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Hon. Don Taylor, Speaker
Yukon Legislative Assembly
Box 2703

Whitehorse, Yukon

Dear Mr. Speaker:

I have the honour to present this report of the Standing
Committee on Public Accounts.

In all, the Committee met fourteen times. The task of effecting
parliamentary control of public funds has been a demanding but
rewarding one for the Committee members. I trust the Legislature
will find our report evidence of the value of this Committee.

Sincerely,

g

Tony Penikett
Chairman
Public Accounts Committee

April, 1980
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Introduction

To the newspapers they mean headlines. To Deputy Heads they
are an inquisition or at least an imposition. To constitutional experts
they are a necessary instrument of Responsible Government.

They are the PACs: Public Accounts Committees. Most
every Legislature following the British model long ago instituted
such a Committee. Yukon opted to do so in the Fall of 1979. The
Standing Committee on Public Accounts of the Yukon Legislative Assembly
is, however, a little more modest than its ancestors. It seeks neither
to achieve headlines nor to petrify public servants but its members do
believe it will advance Legislative control of the Public Purse.

The General Election of November 20, 1978, first saw the Yukon
Legislature formally divided on party lines. In October of 1979 Canada
granted Yukon a measure of responsible government. In the same month
another event of some constitutional significance occurred.

The first Public Accounts Committee (PAC) in Yukon's history
was established by motion of the House following a recommendation in a
report of the Rules, Elections and Privileges Committee. The report was
concurred in on October 11, 1979, and the Public Accounts Committee was
appointed on October 22, 1979. The Committee consists of one Minister,
two Government backbenchers, and two Opposition members.

Committee Procedures

The Committee held its organizational meeting on November 17,
1979, at which time, following the British and Canadian practice, the
members elected a member from the Opposition as Chairman. It was
generally agreed that a member from the Opposition would be more keenly
interested in pursuing an in-depth critical study of the Public Accounts
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than a Government member, while bound to fairness by the majority from the
Government side. At the organizational meeting the members passed several
motions of a procedural nature, the most pertinent being in essence:

1) THAT the Committee conduct Formal Hearings only when
the House stands adjourned or prorogued.

This is in recognition of the fact that during Session the
members are far too occupied with the business of the House to devote the
time and energy required to conduct fruitful Public Accounts Committee
Hearings. It also recognizes the fact that the Minister on the Public
Accounts Committee would not be free to attend daily Hearings over a
two-week period because of ministerial responsibilities.

2) THAT Deputy Heads be the chief witnesses before the
Committee.

The Committee decided to call Deputy Heads rather than
Ministers for several reasons: The Deputy Heads have the information
and the responsibility for the financial management areas which interest
the Committee; Ministers, on the other hand, are concerned with questions
of policy. Having Deputy Heads before the Committee should preclude
palicy debate which is not, of course, in the mandate of the Public
Accounts Committee. The Deputy Heads are free to bring along any staff
that may be required to provide detailed background information.

3) THAT expert advisors from the Office of the Auditor General
be requested to assist the Committee with its business.

As Yukon does not yet have an Auditor General and as the

Auditor General for Canada audits the Territorial Accounts, members felt
it would be beneficial to them to have officials from the Office of the
Auditor General available to brief members on matters to be raised during
the Hearings. Because the Report of the Auditor General provides the
topics for examination, it follows that representatives from that Office
should be on hand to offer expert assistance during the deliberations.
They do not, however, speak during the Hearings or examine witnesses.
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4) THAT the Committee have the right to examine
a) the Territorial Accounts, b) all published
reports of the Auditor General, and c¢) all
financial information used by the Auditor General
on Government Departments and Crown Corporations
in preparation of his annual report.

The Territorial Accounts and the Reports of the Auditor
General stand referred permanently and automatically by the House to the
Committee pursuant to the Standing Orders of the Assembly. In addition
to the actual reports, members felt it would expedite the proceedings if
they had access to background material so that they would not have to use
the Timited sitting time with witnesses to gather routine but essential
information.

5) THAT the Committee may issue special reports if matters
were deemed to be of pressing importance.

As the Committee usually sits while the House stands adjourned
or prorogued, members felt that a situation might arise wherein they were
not ready to publish a full report but might feel that a particular matter
should come to the attention of the House immediately after a Session
commenced. With this provision, the Committee could issue a special or
interim report.

6) THAT the Committee hold Formal Hearings in the

Legislative Chamber <n camera with the provision

that transcripts of the evidence be appended to
the final report.

The members decided that meetings would be held in camera
for several reasons, the chief one being that the lack of publicity during
the meetings means that the members are less likely to concentrate on
"sensational" aspects and pursue instead a less newsworthy but more mean-
jngful 1ine of inquiry. In camera meetings also preclude the possibility
of the media and/or the public drawing premature conclusions based on
partial information as it may take several days to examine fully the
officials from a particular department.
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As the meetings are held in camera, transcripts will be
appended to the Committee's report, thus providing a complete public
record of the Committee's proceedings.

When the Committee members agreed to the procedures to be
followed, they agreed to them on a trial basis. It was decided that if,
in time, they were found to be inappropriate, they would be changed.
This "gentleman's agreement" ensures that procedures found to be inadequate
will not be looked to as irreversible "precedents" or "practices" that
would bind the Committee to an ineffective modus operandi.

As the size of the Committee makes a Steering Committee
unnecessary, to expedite its business, members agreed that there should
be three distinct meeting formats: 1) Executive Sessions; 2) Formal
Hearings; 3} Informal Meetings.

1) Executive Sessions are meetings at which only Public Accounts
Committee members, Public Accounts Committee staff and representatives from
the Office of the Auditor General are present. Minutes are kept and
parliamentary procedure is followed. It is during these Sessions that all
formal Public Accounts Committee decisions are made by motion. Each regular
meeting of the Public Accounts Committee is an Executive Session as is the
Session following the Formal Hearing each day. This allows members to
review, comment on, and in one way or another dispense with the issues
raised in examining witnesses. It allows the members to have a frank
discussion on the evidence without doing so before the witnesses. It
allows for more productive use of time because it precludes any procedural
wrangles during the Formal Hearings.

During the Sessions following the Hearings, the evidence
presented that day is discussed with various areas flagged either as items
to be pursued further in the Hearings to follow, or to be included as
Report items. As well, it is decided who the lead-off questioner will be
on each agenda item at the next Hearing so that the members involved can
be fully briefed on the issues.



L

2) Formal Hearings, scheduled for two hours each morning for
approximately two weeks, involve the examination of witnesses by the
Committee. In 1980, two Departments were called but the number may
increase in the years to come.

During the Formal Hearings, the Committee members sit on the
Government side of the Legislative Chamber, the Clerk to Committee and
the representatives from the Office of the Auditor General sit at the
Clerk's Table, and the Deputy Head and his officials sit on the Opposition
side of the House. When proceedings begin, the Deputy Head may give a
ten-minute opening statement. When he has finished, the member briefed
on the topic at hand begins the examination. At any time, another member
may seek recognition from the Chairman for a supplementary question.
Except for a fifteen minute recess, this process continues for two hours
or until the business is completed.

3) Informal Meetings may be held from time to time in order to
discuss Committee business in a more relaxed manner and perhaps to reach
a consensus on matters that aren't required to be recorded in Committee
minutes.

Informal Meetings may be used as an avenue for meeting with
people not connected with the Committee. For example, in December, 1979,
the members met with the Deputy Heads in Yukon Government in order to
outline to them the role and functions of the Public Accounts Committee
and to give them some idea as to what would be expected of them when
appearing before the Committee in Formal Hearings.

Although traditionally a Public Accounts Committee deals with
matters that are of a "past" nature, that is, with expenditures that have
already been made, this Committee is attempting to play a constructive
and future-oriented role. They hope to make recommendations, based on the
evidence that they have heard, which may be applied with good future
effect on the financial management systems and controls used by the
Government.
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Realizing that its primary objectives are to ensure the
exercise of due regard for economy, to maintain the high standards of
government efficiency, to strengthen the internal financial and manage-
ment systems, and, perhaps most importantly, to complete the process of
accountability, the members of the Public Accounts Committee endeavour
at all times to act in a co-operative non-partisan and judicious manner.
Each member takes an active role in deciding what issues should be raised
and in examining the witnesses. The members agree that the first Hearings
were productive; they anticipate, however, that as they gain experience
and expertise they will perform more efficiently and effectively in
carrying out the objectives of the Public Accounts Committee.

As a rule the Committee adopts the modern process of receiving
the Auditor General's recommendations, hearing the Departmental witnesses'
response and formulating its own recommendations to the House in the form
of a report. It is the hope of the Committee that when it tables its
report there will be a motion for concurrence and that the report will be
debated at length.

1% Recommendation

The House make no change in the Committee

structure or procedures at this time.

2.  Recommendation

The House seek to have tabled at each Fall
Session the annual reports of the Auditor
General on his examination of the accounts

and finaneial statements of the Government,

and on "any other matter" arising therefrom,

in order to factlitate the holding of Cormittee
hearings before the Spring Session of the

following year.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE
October 22, 1979

ORDERED, THAT Messrs. MacKay, Graham, Hibberd, Lattin and Penikett be appointed 1o the Standing Commitiee on Public Accounts;

THAT the said Committee be empowered o examine and enquire into all matters referred to it by the House and to report from time to time
their observations thereon;

THAT it have power to send for persons, papers and records, and to examine witnesses under oath,; to sit during periods when the House
stands adjourned; and 1o print such papers and evidence as may be ordered; and

THAT the Clerk of the Legislative Assembly be responsible for providing the necessary support services to the Commitiee.
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EVIDENCE
Wednesday. February 6. 1980

Mr. Chairman: ‘The Public Accounts Meeting One, Formal Hear-
ings will now come to order.

I say good morning. gentlemen and Madam Clerk, and welcome
ou to this first formal meeting of the Standing Committee on
ublic Accounts.

The Commitlee was established by motion of the House on Oc-
tober 22, 1979. It is the first time in Yukon that a Commitiee has
existed to complete the circle of Parliamentary control over the
Bublic purse. Previously. as we all know, only the Estimales had

een examined.

It is this Committee’s intention to proceed in a co-operative and
non-partisan manner to examine thoroughly and systematically.
the expenditures of certain departments to ensure that they have
been made in the proper manner and that the public is getting
value for money spent.

Without further ado. we will get down te the business before the
Committee which is the Auditor General's Report for the year
1978-79.

This morning, I would like to welcome Mr. Raymond Dubois,
Deputy Auditor General of Canada, and Mr. Harold Hayes. the
Principal in the Auditor General’s Office, who will be assisting this
Committee during its deliberations.

Gentlemen. would you please iake a seat at the table?

It is also my pleasure to welcome today, our witnesses. Mr. Andy
Johnston, Territorial Treasurer, and Mr. Grant Wilson. Director of
Budget and Financial Management.

Welcome, gentlemen.

I understand. Mr. Johnston. that you have prepared an opening
statement for the Committee.

Mr. Jobnstan: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I have.
Mr, Chairman: Proceed. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I have several documents for dis-
tribution. if I may, prior to the presentation.

Mr. Chairman, Committee Members and Committee Advisors,
the Department of Finance is honoured to be the first department
to appear before the Government of Yukon's new Public Accounts
Committee. We certainly recognize the necessity of this Commit-
tee and wish you well in fulfilling your difficult mandate. The
Department of Finance will make every effort to assist you,

My presentation today, while short and not all inclusive, will
haopefully provide background to the Committee which may be
useful in the examination process. The topics covered are:

1. authority of Treasurer

2. role of Department of Finance
3. organization of departments

4. responsiblities of Treasurer

5. functions of the branches

6. resources.

Firstly. the authority. Section 4(1) of the Financial Administration
Ordinance states that “The Treasurer has the management and
direction of the Treasury Department, the management of the
Yukon Consolidated Revenue Fund and the supervision, control
and direction of all matters relating to the financial affairs of the
Territory.” The Treasury Department and the Department of Fi-
nance are one in the same.

The role of the Department of Finance is to ensure that the
financial resources of the Government of Yukon are well pianned.
pro?erlfy utilized and controlled in a manner consistent with the
goals of the Government.

Qrganization of the Department, as can be seen from the Organi-
zation Chart which is in the other package handed out to you, the
Department of Finance has three branches, Accounting Services.
Revenue and Taxation and Budget and Financial Management.
These branches are further broken down into smaller units called
sections.

I will get back to the Organizational Chart and the functions of
those branches in a moment.

The responsibilities of the Treasurer, as Chief Financial Officer

of the Government of Yukon, the Treasurer has the following re-
sponsiblities:

1. advise the Cabinet on the financial and economic aspects of
Government legislation. fiscal policy. and resource allocation;
and advise the Cabinet on the appropriateness of the Government
of Yukon's internal financial policies and operations.

2. advise deputy heads of departments and corporations on
fina]ncial matters relating to planning, operations, control and
evaluation.

3. administer and maintain the necessary controls to
safeguard the Yukon Consolidated Revenue Fund,

. 4. develop policies. systems and procedures for financial ad-
ministration.

5. provide accounting services such as processing accounts
and payroll. collecting revenue and taxes and preparing financial
statements.

6. advise the Internal Audit Committee on the coverage and
scope of Internal Audits, review audit observations and recom-
mqndgtmns and ensure that corrective actions are taken as re-
quired.

7. provide overall direction to the staff of the Department of
Finance.

8. It is interesting to note that the Treasurer is currently the
chairman of. and member of, or an advisor to, approximately ten
Government of Yukon and intergovernmental commitiees.

.. The functions of the branches within the Department of Finance.
it might be useful here to refer to the Organizational Chart.

The Accounting Services Branch:

1. process all centrally paid accounts payable. payroll and
other financial transactions and ensure that adequate controls
over financial transactions are maintained.

2. maintain a central accounting sirstem for the processing of
accounts, cheques and other financial transactions; prepare’in-
ternal financial statements for the Government and prepare and
publish all Government of Yukon financial statemen}t)s.

3. provide departments and corporations with financial and
other reports in an accurate and timely manner.

. 4. maintain and safeguard official accounting records; liaise
with the Auditor General of Canada on the audit of the annual
financial statements.

5. maintain a central accounting system to record. control and
safeguard assets and maintain accountinF records of the ghysical
assels of the ﬁ:)vemment and periodically ensure that these are
reconciled with the physical inventory.

6. maintain a system of financial signing authority as an integ-
ral part of the system of financial conirol.

7. the Director of this branch handles general administration
for finance including co-ordinating preparation of departmental
variance reports and budget submissions.

8. the Director is the department personnel officer handling
staff recruitment. staff training, leave forms, et cetera.
The second branch. Revenue and Taxation:

1. review exisling legislation governing revenue and taxation.
recommend improvements and draft new legislation.

2. maintain an accounting system for the processing and re-
porting of revenue and taxes.

3. collect revenue and taxes in accordance with legislation.
policies and guidelines.

4. maintain a system for monitoring the collection of revenue
and taxes and other receivables, for example. audits.

5. establish and maintain banking procedures for the depaosit of
revenue and taxes.
6. provide cashier services at the main Administration Build-
ing.

7. administer heating fuel equalization and homeowner grant
programs.

The third branch, Budget and Financial Management, the

Budget and Financial Management section of the branch:

1. prepare the program forecasts, Main Estimates and
Supplementary Estimates.

2. review, on a continuing basis, the financial affairs of the
departments, agencies and corporations: analyze variances bet-
ween planned and actual operations; maintain allotment control.

3. review financial documents and advise on financial implica-
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tions of policy proposals; co-ordinate Treasurg Board Proposals,
assist in financial negotiations between Canada and Yuken.

4. administer loans from Canada and loans to municipalities.
5. co-ordinate overall government insurance matters.

The Financial Planning and Systems Development seclion
within this branch:

1. develop policies and procedures for the improvement of the

Government of Yukon's financial controls and reporling systems.

2, provide financial systems review of various government
functions.

3. prepare financial manuals.

4. provide a staff financial training program in co-ordination
with the Public Service Commission.

5. will assist in developing and implementing procedures for
program evaluation.

The last topic is Resources. As well as various manual systems.
we have many EDP Systems running on an IBM Sysiems 3 Model
12 computer.

The Department has 36 permanent man years. Al present, we
have two vacancies and one will be filled on February 18.

The technical qualifications of many staff members are excel-
lent. We have two R.I.A.s, and two C.A’s, one C.G.A., three univer-
sity graduates and eight students at various levels within the ac-
counling programs.

The previous work experience of the staff membersis very broad
in scope which proves useful in obtaining a variet¥ of views on our
Pro]ects. I believe the potential of the current stafl is excellent and

express my confidence in them.

_Inclosing. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to recap my presenta-
tion. I have covered the authority of the Treasurer, the role of the
Department of Finance, the orﬁanizatmn of the Department of
Finance, the responsibilities of the Treasurer, the functions of the
branches and the resources available to us.

I would be pleased to respond to questions.
Thank you.
Mr. Chairmen: Thank you. Mr. Johnston,

Mr. Lattin:  Mr. Chairman. I would move that the Organizational
Chart be attached as an appendix to our records.

#r. Chalrman:  We will take thal as a notice of motion. Thank you,
Mr. Lattin.

) Mr. ,l:halnnan: Mr. MacKay. would you like to lead off with ques-
ions?
Mr. MacKay: Just so that you can follow the proposed train of

uestions. Mr. Johnston, what I am going to try to cover, looking

irstly at the FMCS study that was done in 1976, and then followin
from that, the implementation of the recommendations containe
within that with a view to try to elicit where we are today, where we
should be in the near future and what problems you foresee in
attaining the objective in that study.

Firstly, what I would like to ask you, 1 appreciate that you have
arrived since the study was done, whether you see any major
issues unresolved as to whether or not this study’s recommenda-
tions should be 1m"piemented or do you accept, ingeneral, all of the
propositions in it?

Mr. Joknston: Mr. Chairman, I think the Department of Finance
accepts. in general. the recommendations of the 1976 study. There
certainly are some areas within it that we ml%ht not think practical
to implement, lhoth in theory we accept them all. In fact. the
FMS projects. I believe, cover the major components of the re-
commendations of that study.

Mr. Mackay: The central point in the study. it seemed to me. of
the area where it seems that the greatest strides could occur was
redefining the role of the Treasurer himself. It was inthat area that
there appeared to have been an erosion of the legislative authority
of the Treasurer over the years and this stud¥l was aimed at re-
establishing that statutory authority that you had.

Do you agree with that as being the major problem to overcome?

Mr. Johnsten:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I believe, at least it appearsto
me in my year and a half with the Government. that the authority
and control exercised by the Treasurer perhaps had, to some de-
Eree. been passed to the departments in many areas, We have

een, for some time now, in the process of bringing that back.
bringing things under control.

I am not sure if the legislative authority of the Treasurer had

been eroded in that. I am not positive of the date of publication of
the passing of the Financial Administration Ordinance. ertainly. that
ives the Treasurer the power; it is a matter if exercising it. |
eliev(ela it was 1976 that the Financial Administraton Ordinance was
passed.

Mr. MacKay: You have indicated in you opening remarks. the
powers of the Treasurer. I just wanted to compare your indication
of what the role is with the recommendation that was contained in
the FMCS study. I do not know if you have that available to you.

Mr. Johnston:  Yes.

Mr. Mackay: 1 would like to go point by point down the various
aspects of the role and just see your assessment today of how close
you are to fulfilling that recommendation.

Mr. Johnston: Mr, Chairman, I might point out that I read the
recommendations on the role of the Treasurer in that paper and
was cerlainly tempted to copy them but that probably wou dnot be
appropriate. I think they may cover the same areas but certainly
not in the same manner.

Mr. MacKay: You are suggesting that that is not on fruitful
ground.

I wanted to distinguish theory from practice. I appreciate the
theoretical role that you play but I want to try and find out if in fact
there is, in Praclicp. some areas that you have not yel managed to
ﬁtlat a hold of. The first item in the recommendations was lprm.'iding

e Commissioner. Executive Council and the Assembly with fi-
nancial data necessary to assess departmental financial plans.

That was a recommendation, I presume. that arose from the fact
that Perhaps the financial information was not flowing as well as it
should. What projects did you get underway or have completed to
be able to implement thal recommendation?

Mr. Johaston:  Mr. Chairman. we have a project underway which
has redefined the classification of accounts that we feel is required
for the Government of Yukon, This classification of accounts is a
system which will collect the financial data in a manner which will
be consistent with the output that we desire at the other end. We
hope that some of the management reports coming off of that
system. effective April. 1980, will provide to the Commissioner,

xecutive Council and Assembly, the financial information that is
required to make executive decisions.

As well, in the meantime, I could perhaps refer to Mr. Wilson on
this. but the budgel information and the variance report system
that we have developed since this report came oul. that we have
improved at least since this report came out, is providin% much
more mfaningful information into the executive arm of the gov-
ernment.

Mr. Wilson, de you have any comments lo add to that?
Mr. Witson: Yes. Mr. Chairman.

With res%ect to the budget. prior to 1876. the information given lo
the Assembly was by proErams by department. We have given
more information by breaki

ing {)mgrams oul to activities, in fact,
Fivin the detail io a line objeet. standard object type of informa-
ion for each of those activities.

With respect to the variance reports. prior to the study. the
variance reporl process was fairly inadequate, | would have tosay.
Information being received was not sufficient enough to determine
what the expenditure Eatlerns of the Government would be. We
have. in fact. revised the variance report procedures and in addi-
tion to that. created a statement of appropriation and allotments
which indicate the legislative approved figures which then can be
used to make comparisons with.

Mr. MacKsy: How often are these reporis prepared?

Mr. Wilson:  The variance reports are prepared c}uarterly for the
Executive Council. The internal variance reports for departments
arerequested tobe |:lv:|:epared by period but they are not analyzed by
the Department of Finance.

_ Mr.MacKay:  Are you, al this time then. Breparing ali that kind of
information for the departments or are they still preparing some
data on their own?

Are there other kinds of satellite accounting systems going?

Mr. Johnston:  Mr. Chairman, the actual expenditures are pro-
vided by the Department of Finance. in some cases, not at the level
of detail that the departments wish it. so in some cases Lhere are
departmental subsystems, if you like, to keep a lower level of
de?ail. We certainly hope that with the low level of detail provided
in the new general ledger and classification of accounts package
that we are putting forth in April. they will have a lot of informa-
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%jon. probably much mare than they would even use at this point in
ime.

Certainly the departments that have been keeping these subsys-
tems have indicated that the new system will probably allow them,
after they become confident with the new system, to get rid of most
of their own internal systems. That covers the actual.

The commitment side of the books, the departments are keeping
their own records on that and use this information to project, along
with the actual, to the end of the year.

Mr. Chalrman: Excuse me, Mr. MacKay, Dr. Hibberd has a
supplementary on variance reports.

Mr. Hibberd: I am not sure that it has not been covered here but
Mr. Wilson, you indicated that the variance reports were in-
adequate. Could you tell us Whﬁ thef' were inadequate and what
steps you have taken to bring them in line?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, variance re&urts were requested
from de?artments by perijod. At that time, there was no adequate
information on statement of approPriations and allotments. It was
a direct result of the FMCS report that resulted in our preparin
that particular computer report. What was happening was, base
on the fact that each variance report was by period and the periods
are twenty-eight days long only, the amount of information that
had to be processed was so great by any one department that they
did not find adequate time to be able to give a variance report by
period. In other words, it almost became a pointless exercise.

The variance analysis, in terms of a quarterly report, is looking
at two things: one in the long range, the variances in terms of the
yearly projections which are important from a financial plannin
viewpoint; and then in addition, the variances by quarter whic
would indicate the variance within that particular ?ﬂarter which
could result in a re-alignment or a re-assessment of the particular
Erograms that had been approved. So the type of improvements

asically are a major emphasis on those four period variances ~
sorry. the guarlerly variances, whichmeans that departments can
spend. and do spend, more time, more concern on what the var-
iances are and analyze them much more greatly.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I have another topic that I wanted
to raise once we finish the variance reports. I just wanted to make
that indication.

Mr. MacKay: [ wasgoing to move on, too, so perhapsif you want to
raise your point -

Mr. Johnston: Mr, Chairman, I wanied to mention that there are
other asgects in providipﬁ the Commissioner and Executive Coun-
cil and the Assembly with financial information. The Subcommit-
tee on Finance does meet on a regular basis now weekly, and also
more frequently if required. which I believe is a change in the last
couple of years.

The Treasurer. and normally Mr. Wilson, attend all of these
meetings and provide financial advice on the topics being consi-
dered. All of the Executive Council submissions of the Government
that have any financial implications. which means almost every
one of them, come to the Department of Finance for comment and
review prior to being processed through the normal channels. As
well, the Treasurer, asI indicated in my presentation, is a member
of many governmental committees in varicus capacities and we
have o%portunity to give our financial advice at those times as well
The submissions often are processed at Deputy Head Permanent
Advisory Committees and so on. So if we happen to miss one that
has not come to us for review prior to going to the proper channels.
we do hit it in several other areas.

_ S0 I think most submissions have been commented on many
times by the Department of Finance by the time the Cabinet make
their final decision on them.

Mr. Mackay: When you assess these submissions, what criteria
are you using to assess them?

Mr. Johnstor:  We ensure that the Subcommittee on Finance, and
subsequently Lthe Cabinet, have all the financial implications so
that when they make the decision, they will be aware of all factors.

The departments will often make a submission up and indicate
perhaps some financial implications but in most cases the é)eogle
preparmﬁ these submissions are not financially trained indivi
als and the Department of Finance have that background.

As well, we are aware of what is going on in the Government and
are able to put it into pergpective and make the proper comments
to the Subcommittee on Finance.

For example, the potential man years involved, the potential
dollars to be expended, those kinds of information.

Mr. Hibberd: You have described how the department becomes
invalved in the drawing up of submissions and you indicated that
because of the lack of expertise this was necessary. In view of that
fact, would it not be important for you to become involved in the
actual drawinF up of a submission before? I mean, the submission
l\lmu might be loo in§ at might be a fait accompli whereas it might

ave required that linancial expertise be drawn up in the first
place. Are you invelved in that step?

Mr. Johnston: The departments do approach the Department of
Finance for advice during the the drafting of the proposal. In fact.
if they do not, the proposal, the Executive Council submission. is
not in fact completed when it hits the Department of Finance after
it has been drawn up in that the routing of the submission indicates
on there, **Department of Finance", “Department of Justice” and
soon, so that in fact part of the drawing up Frocedure isinconsulta-
tion with our department. In some cases it is all tirlped up when we
get it. but if we sug%est changes they are normally made. If they
are not made, we attach our comments so that the Subcommittee
on Finance can merge our comments in with the submission of the
Departments.

In most cases, the departmental submissions are unique to their
field of expertise. if you like. In other words, like wildlife, for
example, might be commenting on a wildlife type submission
where we would not really be an expert in that sense, so we could
not really help in developing a policy. All we can do iskind of make
financial comments. which we do.

Mr. Hibberd:  So you have a mechanism whereby you are involved
in the actual formulation but this is not an obligatory mechanism.
is that right?

Mr. Jobmston: It is. Mr. Chairman. in that the Department of
Finance must be consulted if it has any financial implications.
That is the policy of this Government.

What I am saying. Mr. Chairman, is that often the Department
will give us their submission. In other words, they wiil have de-
veloped it without us but then ask us if we want lo make any
comment on what they have done, so our comments are eithér
included in the submission if they are major, or if they are not
major, they are normally just an attachment where we point out
the extra financial implications not included in the submission.

So in fact, it does go forward from that point on as a complete
paa!;agc(le. as a total submission, with the financial implications all
outlined.

The document. Mr. Chairman, is not completed. if you like, until
the Cabinet approves it so all of the steps in there, including the
steps that we are involved in, are part of the process.

Mr. MacKay: I would like to move on to the third recommendation
and that was recommending interpreting government palicy. di-
recttw?s and guidelines in all areas of financial management and
control.

. Do you consider that today you have the authority tn be able to
|m|plement or interpret these guidelines for the departments in-
volved? Have rou yel reached that stage where Treasury enmes
and says. "*Well, this is what this means and this is what you shall
do’"? Or are you still at the stag)e of finding out what everybody is
doing and seeing if it complies?

Mr. Johnston: I think, Mr, Chairman. that we probably are in the
developmental stage. Certainly part of this process would be to
provide, in writing, the interpretation of the various financial
policies and procedures that the Government wished to see im-
plemented and carried out.

We have made an attemnpt to issue some instructions to depart-
ments. | am sure all of the areas that have not been covered to this
Pomt in time; certainly as well as providing some information in

he way of manuals, we do, on a day to day basis, talk to depart-
ments when we become aware of something that they are doin
that we feel should be done differently or,often, they come tous an
request us to assist them in interpreting financial situations and
which way they should go on them.

I have to agree that there certainly is room for improvement in
that area.

. Mr.MacKay: Iam going to come back to you later on and discuss
in detail the various projects that you have underway. I think we
are probal_:liy coverinF. in generalities now, some of the other stuff
that we will get into [ater on.

If I seem to be moving on faster than you think we should in
certain areas that does not mean to say we have left them behind.

I noticed in your presentation that as one of your departments
you had a Financial Planning and Systems Development section,
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you provide a staff financial training grogram in co-ordination
with the Public Service Commission and under the recommenda-
tion you have. “‘Advising the Public Service Commission on the
qualifications required for all senior financial positions and pro-
viding for their training and career development needs.”

Is that where you see the fulfillment of that recommendation
under this paragraph in your presentation?

wr. Johnston: I see most of it being covered there, Mr. Chairman.
At this point in time, we have nol developed this to the extent that
we would like to develop it. During the Public Service Commis-
sion’s recent review of staff training in the Government, we cer-
tainly made our comments known at that time as to how we would
like fo proceed in this area,

We do provide, quite frequently, traininﬁ.‘pm ams for Govern-
ment for other departmental staff, other than the Department of
Finance. For example, during the budget preparation, Mr. Wilson
and his staff. as well as handing out instructions, gather together
the individuals from various departments that would be preparin
the budgel submissions and instruct them as to how to carry ou
this financial function.

The same could be said, for example, with Year-end in the Gov-
ernment. the Degartm_ent of Finance, right at this point in time.
issues a very substantial document on Year-end instructions. As
well as issuing this document to all the people involved, the ac-
counting services director individually talks to these individuals Lo
make sure that the areas that they are involved in within these
Year-end instructions are clarified to them so that they are aware
of what these responsiblities are.

This goes on on an on-going basis. What we would like to see
develoFed though, as well as this method of meeting the immediate
area of concern at any point in time, is some kind of system of
training for people in the Government, both in the Department of
Finance and financial people in other departments, whereby when
they enter the Government, they are given some initial tramin%m
the financial systems of this particular organization. We feel that
that would be useful.

Right now, I am sure it is done on an ad hoc basis. In other words,
if somebody starts in the Department of Finance, whoever has
time kind of tells them what their job is and how they fit into the
gicture but it is not a very structured method and certainly. I would

elieve that in the individual departments, if you have an accounts
pafyable clerk starting in the department, that the administration
officer. or whomever. would instruct that person as to what they
should be doing. but I think there should perhaps be a more formal
{pethod of introduction to the financial systems of this organiza-
ion.

That is what we hope to accomplish but there is a lot of work
involved in all of these projects.

Mr, MacKay: Do you have any formalized situation within the
Treasury for the continuing professional update of your senior
staff? I see you have a number of qualified people there. Do you
have provision in your schedules of time for them to take extra
courses and update themselves in the latest developments?

Mr. Johnsto:  Yes. Mr. Chairman. we have a number of methods
whereby this is accomplished. First of all, the Government of
Yukon does pay for successfully completed accounting courses so
a number of my staff who are students at this point in time, once
they complete a course, they are reimbursed for the cost of that. It
cerlainly i5 an encouragement for them to participate in these
courses.

For the members who are graduates, if you like, we do provide in
our budget and also it is provided in the Public Service Commis-
sion’s budget. a number of dollars for various seminars, work-
shops. during the year. One I can think of recently was the one put
on by. I believe, the C.A.s in town. one was on income tax and one
was on another topic. We sent four or five people to one or other of
those programs.

As well, we try to keep our people updated in the particular field
that they are working in here. §ain, I can think of a couple of
examples. There are seminars put on by the Federal Government
on income tax and we have attended a couple of those in the past
year., to familiarize ourselves with the income tax procedures that
we will be involved in shortly. Fuel and tobacco tax is another one;
once a year, we send someone to the western Canadian conference
which discusses a number of issues of the day in these fields. So I
think there are certainly some dollars and time allowed for this,
Whether or not they are sufficient is a matter of interpretation. I
suppose. and your particular preference,

Mr. Mackay: So you have a formalized situation where you en-
courage that further education.

. actually trying to fill that position.

Mr. Johnston: The other thing that I could mention perhapsis that
wetryto. 1 sugﬁmse. to a minimum extent riEht now, but we do try
{o familiarize the staff in the department with other functions in the
Department of Finance so that if somebody leaves, is ill or on
holidays. we have somebody else who can cover that particular
function so if we have a branch manager or an accountant away.
somebody else can at least do the minimum to keep that job going.

Certainly in this manner, as well as kind of providing back-up for
operational requirements, we do develop the individual so that
when openings exist, promotion is done within the department.
That has happened on many occasions in the year and a half that I
have been here where promotions have been internal.

Mr. MacKay: You have got two vacancies within the department.
one of which is being filled. At what level are these vacancies?

M. Johnston: ‘The one that is being filled on February 18th is a
financial systemns analyst working on the FMS projects and report-
ing to one of Mr. Wilson’s managers.

The other vacancy is an accounts payable clerk and we are not
i e are in the process of re-
aligning duties to come up with a revised job description due to a
change of priorities within the department. so I would hot)e. ina
short lime. we would have this new job description completed and
classified and be out in the field trying to recruit someone.

_f]_l Evould be at probably a senior clerical level when it is reclas-
sified.
The other thing that I would like o mention though is that this is
Frobably the healthiest situation. in my time at least. and I would
hink in Mr. Wilson’s time. as far as staffing goes, I would think
that you have to realize that with a staff of 36 permanent man years
and 1.3 casual. that if you lose several key people in short order.
and I know of one leaving shortly. it is very difficult. in a small
organization, to carry or in the same capacity as you were when
you had all the vacancies filled.

It is also difficult to recruit. We have been qguite fortunate re-
cently in recruiting two chartered accountants in town and several
other well qualified people locally. at the expense. perhaps, of
some local businessmen, one at least. So we have been quite suc-
cessful, probably more than we can expect at all times so Iam just
saying that if we lose two or three key people. it is a blow to the
operation.

Mr. Mackay: I wish you conlinued success.

The management prepared posilion description which you gave
us. what is the status of that? Is that the basis upon which you
accepted the position?

Mr. Johnston:  Mr. Chairman. the position description was pre-
pared approximately one year ago by the former Treasurer with
certainly some advice from myself and other people that he had
under him, as well, the Bureau Management Consultant provided
some information on this because they are working with us right
now on all of our financial projects. It was used last summer when
we put forth a new organization package for the Department of
Finance. The Treasurer’s position was not really considered along
with the other positions. It was kind of below the deputy head. if you
like. the organization package. but we felt it would be wise to put in
what the deputy head's duties and responsibilities were so thal the
Public Service Commission could use that as a guideline to judge
the individuals reporting directly to him.

It certainly covers the main duties and responsibilities of the
Treasurer’s position and I was aware of it when I took the job. so
%res to your question. that is the current, and I accept it myself. il is

he current and fairly relevant job position descriplion for this
position.

Certainly position descriptions cannot be all inclusive and you
will notice the Pomts are quite short and general, but yet specific
enough so that you know the area they cover. At that level of
position description it is very difficult to get into a lot of detail. You
could take up an awful lot of pages.

Mr. Chalrman: Is that management job description right now ac-
curate?

Mr. Johnston: In my opinion it is fairly accurate, yes.
Mr. Chairman: Is it undergoing revision now?
Mr. Johnston: Not that I am aware of. no. Mr. Chairman.

_Mr. Mackay: Looking at it. there a couple of points that 1 would
like to raise. On number 11 on the second page, you indicate that
part of your job is advising on the coverage and scope of internal
audits. Would you not consider that as rather a conflict of interest

situation where the internal audit depariment is a separale entity
from Treasury so would it not be defining its own scope in conjunc-
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tion with the audit committee?

Mr. Johaston:  Mr. Chairman, there are a couple of points I could
make on this particular item. First of all, I am in the position that is
listed in number 11. We have not had an internal auditor here for
about a year and a half now and the Treasurer has been put in the

sition of providing advice to the Government on internal audit,
Fl)'(l)'u: Treasurer was involved in contract with the Audit Service
Bureau to prepare an audit work plan for this Government and
also. he has been involved in contracts whereby they are perform-
ing various segments of this work plan for us, and also. he has been
involved in reviewing their recommendations and. in fact, helping
to ensure that they are carried out.

Once an internal auditor is on staff, I would think that the Trea-
surer would still be a member of the Interna) Audil Commitiee. I
would think that in that capacity. he would suggest areas that
should be covered because as the chief financial officer of this
Government. he would be aware of areas that should be audited.
That does not mean that the Audit Committee is bound by his
advice but he should be able to advise and certainly the internal
auditor. when one is available, would grobably have more senior
advice. if you like. to this Committee but I would think the Trea-
surer must have some inpul.

Mr. Mackay: You would not see yourself ever in the position of
controlling what the internal auditor looked at.

Mr. Johnston:  No, not at all.
Mr. MacKay: Or are you in the position of doing that.

Mr. Johnston: At this point in time I do not control what the Audit
Service Bureau is doing in that the work plan has been accepied by
this Government. All I do is initiate the contract for them to carry
out portions of it. I think, even after there is an internal auditor, the
Treasurer will be involved in, if not responsible for, ensuring that
the recommendations are corrected, the observations and re-
commendations are carried out.

Mr. MacKsy: Who initiates the request for an internal audit? Does
that come irom you or does it come from the Audit Committee?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, the Audit Commitiee has just re-
cently been formed and has not yet taken a very active role in
internal audit. I would say that I do not initiate. as Treasurer, the
area to be audited because that has been approved by the Govern-
ment. All I do is say that phase one covers, sa%. eptember to
December for X number of dollars and I initiate the contract with
the Audit Service Bureau so in fact they can plan ahead and have
their staff here to do that audit.

Certainly, the Audit Service Bureau, when they made up the
work plan, talked todeputy heads in the Government, including the
Treasurer and other people that they felt were required to be
involved in developing the work plan. The[v also used their own
expertise in deciding which areas probably should be covered.
They talked to the Auditor General of Canada to find out which
areas should be covered so the audit work plan itself was made up
with advice from many sources and data from many sources, the
Treasurer being one of them so I do not consider that the Treasurer
developed the work plan so therefore I do not think I am telling
them which areas to audit.

All I am doing at this point in time is co-ordinating. I suppose
because there is nobody else to co-ordinate it.

_Mr. MacKsy: Point number 8 in that list says that you are respon-
sible for developing, recommending and implementing policies,
financial systems and procedures for the measurement of the ef-
fectiveness. efficiency and economy of Government programs.
That is pretty comprehensive.

Mr. Johnstom: Mr, Chairman, you are correct. That is why, as I
say, position descriptions are—. You should put in them what the
incumbent is expected to do in theory but in practice, normally you
do more than what is on there. In some cases, you do not ac-
complish everything that is on there but you do other things as well.

Number 8, I would sugéest that at this point in time there i$ no
formal procedure in the Government for measuring the effective-
ness, effi iency and economy of Government programs, Certainly
it is carried on. The Department of Finance, to some degree, in-
formally as it maﬁ be and perhaps Mr. Wilson may have more
points to add on that part, looks at these items, but I think the
departments themselves, at their own initiative and also often at
the request of their Minister or the Assembly, review rograms to
determine if we are getting value for money, The only difficulty
that I see there is that'in fact there is no formal structured manner
so therefore the evaluations would be done in eifferent ways by
different departments,

At this point in time, ! certainly know that there are a number of
program evaluations going on. I'see this as an item that this Gov-
ernment should be striving towards, however. looking at the size of
the organization. the amount of resources we have available, and
the many other numerous projects that are kind of the guts, if you
like, of financial systems and control. this one will not be tackled in
the immediate future as far as1am concerned. If I aminstructed to
do so, crtainly I could drop other projects and proceed with it but I
feel that there are many other basic systems that have to be im-
proved before we tackle this one.

Mr. MacKay:  So this number 8 really should not be in your job
descn{)tlon right now because what you are saying is that you have
not got time or resources to tackle it right now.

Mr. Johnston: I would say, Mr. Chairman, that it should be in
there as an indication that that is, theoretically, a responsibility of
the Treasurer but [ am saying, as 'Treasurer and 1 know the
Treasurer before me, would have thought of that as being one of the
last things to be developed before this organization.

I can give you some examples. For example, the accounts re-
ceivable sysiem right now, the sundrE recelvables, is a manual
system and we prepare an aids trial balance which takes many
man hours to produce manually. Now, I would say that within the
next ﬁear or so we should computerize that system and probably
monthly. quarterly. whatever is the desire, have statements pro-
duced to go out to the individuals who owe money to the Govern-
ment and have an aids trial balance produced so that we can
monitor the situation. That Farticular thing is a basic system that I
think should be in place. It will also save you time and give you
better control over the finances of this Government.

There are many projects like that that are not even listed on FMS
that I think have to be tackled before we can get info something
such as value for money. The Federal Government, as I under-
stand. is just getting into it now and they are spending a lot of
money and a lot of time and I do not know how much success they
are having yet. Intalking to individuals who are not involved at the
Auditor Genral level but in departments, they are suggesting that
so far it is not very successful so I think we have to hit, if you like,
the meat and potatoes and leave the frills until later. That is my
opinion.

Mr. Chairman: That may be an issue that we will want to explore
in greater detail later.

Mr. MacKay: ‘The point I was trying Lo make was, to me.a position
description should describe what J'ou actually do. This describes
more what you ought to do. Would you agree with that?

Mr. Johnston: Well. I suppose it is a matter of opinion.
Perhaps before I go on, maybe Grant might indicate if he feels
there is a more formal system of evaluation.

Mr. Wison:  Mr. Chairman, I think that when you are looking at a
job description like this, you have to consider what is an on-going
type of grogram evaluation or program efficiency or what have
you, and what may, in fact. be a long term goal. As an on-going
development over the past few I\_yl'ears. in terms of looking at the
efficiency of programs, I would have to say that there has been a
fairly large improvement in determining such efficiency.

For example, the process of the planning function and the
budgeting function has improved substantially over the past few
years which isone indication of program efficiency. In addition. as
we mentitned before with the variance report analysis and the
determination of how particular programs are carried out is also
an indication. These are on-going types of improvements which I
think would fall under the job description as determining the effec-
tiveness and efficiency of Government tperations.

In addition, information systems have been improved with the
FMS. The present classificafion of accounts and a number of other

prolects are ali geared towards the achievement of this type of
goal.

If you are looking at program effectiveness. we have attempted
and will probably continue in the process of looking at a change in
the budgeting process, the planpinglprocess throughthe meansof a
zero base budget implementation. This would allow the Executive
Committee to determine particular degrees of program effective-
ness by determining what would happen if expenditures were de-
creased by X dollars. What are the implications of that?

The whole planning process is a gradual evolution from a period
of time when quite some years back the planning process was a
Federal process basically. I think now we are %oing more towards
a planning process which is Eeared directly towards the Yukon
requirements and that type of thing.
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While that item number 8 does appear broad, I think that the type
of things that are being carried out do come under that particular
mandate of the Treasurer.

Mr. MacKay: I would like to move on to status report on the
projects that you alluded to in your presentation.

The last one that we had was. I believe, dated February. 1979.
am not quite sure what you gave me this morning. At that time, out
of 29 proaecis three had been completed. Two were in the process of
implementation and the balance were either in the *develop-
ment”, “planning”’ or “‘not started” sta.ge. Do you have such a
table now as to where you are currently’

Mr. Johnsten; Mr. Chairman, we have not updated that particu-
lar table, probably in a few months now, certainly there is a more
current one than February I believe.

What we have attempted to do is indicate on the more recent
schedule that we gave to you this morning, the projects that are
completed at this point in time. I believe that there are ten of them.
the projects that will be completed by the end of Phase I. as we like
to call it. because April 1. 1980 has kind of been our goal for the
implementation of some of the major projects.

There are also some active projects right now that we hope 1o
complete in the next fiscal year and others that we plan on starth.
some have been started very lightly but starting in a real. concretle
wa{‘ if you like, and hopefully completing in the next fiscal year or
in the future. depending on the requirements. As we get into them
in detail we will have a better feel for just how long they will take
and resources required to accomplish them,

l_kCertaimy. I can address any of the projects that are on here if you
ike.

M1. Chairman:  Perhaps before we get into the detail on all of the 29
projects. the Phase I and Phase II projects, which I think we are
spending a fai amount of time on, perhaps this would be an appror-
riate time to recess for 15 minutes. [ would invite the witnesses to
join Commiltee Members for coffee in the Members’ Lounge.

Recess

Mr. Chairman: Gentlemen, the Committee will come to order. 1
would like to welcome, at this time, a new witness to assist the
Treasurer, Mr, Art Nutt, who is in charge of Financial Planning
and Systems Development.

Whe we recessed, we were just beginning a discussion of the FMS

rojects. [ am not sure if it is29 or 30 according to the numbering on

helist, I believe Mr. MacKay was about to lead some questions on
these items one by one.

Welome, Mr. Nutt.

Mr. MacKay: I think perhaps I would just like tostep back. I would
like to get some clarification on some of the answers I got earlier.
With respect to the recommendations of the FMCS report, we
talked about the qualifications of staff, the training, career de-
velopment, gerhaps I missed the key area and that is, do you now
advise the Public Service Commission on the qualifications re-
guired for all senior financial positions? Not only do you advise but

o they accept?

Mr. Johaston: Mr. Chairman. this was initially discussed with
Mr. McPhail prior to his leaving and he agreed that we should
develop a process whereby we could be involved in all of these. To
this point in time, I would say that it is an ad hoc situation and there
are a number of examples that I could give where we have been
invelved but I would doubt that we have been involved in them all.

The internal auditor is an example where the Department of
Finance has been asked to look at the position description. sit inon
initial interviews, to screen a}f‘glicants. The accountant for the
Liquor Corporation is another, There are a number of others so we
have been involved on some of the positions. I think, as well, it may
be a matter of definition as to what is “*senior”. Often the adminis-
trative officer of the depariment is probably, in the most cases, the
senior individual as far as finance goes, but in some smaller de-
[lartmenls. though, you might have a clerk who would handle all

he financial affairs of that particular department.

) It has not been formalized yet but it is being done on an ad hoc
asis.

Mr. Chalrman:  Just on that point, is it your intention, now that you
are a relatively new Treasurer and a relatively new incumbent in
the Public Service Commission to take some initiative in the ques-
tion of those positions where the financial skills are critical in
terms of the performance of your duties and your mandate to look
at the overview to ensure that you have some input into the writing
of those job descriptions and the setting of the professional stan-
dards and qualifications for the applicants?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman. the intention is to go that far. It is
just a matter. [ believe, of developing a system to work with the

ublic Service Commission. and also the departments because
they are involved as well. We have to ensure that we do not over-
step our jurisdiction and kind of get into theirs because, to some
degree, the department head is responsible for providing the
proper personnel {o run his department. including financial indi-
viduals. So we have to ensure that we work together as a team and
it is a matter of developing a formal method of doing that. I think
that is the onty thing left to do now. I think we all agree in theory
that that is what should be done. Certainly it is a project that we
hope to finalize in the near future.

Mr. MacKay: Going back one step further, when we talked about
Treasury and recommending and interpreting Government
Folicies. directives and guidelines. you said that this was some-

hing that you were doing but you were not entirely satisfied that it

had been implemented. Do you have any mechanism where you get
feedback as to whether or not people are accepting Kour interpre-
tations? You send out the memo, I guess. how do you know that that
is accepted or that you are not meeting passive resistance at some
other departmental level. Where do you find that out?

Mr. Johiston: We issued a manual approximately a year ago
which contains the Financial Administration Ordinance, the various
financial regulations, financial policies, procedures and [inancial
directives that this Government has issued in the past. We included
an opening statement by the Treasurer which asked all depart-
ments to review the material contained in this manual and to feel
free to comment on any errors or omissions and changes. Certainly
there have been a few comments on it but not very many so we
assume that they have accepted our interpretation of the policies
as they stand at this point in time.

Mr. MacKay: Could we go further and say perhaps that one of the

roles of the internal auditor will be to ensure that that is being
complied with?

Mr. Johnston: Certainly. The Department of Finance has a re-
sponsibility to ensure that the financial policies, procedures, et
cetera, of the Government are adhered to but we do not play the
role of the internal auditor. It would be his responsibility to goeven
deeper than we go. If we see snmethin% wrong, we comment on it
but it would be his job to actually go oul and investigate to find out
what is wrong. not to just see the obvious. Certainly I see it a dual
responsibility of the two positions but certainty. the internal audit-
ory has a larger duty Lo investigate, I believe.

Mr. MacKay: Has that been the toﬂic or the subject of any of the
contracts that Jou have given to the Department of Supply and
Services at all? Have they been asked 1o look at that?

Mr. Johnston: Precisely. They have. for example, investigated
the expenditure control of departments which is being done under
certain policies of this Government and they have commented on a
number of situations where the departments, including the De-
partment of Finance, have not been. in all cases, following Lhe
proper procedures.

I might mention, as well, the reason [ said this was being done but
there was room for improvement is that in this particular manual.
we are aware that because there are a number of vehicles that
have been used, as I quoted. regulations. policies, procedures.
directives, in some cases they cover the same topic and in some
cases they do not agree with each other fully. What we have done
with this manual is simply issue everything that we are aware of
that exists in this Government. What we have {o do now is come up
with a new manual which will improve on the presentation of this
material and also will correct any deficiencies or any situations
where they conflict with each other and also add items that are not
covered at this puint in time.

We feel thal there is work to be done there, We have done some
work on a new manual and we are finding, to be honest. thatitisa
difficult task. Manual writing is a specialty I suppose. We know
whal should be in it, it is a matter of how you say it and how you
write it. Alsobecause of the lack of resources we have not been able
{o finalize it yet but we hope that we will in the next fiscal year.

Mr. Mackay: Doyouhave a manual like that in preparation now?

Mr. Johnston:  Yes. we have, We have spent a fair amount of time
on it. We have not been satisfied with the result so that is why we
feel that we need more time to change it to something that we feel
would be acceplable to other departments and cover the areas that
we should be covering.

Mr. MacKay: Are any of the parts of it acceptable?
Mr. Johnston: I would say no. It is something that is very hard lo
issue fartiall y. I think it has to be a complete package. I think inthe

;niean ime. the departments have found this document quite use-
ul.
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If you want to, for example. find out how you process a travel
advance or how to process an accounts payable, a bateh of invoices
or whatever, the information that we have is in here.

Mr. Macltur: Does eachdepartment have one copyof thatorisita
fairly widely circulated document?

Mr. Joknston: We asked the departments how many copies the
require and we gave them the number of copies that they wanted.
Fifty were issued to 18 or 19 departments, so two or three to each
department. depending upon the size.

Mr. MacKay: Returning for a moment to the ?artially completed
manual. due to the time that it has taken to get to this stage and the
concern that we would probably have of stretching on into the
future, is there not some way in which you could comparimentalize
that manual so that you could at least get certain things under
control as you go along? In other words. do it on a step by step basis
rather than all at once, Is it not possible to do that?

Mr. Jobnston: Wehave tackled it in the sense that we have broken
it down into units and we have identified chapters that we feel
should be contained in the manual and have done outlines on sev-
eral. as a matter of fact.

The difficulty [ have with the manual {)ersonally‘ Ithink, is that
perhaps we are tryin%‘}n be too sophisticated and get too much
information in there. We are covering things like philosophical,
financial concepts and then getting info detail of how you use the

system.

To :Bndy way of thinkinF. the departments really are not in-
terested. Although if you ook at manuals perhaps of the Govern-
ment of Alberta or the Government of Canada. they are fairly
extensive and do go into the lheorr first and then how you use the
system. The difficulty we probably have here is that in most de-
partments, the financial people using them probably are not as
qualified. because if is a small organization, so they really do not
wargt to ,ﬁ‘“ into the theory. They want to know, *‘How do I use this
system?”'

The other thing to keep in mind is that as we develop the new
classification of accounts and general ledger system that will be in
place. hopefully. by the first of April, we would wanl to include that
new concept of using the system in this manual so that in fact it
may bel an ?ppropria e time, as this system is developed, to get the
manual out.

Mr. Mncl(an: Right now, you have got some philosophical preb-
lems with the approach that has been taken, is that right?

Mr. Johnston: That is correct. yes.

We have had outside advice on this but that varies as well. We
have talked to other Governments. we have hired consultants and
we are at the point now that we have to make up our own mind asto
which direction we are going to go and proceed with it.

Mr. MacKay: Do you have a timeframe for that?

Mr. Johnston: I do not have a definite date, Mr. Chairman. As I
said, in the next fiscal year, we certainly hope to get it out.

The difficulty is that we do have a few people allocated to this
systems development work and at this point in time, have what we
consider higher priorities in that we have a deadline to meet April
1. Certainly we could have had somebody working on the manual
for the last few months but if we do not meet the Aprii 1 deadline, we
are in a lot trouble on the implementation of the new general ledger
and so on because it is the first of our fiscal year and the budget will
be input of the new classification of accounts and so on. So we fell
that we had to leave the manual at this point in time and proceed
with other things that had concrete deadlines that we had to meet.

As a matter of fact,.we even hired coniract people locally to help
us meet that deadline. We have not forgotten about it but we just
felt that we had to put it aside for a few months.

Mr. Mackay: To %et on to the specific projects, I think we proba-
bly talked about—1 was following the list in this order, I think it
talked about the role of the Treasury. It was at the_goint of de-
velogment in February. It is still in Phase I so you consider that you
will have that completed by the end of March. Perhaps you could
describe that particular project as to what you are doing in con-
crete terms.

M1, Johrston: Yes, Mr. Chairman. we have produced several
drafts on the role of the Treasurer and the Department of Finance
and we are hoping that with the information that we get out of the
two weeks here, that we will be able to finalize that particular
document and submit it to the Subcommittee on Finance and then
the Cabinet for approval. Once it is approved, we intend to com-
municate it to departments,

We feel that we are at the point now where we should be able to.
as I say, with the information we get in the next couple of weeks
from this Committee and talking tothe Auditor General, we should
be able to solidify what our role is and be able to issue that docu-
ment shortly.

We had intended. al one poinl in time, toinclude it in the manual
that we are talking about but there is nothing to preclude us from
issuing that now and then including it in the manual as part of the
manual when the manual does get distributed.

Mr. MacKay: Isthere any significant variance in your draft at this
stage from that recommended by the FMCS study? Are you ex-
panding on it?

Mr. Johnsten: The FMCS study? It certainly has more detail than
the FMCS study recommendations. It does get into net only the role
of the Treasurer but also the ways by which the role is ac-
complished. In other words, the various branches within the de-
gartmenl and the functions they perform. also the relationship

etween the Treasurer and other deputy heads, for example, in
other departments, so I think there is more meat in the particular
document that what is contained in the recommendations them-
selves. Certainly it is consistent with the recommendations but it
has more meat in it.

Mr. Mackay: Do imu contemplate any requirement for legislative
change as a result of your project?

Mr. Johnston: No, Mr. Chairman. We feel that the Financial Ad-
ministration Ordinance gives the proper level of authority tothe Trea-
surer at this point in time and it is a matter of detailing how he goes
about accomplishing that role and getting it out to departments.

Mr. Chairman: Are you experiencing any administrative prob-
lemns as a result of, if e(ou like, complexit“ created by the fact that
the execulive authority is now vested in the Executive Council but
the signing officer is not a member of that body anymore.

Mr. Jobnstan: The signing officer, which, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Chairman:  The signing officer for this Government is still the
Administrator or Commissioner, in law.

Mr. Johnston: ‘The financial signing officers of this Government
are designated by the Commissioner, In other words, for example,
we will take an example, signing cheques. At this point in time, the
Commissioner and the Treasurer have their signature on chegues
but it states in the Financial Administration Ordinance that the Com-
ntllissioner may designate whomever he or she wishes to sign
cheques.

In the case of the corporations, it is. I believe, the General Man-
ager of the corporation and the Commissioner.

Mr. Chalrman: The Commissioner is now bound by the advice of
the Executive Council but that is not producing any problems from
your point of view?

. Mr. Johnston: 1 do not see any problem, The Commissioner may
in fact change the designated signing officer but that would be the
Commissioner's choic. probably upon the advice of the Executive
Coungcil.
Mr. Macay: Just 1o recap then, you. on this particular project.
otta draft.tgresumably. of the recommendations at this stage, is
at correct?

Mr. Johnston: Yes, we have. On the role of the Treasury?
Mr. MacKay: On the role of the Treasury, yes.
Mz, Johnston: Yes.

Mr. MacKay:  So you have a draft. You anticipate that from this
session, you will get some feedback.

Ishould say, perhaps, at this point, that it is unlikely that you will
get alot of that, Maybe just through taiking to the Auditor GGeneral
[s;ou but from us, our report, and I do not want fo preempt the thing

ut I would suggest that our report may not be readily available
within the next month. I do not know how long it will take usto write
that report but that is something that we should bear in mind.

Mr, Johnston: I think, Mr. Chairman, ljlust being here and hearing
the conversation for us to go back- The report may not indicate
everything that was said here but I think we will get a feel for what
the Government feels is the role of the Treasurer.

Mr.Chalrman: On that point. T would hope that a report of this
Committee, and these hearings. will be tabled in the House in the
next Session of the Legislature, Whether there will be a debate on it
or whatever the House does with that report, of course we will not
know until that time.

Mr. MacKay: Going back to the timetable then, are we to assume
that after this session. you will then be able to present your draft to
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the Executive Council?. Coincidental with that, maybe a consider-
ation of it will be the PAC report which will come out sometime in
March. [ presume.

Mr. Jahnston: [ anticipate being able to table that with the Execu-
tive Council.

Mr. MacKay: You still hope that by April 1, al least you would
have the Executive approval of what you plan to do even'if thereaf-
ter it takes some time to implement?

Mr. Johnston: Yes. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacKay; The next item was pmg’ect management and we had
a little discussion aboul that whether the projectsreferred toall the
projects that we are talking about or outside projects of the Gov-
ernment and assumed that the ﬂroject management meant that
where the Government undertakes a project. that the financial
controls that were surrounding these projects were not adequate in
the past and are not now being approved and perhaps you could
explain to us, or have Mr. Nutt explain to us, what improvements
have occurred.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, this particular project was iden-
tified by the Bureau Management Consulting and basically, they
said that if we are going fo be managing our own projects, we
should have a session with people who have done it in the past,

experts, is you like, to give us some guidelines as to how to ap-

proach managing projects.

We decided to expand that to include representatives from all the
departments i the Government feeling that they would then under-
stand what we would be doing as management projects and also
they might be able to use the information obtained in managin
projects within their own departments. maybe not financial bu
whatever projects they happen to be involved in, so we brought up
two individuals from Ottawa, Mr. Ken Stubbings. and I forget the
other gentlman’s name, from the Bureau of Management Consult-
ing and they put on a two day seminar attended by a number of
representatives from Finance and representatives of other de-
partments, to indicate the procedures that could be used, not
necessarily the onl war. but could be used in managing large
projects. We found it fairly informative and certainly we have used
some of the concepts in managing the projects that we are involved
in.

The decrartments themselves had various commentis. Some a
preciated the information obtained and others said they would
never use it. We found it a session that was made available to all
Government personnel. It was simply a two day seminar,

I believe they liut on a half daf/ session for deputy heads and
Executive Council as well, to give them an idea of how you manage
projects, the techniques involved and so on.

Thal is what that project cavered, It was completed in the fall of
1978 just when we were starling into these projects.

Mr. MacKay: Maybe just to get specific so that I can understand.
take a project like developing 500 lots in Hillcrest, and that is a real
one that happened. are you aware if any of the information and
techniques Lhat were discussed in thal seminar were used in man-
aging that project?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, the Department of Finance did not
follow up after the seminar to see if the departments who attended
aver use the process that was explained to them. Certainly they
took the documentation awayi:l with them and the experience of
being exposed for two days to these individuals who have quite a bit
of eypertise in that area. I know some of the areas covered, I had
been exposed to before in various courses or experiences that I had
been through myself but some of the items were new but I think I
gained from it and probably put some of the information to advan-

age in the work thal I have done since then. I cannot say as to how
other people used it.

Mr. MacKay: So from the session, there has been no follow-up.,
other than if individuals took the initiative to use the information
they got, that is as far as it went.

Mr. Johnston: That isright. It did not appear Lo the Department of
Finance that it was our mandate lo ensure that there was a uniform
system os project management in the Government of Yukon. As1
say, we initially expanded it fo include the other deparimenis
because we were bringing the individuals here at a certain expense
and that expense did not increase if we had more people joining the
session.

Ceriainly within our own department we are using the
techniques on a consistent basis because we have a project man-
ager who attended the session and he is al Jeast managing other
project managers who are all doing the work so we are approach-
ing them all on the same consistent basis.

Mr. Mackay: You mean you are talking about how they manage
Beoizle and their time and how to get reporting systems coming
dcK.

Mr. Johnston: How to assess the data to determine what your
project should entail. how to manage your resources. how to meet
deadlines, how to plan the project and the various steps involved in
it so that if you get to point A and before you go to point D. you have
to have C done so they are done at a time they can interface each
other and move on to point D.

Mr. Hikberd: In your opinion, would it be of value if this project
management was instituted and followed by the departments?

Mr. Johnston:  Mr. Chairman. that is certainly a difficult question
to respone to. There are many techniques in managing projects,
think it is a matter of preference as to which one youuse. Certainly
a lot of the information that was presented in those two days was
common sense. In other words, I think we have all. even around the
house. when we go to do semething. had a plan of altack and I think
it would vary from individual to individual but I think it would be
very difficult to implement it Government-wide because projects
do vary significantly. the people doing them vary as to how they
are approached and their history. background and their training.

I do not know how you would implement it and monitor it. In a
project. you could use the technique for something very minor that
might take you a half an hour or might take you a i;ear. They are
projects that can be handled in the same way even though they are
very different in scope. I really da not think it could be applicable,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chalrman:. Mr. Johnston, perhaps I could just get in a brief
question on this subject. As I understand our discussions of the
briefing of the FMCS re{mrt. there was an opinion expressed by the
Auditor General aboul the responsibility of the Treasurer for
supervising or ensuring that correct financial management sys-
tems are in place throughout the whole Government by your de-
partment.

We have Lhis item here which is called “Project Management.
Mr. MacKay mentioned that there was some confusion in the
Committee as to which projecis were being referred to. Thisis one
of three on the progress list that we have which is marked as
completed; however. you have just told us that you really do not
have the kind of follow-up or any kind of review system which
would check on whether those ;l)roject management systems. or
whatever they are, or methodology. have been implemented by
departments, whether they are small projects or large. I would
assume that there are some fundamental rules or priniciples be-
hind such a system. I am curious as to how this item. this groject
called “*Project Management'’ can be described as finished in the
project report without this kind of review or referral back or check-
ing up zy your department.

Mr. Johnston: It is probably a matier of my not communicating to
imu ts)mperly then. I would never have identified this as a project if

had been around when the work plan wasdrawn up. The Bureau of
Management Consulting simply said to us, if you are going to
embark o a number of major financial projects. you should have a
little bit of training as to how {o handle them. control them and so
on, We agreed to that.

It haprened to be listed in their work plan, this purple book, asa
project for us to do in part of the overal! scheme of things so as far
as we are concerned, we took the initiative and we hired some of
their staff to come and give us this two day session and leave the
documentation behind. That. to our way of understanding. was the
project. to get this training and to use it. We are doing that.

We took it upon ourselves to ask other departments because it
was at no extra expense to take in this information. They came
along ad Eol the information and they went away. It was never
intended that that was part of the_[)roject. I know what you are
saying, once that was done. maybe it should have been followed up
but I think it is not relevant to what we were attempting to do.

Mr. MacKay: Okay. I think you are right there. I was looking.
through the FMCS study and that really was nol arecommendation’
of theirs.

Mr. Johnsten: ‘That is right. It was simply a method of training us
to take on these projects, of assisting us.

Mr. Macay: Except to the extent where in the role of the Trea-
surer. they do say ‘‘approving and monitoring of all financial man-
agement and control systems within the Government''.

Mr. Johnston:  Control there, Mr. Chairman, I believe would refer
to financial control, not to project management contraol,

Mr. MacKay: That is where we are getting off the track.
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Mr. Johnston: I think so. That is my opinion. that we are getting
off base.

M:. MacKay: You still exercise financial management control
over a project.

Mr. Johnston:  Yes. if there are any financial projects underway
in the Government, we certainly provide advice and sometimes
assistance and certainly monitor the results to make sure it con-
forms with what we want (o see in place.

Mr. MacKay: If you reduce the re]atinnsh}p you have withthemto
the one where you are talking about value for money. this is where
other Members of Committee were saying that this project man-
agemenl project was a value for money exercise. how to expedite
things efficiently and you are saying that you donot foresee that as
your role yet, that is not within your mandale at the present time.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman. I am sorry. I cannot even tie the two
Ingether, project management and value for money. I have heard
what you said but I cannot relate the two in my own mind.

Mr. MacKay: I honestly do not understand what you mean by
project management.,

Mr. Johnston: [ guess what [ am saying is. we had a project to
bring two people up for two and a half days and we did that soit was
completed. I amnot too sure naw, Mr. Chairman, how Mr. MacKay
isrelating that to value for money and soonin other departmentsin
the Government. I am sorry. I cannot understand it.

Mr. MacKay: The purpose of these two people coming up was to
explain to the Government—

Mr. Johnston: To the Department of Finance.

Mr. Mackay:  To the Department of Finance, and intlerested
other departments. how to manage a project efficiently.

Mr. Johaston: Mr. Chairman. the Fu_rpose of these two individuals
was to explain to the Department of Finance only a means by which
they might manage the FMS projects. The rest of it was something
that we did on our own, thinking that the Government would take
advantage of it but that was not the project.

Mr. MacKay: That. I understand.

Mr. Chairman: There seems to be some problems with this word.
**project”.

Mr. MacKey: Sothat was the first thing you did in order to be able
to expedite the remaining projects of the FMCS.

Mr. Johnston: Yes.

Mr.Mackay: Now. I have got you. [ thought it was how to improve
all of the Goverment systems in handling their different projects.

Mr. Johnston: No.
Mr. MacKay: Okay.

The next item we had was training and career development that
had not started yet last February and it is still not started. Are any
plans underway to—

Mr. Jabnstan: Mr. Chairman, we briefly discussed these areas
earlier this morning, where we said that at this pointin time. we do
have informal training sessions with departments when it comesto
that particular point in the year when we want to instruct them as
to how to prepare budgets and so on, but what we are lacking is a
system of financial training for either new people coming into the

avernment or just people in the Government who are going toa
new gositinn or also peogle who might have been here for a year or
two but might want to be refreshed, if you like. on the financial
systems of this Government.

That is something that we have talked to the Public Service
Commission about. %Ve have addressed it in the recent study that
they are conducting on Public Service Commission training prog-
rams. We hope that in working with them that we can come up
with some kind of a package for both financial people and non-
financial people, individuals who come into the Government at all
levels, at deputy head levels, should be aware of financial systems
of this Goverment and how they go about using them. Certamlcr llusl
telling them that we have a manual available that we should look
at. we do not do that. They just come in and start working and if
somebody else tells them what to do they go along and do it. If
nobody tells them, they struggle.

We are saying that there should be a formal method of training.

As I say, we have done some investiﬁat_ive work on that and
again, it is very important but we feel that it is the kind of thing that
is in the later stages of development. It is refinement of what we

are doing now.

Mr. Mackay: Do you then anticipate having it developed and im-
plemented by March 31. 19817 That is what it says here, is it not?

Mr. Johnston:  Perhaps I was being cagey. Mr. Chairman. but the
way I typed that section up was projects to be started in Phase I1.

It is very difficult al this é)oint in time to say that all the projects
that are not done by the end of March this year will be done by the
end of March next year. There are quite a few of them and some
that we have not done very much work on vet. We are not really
aware of the resources and time that will be required {o compiete
them. We are saying that that is one of the projects that we will do
more work on in the next fiscal year. We may. or we may not
complete it. I am not trying to be vague, Mr. Chairman. but it is
difficult to saly that all of these will be done in another year. In my
own personal opinion, they will not ail be done in the next fiscal
year. We have indicated the ones that we think will be completed.
that is the third category. active projects that will be completed in
Phase II. Phase II being the next fiscal year.

The other ones. we will start. Some we will complete and others, I
am sure we will not, They are quite major. some of them.

Mr. MacKay: Time is running out but could you, for tomorrow,
indicate a priority number for each one of these items to be
star‘tjed? Itl‘l’ other words. where you see it in priority coming for-
ward next?

Mr. Johnston: Yes. Mr. Chairman, we could do that.

Mr. MacKay: What we are looking at is coming back next year
with you sitting over here and hopefully us sitting over here, and
being able to ask you how it has gone nd whether you will be able to
live up to the commitments you have made so you are quite right
not to make a commitment that you cannot fulfill. At the same
time, we do want to have a clear idea of how far you are going to get
in the next year and what other items you see as the most important
in fulfilling the recommendations in that FMCS study.

Mr, Chairman: Do any other Members of the Committee have any
questions at this time?

As the saying goes, ‘‘My, how time flies when you are having
un,”

We shall shortly be recnnveninF into executive session in the
caucus room. Formal hearings will continue tomorrow morning at
9:30a..m. I would like to ask you, Mr. Johnston. if you can make
yourself and your officials available at that time?

Mr. Jahnston; Yes. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman: Following our executive session, sometime this
afternoon, our Clerk will advise you as to which matters we wish to
pursue in detail tomorrow so that you can be adequately briefed.

I would like to thank you for being with us this morning, Mr.
Wilson. Mr. Nutt and look forward to seeing you tomorrow morn-
ing.

At this point we will adjourn and reconvene in executive session
in the caucus room.

The Committee adjourned at 11:28 o'clock a.m.



The Pukon Legislative Agsembly

Issue No. 2 24th Legislature

PUBLIC ACCOUNTS COMMITTEE

Formal Hearings: Evidence

Thursday, February 7, 1980
9:30 a.m.

Chairman: Tony Penikett




Standing Commitiee on Public Accounts

Chalrman: Mr. Tony Penikett
Vice-Chalrman: Mr. Geoffrey Lattin

Members
Doug Graham
Jack Hibberd
lain MacKay

Missy Parnell
Clerk of the Committee

Pursuant to Standing Order 46.(3)
Mr. Falle substituted for Mr, Graham

Expert Advisors from the Office of the Auditor General

Raymond Dubois
Deputy Auditor General

Harold Hayes
Principal

Witnesses:
Andy Johnston, Territorial Treasurer

Grant Wilson, Director, Budget and Financial Mangement
Arthur Nutt, Director, Financial Planning and Systems Development



80-02-07

Public Accaunts 2:1

EVIDENCE
Thursday, February 7, 1980 — 9:38 am

Mr. Chairman: The Standing Committee on Public Accounts,
meeting number two, formal hearings, will come to order.

This morning, we are dealing with the Department of Finance.
Initially, we are going to be going back in some detail over some
items we covered yesterday.

The first question we will be going into in more detail is the
uestion of variance reports. The second issue we wish to pursue is
the timing and mechanics of the Treasurer’s input into Executive
Council submissions. The third item which was raised yesterday is
the priority rating and timetable of Phase II of FMS projects.

If we clear those, we will then proceed where we left off yester-
day, with the FMS project review. Is that all clear?

Perhaps. before I proceed, I would like this morning. to intro-
duce to the Committee and witnesses. Mr. Al Falle, MLA for
Hootalinqua, who is substituting for Mr. Graham this morning.

I would like to welcome again our witnesses from the Depart-
ment of Finance, Mr. Johnston, Mr. Wilson, and Mr. Nutt.

If there are no questions about the agenda, I will ask Dr. Hibberd
to proceed with the first question.

Mr. Hibberd: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am somewhat concerned with regard to the variances that we
got into yesterday to a certain extent because it seems particularly
germaine to this Committee’s function. I am concerned as to how
effective this mechanism is,

Could you explain to me how these variances are transmitted
from your Department to the Executive Committee and what
mechanism is there whereby there might be action taken by the
Executive Committee.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I would like to have Mr. Wilson
Igancllile1 the topic of variance reports as it is the responsibility of his
ranch.

Mr. Wilson: Yes, Mr. Chairman, the variance reports are drawn
up by department personnel by the use of various information.
Initially, we have a statement of appropriations and allotments
which is a computer report which indicates variances by primary
or line object, by activity, by establishment. In other words, by
activity, by program.

The variances are listed as a period variance, and a year-to-date
variance.

They are determined on the basis on initial input from depart-
ments as to their estimated expenditures by period throughout the
year, the variance then being the difference between the actual
exPendltures for that period or for that %roup of periods, and the
estimated expenditures that they had thought that they might
incur up to that point.

So, the variances that we ask for are the year-to-date variances
on the one hand. In other words, if there has been a variance of
significant proportion from the beginning of the year to, say, De-
cember or whatever period we may be asking, and, on the other
hand, a projected year-end variance based on the information that
is obtained or that is arrived at when the year-to-date variance is
received; then a department is asked to project what further ac-
tivities would occur to the end of the year.

So, for example, if there were expenditures in salary allotment
that appeared to have a large variance which would show an over-
expenditure, the department would be asked to explain, first of all,
why there was a variance, why the over-expenditure, and, on the
second hand, ask to project if this over-expenditure would continue
on to the end of the year, realizing that there may be errors in the
initial cash flow projection which would mean that, in some cases,
while there may be a variance for year-to-date, there may not, in
fact, be a variance to the end of the year.

Now, these variance reports, as I said, are prepared by the
department personnel, normally the administrative officers. All of
them are reviewed by the deputy heads of the department. It is his
responsibility to determine that the variances are reported, to the
best of his knowledge, correctly.

There is a policy procedure of this Government that indicatesthe
variance reports and the forms are explained as well as the steps
and procedures in order to carry out the variances are explained.

When the variances arrive in the Department of Finance, the
budget personnel will, first of all, take the information given,

analyze it to see if it appears to be correct, with the knowledge that
they may have gained from other areas, other sources and basi-
cally pui the variance down in different form for the Executive
Commitiee.

This is so that, for example, if the department shows a variance
of, and I will use salary again, that they will be over-spending a
certain amount of money because of a transfer of one man year
from one other allotment to this allotment, then we will explainin a
form that is more readily readable to the Executive Council. This
would indicate the beginning year’s approved budget, the budget
that is aﬂ)f)roved by the Assembly, plus all of the minuses and
pluses, all of the changes that have occurred according to the
department personnel.

These variances are, as [ indicated, reported to the Subcommit-
tee on Finance who review the financial position based on the
variance reports. The Department of Finance draws up a financial
position paper indicating the level of working capital, the in-
creases, decreases in expenditures and revenues and any other
changes that may be considered pertinent, this ending up to be
summarized on basically one sheet which indicates the working
capital levels.

From that, the Subcommittee on Finance can make recommen-
dations to the Executive Council as to whether or not certain ac-
tions should occur. If it is felt that certain expenditures that are

rojecied should not, in fact, occur, then that direction will come
ack to the Subcommittee on Finance and will then be directed to
the department involved.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Wilson, you described how your department
would deal with the variance report when it received it, would it
take into account the normal variations, seasonal expenditures,
that might occur? For instance, Parks would very well have their
expenditures accumulating in a very few months’ time. How would
that be taken care of in the variance report?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, it does to the extent that a depart-
ment will project its expenditures correctly.

Now, for example, at the be%mning of the year, wehavea bud]get
that is approved by the Assembly. Based on that budget. we will go
back to the departments and ask them. ‘‘How do you anticipate
spending this money?”

The budget branch receives these projections, analyzes them in
respect to what happened in prior years to see if certain expendi-
tures are not just split evenly by periods. Say you have got $1.300
and you split it by 13 periods to get $100 per period. If that is not
realistic, we do not want it because il means that the variances
then will be unrealistic and so on.

So. the first step of course is to determine that the cash projec-
tions appear reasonable and those we can only do based on past
expegence and our knowiedge, plus discussions with the depart-
ments.

Mr. MacKay: I just want to clarify the role of the Department of
Finance because in your explanation. I was net sure when you
referred to **department”, whether it was your department or the
reporting department. So, perhaps when you answer, you can try
and differentiate clearly between these twao,

Yesterday, in answer to a question about variances, you said that
the variance reéaorts for the departments are reguested to be pre-
Egred by period but they are not analyzed by the Department of

inance.

Maybe I was confused as to which department you were talking
about this morning but I thought I understood you to say that the
Department of Finance does do some analysis work. Now, perhaps
{I:m could clarify who is analyzing the variances and explaining

em.

Mr. Wilson: Yes, Mr. Chairman, the Department of Finance
analyzes quarterlf' variances only. This analysis is to assist the
Executive Council in its decision-making role.

The individual departments may or may not—in most cases they
do prepare period variances and that is for the deputy head to
determine his role, his decision-making capabilitities and his abil-
ity to make changes depending upon the period variance.

So, the Department of Finances does not get involved for every
period, other than the possibility of special réquests. For example,
with the Intergovernmental Commitiee on Federal/Territorial Fi-
nancial Relations, at times we do require a special variance report
to be given to us so that we can be more up o date on the financial
affairs of the total Territory, the total Government.

But in most cases, as I say, the individual departments will do it
for themselves for all but the four basic quarter ends.
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Mr. MacKey: In the quarterly reports, do you ensure that the
information contained in that matches what you have in your cent-
ral accounting system, or do you accept the flg’ res as presented by
the department from their satellite system? Or am I wrong in
assuming that is where the figures come from?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, we use the central accounting system
as the method for the initial variance.

There is provision in that variance, however, to have depart-
ments place commitments or other thinﬁs that they know that have
occurred that have not yet been reported on the central accounting
system.

This provides for a more accurate position in some cases. In
others, itis not needed because there isnonecessity. The variances
would not be major.

Mr. MacKay: A final one, with respect to the reference to the
overall financial position of the Government, do you produce a
quarterly statement similar to other provincial jurisdictions, I
guess, irtl',which you can determine a surplus or deficit of the Gov-
ernment’

Wr. Wilson: The Accounting Services Branch, Mr. Chairman,
Frepares a quarterly financial statement, financial position. The
inancial position I am lalking about, basically, is a budgetary
financial position, which is fairly different from the two, so that
there are in fact two separate types of papers prepared for the
Executive Council.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I might add that on the quarierly
financial statements that, as well as being used internally, they are
sent to Ottawa,

Mr. Lattin: [ notice, Mr. Wilson, in reading the FMCS Report,
1976, that the Liguor Control Department and the Department of
H‘ighway% generally do not report their operating variances. Do

ey now?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, the Liquor Corporation does, in fact,
report variances, The Garage Operations, at times, have not pre-
pared variance reports for various reasons, most of which are time
or capability reasons more than anything else.

I receive a variance report and al times they have not been
adequate, but these will vary from department to department,

But, cerlainly, every branch, department and corporation does
Pre are a variance report. It is an order of magnitude, let us put it
hat way. Sometimes a variance report is not very good, other
times it is excellent. It is a process of learning and teaching as to
what eventually will become a meaningful variance report.

It is a constant upgrading state.

Mr. Johnston: I think, Mr. Chairman, it is fair to say that, because
these variance reports are pregared by a number of personnel in
each of the departments, that their capabilities and interpretation
varies with the individual. So that is one reason as well why you
would get an excellent report versus a medium to poor report from
other people.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps this brings up another concern. If these
variance reports are, indeed, that inéportant in maintaining con-
trol over government expenditures. o you contemplate any sys-
tem whereby you might have either an initial or an on-going train-
ing for the people who are preparing these variance reports so that
they might become standardized?

Mr. Witson: Mr. Chairman, we do, in fact, have on-going trainin
on these. I might mention that the third quarter report is in fac
used for the Supplementary Estimate preparation.

So at that point, we have a meeting with all finance personnel in
departmentsto go over the variance report requirements, Over the
past year, we have sent a number of up-dating letters, basically,

lus individual discussions with department personnel to get them
o appreciate better the usefulness of the variance report.

Of course, we are always finding more areas where we could
have improvement and we continue to basically go back to those all
the time to try and get that improvement.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Wilson:, how often has the Executive Council
acled on the variance reports that they have received?

Mr. Wilson: The Executive Council acts either positively or nega-
tively every time the variance report is received.

In other words, because the financial position pager is given to
the Subcommittee on Finance, those Papers are used to defermine
various actions in the future, A lot of the cases, in terms of interim
appropriations, are determined based on the variance report.

If in fact some activity within a department appears te be exces-

sive from the basis of original estimates, certain action does take
place. But this is quite often done on a passive nature as opposed to
an active nature.

Mr. MacKay: Are you satisfied, Mr. Wilson, that the whole infor-
mation system works where there is the creation of the variance
report following through to your department, following through to
Subcommittee on Finance, following through to the Execulive
Commitlee, and then the feedback down to department? The chain
is complete. Inother words, that thereis an action and areactionto
this reporting system that is working? Or do you think there are
areas tor improvement?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, 1 am satisfied with the process. I
think that the major problem is one of training and that was one of
the, I think, major poinlsof thiscommittee, is that it is important to
have the various departmental financial individuals made more
?':vare. fpend more time in this area than possibly has beendone in

e past.

Of course what happens is that some individuals are much better
trained and have much more knowledge of the process. Others are
learning it or do not spend as much time in it.

This is a constant process from the Budgel Branch. We have
daily communication with all of these individuals. Every time
variance reports are presented to us, we will take aday or two days
out with that individual, have him redo the whole process, get them
to the point where they understand the true process.

So, thal is not a problem with the cycle, it is more a problem of
whether the financial information is accurate and timely.

Mr. MacKay: You are generally happy with the explanations you
get, though, from each department.

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, we are generaléy happy. In most
cases, I should sa;i‘ina!ot of cases, we donol and we will not accept
it at face value. There is always the inter-relationship between
Department of Finance personnel and departmental personnel
because certain things may nol be explained fully and we want to
assure ourselves exactly what they mean.

So, there is not acceptance at face value, if that is what you
mean.

Mr. MacKay: Does your role. in your mind. extend to acting as a
brake on over-expenditures? In other words, how do you visualize
your role? Do you visualize it as one in which you just report the
overage further up the line or do you endeavour to find solutions
with thal department within the policies that they are trying to
implement?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, I think because of the role that we
have played, the assistance that the Department of Finance gives
is one in trying to look at and trying to suggest other than just
showing over-expenditures.

In other words, if an over-expenditure does show up, the first
question is brought up, where can you under-spend? What can you
cut? Without alfecting those programs that have been approved.
what are the areas that are flexible?

So certainly we will approach departments on that basis, and if
we are convinced that they cannot do anything other than do what
they atujet: going to be doing, then we have to accept that and we
report it.

Mr. Macay: In your mind. who is responsible at the end of the
gear._ if you have a budgetary overrun in the whole government of
2 million? Maybe I should not be asking this question. I want to
determine how you perceive your role in the process. I am not
asking you to say if somebody else is to blame. I am just asking
where your role is.

Where do you perceive the ultimate control torest for that. or the
ultimate responsibility?

Mz, Wilson: Mr. Chairman, the deputy heads are ultimately re-
sponsible for their budgets. They are the ones. if. based on
Supplementary Estimates. they become overspent. they are the
ones responsible.

Mr. Chalrman: Any other questions on the matter of variances?

If not, we will then go on to the second issue which was raised
yesterday, which is the timing and mechanics of the treasurer’s
input into Executive Council submissions.

Waould you like to lead off on this. Dr. Hibberd?

Mr. Hibbard: Mr. Johnslon, yesterday you explained the process
whereby Executive Council submissions are drawn up and. as you
perceive the participation of your department in that mechanism.

My concern at that time was, and still is, that the submission
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from your department very well could be vital to whatever the
submission might be. I am concernedthat it might have gone along
way down the road in its development before there is actually
participation by your department.

Can you conceive of any mechanism whereby you might be in-
volved at the inception of a plan before it gets too far down the road
and before there might be some hardened positions taken on a
submission? Can you see any mechanism whereby you might be
involved earlier or would you perceive it as being valuable if you
were involved earlier?

Mr. Johnstan: Mr. Chairman, I have handed out one document
there, it is titled ‘‘Request for Decision”, which may be useful in
this conversation.

Mr. Lattin: A point of order, Mr. Chairman. I would move that
this be attached as an appendix.

Mr. Chairman: [ will take that as a notice of motion.

Mr. Johnston: I am wondering if it might be useful if I take a
couple of minutes to review the mechanics of the procedure. T know
I talked about it yesterday, but, perhaps with this in front of us, it
might be easier to understand. Then I can address Dr. Hibberd's
concerns.

Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, there are actually two forms involved, the one
that you have in front of you is the second form in the procedure.
Attached to it is a summary sheet and these two items, as 1 say,
form the second form used in the process.

The first form is a more detailed submissiot, with the same
topics as the summary sheet. The summary sheet is done so that
the Executive Committee can, at a glance, see what the proposal is
all about. Ofien the submissions are quite lengthy.

So in the formation of the original submission, which is the first
form in the process, these topics are covered. Once the submission
is completed by the department it is signed by the Minister of that
department, One of the items that they do consider are financial
considerations.

There is nothing at this point in time to ensure that the depart-
ment talks to the Department of Finance to consider what the
financial considerations are. But the Minister, when he is review-
ing this and signing it, must, in his own mind, feel that the financial
considerations are stated fairly.

Once that is prepared and accepted by the Minister, then the
second document, which I have sent out to you, is attached. It is
called a **‘Reguest for Decision”.

On this form, this is where the Department of Finance must Eet
involved. On the first form it is up to the department as to whether
or not they consult us.

This form is started out and, as you can see in Part No. 1, it says
*‘consulted with Legal Services, Finance, Public Service Commis-
sion and other departments if required’. So, in other words, the
Department of Finance is highlighted as one department that must
be considered.

We sign these documents after reviewing them and, at this point
in time.’if there are major financial implicatons thal really have
not been addressed in the original submission. we suggest at times
that they be redone.

Other times, if the comments are not major or if, in fact, there is
a time restraint, we attach our comments and where we sign our
signature we say *‘Comments Attached”. So, at this point in time,
the individual in the department is going around getting these
signatures, after all these signatures are obtained, the deputy head
of that department then signs, at the bottom of Part 1, that all the
Eertinent departments have been contacted and the submission

as been discussed.

Apgain, under Part 2, the Minister of that department that is
submitting the Executive Council submission, reviews this sheet to
make sure that all the steps have been taken and he again, for the
second time, puts his signature into the process.

So. as I said before, he has Si%ed the detailed submission, he has
now signed this Request for Decision form mdlcatmﬁ thal the
proper steps have been taken. So, heis mdlcatmf thatasfarasheis
cortmeme the responsibilities of his department have been carried
out.

Now it goes to the Executive Committee office and they fill in
Part No. 3 and they make the decision then as to which committees
this particular document should go to. If it has financial implica-
tions, it goes to the Subcommittee on Finance.

There are also two internal management committees that are
listed. They are Economic and Social Planning and Internal Man-
agement. Normally, documents go to one or the other, or, in some
cases, both of these committees.

Now, it isimpertant to note that the Treasurer is an advisor to the
Subcommittee on Finance, an advisor to the Economic and Social
Plannin% Committee, and an advisor Lo the Internal Management
Commitlee. So often, by the time this document gets as far as the
Subcommittee on Finance, I have seen this three or four or five
times. As a matter of fact, you almost get sick of seeing the same
submission over and over and over.

But nevertheless, it is interesting in the fact that each one of
these committees and each one of these processes are different. Se,
sometimes it draws out different comments even from myself,
because gou see it in a different light if a different individual is
talking about it.

So, I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that by the time it gets to
Cabinet, if, by some chance, and I do not know how it would happen,
something got to Cabinet without being seen by the Department of
Finance that had financial implications, our last hope is that the
Government Leader, at this point in time, is the Minister of Fi-
nance and he has a very geod relationship with our department and
insists that every financial item is reviewed by ourselves.

So, if by chance it did get past all the procedures I mentioned,
then he would, at that point in time, refer it back to either the
depl:artmen: ptr back to one of the committees, where we would have
a chance at it.

So, I think it is a fairly lengthy procedure and I think we have
many chances te get involved. Dr. Hibberd's question, I believe, is
do1think that we get involved at the best stage, in other words, the
earliest stage, where we might be of some use.

I think I could answer that by saying that although departments
are not obli%aled in their original submission that goes to their
Minister to talk to us, I would say that where there are major
financial l_mt)hcatlons, they know that once it gets out of their
hands and into the system, we are %oing to be there commenting on
itand thg want to make sure that the comments are as favourable
as possible.

So, they do come to us on major items. On the ones that are
minor, we do see it very shortly afterwards and, as I say, 1do not
believe that we could get involved in the detailed writing of all of
the submissions because, in most cases, they are policies, proce-
dures, legislation that we really do not haveé a knowledge of that
particular field.

I think that that is UE to the individuals in the department. They
do, to the best of my knowledge, use us as early as possible.

Mr. Hibberd: Thank you, Mr. Johnston. You have indeed
explained the mechanisms whereby your department does become
involved, but I think you have related primarily to the mechanisms
and how you might be involved in the actual writing of a submis-
sion.

. I'am talking about the actual whatever the project might be and
it is still at the idea stage and it still has major ramifications from
your department. I am talking about the consultative process that
would go on before pen is ever put to paper.

. Is t!;:ere ne mechanism whereby you could be involved at that
stage?

Mr. Johaston; Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that many policies,
procedures, suggested legislation starts as a seed, I suppose, at the
gulltllcal level and these ideas are passed down to administration to

evelop.

Ce!:tainlf\‘/, many departments are thinking about the possible
wording, t ?oss le approach to many of these submissions tprim‘
to coming to the Department of Finance, but I would suggest that
until they formulate the approach, the mechanics and so on of a
particular piece of legislation or whatever, we could say very little
about the fiscal, financial, accounting aspects of it.

We would have {o know from the department what they are
planning on doing. So, it is a consultative thing and I think that we
do talk with departments. I have meetings almost every day with
departments when they come in and ask advice. I would say that
the more successful departments at least ask us at as early a point
as possible, We do get involved from the very beginning, in most
cases, in most major pieces of policy.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Johnston, lel us pursue that for a second.

To extend your analogy of the seed. when some department
presumably has an idea, in order for it to grow, it obviously has to
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be fertilized with money at some point.

Presumably, your department is best able. perhaps not to do
their cost estimates of really what it will cost. T mean, they will
have some ideas about that. but these things have o be paid for.
Surely there is some special expertise that your department has to
bring to bear on that question. as to whether the money can be
found. whether, in fact, the estimates are reasonable.

There has been a lot of public concern, as you know, in recent

ears. about the growth of government spending and a lot of that is

rom some perception that the programs were underestimated or
under-budgeted in their germinal stage.

I think I would just like to pursue Dr, Hibberd’s question a little
bil. is there any formal way that you can perceive where, right at
the start. where the egF is there and it is looking for some seed
money to fertilize it. that your department could have some formal
way of saying. look, this will cost too much, or you cannot do it this
way. or whal are you ﬁning to do for revenue. I mean asking the
{ough-minded financial questions that should be the test of any new
idea in government.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman. Mr. Wilson has some comments to
make, but just before he gets involved, I wanted to say that I think
it would be very difficult to develop a policy whereby you say that
when you are thinking about something you must talk to the De-
partment of Finance.

I'think the point I am trying lo make is that the first form that 1
am talking about. prior to the second one being introduced into the
[)rocr_:dure. is where the department is coming up with the idea and

hat is where the Minister says. okay, I like your idea. now go out
and consult with all the people who should be involved and come
back to me at that point in time when you are satisfied. as a deputy
head. that imu‘ha\ge consulted with everybody on this idea. Then
only at that point in time will this idea go further.

So. I think that until you get the Minisler's signature, it does not
get into the political process, which is Part 3 of the form.

So. we have, in fact, right now, established that, **Okay. depart-
ment, think about your ideas, put them down as a submission, and
then 1 will signitif [ like the idea. Now. I want you to go out and you
get the opinion of the legal people as to the wordin}g. You get the
opinion of the finance people as to the finances, Public Service

omimission as to man years and so on, and any other department
or agency that you think should have some input into this idea.
Then you sign it as a deputy head. Tell me that everything has been
done, then come back to me and 1 will review the idea now, and it
will likely have changed significantly from the time that the idea
originally came up.”

It is only at that point in time that it goes on. So. I think we have
established the point that we get involved. Really, the department
isonly Puttmg down in writing what their idea is and then they start
consulting. I do not think it could be much earlier.

Mr. Chairman: Let me zero in on this for a second, this consulta-
tive process. and that is what it is. Presumably, if Finance expres-
sed some strong reservations about the program because of its cost
or its efficiency or whatever, on whatever grounds. what happens.
particularly. on the Request for Decision form. I mean, can you
decide not to sign it?

Presumably you are only signing that you have been consulted.
It does not really say whether you concur or support il or have
expressed your strong reservations or what.

Ms. Johnston: What happens. Mr. Chairman. is there are two
ways of going about it.

The odd time if what we have to sa reall{‘ changes the paper.
then the department will go back and rework the submission.

If the comments are not major or if, in fact, there is not time to go
back and rework the entire submission, but our comments are still
major, then in either of those two cases we would atiach comments
and where we sign, this simply says that we have seen it, but we do
say *‘see attached comments’ and if those comments are not at-
tached then the package is not complete.

Where it is reviewed then in the committees and also in Sub-
committee on Finance, if our comments were not there, we are
{)resent to say, ”Hey. we have said, *See attached comments,’ and

hey are not there.”

So, certainly it does not go bei'ond us without our ideas bein
included in the package. The fact that we have signed it does no!
mean that we approve of it because in many cases it is a policy, a
political decision whether or not they proceed and we do not pre-

tend to be politicians. So we are simply ensuring that the political
level is aware of financial implications.

So, our signature does not say thal we like the policy. We are just
saying, “‘Be aware of these financial implications.’

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, one of the questions you asked was
referring to the possibility of the budget input and the implications,
the policy implications of new programs or changes in programs
that may be reflected in the budget.

This process. in terms of a Request for Decision, or a policy
request, is one step. I is one of two. basically. one of two steps in
obtaining a policy decision. The other one is through the budgetary
Bmcess. the financial planning process. Decisions, through the

udgetary process. we would start out with what we call the prog-
ram forecast. which would indicate a department’s requests for
certain levels of fundin% {)mgrams. or what have you, over an
extended period of lime, let us say three years, the [irst year being
the next following budget.

This document is first and foremast reviewed by the Department
of Finance and the Department of Finance makes comments on
that type of thing. Quite often what will happen is thal a new
program, for example, will be put forward, we can and will make
comment at that time, and it may, infact. come up for a possibility
to be put in the budget.

The dicussion then will carry on to a broader extent after that
time for a Minister to ensure that his department and Department
of Finance are satisfied with the types of funding that are provided
in there and so on.

So, that is another side of this process.

Mr. Johnston: I might, Mr. Chairman, just indicate that I am not
aware, in my five or six months as Treasurer, of any policies that
have been acted upon by the Cabinet that had major financial
implications that we were not aware of.

In other words, this is the system and it seems to work. I am notl
aware of any exceptions that have got by us. That perhaps proves
that it maybe is working. IL does not prove that it is, but it is an
indication that it is.

Mr. Chairman: You are satisified with the process.
Mr. Johnston: Yes.

M. Hibherd: Just a comment, Mr. Johnston, it had been my im-
pression in the ﬂast that the Department of Finance was indeed
concerned that they were not involved early enocugh. You are satis-
fied that that is not the case at any time now.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, within the last couple of years, I
believe during Mr. Sherlock's time as Treasurer, the Department
of Finance was not always consulted.

The form was changed sothat, in fact, we had to be consulied and
also the word was given to the committees and to the deputy heads
that, in fact, nothing would be processed without the Department of
Finance being involved.

So, I would say that you are right, the concern was there and Mr.
Wilson could perhaps indicate the time, roughly, that it staried
changing. Bul in recent history, we are satisfied withour input. We
were dissatisfied a short time ago.

Me. Wilson:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I think it was %robabiy around a

ear and a half to two years ago. It was al that time that the

epartment of Finance insisted on seeing these policy Fapers_ that
had financial implication. We had to see them; certainly if an
Executive Council Member decided to take il into Cabinel by him-
self we did not see it, well, there is not really very much we can do.
but that displeasure, if you want to put it that way, would be made
known at the Subcommittee on Finance level.

Mr.MacKay: 1 think you are to be complimented on obiaining that
kind of improvement.

Mr. Chalrman: Thank you, Mr. MacKay.

Okay. if there are no further questions on this particular matter,
then we can perhaps move on to the next item we have left over
from yesterday, which is a request from Mr. MacKay near the
close of yesterday's Ill)ruceedin s, which was a priority rating and
timetable of Phase II of the FMS projects.

Mr. Jobnston: Mr. Chairman, again I have distributed an exhibit
that indicates a priority rating and also a timetable. If you like, 1
can address the document.

Mr. Lattin: Mr. Chairman, I give notice of motion that we would
like this attached to the Appendix.

Mr. Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Lattin.
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Mr. Johnston:  Mr. Chairman, what we have attempted to do with
this document is indicate to you, for the active %ro]ec}s that we
have right now that we are going to complete, we hope, in the next
fiscal year, we have indicated, In our opinion, the priority of them
within that particular group and also the expected completion date
in the next fiscal year.

The second part of the submission indicates the projects that we
plan on starling in Phase IT and again we have assigned a priority
vi-]ithin that group of projects. We have said when we expect to start
them.

Itis on‘lf after we start them, Mr, Chairman, and get a feel for the
magnitude of them and the way that we may be proceeding with
them that we will be able to put an ending date on them. But it does
indicate our starting date, it is a commitment to start them by that
point in time.

Mr. MacKay: Just so that we define our terms, when you say
starting dates, what do you mean by that? Does that mean when it
goes into the planning stage or the development stage?

Mr. Jobnston:  Mr. Chairman, we have indicated that these pro-
Lects will be started in Phase iI, however, in the past year and a
alf, on some of them we have done some investigative work al-

ready.

. For example, on asset control, we have talked to other jurisdic-
tions and obtained information on one or two systems in place inthe
country already. So we have done some investigative work.

Projects to be started, [ guess that phrase means to me that we
will actively pursue that project. We would invesu%ate the project,
we would come up with some observations, some alternate ways of
attacking the projects and, I would suggest, finalize the approach
that we are going to take.

In other words, there might be alternatives one, two, three, and
we might safz we are going to take number three. At that point in
time, we will have to assess the magnitude then of that project. In
other words, if we picked alternate number three, isit going to take
six months, two months, three months, how many man years, how
many dollars, We are going to have to use consultants, buy
software packages or whatever.

Ithink, at that point in time, we would be able to say, okay, based
on what we are aware of now, we can either pursue it, because we
have the resources, or we cannot. So, I would say that by starting it
we would get to that point. We would determine what is required to
finish the project.

Mr. MacKay: As a lot of these projects are resulting from the one
FMCS study and it seems to me that they are inter-related in many
ways, my concern would be that the order in which you implement
the programs might leave some significant gaps.

Do you foresee that problem arising? For example, the big
start-up date is April 1 for your new central and planning system.
Can you successiully carry that off without having a financial
?_dml"nistration and accounting control manual in place at that

ime?

Mr. Jobnston:  Mr. Chairman, the comments are well taken in that
yes, many of these projects are inter-refated. That is why, as you
will notice, we have assigned the same priority to several, for
example, in the first category, because we feel that some of them
should be carried out at the same time. The same as in the categ-
ory, we feel, for example, that the audit verification and pre-audit
function, which is talking about accounts payable, should be ear-
ried out the same time as we review whether we should centralize
or decentralize the accounts payable process, which is on the sec-
ond page.

So, yes, some of them are inter-related, some of them you have to
do at the same time; or it is wise 1o do it at the same time.

I would su%gesl that what we are attempting to do for April 1
would certainly be more complete if we had a financial adminisira-
tion and accounting control manual which will, in some cases,
refer to the system being implemented. but I still feel that we will
be successful in starting up April 1. The departments have been
very involved. We have had all kinds of meetings; we have been
working with them because they have been doing some of the work,
that they will be familiar with the system and be able to use the
system without a new manual.

But certainly, if we had a manual to hand out on April 1, we would
like to have that, but it will not be possible. It does not appear that it
will be possible at this point in time.

Mr. MacKay; What about mechanical things like internal
charge-backs? Are they programmed now in your new accounting
system or is it something that is just not going to be there until you
have completed this project?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, that particular project is not to
initiate internal charge-backs. They are happening now. for
example with equipment. labour. and so on.

What we want to do is evaluate our method of doing that. We feel
that we can improve on the szstem. So, on April 1, the subsystem of
charge-backs or several subsystems of charge-backs have been
changed so that they will now interface with the new general ledger
package, as they interfaced with the old one.

But the method of internal charge-backs will not be changing. So
the program of internal charge-backs itself will evaluate all of the
various charge-back systems that we have and, perhaps suggest
changes and make those changes,

If you want more details on charge-backs, Mr. Nutt could indi-
cate some of the chargeback systems.

Mr, MacKay: Iam afraid weare getting into too muchdetail. I will
ask this directly, are rou conscious of any defects in your system,
that is to start on April 1, which are significant ennu%h to give some
concern as to the accuracy of the information you will receive? Are
you conscious of anythinﬁ_lright now that you are worried about that
will be corrected when these other projects are completed?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, we do not feel that we have any
magor deficiencies. We feel that in the changeover that we will, in
fact, be improving the system substantially. There certainly still
are areas for improvement, but the departments will be ingutting
data at a lower level and, because of that and because of the new
classification system of classifying data once it is input, the
number and type of reports that are coming off at the other end,
particularly for the department's management reports, are much
more varied, much more detailed in some cases. In some cases
the_Y are very hiﬁh-level reports. There is quite a variety of reports
that will be used by different levels of individuals within the De-
partment for different financial functions.

As well, the DePartment of Finance's Central Agency will be
getting better control reports off. It will also be getting our finan-
cial statements produced by the computer for the first time ever.
Right now we take a trial balance and add all kinds of accounts
together, it takes us days, and then we type up financial state-
ments. That will be done automatically.

So, we feel that there are many improvements in what we are

futtlng into place and we feel that, along with these improvements,

hat there will be enhancements that we must work on in the future
to further develop the information for departments.

Mr. MacKay: This is really an aside, bul do you consider the
existing equipment that you have in the EDP centre sufficient to
handle the immediate future, the next year or two?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, that is a very interesting topic.
When FMS was started, the EDP branch, Data Systems and Com-
puter Services was part of the Department of Finance, At that
point in time, we had had a number of projects listed that were
related to EDP because it was, in fact, our resPonsibility. Since
then, as éou know, it has been taken out and put into the Depart-
ment of Government Services.

We did investigate, when we got into these projects, the
capabilities of the equipment to the point that we decided that we
were %oing tobuy a Eeneral ledger software package rather than
manufacture one in-house. We went out on the market fo see if, in
fact, we could get one for the equipment that we had. The system
that we picked we purchased from Software International.

This particular com{)any has implemented this general ledger
ackage and I think it is 1,500 sfvs ems around the world, 300 of
{’hem on the same equipment that we have. So, what they have had
to do is they have had to develop a unique package, all these

ackages have similar features and they had to develop a ackafge
or the IBM System 3 Model 12 that we have and a package for
another IBM machine and so on.

So, they have the same system that can be used on many types of
equipment. So we went to that for the reason that we have the IBM
equipment now, but if we want to change in the near future, then all
we have to do with the software people is pay the difference in
price, if there is ang. from what the original cost is of the new
package we want and the new package that we originally bought. If
it was $2,000, we would pay $2,000 and get the new package and just
put it downstream.

So, we did in fact look at the EDP situation and we feel that any
particular system that we want to develop in the future could be
done on this equipment. Now, we would, if they had new. more
powerful, fancy equipment — I should say not ‘‘fancy’’, that is a

oor term, but more economical, efficient machinery, than. cer-
ainly, we would be happy but we can run our new system on this
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equipment and we can, in fact. make changes to payroll, accounts
receivable and so on, on this equipment.

Mr. Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Johnston. We will take a short
break now.

Before I declare a 15 minute recess, { would first excuse the
withesses and ask them to be back here at 10:45, if that is possible.

The committee will stand recessed until that time.
Recess

Mr. Chairman: I would like to welcome our witnesses back again.

. We were in the process of discussing the priority rating and
Hmetable of Phase II of the FMS projects. Mr. MacKay has the
00T .

Mr. MacKay: [ am a bit concerned about the implementation of
your new system on April 1, without having a manual to go with it.

We discussed yesterday the idea of breaking down that manual
to {:tl);;{stltt}llxe{it parts and issuing it piecemeal. You thought you did
not like that.

The original study recommended a manual with eight parts. One
of these parts was accounting sgstems and reporting. What is the
problem of not issuing that at this time?

Mr. Joknston: Mr. Chairman, it is probably, I suppose, an in-
terpretation of what the financial administration and accounting
control manual is.

I was uncomfortable with the answer I gave early this morning,
so I thought perhaps I should clarify. I am glad Mr. MacKay has
raised the point.

On April 1, we will be implementing a new general ledger pac-
kage and a new classification of accounts. They are two separate
projects. The general ledger package was a software Fackage that
we purchased from an international company. With that package
comes seven manuals.

Okay, the manuals cover a variety of areas: the input forms to be
used in the system, the electronic data processing procedures in
the system, the audit reports coming off the system and various
ather reports coming off the system. So, in fact, we have complete
documentation of the new general ledger system going into effect.

The classification of accounts is another lopic. On that particular
topic, we have developed ourselves a new Classification of Ac-
counts Manual, which has already been distributed to departments
50 tthat they could, in fact, prepare their budget based on the new
system.

This new manual, which Mr. Nutt has a copy of, defines the
system being used, defines all the elements of it, defines every-
thing about the new classification system, it indicates all the actual
numbers. In other words, Salaries. permanent staff, is 0100, or
whatever the number happens to be. So, in fact, the two new major
systems going into place April 1 are well documented.

The Financial Accounting and Administration Control Manual,
to my way of thinking, is something similar to the manual that we
have already issued, which indicates all of the policies, proce-
dures, all of the {financial policies, procedures, legislation, et cet-
era, of this government. With, certainly, other things included, but
that would form the main part of it.

That is what we have lo develop, but I think as far as the system
Egmg into glace. they are well documented. The individuals in

inance and departments are well aware of the documentation and
have the parts that they require to use the system.

So, I feel that is well covered, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacKay: So each department will have a copy of the code of
accounts with instructions as to how to classify each thing?

Mr. Johnstor:  Yes, sir, they have that now.

lllr:’ MacKay: And each department will have some of these man-
uals?

Mr. Johnsten:  Each department will have the parts of the manu-
als that they require. In other words, how to fill in various input
forms, they will have that. How to review various reports coming
off the edit list, they will have that. There will certainly be some
details in here they would not require, for example, how the elec-
tonic data processing system works. Now who would have that
would be the data people and they would have that in their office so
that they can run the system.

Mr. MacKay: So, you visualize the manual that the FMCS studg
proposed to be a sort of umbrella manual through which you woul

refer to the subsidiary type manuals. You would say, okay, for
classification of accounts see manual such-and-such. It will form

part of the overall manual, but it will not be just in the same
package, is that it?

Mr. Johnston: That's right, Mr. Chairman, Another manual, for
example, that we have developed and distributed, I know it says
that it is not comglete on our list because we have a couple of
sections to do yet, but in our own Department, we have developed
an internal operaling manual for our staff that indicates, for
example, to the individual processing fuel iax returns, that you
receive this document from the company and this document from
somewhere else, you add this to that and subtract that. It gives
them every step they must use to perform their function.

So, again, we have many manuals in place and I think it is just a
matter of terminology as to what manual is missing.

Mr. MacKay: With respect Lo the status of the projects then—

Me. Chalrman: Mr. MacKay, I wonder if you could just excuseusa
second. I recognize Dr. Hibberd for a supplementary.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Johnston, what have you done to ensure that the
people who are involved in the utilizalion of these manuals are
developing skills to use the manuals?

Mr. Jehaston: Mr. Chairman, as the departments are becoming
involved in the process, and the one Erocess I can go back to, one
part of it would be for example the udﬁet process. The DeFart-
ment of Finance held a meeting with all the staff that would be
involved in the departments in ?re?aring the budget under the new
classification of accounts. At that time, the coding manual was
distributed. It was explained how it would be used. The budget
Fenple were there to explain the new forms that they had developed

o, In fact, accommodate the new classification of accounts and
instructions were drawn up, actually in English; we did net just
give out forms, we actually gave out instructions indicating how to
use these new forms.

So, in fact, everyone involved in that process was instrucled,
both with a verbal presentation and with documentation they could
take away with them. As thef then went through the budget pro-
cess, certainly they had problems with it, because it was the first
time around and they were continually in contact with either Mr.
Nutt or the budget branch, getling clarification as to how to use the
process.

That will continue, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Nutt has scheduled edu-
cation seminars with departments to indicate to them how, for
example, they input a journal entry into the system. As that is
explained to them, they will get a copy of the pertinent section of
the manual showing the form that is going to be used and what they
put in each part of the form.

So, it is a continuous process and it is not given to them ali at one

time. It is given to them as they require to know it so that they can

r?ctise it while it is being explained to them, which is the best way
o learn.

Mr. Hibkerd: Then you would agree that there are some problems
in bringing these manuals in at the depariment level.

Mr. Joknstan: I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, I am not clear on the
guestion.

Mr. Hibberd: You have described to us a procedure whereby if
there are problems encountered how you might deal with them.
Are you telling us then that as this manual is being implemented
there are problems with this implementation?

Mr. Johnston: I am talking, Mr. Chairman, aboul the manuals
that have to do with the new system we are bringing into place on
April 1. What I have said there is that we are giving the depart-
ments the required sections of those manuals and we are giving it
to them in piecemeal form, as they require that particular section
50 that they can learn each section as they go along.

The overall manual that Dr, Hibberd. I think, is referring to, has
not been completely developed yet. Certainly we have some con-
cepts and we have spent quite a bit of money and time developing
some concepis.

What I am saying is that we have not finalized that manual so
therefore we donot want toissueit. 1 suprose itis possibletoissueit
chapter by chapter, but I honestly do not think it is required at this
time and I think it would be less effective to issue it part by part.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Johnston, I have not made myself clear. You
have described how you are disseminating this information to the
detpartments and I am asking you if there are problems with this
information you disseminated and what you intend to do about it so
that the new system, when it does come in, will be handled
adequately by the departments.

Mr. Johnston: Okay, I undersiand the question now, Mr. Chair-
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man. As I indicated. for examp]e. during the budget process, we
did. in fact, disseminate the information that was required by the
departments. In fact, when they then leit the meeting. because it
was completely new to them, when they went back te iry to put it
into practice, certainly they had questions and, at that point in
time. they deait either with the F oup or the budget group to
clarify the situation and to better understand.

As far as I am aware, the budgets then came in in very good
shape. [ do not think there were very many major problems with
them and, in fact, if a department did have minor difficullies we
would go back to them and say g'ou have misunderstood how you
use this and we would explain it to them.

Mr. Wilson, could you comment on the quality of the budgets?

Mr. Wilssn: Mr. Chairman, the submissions based on the new
classification of accounts were done very adequately. There were,
of course, some concerns and those concerns, with respect to the
actual numbers and where certain things are placed within the
budget, were discussed with the financial assistance branch in
co-ordination with the budget branch to ensure that there was, in
fact, a consistency in both the terminology and how it would show
up in the Main Estimates.

So, in that respect, it would ap?ear to me that from a codin
classification of accounts area, that this has beenreadily accepted.
The next area, of course, is that once the information starts to come
out, then there is another process of trainil:F. so to speak, and this
process is on-going and, in fact, has already been discussed with
department personnel.

Mr. MacKay: Just to follow up one further step then, presumably,
on April 30. or the 28th if you are on a 28-day cycle, youdo your first
month’s end run, then you would really know how effective your
training program has beento that point. What plansor contingency
plans do you have in case there is an obvious breakdown In the
whole system? Do you have Xersonnel available to then rush off to
the various departments? Are you ogng to spend a lot of lime
analyzing the data at that time, or will it fake months and months
and months for the basic errors to appear in each department?

In other words, how are gou going to monitor this system im-
mediately it is implemented?

thMtr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I would like Mr. Nutt to answer
at.

Mr. Nutt:  Mr. Chairman, with the present system, or the system
we are implementing, we have two options. As we edit the data
throughout the period, naturally we are not going to wait until the
end of the period and have a mass of data all at once. We will edit it
daily or every second day or whatever, we have not defined the
actual timing as yet, but as the data comes out we have an option of
either the system will take the batches, because it is a batch entry
system, it will take the batches, if there are errors we can either
process the batch and kick the errors into a suspense account or
reject the batch entirely.

Because it is a new system and there are going to be a few minor
problems, we have said no, we are going to Kick the batch out
entirely and correct the edit report and correct the batch at that
time and re-submit it.

In other words, we are not (Fo_ing to let a suspense account build
up and build uhp because, traditionally, or historically, these types
of things are the last or one of the lowest priorities and then you do
have a problem later on. We are going to correct them as we go.

In response to some of the other implications, yes, we do have
people available to go and assist the departments, as we move
along. In fact, we are doing that now.

Mr. MacKay: So you anticipate no problems?

Mr. Nutt: Hopefully.

Mr. Johinston: Mr. Chairman, we are realistic. We know that
there will be problems, but we think we have the capability to
resolve them and get on with the job.

Mr. MacKay: Okay.

If nobody else has a question in this area, I would like to go on
with the project review,

The projects we started in Phase II, you have indicated the
starting date, Can you give us a rough, I mean rough within, say,
six months either way of the completion, you anticipate of these
Phase II projects to be started.

Mz. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I could certainly give an indication,
but I would feel uncomfortable with doing that.

Mr. MacKay: You need not feel uncomfortable, Mr. Johnston.

Mr. Johnston: Well, I was going to explain why I would feel un-
comfortable.

First of all. I think that we know now as we have been onthisfora
year and a half. the magnitude of some of these projects. As a
matter of fact, the classification of accounts and the general ledger
package have been much larger than we thought a year and a half
ago. very much larger.

A couple of these items, the ones that are listed as priorities 1(a),
(b}, and (c), are very large. We feel that there is no way we could
probably do all three'of them at the same time_ maybe two of them
15 & possibility. They may take six months to do. One of them may
take six months of all of our resources, or it could take three
months or a year.

AsThave indicated before, until we investigate them further and
come up with some kind of a work plan, it is dilficult for me. I donot
think there is any sense in me fooling you by saying, okay, I will
have them done at the end of next !ear. In my own mind, I know
that all of these projects will not be done at the end of the next fiscal
year.

There is no sense in me making a commitment I cannot keep. It is
no good for either one of us.

At the same time, [ sugpose I could guess at some wild number,
but I'really do not know that that would be of any useto us, We have
not analyzed and developed work plans, so until you do that 1
honestly feel that I cannot give an ending date to these projects.

Mr. MacKay: What is the problem with getting them done? I am
concerned that time is drifting by. I know it has not all been under

our tenure in the office, These are recommendations that date

ack to 1876. We are now looking at some of them not starting until
five years later, in 1981.

What is the problem?

Mr. Johnsten: Mr. Chairman, I think the previous statement has
to be clarified in that the study was done in 1976. It was received by
this Government in early 1978 and tabled with the Government, in
April or May of 1978, Immediately upon that tabling and upon the
Government recognizing there were weaknesses, the Department
of Finance did, within a ' month of that time, enter into a contract
with the Bureau of Management Consulting in Ottawa to, in fact,
assist tIS in developing a work plan and helping us on some of the
projects.

So, in fact, we are looking at the middle of 1978, not 1976, as far as
when tt]_ﬂs Government actually became aware of and started tak-
ing action.

Mr. MacKay: Could I interrupt? Why the time lapse between 1976
and 19787 Whg did it take a year and a half to surface in Yukon
when this study was apparently completed before?

Mr. Johasten: Mr. Chairman, ] am in no position to answer that. 1
beliet\ge the Auditor General of Canada would have to answer that
question.

Mr. Chalrman: We may ask it.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I think the point then to remember
is that there were many areas identified and the Government
agreed that most of them, yes, were areas that we should tackle.

e Government then allocated certain resources to that job.

Unless those resources were increased substantially, there is no
way they could all be done in a very short period of time. I do not
think it was ever thought they would alt be done, for example, in a
two year period. We have now been on it for less than two years.

The other thing is, and I should mention it here is I am afraid of a
lot of change all at once. I think that we should, to some degree,
make changes and become comfortable with them and then de-
velop on those changes. I am talking not so much from the Depart-
ment of Finance’s personnel, but from the other departments in the
Government.

Right now we are making two major changes April 1 and because
that is the implementation date, that does not mean that it will all
be rosy on April 1. I would say that six months after that point in
time we will still have some ditficulties fo clear up, but we will work
on them and clear them up.

If we, for example, made major changes to the internal charge-
back systems, if we introduced a commitment system, if we intro-
duced asset control and many other major changes all in that short
period of time, I do not think that the personnel would be able to
cope with them. That is my own persenal opinion.

So, Ithink that, okay, we are making hay slowly, if you like. We
are making continuous progress and I know the people working on
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the projects are putting in many hours and 1 think we are getting
value for money for the resources we have allocated to it.

Mr. MacKay: Is it a fair conclusion then that you have two ap-
proaches to this problem. One is that you did not have any more
resources available at the time, in the past, to proceed any faster
than you have. Another one is that you did not want to roceed any
faster anyway because you do not think this would absorb the
changes as well.

Mr. Johnston: Right. As I say, the first one is a fact, about the
resources. The second one is a personal oqinion and I have only
been in charge for the past few months, so I am not teo sure what
the previous Treasurer may have thought of that.

Certainly, I believe in gelting as much done as possible in the
shortest amount of time. But I am suggesting to you thal we cannot
chanﬁe everything all at once. It just would not work. In practice it
would not work.

We have to get on with the day to day business and if i;ou change
everything all at once, then all the day to day business changes and
I am saying that you should introduce change and have it accepted
and move on and introduce more change and so on.

Mr. Chairman: Let me ask you a question about your opinion on
the practical matter that you have raised. You obviously consi-
dered it carefully. Is it not potentially a problem, on the other side
of the coin, in that if these projects are not implemented at a faster
rate you could see here, in the coming years, a process where, for
the personnel of the Government, the financial systems are under-
going a process of continual change which could be equally as
unseitling as trying to absorb, if youlike, a fairly radical change in
a short period of time?

Mr. Johnsten: I think, Mr. Chairman, that the one problem [ have
with that concept is that people out in the departments, again
having limited resources, and everytime you change means that it
takes them much longer to do a job. As well, while they are using
the old system, up until we will say the end of March, they are as
well learning the new system for the first of April and on.

So up until the end of March they are using the old, learning the
new. Once they get into the new system, the{ ave another learnin
rocess and that is actually using the new. It is one thing to kind o
earn it and have instruction and so on, it is also another thing then
to actually use it and get some results out of it.

So, what I am saying is that 1 do not think we can have these
geople continually learning new and using old. I think there has to
e some kind of—you %ut somethinﬁ in place and you start using it
and become comfortable with it and are getting some results out of
it. We work on other projects and then, a few months later we say,
okay, now that we have kind of got that under our belt, now hereis
another major change.

You can only take so many major changes, from my experience,
and get the job done.

M:. Chairman: _ Surely, the point, even though you have not com-
mitted gourself to any deadlines in any of these projects, you have
outlined some starting dates and what, it seems to me, you have
really given is a program of continual change for approximately

the next five years.

Given your point about them abserbing this, it means they are
going to have to, if it is **suffering” for them, suffer through those
changes for a much longer period than they might have with an
alternale strategy.

Mr. Johnston:  Well, I do not know. I think it is the kind of argu-
{nent or discussion that you really cannot draw a final conclusion
0.

Mr. Wilson, you wanled to say something?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, I just might mention one other thing,
that the projects identified under the FMCS and being carried out
by FMS are not the only projects that, in fact, are being carried oul
by the Department of Finance.

In the budget process, either the variance report process, the
total budgelary process and the financial planning process, those
also are being carried out with the resources that we have.

Certain!gr they may not be carried out as quickly or as efficiently
at certain times as might be required because of a certain amount
of pressure on achieving some of these FMS projects. So, I just
would like to say that it 1s not-the whole direction of the Depart-
ment of Finance is not on FMS necessarily. There is a constant
change through all the areas, revenue areas, accounting services
areas and the budget areas also.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Johnston, do you feel that gour Department’s
resources are adequate for carrying out these changes and tocarry

on, as Mr. Wilson has indicated in your other projects?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman. over the last few %ears wehave had
a number of vacancies in the Department and it has only just been
recently that we have had a full complement of staff.

It has been difficult in rni; first year and a half with the Govern-
ment to kind of keep up wit ever; project and every demand that
was placed on the Department of Finance. We are hoping that with
the full cumglemenl of staff that, if we can keep them for awhile,
we will be able to get on at a faster rate and also, at that point in
1.imel we would betfer be able to evaluate if, in fact, we have enough
people.

Certainly, a lot of it depends on the rate of progress that we
proceed with these projects. If we wanted to proceed at a faster
rate, I am sure that our complement would not be large enough.
But I think we have to realize, too, that the Government is a fairly
small or%anization in relation to other organizalions in the country
and that there is probably no way that you could afford, if you like,
to bring a lot of people and spend hundreds of thousands of dollars
more per year than we are now lo move faster on this.

I think that we have a basic system in place, with relatively
adequate controls and that we are improving those and certainly
when we improve them then there will be less reason to have
suspicion that the controls are not adequate.

But. we feel relatively comfortable with what we have now and.
as well as reco nizing that there should be improvernents, that is
why we are working on them, but I Fuess that is a political decision,
but I cannot see the Government I suppose allocating very many
more resources to this project.

Mr.Falle: Mr. Chairman, [ am going to ask the obvious question
because it has been bothering me here, You have got 1(c) Asset
Control. Surely, we have some record of asset control now and you
fﬁ-id it would probably take six months in the implementation of

is.

Can you explain this to me?

Mr. Johnstan:  Mr. Chairman, we certainly dohave aform of asset
control now. As a matter of facl, we have two man years in the
Department of Government Services that do control the assets of
this Government. As well, we have a Board of Survey which con-
tr;lol_s the disposal of the assels of this Government, of which I am
chairman,

We have, within those two man years, as well. a system of con-
trolling the assets. They are reconciled to the general ledger of the
f}ovemmenl. but we are saying that we should improve the sys-

em.

Again, I think it is fair to say that almost everyrgmject listed here
is an improvement here to what is in place now. Thereis an internai
charge-back swtem, there is a commitment sysiem within the
departments. We have to look at whether or not it is adequate,
whelther it should be centralized, whether it should be controlled by
Department of Finance, by the departments, whether it should
remain decentralized but put on the computer,

So, what I am saying is that all of these exist now. I do nol think
the Auditor General has said that they do not exist. They are sayin%
that we should improve them. Even when we get these improved,
am sure the Auditor General will come up with other areas that we
should improve.

It is just a continuous process and eventually. manﬁ years down
the road. it will ook better and better, the same as this year, it is
belter than it was five years ago. All ] am saying isthat we have to
put it into perspective,

M:. Chairman: | am sure é'ou know how disappointed we are that
you will not have achieved perfection when you have completed
these projects.

Mr. Hitberd: Mr. Johnston, do you feel that the resources of the
departments are adequate to meet these changes at he present
rale you are planning to implement them?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Nutt, would you care to comment? You are
dealing with the matter.

Mr. Rutt: There again, Mr. Chairman, that is a value judgment
on my part, but I think it varies from department to department. I
am not going to name them, but some can handle it very capably
whereas others cannot. To be very blunt, no, they cannot.

Mr. Hibberd: In what way, how are they falling down?
Mr. Nutt: They do not have the qualified people.

Mr. Hibberd: Is it your responsibility to point this defect out or to
do something positive to correct it in terms of training programs”
Do you have anything—?
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Mr. Nott:  Weare currentlt/ working with the individuals that are
Presqntl in the department, trying fo. I do not know whether it is
he right phrase or not. get as much oul of them as we can with
explaming the system, explaining it at their level even. I am not
trying to be facetious here, but we have some ladies in our group
that go out and they will deal with, say. the people who code the
invoices, try and talk on the same level with the individuals con-
cerned. One of my main concerns is that, say, some of the top notch
administrative people, they are not going to have any problem, but
when you get down to the grassroots where the people who feed the
input, the original documentation. into the system that is where the
level of comprehension varies just like night and day.

Over and above that, I think Mr. Johnsten indicated prior that we
are going to implement {raining sessions on a standard or uniform
basis, once this system is ug). e do it now on an ad hoe basis as
certain things come up, but one of the things that we do have to
formalize is a training system basically for FMS.

Mr. Hibberd: By which you tell me that there are certain depart-
ments that are talling down in this area.

Mr. Nutt: Getting back to the original guestion sir, yes. You
asked me whether ] felt they were qualified to handle it Some are
and some are not.

Mr. Hibberd: Given thal some are not and it certainly is going to
affect the overall effectiveness of your projects, do you feel that
anything more should be done in terms of adequate selection and
training of these people within the departments?

Mr. Johnston: Mr, Chairman, I suppose we come to some ques-

tions where we do not know how we should respond, where,

erhaps, it is out of our jurisdiction, or at least partially out of our
jurisdiction,

I think the departments, all departments in the Government
have various levels of qualified people, not only in finance but in
other areas, other operations. ertainiy we find that some indi-
viduals are better at their job than others.

I think we have torealize, too, that within diflerent departments,
they have individuals, they have positions classified at different
levels. In other words, one department might have an Administra-
tion Officer 1, another an Administration Officer 2, some other
department may not even have an administration officer, but may
have an accounts payable clerk or an accounting clerk. That is the
level we are dealing with.

So, it does vary and this often depends on the size of the depart-
ment, what they can justify for their operation. It also, to some
degree, depends on what the deputy head of that department feels
that he wants in his department as manpower and where he puts
his priorities.

So, it is a difficult question. We certainly advise where we feel it
is appm{)riate, but sometimes it dgets into & situation whereby you
are not too sure what you should say.

Mr, Hibberd: Mr. Chairman, I was concerned, we have been dis-
cussing in these meetings the implementation of various programs
and it eccurs to me that the whole essence of the effectiveness is
when it gets down to the departmental level and whether they can
be implemented and you can garner your information as required
and yet we seem to have the potential for a major defect here. My
concern is, what do you think can be done about it and what do you
think should be done about it?

Mr. Johaston: Mr. Chairman, what we have done already is the
people that are grasping it. if you like, not as quickly as others, we
are spending more time with them and I think that is producing
some results.

I would suggest that because of the of number controls within the
system that certainly the input going into the system cannol be
wrang. Perhaps we may have to go back and say. “*Correct this,”
but the final input. once it is edited, the system has controls and it
has to meet all of the criteria of these controls before it gets posted
into the general ledger.

As to what we can do, I think we have sugpested that we are
working with the Public Service Commission to come up with
training proirams. I think Mr. Nutt is not saying that the peaple
are not capable of learning in some cases but perhaps they do not
have the previous training or experience and that by developin
some training programs for these individuals that we would in fac
inprove their capabilities to work within the government systems.

Again, it is a value judgment on our part. Some people may think
that in finance there are people more capable of solving their
problem than others. It is always a value judgment. To some

degree it is our responsibility to make sure that the financial sys-
tems in the Government are running properly and that other re-
sources. for example. manpower within the departments are
adequate. I do nol know that we could point out and say that that
individual is not adequate at all for the job but that individual may
be weaker than others in that similar job elsewhere.

Mr. Mackay: To put this whole question into perspective and
going back to yesterday and the role of the Treasury. one of the
recommended roles was that you would advise the Public Service
Commission on the qualifications you require for all senior finan-
cial Pomt:ions and provide for their training and career develop-
ment needs.

We started yesterday at the tog| and now we have come down to
the bottom line and this is why that recommendation is there. In
your draft proposal in the role of Treasury. do you include specific
recommendations in this area whereby Treasury would have that
authority to go to the Public Service Commission and sai;. “If you
are going to put a financial officer in that department, it has got to
be somebody with X amount of experience.” [s that going tobe part
of your submission?

Mr. Johnstan: Mr. Chairman, I cannot recall if it is included or
exactly what wordin% is included in the role of Treasury on that
particular aspect of it. I could find out for you but I do not have it
with me and I do not know what it is off-hand.

Mr. MacKay: Would it be possible to perhaps have a copy of the
dralt of that position now? I'do not know if that would be exceeding
our authority but it would be very interesting just to read that.

Mr. Chairman: I am not sure about our autherity. Perhaps we
could request it from Mr. Johnston for tomorrow morning's pro-
ceedings and if he is able to provide us with it, no doubt he will.

It seems to me. as to Mr. MacKa{;[s oint, that it does seem to be
a central point arising out of the FMCS study and the long discus-
sion we had yesterday about the role of the Treasurer and whether
some of the duties that have been identified ought to be more
expressly specified in the job description as such.

Mr. Wilson, you wanted {o get into this?

Mr. Witson:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I would just like to say with
respect to the ability of the Treasurer to make recommendations to
the Public Service Commissioner, they would in fact be only that.
The Public Service Commissioner has an ordinance which pro-
vides him with the authority and the final word, basically, on the
selection and on the certification of individuals, so in many re-
spects, t_hl_s.?articular question cannot be taken separate from that
responsibility that the Public Service Commissioner does have
under his ordinance.

Mr. Chalrman: I would just add the comment that there are a
number of Members of the House, to my knowledge, who have
come to the conclusion that perhaps that is one ordinance that
might be due for revision so we would be particularly inlerested in
the recommendations of record of the Treasurer on that score
because this may be a legislative area that the House may want to
address itself to.

Mr. MacKay: Just one moreon that, hasit been the practiceinthe
past for Treasury to be able to sit in the selection of candidates, for
other departments, who are actually going to be carrying out fi-
nancial functions?

Mr. Johnston: I was going to make this point and I think I can
make it now with Mr. MacKay’s question. Within the departments,
often they have several levels of financial positions and I think the
financial S{slems naturally then have input from these different
levels. We have been in the Past. and eurrently are, involved often
with senior level people within the department but we do not get
involved with some of the clerks who are in fact providing input for
the central system.

I think that is Ferhaps where the difficulty would be. We just
could not afford the time to sit in on all the interviews on every
individual in the Government who is %omg to have some input into
the financial systems. I would say that there have been many
examples recently in the last couple of years where we have had
some discussions or actually sat in interviews for senior level
financial people within the department.

Mr. Chairman: Just on a point, for the junior positions. Mr.
Johnstoen, given your natural reluctance to participate in the inter-
view for every clerk in other departments, would it not be possible.
however. to define in some way where they are a financial officer,
or whatever grade, some qualificalions ‘you wolild recommend to
the department, minimal qualifications for that person or minimal
levels of experience as Mr. MacKay has suggested?
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Mr. Johnston: It is certainly possible, Mr. Chairman. I do not
know if it has been done in the past or not.

Mr. Chairman: You have not been invited to do this?

Mr. Johnston: I have not been involved and I am not aware of the
department being involved in the time I have been here but I could
not say that for sure. In other words, I do not know if the former
Treasurer was involved or not.

Mr. MacKay: [n the light of all of that. 1 would state my concern
that the training and career development is priority two and not
commencing until December 1. 1980. Can you explain why you
would put that in alower priority than perhaps asset control, where
you already have a system, and in training and career develop-
ment where there is not really very much.

Mr. Johrston: Mr. Chairman, just to clarify. I think the project
that we shouid be talking about then is financial orientation train-
ing. The training and career development is within the Depart-
ment of Finance itself, The orientation training is for other de-
partments which is September 1.

1 think whal we are saying is that we expect that the projects that
we are on now, even though they will be implemented the first of
April, will take some time to kind of get it all under our belt and

etting it running smoothly. As well, summer time is a rough time
o start new things because not only are many of my staff on
holidays, but other departments are often on holidays so0 we are
suggesting that early fall would be the time to start into that. We
feel it would be the soonest time that would be appropriate.

For example, if it is July and Au%ust. there is no way because
there is nobody here. Not nobody, but there are fewer people here.

_Mr. MacKay: September 1, 19793 would have been more ap%rop-
riate because b{ the time you get into your sysiem you would have
had these people oriented towards it.

Hopefully you are not going to wind up with an awful mess.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I am sorry, but I de not like to keep
on--. The difficulty is. as I said, right now we do have training for
the system thal we are implementing April 1. This does not mean
that there has been nio training done for the employees that are
going to be in the new system. That has been done for months now
and will continue even after the firstof April, What the project
means is that we will want to develop a standard system for the
Government so that when financial employees come into this Gov-
ernment at whatever level they are at, they get an appropriate
package orientation. It may be in writing, it may verbal, it may be
a combination so thal when they start into their job, they have
some basic knowledge of what they are working with,

This really is different than training pent)le who are going to be
using this system. We are doing that right now. I just wanted to
clarity what that project was.

Mr. Falte: Yes, Mr. Chairman, we have identified a bottleneck in
the sistem. What we really want to know is, what is your solution to
that bottleneck?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, my staifl have not told methatitisa
bottleneck. The¥ have told me that there are some individuals who
are more capable than others. There are no easy sclutions. You do
not fire everybody that you feel is below a certain level. You try to
train them and we are doing that.

We arestillimplementing April 1. 1 donot think it is a bottleneck,
Mr. Chairman:  Mr. Johnston, the time is now a;tnFroaching 11:30.1
would like to thank you, Mr. Wilson and Mr. Nutt for being with us

this morning. I hope you can stand available to attend the Commit-
tee at 9:30 tomorrow morning.

The Committee will now reconvene in the executive session in
the caucus room, Formal hearings will continue tomorrow morn-
ing at 9:30 a.m. in this Chamber.

Committee stands adjourned.

The Committee adjourned at 11:30 o'clock a.m.
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EVIDENCE
Friday, February 8, 1980 - 8:30

Mr. Chairman: The Standing Committee on Public Accounts,
meeting three, formal hearings, will come to order.

We are dealing this morning with two questions: first, the inter-
nal audil and then some continuing discussion, later this morning
v.;ltplg'lssues arising yesterday from the hearings of the Department
of Finance.

I would first like to welcome this morning the Government
Leader, Chris Pearson, who has kindly consented to appear before
the Committee in his capacity as Chairman of the Internal Audit
Committee. Mr. Pearson, we appreciate your being here today.

Mr. Pearson: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I, in fact, am not the Chairman of the Internal
Audit Committee, but, rather, I am the Minister of Finance. The
internal auditors, when we do have them, report directly to me.

Mr. Chalrman: Could I just clarify that thing, because we are
somewhat confused as we were advised by someone else, a day or
two ago, that you were, in fact, now the Chairman of the Internal
Audit Committee. Is that still the Commissioner?

Mr. Pearson: We have an Internal Audit Committee established.
The chairman, in fact, is the Administrator. He was ap]minted
chairman when he was the Deputy Commissioner and is still acting
inthat capacity. The Committee hasbeeninactive, tosomedegree,
up to this point.

I am prepared io talk te you, if you wish, about that Committee,
its terms of reference and so on.

Mr. MacKay: [t seems rather unfair for me to be sitting on this
side of the House and still be asking you the questions, Mr. Pear-
son; however, I have no doubt I will get as astute an answer as I do
sitting on the other side.

On the Internal Audit Committee, Mr. Pearson, are you a
member of that Committee also?

Mr. Pearson: No. The membership of the Committee, it was es-
tablished in April of 1978. I should not say that. It was established in
January of 1979. That was when we got the thing really set up.

The Committee consisted, at that time, of Mr. Bell as Chairman;
Mr. Sherlock as the Director of Finance; Mr. Weninger from Edu-
cation; Mr. Johnston from Government Services; Mr. Baker from
Highways and Public Works; and Mr. Besier from the Public Ser-
vice Commission.

Now, since that time, there have been some changes, Mr.
Johnston is now a member of the Committee as the Director of
Finance; Mr. Vantell as the deputy head in charge of Government
Services; and Mr. Roddick as the Public Service Commissioner.

The Committee has met. It has established some procedures and
it has distributed some material to the departments. I would
su%gest that the change in the Commissioner’s office and so on has
had some bearing on the inactivity of the Committee, to date.

Mr. MacKay: Looking ahead somewhat, do you anticipate the
Administrator, or whoever fills that position, would remain as
Chairman of that Committee?

Mr. Pearson: No, it is just g matter of convenience, because Mr.
Bell is still here in the building, physically in the building. It is a
matter of convenience that he has remained as Chairman of the
Committee.

Mr. MacKay: So, in the future, we would be looking at an elected
person as Chairman.

My. Pearson:  Yes, that is right.

Mr. MacKay: [undersiand thatsome internal audit work hasbeen
done by the Department of Supply and Services at the request of
the government. Are you aware if the Internal Audit Committee
requested that or was it done—

Mr, Pearson:  Because of the lack of internal auditors, because of
our inability to hire internal auditors, we have entered into a
number of contracts to try and get work done with the Audit Ser-
vices Bureau.

Our first contract was with them to prepare an audit work E)lan.
They completed that contract. We are now in a second contract
with them to implement amlgerform phase one of their audit work
plan that they recommended to us.

We anticipate another contract to perform phase two,
It is felt that even if we have two internal auditors in place, the

workload is going to be such that we will very likely have to con-
tract once again, once this contract has expired, with the Audit
Services Bureau, just in order to get everything in place.

Mr. MacKay: I am curious about the initiation of the authorities
behind the requests for this audit assistance, from which depart-
ment it emanates, where the impetus for this work is coming from.

Mr. Pearson; At that time, from Executive Committee, now from
Cabinet.

Mr. MacKay: They are making these decisions?
Mr. Pearson:  Oh, yes.

Mr. MacKay: When the internal auditor, the Chiel Auditor is
hired, could you explain to us how you see the reporting system
working, to whom will he report, who will give him guidance on
what areas to audit?

Mr. Pearson: [ foresee that the internal auditors will report di-
rectly to me, as the Minister of Finance. I, then, have aresponsibil-
ity, of course, to report to Cabinet.

_Mr. MacKay: Where do you see the Internal Audit Committee
fitting in this system?
Mr. Pearson: We felt that it would be of benefit to the internal
auditors te have a cadre, a small group of deputer heads that they
could, in fact, sit down, talk to, bounce things off of.

We anticipated that the membership on this internal audit com-
mitlee amongst the deputy heads would rotate, possibly on a two-
year basis. Deputy heads would be on the Internal Audit Commit-
tee for a specific lenﬁlth of time and, in fact, their appointments are
two years now, and then they would go off. We would appoint other
deputy heads.

I can see it being a method of involvement of all of the deputy
heads in this.

Mr. MacKay:
port then?

Mr. Pearson:
Mr. MacKay:

To whom would the Internal Audit Committee re-

To Cabinet.
Directly to Cabinet.
Mr. Pearson: It is a committee appointed by Cabinet.

Mr. MacKay: So, let us just take the example where the Internal
Auditor, then, just having done the work, comes back with a report
indicating that there is a severe weakness in a certain department.
So, that report would go to you as Minister of Finance.

th“tr. Pearson: Correct. I have a responsibility to Cabinet to report
at.

Mr. MacKay: For action, then, would that report be submitted to
Cabinet, who would then delegate it to the auditors?

Mr. Pearsen: That is correct. I do not foresee, nor do I think you
are foreseeing the internal auditor as being the enforcer of or the
irné)etus to cause action to be taken. The internal auditor reporis
and it isthen our responsibility, as administrators, toreact to that.

Mr, MacKay: So, the sequence would be he reports to you; you,
then, repert to Cabinet. Cabinet then passes it on to, probably, the
Audit Committee for action.

Mr. Pearson: No. no, no, no.

Mr. Mackay; Iam havinﬁ trouble finding where the Audit Com-
mittee is going to do anything other than assembling the report.

Mr. Pearsan: The Audit Committee was established for the au-
ditors, not for the administration, At the time of the establishment
of the Audit Committee. we had hired. or we thought we had hired,
a Chief Auditor.

The question that arose was what is this person goinF todo? Heis
going to walk in here. There are some 1400-odd employees. They
are spread all over the country. Whe is going to get this guy work-
ing? Whe is going to tell him what the Government of Yukon is all
about, how it functions and so on and so forth? The committee was
established, set up specifically for that.

Mr. MacKay: So, it advises the Internal Auditor, really?

Mr. Pearson: That is right. It is a convenience that we foresaw for
the Internal Auditor. It does not perform the audit functions itself.

Mr. MacKay: Nor is it involved in the administrative reaction to
the audit.

Mr. Pearson; No.

Mr. hlacllag: Can I turn then to the type of person you have been
looking for?

I have a standard government advertisement for this one, the
Chief Auditor. I am not sure how up-to-date it is. The salary range,
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effective April 1, 1979, is $31,000 to $37,000.

I just wanted to gel some feel from you as to what kind of person
you are looking for, how senior, experienced, that kind of thing.

Mr. Pearson: Yes. We have advertised a number of times, as you
are aware now, as late as October and November, in all three of the
_maéor auditing, accounting publications, the national publications
in Canada.

Our Public Service Commission has now come Lo the conclusion
that, although we got a large number of applications as a result of
the last advertisement, because of the salary, primarily, that we
are offering we have received a number of aPplicalions that are
probably suitable candidates for the junior, il you like, auditor's
position. The Public Service Commission, right now, is trying to
re-evaluate, once again, thal senior position and we intend to re-
advertise as quickly as we can, hopefully at what we anticipate will
be a competitive level lo get a competent person.

I am sorry, I could table with the Committee, if you wished, the
job descriptions, if that would help you. I think, probably, that
would be the easiest way.

Mr. MacKay: Yes.

1am just trying to gel a mental picture of the kind of person that
you would like to have. Would you envisage him, presently, holdin
down a pretty senior ljob. say, In industry, involved in internal audi
or working in a publie accounting firm or working with the

Auditor General’s Department?

Mr. Pearson:  Yes, | think he would have to be because this Gov-
ernment is now of the size that it is, in fact, a major industry, it is
getting fairly hig.

It has to be someone who will be able to deal with enocugh internal
authority, I mean internal, in himself, authority for the job to be
done properly, because it is 2 watchdog type ot function.

Mr. MacKay: There are a lot of different terms for this. One of the
more commonly used ones is called *‘operational auditing” and
that is not necessarily as concerned with the asset function. its
legal autherity. but more with the efficiency.

Mr. Pearson: That is right.

In respect to the asset function of it, we feel that we have got a
pretty good handle on all departments in the Government. In that
respect, our Department of Finance, in fact, does that now. It is one
of their chief responsibilities.

It is more the operational aspect. Not only the operational as-
pect, but I would suggest also the functional aspect. Is it being done
right and is il necessary anymore? I would expect those kinds of
answers from an internal auditor.

Mr. MacKay: The job description indicates the participating and
supervising of the internal audit team on Projects. 1 am wondering
what kind of staffing are you looking at?

Mr. Pearson: Two auditors, we have a staff establishment of lwo
internal auditors. Maybe the term ‘‘team” is used a bit loosely
there, but that is, in fact, what it is,

Mr. MacKay: Would you envisage the internal auditor, and I am
asking this specifically because if has happened in the past, bein
asked by you or by Executive Council to drop his normal duties an
get into this particular investigation of a financial nature?

Let me throw out an example. Perhaps you wanted somebody Lo
look at the records of White Pass. Would you envisage that person
performing that role?

Mr. Pearson: No, in fact, that was hagpenin iin the past and I
would suggest that was a bad mistake. 1 do not think that that is the
function of a YTG internal auditor.

We have people on staff to do that kind of thing and they are in the
Department of Finance.

Mr. Mackay: Yes, | see that you have a casual man year there for
that kind of consultant, I guess, that you have to bring in.

Okay, just to go back to the role of the Audit Committee, I was not
just too sure, would the Audit Committee be invelved in following
up observations, say, of the Auditor General?

Mr. Paarson: The observations of the Auditor General?
Mr. MacKay: Yes.

M. Pearson: [ would think so, to a large degree, because cer-
tainly we have to be cognizant of the Auditor General’s recommen-
dations to us and react to them immediately. If something shows
up that is amiss or it is anticixate_d it is going amiss in one of the
departments as a result of the Auditor General’s report, that would
be one of the criteria for the internal auditor to move in and see
what is going on, to get to the bottom of it and find out what we have

to do to make those changes.

Mr. MacKay: Would l;lJou envisage the Internal Audit Committee,

then, sitting down with the — let us take a situation that the Auditor

gsnerz:_l‘s epariment recommends changes in the Department of
ucation.

Mr. Pearson: Yes.

Mr. MacKay: So, these recommendations come to this House,
presumably, or maybe to the Treasurer.

Mr. Pearson: Well, they come pretty well simultaneously to the
House and to the Treasurer, yes.

Mr. MacKay: So, then they might get referred to this Audit Com-
mittee, who would, sitting with the internal auditor, decide on the
plan of action of how to correct that?

Mr. Pearson: I think one of the major functions of the Internal
Audit Committee would be programming the work of the internal
auditors, determining, for the good of this Government, where
should the internal auditors concentrate their efforts.

Mr. MacKay: So, it would be a future planning for the audit plan
and then also for reviewing the recommendations of the Auditor
General and, presumably. the auditor himself?

Mr. Pearson: We established this Internal Audit Committee sort
of out of the blue. We thought that it was something that could be of
value. If we find a year hence, or two years hence, that it is of no
value at all, then, of course, we will do away with it. Or, if it is not
needed then, you would do away with it.

Mr. MacKay: Perhaps I could comment that the concept of an
audit commitlee appears to have arisen mainly in a Canadian
context in larger companies where the board of directors appoint a
commitiee of the board to be in contact with the auditor and actasa
communicating device, really.

Mr. Pearson: This committee will not im ingg upon the rePorting
procedure of the internal auditors. That has been made clear.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Pearson, you indicated earlier that you had had

?%Y?il;gloapplications for the junior auditor position but you did not
ill this?

Mr. Pearson: No, again, we feel that the key posilion to fill is the
senior auditor position, That is the person who is going to set the
tone and make the function work, as far as we are concerned. That
is the person that we must find, that, in fact, we are better off, at
this point in time, staying with the Audit Services Bureau under
contract, than hiring the junior position and leaving that senior one
open,

Mr, Hibberd: Another question, Mr. Pearson, I am having a little
trouble understanding the reporting position of your auditor.

I see that he has, in a sense, two bosses, or, in a sense, he is bein
directed in his work, I gather, to a certain extent by the Interna
Audit Committee and yet you mentioned that he reports to you, or
he will be reporting directly to you,

Mr. Pearson: He will be directed by the Internal Audit Committee
only in the programming of his work, not in his work. They are not
his hosses by any stretch of the imagination. It will be a consulta-
tive commiltee, someone for the internal auditors to sit down and
talk to primariiy about organization in this Government.

A muititude of things hagpen in this government. I do not have to
tell you but I should tell the rest of the commiltee, primarili,r be-
cause you are dealing with a large number of people and usually, to
every crisis and everything that happens, there are, in fact, two
sides of the story.

T would sugﬁest that it is critical to an internal auditor that he
knows both sides of preity well everything that does happen.

We are in a conundrum. Although we are getting big, we are still
small. There are an awful lot of personnel involved, et cetera, and
someone coming in here brand new is going to have difficulty with
that kind of a problem.

We felt that this kind of a committee could alleviate some of those
problems.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Pearson, I can appreciate that these are cer-
tainly advantages for the auditor, but I am still having trouble
sorting out who he is responding to.

Now, what if this consultative commitiee were to suggest certain
lines of action that would be most appropriate in their estimation
and what if the Minister of Finance felt otherwise? Where does that
leave the internal auditor?

Mr. Pearson: 1 am confident the Minister of Finance would pre-
vail, I do not think there is any question.

Mr. lattin: Mr. Pearson, after you have got a report from your
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internal auditor, I have a little difficulty to see how you handle it
and interpret it and how you implement his suEgeshnns. Would you
kindly explain where the reports go once they get to you? I see
they goto the Cabinet, but what happensto them from there onin?

Mr. Pearson: Cabinet will issue a directive, normally through the
responsible Minister and it becomes an administrative matter
from that point on, depending upon what the problem is. We have to
make our best judgment on how to react to solvinithe problem.
Hopefully, we will be capable of solving whatever the problem is.

It is pretty difficult to pinpoint what should be done in any
specific case, but it becomes an administrative matter from that
point on.

Mr, Maclay: One final question, Mr. Pearson, this review of the
salary of the Chief Auditor is underway now?

Mr. Pearson: Yes.
Mr. MacKay: Do you know when it is going to be completed?

Mr. Pearson: Itisa Friurity thing in the Public Service Commis-
sion and will not be set aside for anything else. I do know that. They
are working actively on it.

I was speaking to Mr. Durrant as little as two days ago about it
and he said that work is progressing on it. I did not ask him for a
date, I am sorry.

I want to assure that we want this position filled and as quickly as
possible. We have been making every effort to fill it. We have spent
quite a bit of money trying to fill it.

Mr. MacKay: Do you foresee this review being completed perhaps
within this month and then advertising in March?

Mr. Pesrson: Oh, I would foresee certainly by the end of this
month, ch, yes.

Mr. MacKay: Then advertising in March and, hopefully, hiring in
the spring.

Mr. Pearson:  Yes, we have got an extensive number of applicants
now, as a result of the last advertisement and, as I indicated, the
Commission feels that there are some very suitable, very desirable
candidates for the junior position. We do not want to lose that
opportunity, either, so that has caused more impetus for them.

Mr. MacKey: You mentioned, I think, earlier that you would con-
tinue to use the Audit Services Bureau. The Audit Services Bureau
then would work under the direction of the Chief Auditor.

Mr. Pearson; Yes. That is a very flexible thing. I do not like
closing off all deors anymore than I haveto. I want to indicate to the
Committee that that is an option that is open now and one that
certainly will be considered after we are successful in our hiring
campaign.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Pearson, this is perhaps a dumb question. How
do you anticipate the role of your internal auditor in relation to the
Auditor General of Canada”

Me. Pearson: Do you mean conflict?

Mr. Hibberd: No, no, what would their relationship be?

Mr. Pearson: Probably our internal auditors would be very, very
interested in the comments of the Auditor General for advice in

respect to “‘these are upcoming problem areas” or ‘‘this is a prob-
lem area’’, things like this.

I would think that our internal auditors would, in fact, react to
information from the Auditor General's Department.

Mr. Chalrman: If there are no further questions, I would like to ask
you, Mr. Pearson, if you would like to make a closing statement of
any kind. The Committee would be pleased to hear it if you have,

Mr. Pearson: I donot think so, other than I want to assure you that
we want very dearlg to get our internal audit system working as
quickly as we possibly can.

We feel that there is a real void without it and hopefully, it would
be somethinE that would be of benefit to your Committee, as well,
in their work.

Mr. Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Pearson, for being with us here
today. We appreciate your taking the time out.

Perhaps we could take a brief recess now rather than later,
before we call our next witnesses.

We will stand adjourned for fifteen minutes.

Recess

Mr. Chairman: Committee will come to order.

We are dealing this morning with the Finance Department. one
small item arising out of yesterday's discussion, which is the mat-

ter of departmental co-operation. Then we will continue the FMS
project review,

I would like to welcome this morning, again, from the Depart-
ment of Finance, Mr. Andy Johnston, Grant Wilson, Mr. Art Nutt.

Mr. Hiktberd: Mr. Johnston, or perhaps it was Mr. Wilson referred
yesterday to the problems that might be encountered in obtaining
departmental co-operation. We thought we would just like to re-
view this briefly.

Are {ou_having any problems as far as instituting these FMS
projects with the departments and what might you see as how you
might improve that co-operation with the departments?

Mr. Jehmston: Mr. Chairman, because Mr. Nutt is working on a
day to day basis with the departments, I would like to refer this
question to him.

Mr. Hutt:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I think, on the whole, we can hon-
estly say that during this entire process the co-operation with
departments has been, on the whole, very good.

As an example, this was a very massive project that we intre-
duced and it is a very radical change. To monitor progress, we
formed what we call a steering committee and, as the work
evolved, the workinF group, of which [ am a member, reported to
the steering commiftee.

Mr. Johnston, from the Department of Finance, as Treasurer,
was the chairman, but we wanted a cross section from all govern-
ment departments so we had the Superintendent of Education
Director of Highways, Director of Health, Director of Library and
Information Resources, and the Director of Government Services.
So, that gave us a cross section of some of our major, maybe not
major, but bigger departments.

This type of monitoring. if you like. served two purposes. One. it
kept us onour toes in that we had toreport our progresstothemona
periodic basis. Alse, it communicated to the people in those de-
partments the importance of the project. just the fact that their
deputy head or their boss was involved. It sort of communicated
the importance and they had vocally and by means of their actions
supported us all of the way through. So. in ferms of that, I think we
have had excellent co-operation.

That is at the very high level. Then we go to the other end of the
spectrum where we have got the clerical ‘)eo le and what have you.

ne of our initial projects, which we called User Survey, we went
out and canvassed every department in the Government. So, by
means of that project we sort of forced, if you like, though it is
probably not the right word, but we encouraged participation and
we did not let up. For example, if the departments were shy or
whatever about coming forward, we pursued until we, in fact, had
input from every single department.

I guess basieally what I am saying is that no state of the project
was developed in isolation. It was done as a result of the consulta-
tive process.

Going back in time, this entire project was conceived, if you like,
as a result of the original FMCS study. What we did, we took that in
conjunction with the Bureau of Management Consulting report, we
hired them to give us assistance, plus the User Survey. So, we tock
the three sources Blut them together and then came up with our
own work plan and those are the projects that we are going through
item by item.

So in terms of co-operation and involvement, I think that, really,
excepl for the odd incident here and there, which you have in any
case, I think co-operation has been very good.

Mr. Mackay: Supplementary to that, Mr. Nutt, we are aware that
there are subsidiary accounting systems in existence in some of
these departments. Are you running into any problems about pos-
sessiveness by the 'Penp e who have nurtured these things along?
Are they reluctant? Do you feel now they are convinced that your
sbyftem lfsf going to be able to replace their systern and they will be

etter off?

Mr. Wutt: Yes, Mr, Chairman. Eventually, our system will be
able to replace theirs.

We have adopted the view that, in the short run, we will let the
sgstem gain its own credibility. We are not asking them to divest
themselvesofor Fet rid of their satellite systems immediately, but,
as they gain confidence in the system, we know in our own minds
that we can provide enough information that they will not need
those systems any longer.

Mr. MacKay: What timeframe do you have in mind to see them
phase out these satellite systems?

Mz, Nutt:  Off the top of my head, I would say approximately a
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year,

As an example, our present system has approximately 20,000
accountsin it. Okay, counting the corporations which were running
on the separate general ledger systems, we now have just under
100,000 accounts. So, the order of magnitude is tremendous in
terms of what we have as to what we are going to.

The willingness. if you like, to give up the systems varies. Some
departments are ready lo just drop it n%ht asof April 1 and we are
saying. even ourselves. *‘No, hang on to your own until you are
satisfied in your own mind.” We are going lo monitor il very
closely. In the User Survey. that was one of the points thal we
brought out was the fact that the reasons that satellite systems are
being kept is because they fell the central agency accounts were
inadequate.

Mr. MacKay: 1 will look forward to asking you about that again, 1
guess next year, Lo see how many of these systems have wi ered
on the vine and how many you are going to have to chop.

Mr.Mutt:  Mr. Chairman, if [ may clarify one point. We are bring-
ing in now a new classification of accounts, .';ll(:m%l with the new

eneral ledger packaﬁe. There is one area that we have identified
in Phase 11 that will have to be brought in before they can com-
pletely divest themselves and that is the question of a central
commitment accounting system.

At present, the raw financial data would be fine but the depart-
ments still will have to manually, or in some form, keeptrack of the
commitment system. We plan to incorporate that in, as we have
indicated, during Phase 1. That is wh%; said that when you asked
me how long it would be at the end of the central commitment. At
that point in time, then, everything would be.

Mr.MacKay: Thatleads very nicely into the questions I was going
to start asking Mr. Johnston, if I could.

That is with respect to the priorities which you outlined to us
yesterday of the Phase II projects.

IguessThada ?roblem with the priorities assigned to the central
commitment system and to the internal charge-backs, these two in

articular, in that, just dealing with the central commitment sys-
em, it seems that is the starting point at which 1ynu begin to
control, at the point of decision you begin to controf the Govern-
ment's expenditures.

Now, when you make the commitment is when you commilied
the funds, 50 once the funds have been committed, everything else
is really historical, the data you are generating.

The point at which you make the decision to commit is really the
key area for gaining control, yet I see that central commitment
system~I know that it is replacing the existing satellite systems,
but I see that central commitment system only coming in, it seems,
or work commencing later on in this year, with the view, presuma-
bly, of having it completed by, although you could not give this
commitment, but presumably by a year from now. .

Should that not really be moved up into your active projecls
immediately and perhaps drop the ED l.policles manual down into
a lower priority because you have, in fact, got EDP manuals in
place for the new system, supplied by yourself or consultants.

Se, my question is, just to recap it, the central commitment
system seems to be a very, very important project, perhaps more
important in the scheme of things that the EDP policies manual,
would you consider moving these priorities?

Mr. Johrston: Mr. Chairman. that is a very good guestion. The
reason the EDP policy manual, for example. is indicated that it
would be completed in the near future or, if you like, in Phase [1. is
that this is one project, and most of the other ones as well. being
carried out by other areas of the Government. We are just monitor-
ing the progress on it.

The Department of Finance is not, in fact, preparing the manual.
g'h‘e thiltIa lSystems Branch of Government Services Department is

oing that.

The transportation policy, for example, as well, that is being
developed by the Government Services Department, the Supply
lSﬁ:rvices Branch. All we are doing is monitoring the progress on

em.

Whereas the central commitment system, which we will be per-
forming ourselves and, as I indicated yesterdair, we expect that
with the major projects being implemented the Iirst of April, that
there will be quite a bit of effort on our part for the first three to six
months to ensure that thel‘: are implemented progarl[)‘r. We felt that
we would need that much time before we could take on another
major project.

You will nolice that we have indicated that we will take on the

central commitment system and internal charge-backs. They are
kind of both priority onies. We are saying that we would start them
both and, hopefully, do them in conjunction with each other.

Sa, that is the logic that we have used.

Mr. MacKay: In view of what Mr. Nutt said in terms of being able
to phase out your satellile systems. it seems that that is going to be
alvery key component, geiting a ceniral commitment system in
place.

Mr. Johnston: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacKay: I guess what I am asking from you is an assurance
that this is really the top priority.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, it is.

One other thini I should point out is that the general ledger
ackage system that we have purchased does not, at this point in
ime, have the commitment capability within the package. it does

not mean it could not be a separate or subsi(stem. ut the company

is working with the Province of Nova Scolia at this point in time,
and implementing a commitment system there which they will
then include with the general ledger package.

So I am not too sure of the deadline, but they are, as I say,
currently working with that province. We hope, in Lhe next few
months {o have word that it has been successful and that we could
then purchase that subsystem, if we wanted it, to include with our
general ledger package.

So, we are tying a number of thinFs all in together and it is
unfortunate that we cannot give you all this information, but there
are just so many pieces that it is very difficult to provide it all on
one piece of paper.

Mr. Mackay: So you are really somewhat in the hands of your
consultants in this then, as to when you can implement it. if you are
waiting for the software package?

Mr. Johnston: Normally it is cheaper to go that route. If you tried
to develop in-house, it takes quite a few resources, manpower
resources, which are difficult to get inlo the Yukon, if you like.

As an example, the software package for the General Ledger
cost us $18.000 and that included all the manuals you saw yester-
day. that inciuded educational sessions where they came up and
explained the system to us, and it is a very massive system

For the $18,000, we, in fact, got the package and just put it on the
computer and it was running. To develop that in-house it would

robably cost $100,000 and several years of effort. So, we are at-
empting to go that route.

Mr.MacKay: Iam making the observation that you can giveusall
the assurances you can about when this si;stem is going to be
implemented, but really you are still in the hands of your consul-
tants. When they have succeeded in doing it in Nova Scotia, then we
can get it here. Is that not the case?

Mr. Johnsten;  Yes, Mr. Chairman, that is correct. If we decide to
go with that package, we are in the hands of the consullants.

Mr. MackKay: What other projects are presently being done by
departments other than yours? You mentioned transportation and
EDP as being done by Government Services. Are any other pro-

%ects the responsibility of other departments? 1 am talking about
he Phase 11 projects, either underway or about to start.

Mr. Johnston: I will just quickly run down them here.

The Central Shi pin% and Receiving l%)roject will be done in con-
junction with the Supply and Services Branch of Government Ser-
vices. As well, asset control would be done in conjunction with that
same branch, because they, in fact, have the two man years that
handle the asset control for the Government.

T would suggest that we would be dealing with other departments
on a consultative basis on items such as invoice, accounts payable
invoice processing, whether that should be centralized, decen-
tralized. The account verifications and pre-audit function, in other
words the checking of the invoices, the preparation of them, we
would, as well, be dealing with departments to get their ideas on
how this perbaps could be improved on.

So. many of these would be done in conjunction with the depart-
ments, but the three or four that I mentioned, actually a lot of work
would be done by a particular branch.

Mr. MacKay: What are you doing right now, apart from answer-
ing our questions? What is your department doing right now in
terms of projects?

Mr. Johnston: In terms of FMS?
Mr. MacKay: Yes. Well, tell us about the other ones, too, because !
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think it is important that we get a balanced viewpoint.

Mr. Johestom:  Okay, I will turn it over to Mr. Nutt, but the point 1
would like to make before he gets involved is that we have three
permanent man years for FMS and two of them are filled and one
will be filled the 18th of February.

As well, we have three local people on contracts that come in on
an as-need basis to help with the input into the system, settlnF up
account numbers and so on, checking the tests that come out of the
compuler.

So we, in fact, have five today and shortly six people working on
that pretty well fulltime. So there are a lot of resources on it.

1 think I will furn it over to Mr. Nutt now. He can more ably
answer the guestions.

Mr. Nutt: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Presently we aredevoting 100 per cent of FMS efforts to what we
term the classification of accounts groject. In simple terms that is
an umbrella project that includes the program activity structure,
responsibility centre accounting, and appropriation of allotment
control, as well as, of course, our new general ledger package.

As I indicated prior, with the new system we will have aﬁprnxi-
mately or just under 100,000 accounts and it is a massive task to get
that up, tested and running by April 1 of this year. So, in simpljest
_tertljns, that is what we are divesting our total effort to, at this point
in time.

Mr. MacKay: So that is your department now. Are there any pro-
jects that you have, Mr. Johnston? I think we have covered the role
of the Treasurz' as something you have under active consideration.
Anything else?

Mr. Johnston: The one thing I could add lo Mr. Nutt's comments,
Mr. Chairman, is that the Workers' Compensation Board, because
lhe%are on a different fiscal year than we are, are already running
onthe new general ledger package in the classification of accounts.
So. in fact, we will be monitoring the acitivity there for the first
three months with ?uite an amount of interest because it will give
us any indication if there are problems with the system.

I do not believe I am, myself personally- the administration, as
{ou can see by the organization chart is myself and a secretary and
hat the casual man year in the department is charﬁed io my
allecation, I do not think I am personally involved on a day-to-day
basis, very actively in the FMS projects.

What I would like to perhaps indicate is that if you want seme of
the things that I am involved in, besides the Public Accounts Com-
mittee, there are about ten other committees that the Treasurer
spends an awful lot of time in. They do not all meet every week, but

ceriainly a great number of them do.

The general administration of the department takes up ﬂuite a
bit of time, I guess I had mentioned the responsibilities. Rather
than going into all of them, I think I will just pass.

I should, perhaps, speak for the two branches that are not re
resented here. The Accounting Services Branch is very actively
invelved, at this peint in time, in preparing for the year-end. The
one magor project that the Director just completed was the year-
end instructions, which is probably about a 25 or 30 page manual
that goes out. That is just ready for printing at this point in time.

We are certainly getting the various account analyses and work-
ing schedules all started. The Auditor General will be here, I be-
lieve around the 18th of February, to start their interim audit for
this current fiscal year. So that Branch will be very involved in
liaison with these people.

The Revenue Branch is involved in, as well as the day to day
o?eratlon_s. well, right now we are very busy with motor vehicle
plates being sold. that particular function, through the cashier
services. But. we are working on a number of areas, some which
we have not received a policy approval on yet so I cannol mention
them here, but with a view to improving some of our operations.

Certainly, we are working on various pieces of legislation and so
on for the upcoming Session and the Fall Session, again which I
cannot divulge.

We have, in the Accounting Services as well, naturally the year-
end for payroll, which means getting T-4’s out this month and other
related things such as setting up the new master file for the new
calendar year.

. Ithink we are Fetting into alot of detail here, but I just wanted to
indicate some of the major areas that the department is working
on.

Mr. MacKay: 1 was looking at the summary of FMS projects that
you gave us the first day here and there are active projects that will

be completed in Phase 1. There are about half a dozen of them,
appropriation and allotment control, program activity structure,
responsibility and accounting, delegation of financial siﬁning au-
thority, EDP hardware and software considerations, and the role
of the Treasury. I am wondering who is doing these things.

Mr. Johnstor: I can address that, Mr. Chairman.

The delegation of financial signing authority, I have a draft
Bqlicy on my desk that was prepared by the Accounting Services

irector. The reason that individual grepared itis that, in fact, she
maintains the signing authorities for the whole Government. There
is the master manual to go with all the specimen signature cards
and so on that is in her office.

So she has reviewed both what we are doing now and also the
comments of the Auditor General and the way the Federal Gov-
ernment interprets their section of their Act which is written al-
most word for word as ours is. I guess it is the other way around, we
have copied off of them.

So, we have come up with significant changes which we are
proposing to the Cahinet before the end of March.

The other items which you have mentioned, appropriation of
allotment control, grogram activity structure, resPonsibility ac-
counting are all tied in with the new classification of accounts. We
are providing, for example, mana ementreﬂorts on apgropriation
of allotment control that will be better than the ones that exist now.
The); will be used both by the central agency and by the depart-
ments.

The program activities structure, this was a very interestin
procedure. We worked with every department in the Governmen
and drew up charts, which are available in our offices, on large
pieces of paper, showing all the programs that they have, broken
down by activities within the programs and even finer, by activity
elements done within the activities.

These charts are all sifned off by the departments and they are
part of the new coding siructure.

The responsibility accounting, for three departments we have
come up with resmxnmblhty centres. That is for the De&sartment of
Education, all of their schools, for example, are individual respon-
sibility centres. The Department of Highways, all of their work
camps, is another example. Renewable Resources is the other
depi'mment where they have actually come up with responsibility
centres.

The other departments are accomplishing responsibility ac-
counting by the program activity structure of the account number,
because, in fact, their manaﬁement is structured along the same
lines. In other other words, the manager would be responsible for
an activity or program, so they did not have to develop a separate
system for responsibility accounting.

I believe that covers the three areas, Mr. Chairman, but, In fact,
they will be done as soon as this system is implemented and that is
what we are saying.

Mr. Chairman, we did not ask Mr. Wilson. A couple of the major
projects he is working on you might be interested in.

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, at this time of year, the Budget
Branch is basically involved in the Main Estimates’ and
Supplementary Estimates' preparation.

In addition, we are presently reviewing the financial planning
Process, the program forecast method of planning for the future
inancial requirements.

At this time of year, we are also preparing information for the
Intergovernmental Committee on Territorial/Federal Financial
Relations, and in the process of preparing Treasury Board submis-
sions for capital requirements for the following year.

We are reviewing all our government insurance requirements
and also capital policies and guidelines for the major projects, that
type of thing.

Mr. MacKay: Perhaps more for our education, so that we know we
have a handle on this next year, perhaps we could discuss ina little
more detail what some of the projects that we have not gotten into
so far will involve and what your goal is, not only in terms of
completion, but in terms of accomplishment.

I am particularly interested in the account verification and pre-
audit function project. Is that %oin to be undertaken by your
department or would the internal auditor perhaps be doing that?

Mr. Johnston: At this point in time, Mr. Chairman, we would plan
on domlithat project ourselves, as I menttoned earlier, in consulta-
Hloq w_id some of the user departments, just to get a cross sectionof

eir ideas.
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Mr. MacKay: What is it actually %oing to do, this project? When
you say account verification, what does that mean?

Mr. Nutt:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. Presently there is a considerable
amount of duplication and, basically, it pertains to payment of
bills, invoices or whatever. The department does certain functions.
It seems like the same function is eingbrepeated in Finance and it
is slowing down the process considerably.

. Well, we have to review the situation to find out what is happen-
ing and streamline the process to find out who should be responsi-
ble for signing what and just the approval process.

It is a project, I think, once we get into, it will not be all that long
in terms of completing, but it is scmething that has to be addressed
and has not been as yet.

Mr. MacKay: The pre-audit function is-, that does not mean an
audllort, that means that the department is going to scrutinize each
account.

Mr. Nutt: Each invoice or what have you, as it comes in.

. Mr. Joheston;  Checking to ensure that the extensions or correc-
tions are correct. that, in fact, the Foods were received and pay-
ment authorized and these types of procedures.

As Mr. Nuttindicated, the departments prepare the invoices and
process them up to the central agency, the Department of Finance,
in batches of 250r less. We, then, take them and do an audit of them
and, in some cases, we are doing the repeat of exactly what the
department did.

We feel that, possibly, if the responsibilities could be clearly
outlined and if we were confident in each other’s work, that, in fact,
everything would not have to be checked again.

S, I think it is just a matter of clearly identifying who has what
responsibilities and communicating that to the proper individuals.

Certainly with an internal auditor on staff, it would be then up to
the auditor to ensure that the responsibilities of the departments
are being carried out properly by checking to make sure that they
gre doing their work on some kind of a work plan that he would

ave.

Mi. MacKay: Would you envisage, then the Treasurer having less
work todo, as a result of this project, you would be doing less of the
checking? Or would you envisage you doing all of the checking and
the departments doing none?

Mr. Johnston: Well, we have not investigated it, but, as a gut
feeling. 1 would suggest the departments would probably not be
doing any more because they are doing most of it now. but we likely
would not be checking as much as we are checking.

.. So0. I would suspect that it might be a little less work for us and
likely the same amount of work for them.

Mr. Mal_:l(aJ: Will this project involve the process by which pur-
chasing is done? Presumably you are going to tie in your invoice
and your supplier to your shigping document and then, perhaps, to
the purchase order. Would that all be part of this process?

Mr. Johnston: I would suggest. Mr. Chairman, that we would go
_béc%tf. Lo the very start of the process, which is the actual purchase
itself,

Again, this is tied in with commitment accounting, it is tied in
with Central Shipping and Receiving. That is why these projects
are indicated that they would kind of be done in conjunction with
each other, have the same priority, roughly the same start date.

Mr. MacKay: Are you aware of any purchasing Foing on in the
Government now thal does not fall within the policy guidelines,
with respect lo, say, departments buying things on their own au-
thority, without going through Central Purchasing? Is that a prob-
lem in the Government?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, T do not know that it is a major
problem, but it does occur. A short time ago, the Supply and Ser-
vices Branch was part of Finance and we certainly were aware
that it was happening at that time,

I believe certain controls have been strengthened in the mean-
time and. certainly. watching the reading files, Purchasing very
frequently comments to departments that they are not followin
the pro%er procedure and oullining what the procedure is an
telling them they had better start doing it.

So, certailzlg, it is something that hapJ)ens. Itis beinF monitored
and controlled as much as possible under the current system.

Mr. Chairman; Are there particular departments where this is a
problem?

Mr. Joknston: | cannot answer that, Mr. Chairman. The Supply

and Services Branch of Government Services Department would
have to answer that. I am just looking at it from an outsider’s point
of view. I do not know the details of'it. I know it does happen.

Mr. MacKay: Would you envisage that problem being partially
solved by this Projecl. a better system being developed whereby it
would be pretty hard to circumvent the policies?

Mr. Johnston: Not likely, Mr. Chairman, because the project that
we are looking at, we say that we would %o back as far as the
purchasin%functinn. but, in fact, the aspect that we would address
in our FMS project would be from the invoicing process and the
payment of it.

I should say that I know the Executive Council have takenstrong
measures over the last couple of years that I have been here to
encourage adherence to purchasing policies. 1 know that, if for
example, a department tries to issue what we call a confirmation
Eurchase order, in other words, you have already done it but you

ave to get the papers so you can process the invoice, they must, I
believe, submit a letter, snﬁlned by either their deputy head or their
Minister, indicating why they circumvented the procedure,

So that activity dropped off drastically when that step was put
into place.

That step was put into place by the Executive Council when they
became aware of the problem. I think it curbed a lot of it.

I guess what I am saying is that there are still some things being
cireumvented, but I think it has improved tremendously.

Mr. Falie: This new system you are putting in place, do you
anticipate a cutdown on duplications?

Mr. Jehnsto:  Which project are we talking about?

Mr. Falle: I am talking about the new compulter system you are

futting in place here, your package system you call if. You mention

hat there are a lot of duplications. Would you envisage this cutting
down the duplications?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, the duplication I was referring to
was in the checking of invoices. It would not be affected by the
system we are putting into place, but that particular system will
cut down on other duplication.

For example. one major thing I could tell you is that the Depart-
ment of Education. right now, keeps cost records by each one of
their schools on a manual system. Under the classification of ac-
counts we have set up for that particular department, we have, as1
indicated, set up responsibility centres for each school so thal
every time they code a charge to their department, they will indi-
cale which school it is for. The computer will then run off'a report at
the end of the month with charges by each school, so that their
manual system will no longer be required. So that would cut down
on a lot of duplication.

My. Falle; Will it cut down on the actual volume of paperwork,
streamlining the system?

Mr. Johestor:  We believe it would, yes.

Mr. MacKay: Are there any significant savings in man years an-
ticipated in this, or do you anticipale that just increased volume of
Government activity will use up the existing staff's time.

Mr. Johaston: 1 think, Mr. Chairman, that if we were producing
the same amount of information, certainly the number of man
years would probably decrease as far as the actual involvement
with our system goes.

Because we are atternpling to produce much more management
information, in fact, it is a harder system to maintain, Right now,
as | said, instead of a choice of 20,000 account numbers, they will
now have a choice of 100,000 because they want betier information
off the other end, So, I would say that the system will be harder to
keep, bul the fact they can drop some of thelr own internal systems
should offset that.

S0, I think that we would come uE with a computerized. central
management information system that provides everything which
is required and in a much better way, in that certainly using the
comﬁuter. with standard input forms and so on. is going to give you
much more accurate information than 18 departments keepin
their own little systems, some of which have certain controls an
some of which do not.

. So, 1do not see a drastic decrease in manpower, but I see better
information being provided.

Mr. Mackay: The internal charge-back project, what is the prob-
lem,wnh the system as it is now and what improvements do you
see?

Mr. Johnston: 1 think I will refer most of the comments to Mr
Nutt, but, in general, the problem is we have internal charge-backs
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riﬁht now and they are being charged through departments. The
ditficulty is there is not a very good method of authorizations by the
departments before they are charged and there is not a very good
method of following up to find out what the charge was.

Mr. Nutt, can you add to that?

Mr. Nutt: Thank you. Mr. Chairman. What Mr. Johnston said is.
in a nutshell. basically it.

The charges flow through from our subsystem into the general
ledger in just summary form. So, if an individual in a department
wants to identify a charge, it is a massive job to follow the audit
trail back throuEh. It is there, but eventually what he does he
comes in, he looks at the computer report and then he has to go
back to the subsystem and then he has to go back to the original
source document and then back to the Department of Highways.

So it is very, very cumbersome and obviously what happens is
that peaple become busy. they just sort of, carte blanche, have to
accept the charges.

Ininternal charge-backs. we do have a system, the charges are
there. What we are anticipating is some kind of work order system
which would give proper authorization, that the authorization now
is, as an example, one of the rural schools needs a driveway plowed
or something. They phone the mainienance camp and the fellow
goes down and clears the driveway for them. Well, by the lime that
cost flows through to administration, to find it is a massive, mas-
sive task. (a) They do not know who authorized it and {b) they do
not know what it is unless they walk right back up to the Depart-
ment of Highways and find the individual employee’s time sheet.

So. I guess in the simplest terms, we need some kind of work
order system that incorporates the prngr authorization and al-
lows for proper identification of the costs.

Mr. MacXay: So this internal charge-back system that exists
today will be implemented with the new system and then you are
looking to find a way of improving it.

Mr. Nutt: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Due to the volume or the massive
size of our general ledger system, we had to make a decision to try
and change the subsifstem at the same time, or just correct or
properly interface it to the new general ledger and then look at it
subsequently. That is what we are trying to do.

Mr. Falle: T would like to just get a little more on this charge-
back, because I do not really understand it.

You were mentioning the gateways or the school driveways and I
would like to know how you people come up with a charge-back
systemon. we will say an individual driveway? How can you come
up with a cost on that? Let me explain myself, the machine is there,
we are paying the man, how can we get a justifiable cost that this
driveway or this school property costs X amount of dollars to plow
when. infact, weown the equiglment. we hire the man. we are going
to be paying that man regardless?

How can we say that that particular driveway cost $50 to plow?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I will let Mr. Nutt explain how the
charge-back is obtained.

The only opening comment I would like to make on that though is
that the Government tries to determine the cost of the indjvidual
programs within the Governinent so try to keep that in mind.

Now Mr. Nutt will explain how the costs come in and why they
are charged the way they are.

Mr. Nutt: Yes, Mr. Chairman. We do not attempt to distinguish,
say, if you are piowmg out a driveway or clearing snow off the side
of a road in two different locations. We do not say, well. cne job is
worth $50 and another job is $100 type of thing.

What we do do. as you mentioned, the Government does own the
equiﬂment. we do pay the employees. The money that is budgeted
for the type of information is in the Department of Highways ini-
tially. Based on o?eratmﬁ costs, the wage costs and that type of
thing, we set what we call standard rates.

Inother words, for every time a grader goes in to a certain place,
it is charged out at a specific rate. The employee driving that
Erader. for example, his wages are charged out at a standard rate.

o, if the Department of Education requires assistance from
Highways, they know that if Joe Smith, or whoever, comes in and
plows out the driveway and he works for four hours, then that piece
of equipment is charged out at four hours at its standard chargeout
rate and the individual's time is charged out at four hours at his
individual chargeout rate.

Then, the employees involved in Highways have what they call

activity cards. At the end of each day hefills out a time sheet and he
allocates where he has spent his time for that day. Based on that.
that flows through the system and the charge is generated against,
in this case, Education.

Mr. Falle: We will take the Department of Highways, when they
budget for their general budget. they put in their bnget‘mone o
plow or to grade. You are shaking your head. I just wonder if lzey
allocate monies to look after a road. This is in their estimatesand 1
understand that we do pass that money to them.

, Mr.Johnston:  Mr. Chairman, maybe Mr. Wilson would like to get
in here in a second, but hasucalle( what happens is that all 5\(3
charges originally ﬁ:) to the Department of Highways for all of the
types of activities that we are talking about now.

In other words. the costs of running the equipment. the cost of
aying the drivers of these pieces of eciuipment‘ but what we at-
empt to do then, and it happens during the bud%et rocess, as Mr.

Wilson can explain, is to get all the costs out of the Department of
Highways that are applicable to other departments so that you can
come up with the true cost of a particular program within the other
departments.

. Ithink Mr. Wilson might better aEtly describe how it is handled
inthe bur.;get process. In fact. what happens. actually, also is done
in the budget process.

Mr. Wilsem: Mr. Chairman, the charges. either for equipment
rental or for labour maintenance, in other words. the charge for
having that individual doing a piece of work, is budgeted by de-
partment on an estimated basis. In other words. if Education. over
a period of years. finds it has to spend $20,000 doing some work on
its drwewa:iys. then they budFel that as an equipment rental type of
charge and a labour type of charge.

The budget within Highways, however., is shown on a gross basis,
In other words, we show the expenditures, but then we show a net
recovery equal to those expenditures. In other words, every time
that we have, for example, a million dollars budgeted for doing
road work or some other type of work like this. we will- to other
departments. I am saying in this case, that we have that, we show
an internal charge-back, charged to other departments basically.
So you are looking at that expenditure twice but you are really only
voting it once and that is you vote it to the department involved and
the information, the break-out of that information is shown in
Highways.

Mr. Falle: The Department of Education, we will say, has so
many school yards to plow out. When they ask the Department of
Highways to plow that school out, then you are telling me it is
charged to the Department of Education and the Department of
Education Pays to the Department of Highways. Is this not what
you are telling me?

Mr. Johnsten: Mr. Chairman, that is correct. It is a paper trans-
action, The Department of Education would get a charge. The
Department of Highways would get a credit so by the end of the
year, all of the work that was done for other departments would
show up as a credit in the Department of Highways.

You could carry that further, and we are thinking of other areas.
For example, the central data processing unit of the Government
does work for a lot of the other departments in the Government, so
what we are saying is, the cost of processing data is not allocated to
the departments, so in fact you do not really get a true cest of what
it does cost to run the Department of Education or the Department
of Finance because I have a lot of work done on the eomputer but
the chargfes do not show in my budget. So you really do not know
what the full cost of running the Department of Finance is. That is
another possible kind of charFe-back. Soitis just simply a matter
of trying to allocate charges fo the department that gets the work
performed.

Mr. Falie: 1 must ask: the Department of Education knew the
had so mat&y ﬁate ways to plow out and it was going to cost them
amount of dollars, they put it in the budget and we passed it. Again,
maoney is in the budget of the Department of Highways to cover the
cost of the equipment, the fuel, the whole upkeep of that depart-
ment. Where does this double charging come in? It seems we are
allocating the money twice.

This is my opinion so far.

Mr. Johnston: From what you have said, it seems that way but if
you take it one step further, we are not. Mr. Wilson can explain it.

Mr. Wilson:Mr. Chairman, I think maybe another example would



Public Accounts

be more appropriate and that is with respect to the accommoda-
tions charges of this Government.

Inthe De[)artment of Hi%hwags, there is approximately a million
dollars thal is charged to that department and the Department of
Highwa%s is responsible for incurring all those expenditures. They
pay the bills, they maintain the buildings and so on but in order to
more readily indicate what it is costing various departments to
ogerate their programs, the Department of Highways charges
those costs against all other Departments.

Now in a budget, there is an item for each department for a rental
of building space and that is the amount that is voted. Over in the
Dgrarlment of Highways, however, there is an expenditure of one
million dollars and there is, further. a recovery, an internal
charge-back of one million dollars, so the net cost to Highways is
zero. So you are not voting it twice. You have information in two
plac;as l:iut the voted requirement is in each individual department
involved.

. Thisis the same as for the rental of machinery and also for hire of
individuals who will operate that machinery.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, 1 was just going to suggest. in
Highways. you can see the gross of 900.000. For example. in1978-79,
there was $332.000 for salaries. fringe benefits. rental of buildings.
maintenance and so on. so that showed up in the Department of
Hlﬁhways to indicate the type of costs they incurred. Then right
under that line we said that they are going to charge out Lhe same
$932.000 so their costs will be zero at the end of the year.

Then under all the other departments, you will get an internat
charge for rent and that adds up to $932,000 as well. In fact, High-
ways will end up getting some of their own charge because they
occupy some of the buildings.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Johnston and Members of Commitiee, you
know that we still have an oulstanding item we want to discuss in
connection with the Estimates. I hope we will do thalon Monday, so
rather than get into a long discussion of the Estimates right now.
[Jerhaps we could just continue with the FMS projects. Perhaps
here Is one other item we might get to before adjournment today.

Mr. MacKay: It is probably an appropriate time to get into it
because we are talking about charge-backs. There is a qualifica-
tion on your audit report this year with respect to the road equip-
ment replacement account and there are two problems involved in
that, I feel. One is that you have a statutory problem that the Fourth
Appropriation Ordinance, 1971 did not contemplate any more than a
million dollars being accumulated there.

I would like your opinion on that.

The second problem that [ am going to ask you to address is the
efficiency of the method in which you are charging for depreciation
and the purpose of this account, whether or not there are other
ways of achieving the same objective without what may, in fact, be
iettlngb?p reserves which are beyond the voling control of this

ssembly.

Mr. Jobnsten: Mr. Chairman, the question was two-part.

On the first part, the statutory problem, we agree, yes, the limit
has been exceeded.

Depending upon what we do on the second part of the problem,
rectify that by the end of this fiscal year.

On the second part of the problem, what we have done already is.
we have started discussions with the Department of Highways. We
have started discussions amongst ourselves in the Department of
Finance and we are also reviewing various documents that we are
aware of, for example, the report on the Accounts of Canada. and
soon, {olook at the philosth of this kind of account. We hope that
between now and the end of March that we will be in a position Lo 50
to the Executive Council with some kind of recommendation. I do
not know what it will be yet so I cannot say whether we would agree
or disagree with continuing this type of account.

At that point in time, if we decided to recommend that we should
continue with this type of account, then we would have to deter-
mine a reasonable limit on that type of account. It may be a million
dollars, it may be less, it may be more, but we would have to ensure
that it covered the activity that we would propose would be going
into that account.

If we decided that the account should be changed to another
system, then we would not have to worry about the limit in the
future, we would have to worry about it for this current fiscal year
because we are using the present concept. 1t will depend on the
recommendations that we come up with as to how we tackle the
statutory problem.

Mr. MacKay: Are you aware of the recommended procedure now

where the Government of Canada is not to have these types of
accounts because you erode the ability of Parliament to be able to
vote on specific items? You are aware of that. are you?

Mr. Johnstan: [ am aware of that. Certainly if we recommended
that we stayed with the type of account, we would ensure that there
was some method for the Assembly to vote on the dollars in it.

Whal I am saying is that it is very difficult now to get into a
discussion of what we would recommend because we are just start-
ing the research on it.

Mr. MacKay: [ just want to make sure that you remember the
poor legislators in your recommendations.

Mr. Johnston: Yes, sir.

Mr. Mackay: The mechanics of changing this system to another
would involve. it seems lo me. a distortion, shall we say. of one
year’s budget. For example, if it was decided not to retain this
account. my debit and credit would wind up with, somehow. that 2.5
million being credited to revenue. Is that a possiblity?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I find it difficult to discuss what
may happen because, as I say, we are just investigating it now. I
understand what Mr. MacKay is saying in that if %mu have a
surplus in your charge-backs in a particular year, then that money,
if we did change the system, may end up in general revenue;
however, you would also have capital expenditures for that year
which would come out of our money as well,

Theﬁ would offset each other or one might be more or less than
the other. 1 agree, yes. 1 do not think the amount of equipment
Purchased would change because that is based on requirements of
he government but the method of accounting for the surplus from
the charge-backs and the method of accounting for the costs of
replacing the equipment would change if, in fact. we recom-
mended a change in the procedure.

Mr. MacKay: As I understand the history of this thing, it resulted
from the Federal Government gifting to the Territorial Govern-
ment a certain amount of equipment, say, of up to a million dollars
at a particular time. So the Territorial Government. ai that time,
decided that we better set aside amounts for the replacement of
that equipment as it wears out because we cannot expect it to come
out of general revenue in any one year. Is that the correct history?

Mr. Johnstor: Mr. Chairman, I am not aware of the history.
Perhaps Mr. Wilson might be aware of it. .

Mr. Wilson; Mr. Chairman, that is partially correct. Really, one
of the major reasons for setting uli the equipment replacement
account was. of course, to replace that equipment thal had been
received but more important was the fact that we were maintain-
ing Federal Government roads, if lYlou want to call it. In other
words. federall* funded highways, the Alaska nghway and what
we used to call Territorial engineering agreement type highways.
In order for us to be able to allocate ceriain charges and ensure that
we would be able to replace that piece of equipment after use on
those highways, the system was set up.

The road equipment replacement account cannot be considered
separate from these other ogerational accounts because, after all,
it s created up and down; the input into it, of course, is the rental
plus various oPher charges, the profit, so to speak, of operating that
piece of equipment. That in itself was one of the major reasons for
setting up that account.

Mr. Mackay: Do you agree that that equipment that was given to
us by the Federal Government so that we could maintain federal
roads was then proceeded 1o be charged back to the Federal Gov-
ernment again tgu'ough the cost of maintaining these roads, is that
one interpretation?

Mr. Wilsor: Mr. Chairman, in effect, that is correct. The allerna-
tive. of course, is that since we received federal funding for our
capilal. it would have happened that way anyway.

Mr. MacKay: 0ka¥. 1 do not really have any more questions on
that other than the fact that I. as an accountant in my private life.
fully understand the need for you maintaining these accounts so
thal you are recovering your costs but as a legislator, I hate to see
any proliferation of that type of account whereby we lose direct
control of what capital purchases are going to be made in a year.

That is your dilemma and I will look forward to your report.

Mr. Jobnston:  Certainly, Mr. Chairman, we hope to have our
report well substantiated. We are just looking at il now so it is
awkward for us to indicate. We have no preconceived idea of the
result of the report yet.

Mr. Chairman:  If we have no further questions on the items on our
agenda today, perhaps I could, before we reconvene into exccutive
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session, advise you. Mr, Johnston. the one major point of discus-
sion that I think we wish to pursue Monday is the question of the
form of the Estimates. There may be one or iwo other matters
which. following our meetin todaf'. we can advise you of this
afterncon. In any event, I think I could probably safely predict that
Monday. in all probability would be the last day that we would need
Lo make demands on your time. I hope that whatever staff you may
need for that meeting on Monday may be available.

Mr, Jobnston: Yes. Mr. Chairman, they will be.
Mr. Chairman: Thank you.

. Atthis point. we will recess and reconvene in five minutes or so
into executive session in the caucus room.

The witnesses are excused,

The Committee adjourned at 11:22 o'clock a.m.
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EVIDENCE
Monday, February 11, 1980 - %:34 a.m.

Mr. Chairman: The Standing Committee on Public Accounts,
meeting four, formal hearings, will come to order.

This morning, we welcome as witnesses Mr. Andy Johnston, Mr.
Grant Wilson, again, and, this morning for the first time, Mr. Wilf
Chaisson, who is the Assistant Budget Director.

We have for tabling this morning two documents from the De-
partment of Finance, which arise irom our discussions on Friday
of the internal auditor’s position, They are the class concept for
both audit positions and position description for the chief auditer.

Mr. Lattle:  Mr. Chairman, I give notice of motion that the class
concept and the position of the auditor be appended to the proceed-
ings of the formal hearing.

Mr. Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Lattin, for that notice of motion.

This morning, as we announced, we are going to begin with what
I anticipate to be a fairly general discussion on the form of the
Estimates, which would be precipitated by a number of comments
and observations made by the Auditor General in at least two
reports about that subject.

Mr. Hibberd: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Perhaps as a kick off to
this, we could have abrief description of the program forecasts and
the way that they are drawnup. Are you still using the ABX system
and what do they mean?

Mg, Johnston:  Mr. Chairman, Mr. Wilson isour resident experton
Main Estimates, et cetera, and he will be handling most of the
discussion this morning.

Mr, Witson:  Mr. Chairman, with respect to the program forecast,
we do presently use the method that is used in the Federal Gov-
ernment, Program Planning Budgeting System. This particular
document is modified to be used for our particular needs, of course,
and we do, in fact, request submissions from departments for an
operation and maintenance program forecast for a period of three
fears and for capital program forecasts for a period of five years,

he following year from the Estimates being the first year.

Those requests are received from departments, based on an
A-level, a B-level, and an X-level type submission, the “A" being
for on-going legrams, volume related price increases, though the
forced growth type of increase required for particular programs.
This B-levelisthe new (tiy?e programs, enhancementsin rrograms.
that type of thing, and the “X" being deletions, eliminations of
certain aspects to a program. So, that particular system is still

used.

We are reviewing this, of course, on an on-going basis and adapt-
ing, as I indicated, certain requirements for our needs under this
procedure.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Wilson, I have before me the FMCS report and
perhaps I could quote from it and ask for your comments. “We
were informed, however, that several departments do not identify
cost-specific workplans as the basis for aggregating activity costs
for their Main Estimate submissions. Further, we were also in-
formed by some department managers that they have little or no
input into identifying the resource requirements of the programs
they are expected to manage.”

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, the budgeting process, by starting
out with the program forecast, does, in fact, assist or provide for
the input from the departments at all levels. Tn fact, when we give
out the instruction manuatl for the program forecast, we do request
that the degartmgn_t personnel making that program forecast dis-
cuss with the individual department managers, those people who
are responsible for certain activities, certain programs, to have
their input into that.

The program forecast level is, of course, a broad level. It does not
get into too much detail at that time. It is more an incremental type
system, whereby you may have coriginal estimates and you are
adding on or subtracting from that original estimate,

At that point, we do get the input from all levels of departments.

The Main Estimates’ targets, let us put it that waly, are derived
from the review of the program forecast and once those levels of
expenditures are approved, the departments, once again, will go
b?gl(]tlo th?ir line managers to receive particular input from those
a evels.

Mr. Hibberd: When you are making the adjustments, after you
have initially received the estimates from the departments and for
some reason it is found necessary to make alterations in their
submissions, how are they consulted on that basis?

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, this varies from situation to situa-
tion. In most cases, however, if there is a decision at the Subcom-
mittee on Finance level that particular action should take place,
for example that certain funds retLuested should not be ﬁpproved,
that is notified to departments by the budget branch to indicate the
direction that the Subcommittee on Finance has indicated how
they would like to go. Based on that then, we will receive input back
from the departments to resubmit to the Subcommittee on Finance
for their consideration.

Mr. Hisherd: I would like to further quote, Mr. Wilson. “The YTG
does not have a formal policy requiring a detailed review and
analysis of continuing departmental programs and activities to
ascertain whether or not their original objectives are still valid, the
current level of activity is still justified and whether they are
achieving their objectives”, the question being that a formal policy
requiring detailed review and analysis.

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, the formal policy, as such, probably
does not exist as a separate policy, but is incorporated under a
number of functions that the Department of Finance does carry out
and functions that the Subcommittee on Finance also carry out.
That is that the review of departmental priorities, the programs
that they would like Lo see and so on, is done through the program
forecast and Main Estimate route.

The after-the-fact review is, in fact, more a financial review than
would be what is being referred to in the comments, I must agree
with that. In other words, it is more a variance report analysis,
Individual department activities are reviewed by the budget
branch on an on-going basis throughout the year to determine if, in
fact, what has been approved by the Assembly is, in fact, what is
going on, but this review is done mainly on a financial basis, as
opposed to a program evaluation basis.

Mr. Hibberd: In other words, there is no evaluation of whether the
objectives are still valid, whether it is actually achieving the objec-
tives which were originally outlined.

Mr. Witson: Mr. Chairman, formally, I would say that is correct,
but, informally, there does tend to be an evaluation. There is a
review, [ would put it, that i)ro'ects arelooked at from time to time,
but I would have to agree that there is no formal process of prog-
ram evaluation. at this point.

Mr. Mackay: In the preparation of the Estimates, I have heard
around government circles where the word will be out that this
year you only have 9.7 per cent increase, or last year it was 6.4 per
cent. Is it the habit of reasmaf to tell their departments the size of
the mcrsase they are allowed hefore they go into the estimating
process’

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, this is done on various terms, once
again. The Main Estimates’ targets are arrived at from review by
the Subcommittee on Finance of the various documents before
them, the major one being the program forecast. Based on the
amounts of revenues and grants anticipated, a certain level of
expenditures can be given.

Now, this is not done on a global basis. In other words, if, for
example, we could afford ten per cent increase overall for the
government for next year, this is not announced that everybod

ets ten per cent. Each department isreviewed by the Subcommit-

ee on Finance and a level of expenditures anticipated, at least a
guugelmet, is given based on the certain reguirements of each de-
partment,

That guideline is given to the departments in a dollar amount, in
total, on the one hand. It is also detailed as to what new programs
have been approved in the Estimates for the next year, what other
provisions, for example, price increases, would be allowed and
other volume increases and so on.

So this can equate, of course, toa Earticular per cent for any one
department, but it is not stated to the departments that you have
got X percent to €q with and go ahead and give us an estimate. That
is not the case, it is much more detailed than that.

Mr. Macay: Could you explain to us your understanding of the
meaning of the term *‘zero base budgeting”’?

Mr. Wilson:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, there are really two steps in the
zero base budgeting process. The first is the financial planning
rocess, which will break out certain programs and activities into
evels of activity, so to speak, say, to start out with, a certain level
being the existing level of activity, so many man years, so many
dollars. Other levels may be three man years less, so many man
gears less, that sort of thing, which would assist, in this case, the
ubcommittee on Finance fo determine certain levels of activity
that they could carry out the programs with. This is a planning
rogl_ass which would be used to assist in the allocation of certain
unding.
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The next process, once the levels of activity are approved
through the zero base, is a submission by departments of their
estimates by activity, possibly even a lower level, by the lowest
Boss:ble_ level of expenditure, the line object. These amounts, the

udﬁet is basically made up from the ground up. In other words,
each expenditure item, each line obLect item is substantiated fully.
For example, if there is a travel budget, the budget is not last
year's plus ten per cent, but, in fact, consists of air travel, cost for
?qcommodatlon and so on and so forth for these five or six specific
rips.

So, in that respect it is the basic outline of the zero base system.

Mr. Hihberd: Perhz;ps. aéa%ropriate to that, Mr. Wilson, a further

review here of the FMCS Report, it is stated that “This review

grogram. by the Subcommittee on Finance, or by the Territorial
reasurer, cannot be fully effective since resource requests sel-

dom provide the necessary information to allow for constructive

a;ssiz‘fsment of departmental plans.”” Do you have a comment on
at?

Mr, Wilson: Mr. Chairman, this comment was mainly relating to
the capital requirements of departments and I would say that the
program forecast method does allow for a number of reviews of
any particular submission. For example, we receive a program
forecast on capital in January of the year, It is reviewed by the
Subcommittee on Finance and general guidelines are given, based
on the original submissions, realizing that we are a full year before
these requests are actually put in the Estimates.

There will be a further review just shortly before Aprilto provide
us with some backup in our negotiations with Indian Affairs and
Treasury Board, at Intergovernmental Committee on Federal-
Territorial Relations. Then, once again, there will be another re-
view, usually in August, to provide for the final figures so that we
can go to the Assembly with our Capital Estimates,

So, I would have to say that, in some cases, there rnagr not be as
much information as may be required, but that informafion is built
up over the period of time, so that by the time the Estimates do
come out, I would say they are fairly well documented and can be
quite reliable.

Mr. Hibberd: This comment, though, Mr. Wilson, refers to the
ability of the Subcommittee on Finance and the Terrilorial Trea-
surer to evaluate the Estimates, not the Assembly. Therefore, 1
would have to go back to your first phase, which is before your first
meeting in Ottawa, that, at that time, the concern was thal there
was not adequate information to evaiuate the program.

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, I would say that, probabi{. at thefirst
submission, that would be correct. To a large extenl the requests
by deBartmenls are in the beginning stages. In other words, there
have been no architectural drawings. no conceptualizing; some of
these projects have not been put down into a solid basis. In other
words, we may not know exactly how much it costs. how we are
going to go about it and so on, at that time, but it is a planning
l)rocess. one that has got to be flexible, and I think that, initially,

he submissions may not be as adequate as required, but over the
period of time they are built up so that Subcommittee on Finance
does, in fact, receive that information.

I just might add that because of these comments that were raised
in the FMCS study, and because Treasury Board also looked at
this, in terms of the Government of Canada requirements, the
Treasury Board did put out a policy guideline for the management
of major Crown projects that we have reviewed and we will iry and
incorporate some of those suggestions within that policy and

uideline paper that would give more assistance and infermation
o the Subcommittee on Finance.

Mr. MacKay: | wonder if I could ask Mr. Johnston if he is familiar
with Chapter Six of the **Financial Management and Control Sys-
tems Study'’. I think it was done for the Federal Parliament.

Mr. Johnsten: I have, in the past, looked at the document, but I do
not know it in detail.

Mr. MacKay: Perhaps I could just preface my remarks by sayin
thatitis part of the **100th Annual Report of the Auditor General o
Canada’’.

The thrust of the thing was that, in order for parliamentarians to
exercise their proper function, that is to control government ex-
penditures, to vole them, that they have to be given perhaps not
more information, perhaps less, but of a different kind.

Do you have a copy of the 1979-80 Estimates in front of you?

Mr. Johnstan: 1979-807

Mr. MacKay: Look at the lead sheet on Tourism, please.

Mr. Johnston: [ have the 1978-79, bul I have not got the 1979-80.

Mr. MacKay: 1did not lock at that one, but I suspect the problem is
exactly the same.

1 would |]ust ask {uu if you would aggzree that the description of
the--I am looking at page 134 of the 1979-80.

Mr. Johnsten: [ have it, yes.

Mr. MacKay: Would you aﬁree that the description of the use of
these funds is perhaps a little brief?

Mr. Johnston: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacKay: Fine. ] made the point and the point is, and I want to
talk to Mr. Wilson about the methods b&r which to improve that,
Parliamentarians have a great deal of difficulty standing up and
sounding coherent at the best of times, however, at times when we
have to debate a budﬁet in which we have about eight words to
de.;stcribe a million dollar expenditure, we have a lot more diffi-
culty.

Mr. Wilson, have you looked at the problem—or, gerhaps Mr.
Johnston wants to, have you been looking at the problem?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to say that, yes, the
Department of Finance agrees that, in the past, we had tried to
simplify the process by cutting down on the amount of numbers, if

ou like, shown (o the Assembly so that they are dealing with a

igher level of decision-makin%. We have, to some degree, neg-
lected to, when we cut down on the numbers, increase the amount
of words available to fully describe the programs,

Mr. Wilson can speak to that, but we are certainly in the process
of trying to upgrade that part of our Main Estimales.

Mr. MacKay: I want to phrase this properly.

Here is the context of the report and I would like you to try and
address ways of answering this, it says that, and I am quoting now
from Chapter Six of this report, ‘‘Our proposals assume that in
considering changes to the form of estimates, all Members of
Parliament will wish to make the procedures agreed to in 1969
more effective and that the Estimates should disclose the govern-
ment's plan in a way that permits them to be understood, debated
and compared to past performance, thereby establishing with gre-
ater certainty accountability for the fiscal year concerned.”

I am concerned about **permits them to be understood, debated
and compared to past performance’’. You do have information that
allows a comparison on a very basic level, Perhaps this example is
not the best one that I could have picked for you because the actual
1978-79 is a single total and I know that there were changes within
that department.

Canyou give us some of your own ideas of how you could improve
this particular Presenlation to try and meet the objectivesthat are
outlined in that previous statement?

Mr. Wilsor: Mr. Chairman. with respect to the actual figures in
ihe Estimates. that is correct. The 1977-78 actuals were not
adequate, the major reason being that during 1978-79. there was a
major reallocation of resources, a number of new departments
were crealed and the difficulty in going back into 1977-78 to break
those [igures out was. in some cases. insurmountable. The same
breakout was not necessarily given in a priot year.

So. most of those cases in 1977-78 were determined in terms of
actuals tby activities and by programs, but, in some cases they
were not,

With respect to how better the numbers can be shown, 1 would
say that from the information given, both in the Auditor General's
““100th Annual Report”, and in other doruments, most numbers,

ut it that way, on the summary sheet, for example, would a dpear
obethere. The only one Lhat I would say that may not be wouldbe a
column for difference. In other words, the difference between
113979.83 and 1978-78, but that could readily be calculated and could
e put in,
Mr. Chalrman: Just to make an observation, Mr. Johnston,
erhaps I will put a question to you, because I do not want us to get
oo much off track and into too much detail on this. It seems to me
the substance of that report that we are dealing with, the *'100th
Annual Report of the Auditor General”, was that, from a point of
view of Parliamentarians, the Estimates contained. perhaps in
some ways, far tco much financial detail but not nearly enough
narrative detail.

One of the things, it seemed o me that I learned when I was a
munieipal politican and dealing with municipal budgets there, was
something that would come as no surprise to you, that not every
politician can read a balance sheet like a poem.

In fact, the debate, at the municipal level, as I recall, often the
best debate was, in fact, about the narratives. That is not such a
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bad thing, it occurs to me, because what we really, as legislators
ought to be talking about are the main goals of the program and
whether the programs of the department are working towards
achieving those goals, whether the activities under those prog-
rams, in fact, are achieving the ends of those programs and the
goals, some kind of indication, some big trends about the variances
in terms of the spending and the performance of the department,
that kind of narrative detail in words, which seemed to be much
more the medium of our kind of exchange than numbers, much of
the time, more basic kind of figures.

It seems to me if we continue with the kind of format that we now
have in the Estimates, what ends up happening is the kind of
debate, because we have so little to do with it that we want to break
down the detail and we end up discussing the relative merits of a
new social worker in Riverdale, or a police car in Johnson's Cros-
sing, rather than the philosophical and principle questions behind
the overall expenditure.

It seems to me that even if the Legislature is persuaded the

budget should be cut or increased by ten per cent, it should not be

our business todiscuss cutting the police car in Johnson's Crossing

or adding the social worker in Riverdale. It seems to me what we

ought to be doing is, if we ever, on that basisof an opposition motion

[:ropose to cut it, it ought still to be the line department that makes
he management decision about whether that comes.

What happens now, it seems to me, the form of the Estimates
invites exactly that kind of discussion from us, rather than the
higher level discussion, which a good narrative weould precipitate.

Let me just put this Eeneral question to you, Mr. Johnston, is this
anti',ssue to which you had an opportunity to address yourseif at all
yet?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I have to agree with you that the
narralive is lacking, in that my observation last year, the first
Mains I was _mvolved in as an observer, I suppose, was that a lot of
the initial discussion in the Assembly tock place on what is the
program.

In other words, the Members could not prepare themselves in
advance because there was not that description on the program
there. They had to ask that question and debate back and forth asto
what the program was prior even to getting into the Main Esti-
mates for that year.

Mr. Chairman: That is exactly, Mr. Johnston, why we asked the
?uestlon: The Minister gives the explanation and we are hearing it
or the first time, trying to follow it, and then having the debate
from there. Whereas, if it was laid out clearly, we might, in fact,
spend less time debating the Estimates, but might have a better
guality debate for the time we spend.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Wilson has indicated to me that the Budget
Branch is in the process of upgrading, providing more information
in the narratives. I think we would be best to ask him as to exactly
how far he has got on that.

Mr, Wilson; Yes, Mr. Chairman, I might just give a little bit of
background on this. We are well aware that the information, the
vole wording, as such, was just exactly that, it was strictly to
achieve a guideline for particular departments to carry out a prog-
_ra_lt:il ﬁ'lthm that vote wording and that was the sole intention,
initially.

We, as I indicated in another Session, went from a book that
basically had no information to one that had a lot of information
and now we are chanﬁ'ng that again so that and I will talk about the
numbers for a second, rather than showing 25 or 30 numbers in a
row, we will be going to a standard object level which will indicate.
at most, seven specilic areas of concern that you could address, not
only looking at those seven concerns—it actually goes up to ten, but
in most cases, we will be locking at a maximum of seven, we are
looking at those separated by activities.

Withrespect to the description of the programs, last year wasthe
veriflrst Fear that we had asked departments, when we called for
the budget submissions, to give us a description of their programs,
their goals and objectives of those programs and of the activities,
_betm w?ll aware that this is the interest of the Assembly to delve
into that area.

Unfortunately, because there has been no consistency in the
submissions, some of them being very good and others maybe
three or four pages long, since some programs are quite difficult to
try to explain in a concise and proper manner, we have had lo, once
again, request for the 1980-81 Main Estimates, this same informa-
tion. I must admit that T am very doubtful that that specific infor-
mation will be placed in this book.

However, I would indicate that the 1979 Estimates, when they

were ;r)resented to the Assembly, at the beginning of each discus-
sion of each of the Voles of each depariment, Lhe information that
was given was, in fact, read out to the Assembly, realizing that this,
of course, does not allow you any time to look at it. to delve into it
very deeply. I would suspect that this may. in fact, be the same
case for the 1980-81 Estimales, but it certainly is in our long-term
Foal to provide a narrative information on the activities, inForma-

ion on the programs, because that is really what we think the
Assembly is most interested in.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Johnston. how receptive do you think your
department, and perhaps others in the Government. might be to
the process which seems to be underway in Ottawa whereby the
Auditor General, in this report, has made the number of recom-
mendations about the format of the Estimates.

I am not quite sure whether it is the Comptroller General or who,
but someone has assisted a couple of departments in developing
sample kind of formats, along with the old format and, in fact,
Presented them simultaneously, or are in the process of presenting
hem simultaneously. Do you see any prospect for, with, perhaps,
some assistance from outside from our friends from Ottawa, some
similar kind of process emerging here? .

Mr. Johnston: I think it already has started to emerge, in that
because of comments made and because of our observations of the
activity in the Assembly, as Mr. Wilson indicated, last year we did
ask departmentsto provide narratives and this year we have asked
%hem again. because last year's results were not exactly spectacu-
ar.

Isu “?ose the difficulty we have is that we want to provide very

good information and we feel we have to polish up the narratives

grior to ptutting them into the Main Estimates, as it is a published
ocument.

Certainly, if we could get assistance from Ottawa, that would be
most welcome. I am not sure exactlﬁ what definitions or guidelines
we gave to departments to assist them in the development of the
narratives, Perhaps it was a lack of time on our part to assist them.
Mr. Wilson, perhaps you could comment on what information was
given to them.

Mr. Wilsan: Mr. Chairman, the basic information was the defini-
tions of the programs and definitions of activities. In terms of the
objects and goals, those particular definitions may have different
understandings by different departments.

This is, I am sure, the subject of another kind of review, other
than a budgetary review process, whereb¥, and I know this has
happened in the past, departments have, in fact, had general meet-
ings todiscuss their goals, to discuss the objectives, and soon, all of
those being quite important with respect to the Estimates, but not
necessarily being very consistent with one another.

So, I would say that that is grohably the starting point, is to
determine truly the goals and cbjectives of departments, at least
what they themselves feel they may be and then writing those up
within the program activity structure that we have in the Esti-
mates to make a meaningful document.

Mr. Lattin: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. When you are updatinE
our information, I notice on the capital program, in the FMC
lY-leport. it is noted that the policy is being developed to show that
capital budget section of continuing capital programs in the main
budget is not showing the actual cost to date and, secondly, the
estimated cost to complete the project, which extends over more

than one year, is not very clear.

Now, I realize you are updating these, but how have you addres-
sed these two particular points?

Mr. Wilson: Mr, Chairman, within the Estimates for each of the
capital projects that run over one year, we do indicate the revised
cost. In other words, we will say that this is a second year of a
three-year project, costingdx million dollars, and I must admit, the
costs fo date are not recorded in the Estimates. They are recorded
in the Territorial Accounts.

Certainly, it is a direction that we will consider.

Mr. Lattin:  On the capital grojects, I notice that if there is more
than one project, the Territoral Treasurer maintains allotment
control, but the Legislature and the Cabinet are not provided with
ea:mgh information to know how one is going compared to the
other.

What have you done to correct this, or what is your intention to
correct this error?

Mr. Wiison: Mr. Chairman, the allotment control is, in fact, con-
trol for each project, in this case. So, for example, if there is a
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project of $5 million, that is one allotment, as opposed to a project
of $5,000

The control within that $5 million is determined through the
variance report analysis and subsequent reports to the Subcom-
mittee on Finance and also reports to the Assembly through the
Territorial Accounts.

Mr. Lattin: On the other thing, too, back on salaries, if you had a
salaried position that was not filled for quite a length of time, there
would be a certain amount of money that would not be spent. How
do you show where this money goes to? I was not quite ciear when1
was reading over the report. There seemed to be some confusion
that this was not identified or shown where it went to.

Mr. Wilsen: Mr. Chairman, I am not exactly sure of the question,
but I would say that there isa %o]icy onsalaries and if, for example,
there is vacancy and salaries become available, departments can-
not spend that salary money unless they receive approval by the
Executive Council.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps we could swing back to this business about
the narratives and, at the risk of belabouring what is not quite a
dead horse, 1 refer to the FMCS Report.

You have described your efforts in trying to obtain co-operation
with the departments in improving the quality of the submissions
and of the narratives. I see in the recommendation in this report
that three words are used to improve the quality of the reporting,
and those three words are, first of all “developed”, as you have
talked atboﬁut. The secend and third are ‘‘documented” and *‘com-
mnunicated’".

Have you developed any system whereby you are documenting
what procedures the departments have to follow? I can go on to
further elucidate what that recommendation slates, It says “de-
velop, document and communicate regarding the preparation of
estimates including supporting structures analysis of both finan-
cial and non-financial nature, the role of the Subcommittee on
Finance and the Treasurer’s Department, and the review and
assessment of all continuing programs within the government to
assure compliance with stated objectives and priorities.”

Now, again I refer back to the fact that you aﬁpear to be preoc-
cupied with develo m% something to improve this, but I have not
heard a word yet about if you have documented any procedures to
improve this rather serious lack.

Mr. Witson: Yes, Mr. Chairman, with respect to the role of Sub-
committee on Finance and the role of the Treasurer, we have
discussed that and it is subject to a manual being drawn up, which
will be in Phase II, under the FMS study or report.

Withrespect {o the Estimate preparation, each year we put out a
document, which is the Main Estimate instructions, as well asthe
rogram forecast instructions, and, in addition, the Supplemen-
ary Estimate variance report instructions. Those are not only
given to the departments as a writien form, but there is a discus-
sion, a meeting with the deputy heads, in one instance, and then the
financial administration type officers, those people who will be
preparing these documents, on the other case.

During this review, the instructions are gone over in detail, as
well as certain requirements that may not be within that document
that have come up. We request feedback and then we follow up
later with specific discussions with individual departments who
may have various problems with it.

So, I would say that, in this respect, the full financial cycle is gone
aver at least once a year, quite often more frequently, depending
upon any problems that we anticipate.

Mr. MacKay: I would like perhaps Lo move just a little ahead on
this. Perhaps Mr. Johnston should answer this one initially. Is
there any formal process whereby the accountsor the ob]’ectlves of
the departments and their performance are compared?

Perhaps, more simply put, are the actual Estimates tied in
exactly to the performance, the dollar performance? Is there a
relationship between these two things? Do the Territorial Accounts
get compared directly to the original Estimates at any point?

Mr. Jabnston: Mr. Chairman, the results in the various depart-
ments are compared on a quarterly basis, through the variance
report system and the variances from budget must be accounted
for. This takes dplace through the whole cfu;ar and then the final
results of the department are published in the Territorial Ac-
counts. So, yes, I would have tosay that there is a formal procedure
far comparing the results of the department with the planned prog-
ram for that department.

Mr. MacKay: As Iunderstand from last week, we talked about the
variance reports, that this data was derived from within the de-

partment’s own system.

Mr. Joknston: No, Mr. Chairman, that is partially correct. The
actual expenditures for the individual departmenls are derived
from a central system, controlled by the Department of Finance’s
computer system.

The commitments, which is the other amount that the depart-
ments have o account for, are maintained in departmental com-
mitment systems, which are, inmost cases, just a manual system.

So, the answer then is, as we get to the end of the year and all of
these commitments are recorded in the last quarter, then, in fact,
they are all in the central system because they are recorded by
means of accruals. So, for the first three quarters, part of it is from
the central system and part from the manual systems within the
department.

Then, for the last quarter, in fact, it is all recorded in the central
system.

Mr. Wilson:  Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would just like to say that. with
respect to the final, year-end figures. those that are within the
Territorial Accounts. we do request a variance report indicating,
by departments, exactly why and in what areas the variances
occurred from the Supplemental Estimates or the original Mains.
whichever was the last one and the actual results.

In other words, no matter if 2 department is over-spent, under-
spent or what, we do receive a report from every department,
based on the actual expenditures for that year, on that basis.

Mr. Chalrman: If I could, just for a moment, there is another half
to Mr. MacKay's question which does not seem to have been picked

up on.

As I mentioned my municipal experience earlier on, one of the
things that became very clear when you looked at those narratives
on an annual basis was there might be plenty of evidence in the
financial information that the department had really substantially
changed its programs or objectives, but if they had not updated the
narralive it became painfully obvious.

Of course, if they are in the budget process updating the narra-
tive, that shift in emphasis and goals and programs and activities
will show very clearly in the narrative, much more clearly than it
will in the financial information that we are presenting.

I think the other thing that has to be asked is do you have any
way, from the point of view of your department, of, in fact. becom-
ing aware of that, other than just sort of vetting the expenditures?
Isihere a formal way in which the department advises you that the
top priority is no longer this, that it is this?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, the departments account for their
expenditures by activity within programs and when they vary
from the budgeted amount, then they must account for the differ-
ence. In their substantiation they then indicate the reason why they
varied from the budgeted amount which would indicate the change
in priorities, 1 suppose.

During the year, if there is a major shift within a department, in

[)ru_)rllles. and a major change within and how they want to spend

heir dollars, they must come to the Executive Council for ap-
proval for those major shifts before they take place.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps, continuing on that, Mr. Johnston, you are
assuming that there has been a deliberate shift in the priority
within that department and they must receive approval for it, but
is there any monitoring system whereby one can be assured that
the department is continuing on to maintain the objectives as orig-
inally outlined?

Mr. Jobnston: Mr. Chairman. the levels of control are quite low in
this Government. asopposed to a large Government like Canada's.
or maybe some provinces'.

The allotment control takes place at basically two levels, one
being the salary, the other is a grants ti/pe of sii’uatinn. so that if
any expenditures are up or down within that area, those have to be
explained, but, in addition, they are also controlled by activity and
by program, so that it does not take very much change in any
direction of a department before that shows up somewhere or
another in an expenditure area which would twig questions to be
asked, in fact, which we do ask. if a department appears to be going
in a different direclion.

That is basically the way, other than a voluntary submission by a
department during the preparalion of the variance reports that a
department has indicated that rather than going a certain direc-
tion, we have gone a different direction to achieve the same means.
We certainly do get reports based on that type of information on the
variance report analysis, yes.

Mr. Hibberd: It is a form of reviewing process whereby you would
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be able to ensure that a continuing program is following the origi-
nal track.

Mr. Wilson: Mr. Chairman, once again, we are Fetting back to the
program evaluation aspect and I would say that is correct. We do
not have a formal program evaluation section or function at this
point in lime.

Mr. Mackay: You started out {our revious answer saying that
the level of control was low in this Government.

Mr. Johnston: He meant the level of control was low, that it was a
low priority.

Mr, MacKay: | E‘ust wanted to clarify that before we went off and
wrote our report.

Mr. Chairman:  You have to be careful, Mr. Johnston, four people
make notes.

Mr. Johnston: I was going to pick up on that, but then I thought
when nobody asked a guestion that it was understood.

Ithink, Mr. Chairman, as a department manager, when you look
at the operations within my own department, it is broken down by
various activities within my programs and if, for example, I tried
to spend alot more on salary dotlars in one particular activity than
I Sholl'lt]d' that would certainly be picked up the very next variance
report.

There are always ways of getting around that. I could charge
people to the wrong accounts, I suppose, so that the variance did
not show up, but I think we have to assume that all the activities are
honestly accounted for.

Mr. MacKay: 1 got a bit sidetracked further back by some
supplementaries, but you did say. at the end of each rear, thereisa
formal process whereby you take your actual results as are to be
re?orted by the Territorial Accounts and compare it to your budget
es ilrpates. as prepared by Mr. Wilson's department a year or two
earlier.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, it is the same processthat weuse at
the first three-quarters of the year. It is also done at the end of the
fourth quarter.

Mr. Mackay: In this instance, you know the numbers are correct,
because you have all the numbers in at this point.

Mr. Johnston: That is right. At the end of the year, we have all of
the accruals for any commitments for goods or services that are
going to be received by the end of March into the system.

Mr. Mackay: What happens to that comparison? Is it Treasury’s
role, then, to go and seek explanation for major variancesor do you
report the variances to some higher level?

Mr. Johnston: All of the quarterly variance reports are com-
municated to the Subcommittee on Finance, who, in turn, com-
municate it to the Executive Council, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mackay: So, there it rests, or do they come back to you and
ask you to inquire as to this particular item or that particular item?

Mr. Johnston: In most cases, I believe we have the information
and can explain the variances to them. Certainly, if there is some-
thing that they feel should be accounted for that we have not ac-
counted for in the explanations from departments, then we, or the
department, would have to provide the information.

Mr. Mackay: Is that information in such a form that perhaps it
would be useful to this Committee to see?

Mr. Jobnston: I was going to ask that question myself, Mr.
Chairman. There are a number of documents, procedures that we
have referred to whereby we say we do commuinicate instructions
out to departments. For example, for budget preparation or var-
iance report preparation that we have manuals on, if t‘you would
like, instructions, small instruction manuals. If any of those are
required, we could table a number of them with the Committee so
they could have a look at them.

Mr. Mackay: Perhaps I could suggest to the Chairman, for our
hearings next year, that we be given a copy of the final variance
reports where we could tie it into Territorial Accounts versus the
Estimates. That would be useful.

Mr. Chairmar:  Very well.

Perhaps, Mr. MacKay, we could just take that as a notice of
motion for our executive reports, because we do not need to deal
with it in terms of this year.

Mr. Wilsen: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to make one other
comment upon what Mr. MacKay was talking about. This is with
reference to what action the Department of Finance might make
on certain variances.

At times. we. in the Budget Branch. will. after the analysis and

certain variances are known, go back to the departmentsto deter-
mine what lmPact these variances will have on the coming year's
Estimates. In fact. in many cases, if there is an under-expenditure,
certain retiulrements will be needed over and above the Main
Estimates that have been ap{)roved so that those requirements are
indicated to the Subcommit!
propriation.

In other cases, when there are over-expenditures, guite often an
estimate will be reduced by any over-expenditures. This is at the
discretion, of course, of the Executive Council. Sa, certainly, ac-

tion is taken on a number of those variances.

Mr, MacKay: I would just like to summarize this morning’s dis-
cussions with a few quotes from a study that was done for a prop-
osedbrepi);%ng standards for Estimates and Public Accounts, De-
cember )

I am going to read them more for the record, but I would like to
get your comments at the end of it.

“Estimates should include:

t'l: All significant components, activities and operations of the
entity.

_ ~Narrative descriptions which explain the entity’s activities,
its results, its organization and the resources it uses.

_ -Significant assumptions used in determining resource re-
quirements.

-Internal or external events or constraints which significantly
affect program delivery or resource requirements.

-Functional, program and activity information relating costs
to purposes.

-Historical comparisons and future projections, along with ap-
proporiate explanations of trends and assumptions.”

There are other items and I am sure that we can obtain copies of
this for you, but does that sound like a reasonable goal for you lo
seek in the presentation of Estimates?

Mr. Johnstor: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I did want to make the point
that, on the narratives, we do not foresee including very much
improved narratives in the 1980-81 Main Estimates, buf we do
have, as a goal, to provide much better ones for 1981-82.

Mr. MacKay: One final comment, to perhaps summarize our
frustrations, ‘‘our”’ being on the Opposition side, having to deal
with it. On page 128 of last year's Estimates, we were asked to
approve a $7.5 million expenditure, with the explanation that it was
to provide funds for the development of land throughout Yukon.

ee on Finance to receive interim ap-

I I could flag that one particularly to you, the kind of information
we would like to have had was where, how much per lot, what were
the main expenditures— lands, acquisition of sewer, roads, how
does that comJJare with previous performance, what was the in-
ventory of land on hand; all the management tyci)e information that
you would require to make a decision to spend $7.5 million.

I will leave that one with you.

Mr. Chalrman: Mr. Falle?

Mr. Falle: My question has been answered.
Mr. Chalrman: Dr. Hibberd?

Mr. Hibberd: My question has been answered, too. Goed sum-
mary, Iain.

Mr. Chalrmam:  Just so I can zero inon this question, Mr. Johnston,
can this Commiltee understand that you have, today, given us a
commitment to revise the former content of the Estimates in the
light of some of the recommendations from the Auditor General on
this subject?

Mr. Johnston; Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Me. Chalrman:  We began the discussions with the Depariment of
Finance, and. in your opening remarks, you referred to some prac-
:’icta_l problems, implementing the FMS and the FMCS recommen-

ations.

I wonder if you would have any closing comment you might care
to give to the Commitiee at this time before we excuse you?

Mr. Johnston: I do not have any closing comments particularly
la‘lb}mit FMS, Mr. Chairman, but I do have a couple of words I would
ike to say.

The Department of Finance has been pleased to appear before
the Public Accounts Committee and we hope that our answers are
adequate to allow you to reach proper conclusions.

All of the Finance witnesses have found the sessions to be infor-
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mative and held in a co-operative manner. We look forward with
interest to your report to the Assembly.

The one major comment I would like to make, along with these
others, is that we feel that most of the points raised here have been
ood gomts. however, it should be kept in mind that all of the items
ave been addressed by the Department of Finance and that some-
thing is in place on all of them,

We, I think, all agree that, in some cases, there could be im-
provements made and that there has been a very aclive effort on
the part of this Government, through the Department of Finance,
to provide certain resources that were not available a couple of
years ago, both in manpower and dollars. to, in fact, implement
some improvements and I think there has been. certainly, some
progress in the last year. We see a lot happening in the coming
year,

. So, hopefully next year at this time, we will have further good
informalion to pass on to you.

Mr. Chairman: On behalf of the Committee, Mr. Johnston, I will
ust say that 1 am glad the experience has not heen too unpleasant
or you and that I hope it has not been too time-consuming. I know
this is a busy time of the year for you.

I would also express the hope that you will continue to find the
Committee future and positively oriented, rather than dwelling on
nqﬁatwe aspects of the past record in the Government. 1 hope that
will continue to be the case and. therefore, will not make your
appearances here too unpleasant.

I would like to thank Mr. Johnston, Mr. Grant Wilson and Mr.
Wilf Chaisson for being with us here this morning. The witnesses
from the Department of Finance are now excused.

The Committee will now recess until until 10:45 when we will be
¥ovi_ng on to our next agenda item which is the Department of
'ourism.

Recess

Mr. Chairman: The Standing Committee on Public Accounts,
meeting four, formal hearings, will come to order.

This morning, we are dealing with the Department of Tourism, I
would like to welcome, this morning, as witness, Mr. Peter Kent,
Deputy Head, and Mr. Karl Crosby, Director of Tourism Yukon.

Mr. Kent, do you have an opening statement to make?

Mr, Kent: Yes, a small one. I guess it was my inlention today te
have George Sinfield here, the man responsible for administration
:md finaneial management, but he is sick. I hope to have him here
OmOorrow,

Because this is new to us, there may be some questions that we
cannot answer and we will have to take on notice, because we are
not sure of the exact line of questioning, so. if I bumble a little bit, il
is because I am perhaps not as well informed as I should be.

. As well, I should note that T was not in the employ of the Territo-
rial Government in 1978-79. so there may be some questions of
matters that arose during that year which I will have to defer to my
Director of Tourism.,

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Kent, perhaps I could just explain something
about the tone and the manner of proceedings of the Committee
which may assist you.

We inlend Lo be essentially non-partisan in our approach. We will
be avoiding Folicy questions and deal substantially with adminis-
trative questions. It is not our intention to observe the tradition of
some public accounis committees to dwell on horror shows in the

ast. We may deal with some negative historical observations, but
he whole tone of the Committee is intended to be future-oriented
and positive.

So, even if there are some financial control systems that the
Committee may find wantin%, our whole emphasis will be to ex-
tra(it commitments for the fufure rather than to be dwelling on the
past.

I think I should explain that our method vl'vproceeding is to get
into fairly general kinds of questions today. We will be meeting in
Executive Session at 11:30 where we will determine what matters
that have come up in general discussion that we want to pursue in
further detail and we will notify you this afterncon, and each suc-
cessive afternoon if necessary, what those matters are so that you
ﬁan be adequately prepared to come before the Commitiee the next
ay.

Mr. Kent: 1 wonder if, before you start your questioning, 1 was

advised I could have five or ten minutes.

I guess what I would like to talk about for that ten minute period

is basically the tourism industry, what its contribution to the
Yukon economy is and some of its major, problems and onfo_r-
tunities are, and I think perhaps that will give us a context within
which we can deal with the department and what Government does
to help that industry.

The statements I am about to make refer to 1978, I guess I would
start off by saying, in that year, we had 367,000 visitors or tourists
to Yukon. That represenits approximately I5 visitors for every
Y ukoner,

In that year. lotal expenditures were something in the order of
$42 million, is what was injected into the economy by the tourism
industry: $33 million of that was direct expenditures and $9.1 was
indirect. through multiplier effects.

Those expenditures represent something in the order of 11 per
cent of the gross Territorial product. In terms of jobs, the tourism
industry emplored ag:proximatele; 1,800 people in thal year which
is approximately 15. Per cent of the labour force. That statistic of
15 per cent, incidental f" compares with somethmﬁ like 11 per cent
in mining. So, basically what I am sayinF is that the tourism
industry, and it is a fairly bread definition of the lourism industry,
employs more people than the mining industry in Yukon.

I should also state that in the mining industry, p{l)proximalgly 80
er cent of expenditures are imported from outside the Territory.
hat is in terms of construction, machinery, et cetera.

In tourism. where there is a great deal of local content, the
rcentage is something in the order of 37 per cent of tourism
imports are imported.

Unfortunately, Government revenues from the tvi'rism industry
cannot be quantified, though I am making effortsto doso. Nonethe-
less, they are substantial in terms of gasoline tax, the Yukon share
of personal and corporate income taxes, property taxes, et cetera.

I should also say that Yukon is one of the few areas or provinces
of Canada that has a travel trade surplus. In other words, people
coming into the Territory spend more money than Yukoners spend
outside the Territory. 1 think Yukon and one other province in
Canada share that attribute,

I guess those are some numbers. In terms of qualitative state-
ments, I think [ would like to put the role of tourism in the context of
stability and diversity. Yukon historically has been dependent
upon the mining industry, which are large, discreet projects that
come and go and contribute to that boom and bust that you people
know better than I

My feeling is that. unless we can diversify the Yukon economy
and stabilize it by having different sectors of the economy depen-
dent upon different factors. you will always have that.

Tourism has some considerable advantages that may not be
available in other sectors. It supports over 300 businesses. Number
one. they are small, family-oriented trpe businesses, which I think
is socially desirable and economically desirable instead of being
dependent upon three or four large businesses.

I should also say that tourism is diversified throughout Yukon,
which is another useful economic and social attribute.

In terms of tourism expenditures, the numbers are something
like 49 per cent in the Whitehorse area, 17 per cent in the Watson
Lake area, 17 per cent in the Kluane area, and something like 15 per
cent in the Klondike area.

Tourism alse has the benefit of providing recreation benefits and
facilities to Yukon residents, as well as to outside tourists. It also
permits a better level of services, by both government and the
g'rlvate sectors, than could be justilied by the expenditures of

ukon residents only, In essence, the tourism facilities we have, be
they Takhini Hot Springs or be they the bars or restaurants, simply
would not be here if we did not have tourists to provide that basic
nut or contribution to their overhead.

In terms of trends, a couple of numbers: over the last two de-
cades, visitors have increased at an annual rate of 10.2 per cent and
real expenditures by 7.6 per cent per year. When I say *‘real expen-
ditures’, that is if inflation is 10 per cent, then expenditures, on an
average, have increased by 17 per cent. It is on the basis of those
kinds of numbers, those kinds of statistics you get that desire to
diversify the economy that we feel, and I think the Government
feels, that tourism is a very important part of Yukon economy.

Now, Ferhaps I could just give an overview of what we see as
someof the trends in Yukon. I will not quantify them, Twill just give
gualitative statements.

Approximately 65 per cent of our visitors to Yukon enter Yukon
as single vehicle tratfic along the Alaska Highway primarily as a
transportation corridor between Alaska and the southern United
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States and the passive wilderness experience.

Our feeling is. because of the energy situation, because of the
trend toward shorter but more vacations, because of the trend to
smaller vehicles as well as the price and availability of gasoline,
that these kinds of vehicles are not appropriate for that kind of trip
anymore. We think that is a market that does not have a lot of
growth potential. As well, a couple of inadequacies in this market
are thaF usually the expenditures are very low in self-contained
recreational vehicles.

Now, if we are going to develop Yukon’s tourism indusiry as a
strong contributor to ifs economy, we think what we have todo is
develop Yukon as a prime destination area. In other words, people
are not stopping off here and spending a few bucks on their way to
Alaska. They are coming here to enjoy our attractions and our
destinations, which are primarily history and wilderness.

When I say “wilderness’’, I do not mean driving a recreational
vehicle up the Alaska Highway and looking at trees. I am talking
about things like white water rafting, fishing, backpacking, horse-
back riding. This is a real growth market where expenditures are
high, in the order of $1,000 a day, not the $26 a day or so that the guy
spends for groceries.

We think that is the way the tourism industry has to be de-
veloped. We also think that we have to develop the mass mode
transportation system, both to develop markets away from our
traditional basis, such as southern United States, but into Europe
and other areas.

Basically, this kind of mass mode transportationis in response to
the energy situation. It is also quicker than the vehicle, which
responds to the trend of the tourism people or visitors for shorter
vacations.

Now, when I say that the highway travel market has no growth
potential. it is still a big market, It is 65 per cent and one of our
prime thrusts is going Lo be to divert that traific into destination
areas where they will spend a lot of money because, basically.
highway travellers have a large amount of discretionary travel
time.

When they come up here, they usually are coming up through
British Columbia, Alaska, Yukon. Our exit surveys have shown
they have about a week of discretionary time. In other words, they
say let us set aside a week and take it as it comes. That is a real
opportunity for us to capture, but we have got to have the attrac-
tions, we have gotto have the facilities and services, otherwise that
money will be spent elsewhere,

Another problem that is often referred to is seasonality, Okay,
one response I can make tothat is that, in a sense, that problem is
perhaps not as serious as we think it is and, by illustration I will
give you an example of where [ come from, which is Nova Scotia.

Nova Scotia has a longer mild season, if you like, but it is a total
family-oriented vacation. So that means, regardless of the season
or the weather, the tourism industay in Nova Scotia is July and
August because that is when the kids are out of school.

Yukon’s market is different than that. It usually does not have a
strong family orientation and that is why we have an olzgortumty
here for a much longer tourism season than even southern pro-
vinces.

Our efforts are to broaden and enhance that season and a good
illustration of that is that if you could increase off-season occu-
pancy rates in hotels, even by 10 per cent, that would make a major
signi ti‘:.'smt contributions tothe viability and growth of the hotel
industry.

I guess the last point I would like to make, and I do not wish youto
judge me unfairly. but I had an opportunity a month or so ago to go
down to Anaheim outside Los Angeles o take a look at one of these
consumer shows we run and when I was down there, I was enorm-
ously surprised at the service I got. People would come up to me
and they would smile, they would say, **Yes, sir,”” they were proud
of their job, they would give you good service, they were courteous.
they really realized thafl, the tourist. wasimportant to them, their
livelihood and their economy.

I think we have a lot to do with that in Yukon, n terms ot the
attitudes of people, the service we provide, the level of training in

management. I think that is an essential part or measure that has-

to be taken in the development of the industry in Yukon.

So, basically, I think I would like to consolidate the statement I
just gave you into a one or two page document that I could hand out
0 you people.

Basically, that is my view of the Yukon tourism industry, why it
is important and why my department is here.

Mr. Chairman: I will look forward to receiving that document and
we will entertain amotion to append that to the record at that time.

Mr. Hitherd: Thank you, Mr. Kent, for your most informative
remarks.

Your department was kind enough to issue us some information
Enor to this meeting. Included in that was an organization chart.
ut I see that it was dated February 1. 1978 and, as this is now
February 1980. do you have a more recent organization chart of
your departmert available for us?

Mr. Kent: Today, the organization of the tourism division of the
department is identical to what is shown on that organization
chart, with the exception that the Tourism director reports to the
Deputy Head of the department, rather than a Minister, today.

Mr. Hibberd: And the personnel?
Mr.Kent: Withthe exce;lltion of clerical staff, it isthe same, but if

you would like me to sup;f) you with another one of these, with the
changes and the names of the clerical staff, I would be pleased todo
S0

Mr. Hibberd: Thank you.

Mr. Kent, this miﬁht be a difficult question for you, in view of
your recent assumpflion of gfour duties, but could you outline to us
the duties and responsibilities of the Deputy Head?

Mr.Kent: Iam notsurethatIwill be giving thisto youina clearly
laid g:tt, concise manner and I might backtrack a bit, but I will do
my best.

Basically, in two sentences, m&; job is to advise the Minister on
policy and other matters related fo Tourism and Economiec De-
velopment and then to execute his directives. That isa very simple
general definition,

I guess I have about four responsibilities. One is to manage and
administer the department, that is in terms of a staff responsibil-
ity. I have written up a paper on that, because when I came here |
wanted it very clearly understood from my Minister what I did and
what he expected of me, I wonder if I could take that on notice and
provide you with that paper tomorrow?

Mr. Hisberd: Good, thank you,
Mr. Chairman: That will be fine, Mr. Kent.

Mr. Hibberd: What activities take place in the marketing de-
veltip_rlnenr. branches and how do they contribute to your tourism
goals’

Mr. Kent: Perhaps I will start at the end and work back, and I
may refer part of this question to Mr. Crosby.

In terms of our marketing programs, I guess I will quote a
number to start off with. For every dollar in Government invest-
ment in the tourism industry, that generates something in the
order of $112 in tourism expenditures. That, incidentally, is the
highest statistic in Canada. It is lesser in every other jurisdiction.

. Aswell, and ] am moving from your question. I will come back to
it, but I have it here. Tourists spend an average of $1,200 per
Yukoner in Yukon, which is also the highest in Canada.

.. Now, coming back to your question, I will answer in general and
if you have any specific questions, I will ask Mr. Crosby to handle
them. Some of the specific proﬁrams we have are magazine adver-
tisements. We place adverfisements in a number of travel
magazines throughout Canada and the United States, primarily in
the western markets. That is one tool.

Another tool are the consumer shows, which are the travel trade
shows in the United States, where the department goes down, sets
up a booth, and with private industry from Yukon, has a general
awareness program.

Aswell, we garticipate in what are called trade consortia shows
with the Canadian Government Office of Tourism. As well, wehave
a program of familiarization tours, where various wholesalers,
travel agents, people who might want a package and promote
Yukon, are brought to Yukon on a co-operative basis to show them
Yukon, what the area is about, and hopefully, that will provide
them with the incentive todevelop a package to sell Yukon. As well,
we participate in various market shows with travel wholesalers
and agents and operators.

Thisis ',just simply external marketing you are interested in, Mr.
Hibberd?

Mr, Hibbard: No.

Mr. Kent: The handout I provided you, the things I am talking
about are generally described on page 4 of the handout.

I wonder if I could ask you to lead questions from that. Mr.
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Crosby, would you like to add something supplementary to this?

Mr. Croshy: Mr. Chairman, when we assessed the marketing
roﬁram within the department, we have to relate that specifically
ack to the goals and ohjectives that we have established consis-

tent with the marketing program.

1f you look at the document that Mr, Kent refers to on page 2, the
document is entitled **Department of Tourism and Economic De-
velopment™. on page 2. the goals and objectives of the tourism
program are identified. For those who relale marketing activities
direcily to those goals. it is a relatively simple process.

The basic tourism objective of the department isto stimulate the
development of a tourism industry which will contribute to the
social and economic well-being of residents of the Yukon Territory.

That is the basic objective of tourism. but those objectives, or
that major Fnal is broken down into several objectives, many of
them directly related to marketing. such as to develop Yukon as a
destination point for visitors. That is a specific marketing under-
taking which requires cerlain activities to achieve objective.

Of course, to increase the gross flow of money into Yukon in the
form of visitor expenditures on goods and services, to increase the
rowth potential for existent businesses and to provide oppor-
unities for new enterprise in tourism related service fields, to
eficourage private sector gartlcipation in decisions influencing
tourism development, and to develop expertise in the Yukon
tourism industry.

Now, in our marketing program, we relate to that one specific
goal and those sub-objectives in achieving our marketm% objec-
tives. To give you an example of some of the activities that we
carrly out, we produce and distribute something over 400,000 pieces
of liferature annually. This is not random distribution, because
unlike our competitors in the provinces and other jurisdictions
outside of this country who are also promoting tourism, who can
afford sometimes to be extravagant in literature distribution, we
have to be very market-specific. This requires a modest amount of
research on our behalf to ensure that our expenditure is cost effi-
cient in the area of literature.

Last year, the travel counselling section of our department hand-
led over 100,000 tourism inquiries. These are from people who have
been encouraged to solicit more information from Tourism Yukon
to help them prepare for a visit to the Territory.

We do advertising, again, using the rifle approach because we
cannot afford to create consumer awareness in specific markets.
Over the years, our advertising program has been extremely small
when compared to other competitors in this particular industry.

We have samples of the types of advertising thal we do and also
the studies that we do, the conversion analysis that we do to deter-
mine if our advertising is effective or cost efficient.

_ We participate very closely with the Canadian Government Of-
fice of Tourism which is within the Federal Department of Indus-
try, Trade and Commerce. There are really thirteen partners in
tourism in Canada. There areten provinces, the two territories and
the Canadian Government Office of Tourism. We all co-ordinate
very closelr, our efforts in sellini Canada on a regional basis for
internal sales, but also in North America and markets outside of
North America.

We participate in a process which will not only motivale the
consumer who is buying travel to buy the Yukon as a travel product
but we work very closely with the travel industry and that is the
trade within the travel industry, including retail travel agents,
whalesalers, large transportation companies such as airlines and
others, automobile associations, to encourage their efforts to sell
the consumer on Yukon's travel products and many activities are
}mdertaken to motivate the travel trade to represent our products

or us.

We participate in a number of marketplaces, as Mr. Kent refer-
red to, more on the trade level than we do on the consumer level.

Our philosophy there is that with the amount of money that we
have {0 expend to create identification, interest and awareness of
our preduct in consumer markets is more effective to spend our
money in trade development which motivates a much larger
number of consumers.

In other words, one travel aFent may motivate thousands of
consumers in his particular sales market, where if we tried to
make that representation on an individual basis, it would be very
costly and consume more time than we have when we look at the
critical timing for tourism sales.

We support a close co-operation with the Yukon Visitors’ Associ-

ation which is the umbreila trade association for tourism in the
Yukon Territory.

We develop co-operative marketing programs through a joint
committee which the Association chairs, to encourage the support
of Yuken’s private sector in tourism marketing. not only in the
activilies associated with marketing. but the expenditures. the
input of private sector money into our marketing programs.

We participate in international and overseas markeling prog-
rams which are very specific market developments. For instance,
we have been working in the West German market for the past
three years with good results and as well as new markets in the
Netherlands.

We have made no efforts, to this point in time. to develop the
Asian markets, the PanAsian markets. of Japan or Australia.
primarilgr because when you look at tourism development as op-
posed to fourism marketing or in conjunction with tourism market-
g, it is like an equation and it must be balanced. Once that
equation becomes unbalanced, you lose a tremendous amount of
credibilily in the marketplace and also your ability to be effective
to develop the tourism industry. For example, the Japanese mar-
ket is a mass movement market which requires hundreds of
thousands of bed-nights in the Yukon which we are unable to pro-
vide at this time.

So our efforts in the Japanese market, initially when we ap-
proached that market problem, will be to develop specific small
group markets that the Yukon can accommodate and handle.

Mr. Mibberd: Mr. Crosby, you referred to your %oals and objec-
tives in the information thal was given to us and I note that these
goals and objectives were formulated in 1974. I am sure that you
are aware that from 1974 up until the present time, there was a
marked shift in the emphasis given to your det)artment. first, away
from the marketing more to the development aspect of it to create
a better climate for the Yukoner involved in travelling throughout
the Yukon and then again that was shifted backwards to a more
extensive outside market.

In the face of all these. changes have harpened in where your
programs are directed since 1974. and yet your goals have re-
mained the same?

Mr. Kent; IfIcan take that, I think the poals are unchanged, the
strategy to achieve those objectives, which are your programs and
their priorities, have changed but the objective remains the same.

_Mr. Hibherd: Perhaps [ could put it another way. Was there not a
time when the number of tourists arriving from elsewhere did not
go on what has been an increasing scale throughout the years and
which was attributed by your department to the lack of marketing
of that industry in the outside?

Mr. Crosby:  If I could just reiterate. I know it is a very simplistic
approach to a complex problem and that is maintaining that equa-
tion which is necessary. I might comment that these goals and
objectives are not identical. The goal is the same as was developed
several gears ago but the objectives have changed. Some have
been added and some have been deleted over the years, so this
document that I am referring to which specifies the goals and
objectives was updated fo 1978.

Mr. Hibbard: Soit is not actually as it is formulated here, asit tells
us.

Mr. Crashy:  The first development of the goals and objectives for
tourism was undertaken in 1974 and that is correct. These goals,
internally within the department, have heen updated and changed
as not only conditions changed in the marketplace and internally
here in the Yukon Territory, but they changed with our ability and
emphasis, or the emphasis which was placed by the Yukon Gov-
ernment on marketing and development.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Crosby, if I may, I think your ap;t:vroach is ad-
mirable and I think your aBility to try to keep abreast of the times
and what your goals might be is indeed an admirable thing but 1
think it is incumbent on you lo report to this Committee what your
goals and objectives are at the present time rather than Lelling us
now that they are 1974 objectives.

Mr. Kent: Mr. Chairman, thisisa Problem. My understanding is
that these were the goals and objectives that justified, if you like,
the expenditures in 1978-79. I understand that we are dealing with
18 or more months ago, but this is part of the learning process on
this Committee, we thought your attention was being directed on
the expenditure programs of that year so you needed goals, objec-
tives and strategies in which to measure the efficiency and effec-
tiveness of those expenditures.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Kent, that is exactly correct but if there has
been a substantial change, presumably the changes are made, in
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part, as a result of some reflection on the Erevious goals and
strategies and cost effectiveness of them or the performance ac-
cord;nF to those goals; therefore, if it is possible, we would ap-
preciafe some kind of explanation as to wpf' those goals and
_strateﬁles may have changed and how they will serve the increas-
ing value for money of the department.

_Mr. Kent: Just for clarification, are you interested in the transi-
lllgqrrzstof goall,s, objectives and strategies from 1974 to 1978 or from
0 now?

Mr. Chairman: Perhaps I could let Dr. Hibberd—.

Mr. Hibberd: Ithink, Mr. Kent, what we are interested in, we have
been given a document which outlines your goals and objectives. It
is staled in here as being 1974. We have heard from both of you that
these are 1978 objectives. I would just like clarification on what
your goals and objectives are.

Mr.Kent: The guestion as to whether they are the same, whether
they are 1974 or 1978 goals. I will simply have torefer to Mr. Crosby.

Mr. Crosby: It is true that the first exercise that undertook to
define the goals and objectives, not only of this department but of
all of the departments within Government was conducted in 1974.
Since that time, there have been additions and deletions which are
not shown on the document which you have here. They are not
substantial changes.

For instance, the basic tourism objectives as shown on page 2, to
my recollection, is an incomplete list. I believe that there were
_eith basic tourism objectives and I would be pleased to bring that
information to this Committee to show that complete list.

Mr. Hibberd: While you are doing that, could you elucidate for me,
ou have outlined here that Information Services and Parks are no
un%er part of the tourism branch but they were in 1974, Are these

goals and objectives applicable to them as well?

Mr. Croshy: No, these are the tourism objectives of that program.
At that time, the program had three operating divisions, or the
de{)artment had three operating divisions. In fact, it was a branch
of the Department of Tourism, Conservation and Information Ser-
vices, which included tourism, parks, historic resources and in-
formation services, what is known today as the Bureau of Public
Affairs within this government.

Other branches within that degartment were Game Manage-
ment and Library Services, which, loday, Game Management is
located within the Department of Renewable Resources and Lib-
rary Services has formed the basis of the Department of Informa-
tion Services. So at one time, within Tourism and Information, as it
was called, that pro%ram was responsible for tourism and with
separate goals and objectives, Information Services with its own

goals and objectives, and Parks and Historic Sites with their own -

goals and objectives.

What is shown here is only the tourism goals and objectives for
that period.

Mr. Chairman: Could I just get in here with one supplementary,
This is a problem of definitions that I have. My understanding of
~goal” is something that can be achieved, a short term goal. An
““objective” is somethinF that may not be easily or immediately
achievable but is, in the long term, desirable. I wonder if it might
be useful to Committee if we could start, in some of these descrip-
tions, differentiating between the two.

Mr. Kent: Perhafs I should give the definition that I work with
and maybe we will work one out between us.

M{ understanding is that a ‘“‘goal’” and an ‘‘objective’” are al-
inost synonymous. Basically, in terms of effectiveness or evalua-
tion, they are the things that you measure your programs against.

Now, if I can refer to this document, as I read what our basic
tourism objectives are, as I understand it, those are really
strategies. Those are the methods by which you are going to
achieve that goal. You are going to achieve that goal of stimulating
the goal of develupm%the tourism industry by developing destina-
tion areas. You may have another strategy of developing tourism
so really, to get some common terminology, most of the things that
I would call basic tourism are going to achieve your goals, your
programs.

You start off with your goals or objectives, I use the same word,
strategies come next and then your programs come after that.

I am prepared to accept any other convention. This is a little
misleading but is that approach satisfactory?

Mr. Chalmman: That is fine. We just wanted to understand what
your terms were.

As we said the other day, time seems to fly when you are having

fun. We have reached our point of adjournment for today. The
Committee will be reconvening into executive session.

I would like to thank dyou, Mr. Kent and Mr. Crosby, for being
with us today. We would appreciate it if you could be back tomor-
row morning at 9:30 a.m.

Some time this afterncon. following our executive session. we
will advise you as to what matters we may want to go back into in
more detail, though I think it is fair to say that the Committee has a
number of general questions yet and we are still anly a short way
down that [ist.

You have identified a number of documents that you are going to
bring to us.

Mr. Kent: [ would like to review those before we terminate.

Mr. Chairman: Could I ask you for one other thing that you might
add to your list, because we are interested in value for money and
the performance standards. You gave some figures at the outset of
your remarks, I think it was an annual rate of increase of tourism
of 10.2 per cent and I seem to remember a 17 per cent figure, an
annual rate.

Mr. Kent: Seven per cent on expenditures. That was an average
over a 2{ year period.

Mr. Chaimman:  Over the same period, would it be possible to give
us some kind of figures, over the same period of time, of the growth
of man years and spending by the department?

Mr. Kent: Okay.

Mr. Chairman: Even going back to the days that there may have
only been one officer involved.

Perhaps, Mr. Kent, we should work from your list of documents
that you have.

Mr. Kent: I was going to undertake to provide you with a docu-
ment that more or less outlined, in point form, the statement I
made when I introduced; a paFer outlininE the basic respon-
sibilities, the functionsof my Emsi ion, I think that wasthe question.
{ ht_hmk that is what I have got listed but [ may have missed some-

ing.

_Mr. Chairmarn: = Would it be possible. I do not know how inconve-
nient it would be, to %ivg us some update of your organizational
chart with regard to the incumbents in the positions that are iden-
tified on that chart.

Mr. Kent: Okay, but as I advised you, there will be only about two
changes in clerical positions but I will be pleased to do that.

Mr. Chairman: I notice a couple of other Eeople that have left the
Goven}ment service on this chart, the head of marketing, for
example,

Mr, Bell is mentioned on the chart.
Mr. Kent: In any case, I will have it updated.

Mr. Chairman: Is that agreeable, on that?

Thank you very much, Mr. Kent and Mr. Crosby. We look for-
ward to seeing you tomorrow morning.

The Committee adjourned at 11:32 o'clock a.m.
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EVIDENCE
Tuesday, February 12, 1980 - 9:35 a.m.

Mr. Chairman: The Standing Committee on Public Accounts,
meeting five, formal hearings, will come to order.

This morning we are dealing with the Department of Tourism. I
would like to welcome as witnesses, Mr. Peter Kent, Deputy Head;
Mr. Karl Crosby, Director of Tourism Yukon; Mr. George Sinfield,
Assistant Director of Tourism Yukon; and Mr. Russ Graham,
Chief of Planning and Development. Welcome, gentlemen.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Graham, I understand you have a Yuken joint
marketing with the Klondike Visitors’ Association. Can you tell me
how the Government is sure that the private sector is meeting its
obligations?

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir, the funds provided to the Yukon Visitors’
Association are managed jointly by a committee of Tourism Yukon
and the Yukon Visitors’ Association. As well, they are required to
provide us with quarterly financial statements.

Mr. MacKay: Are these financial statements audited?
Ms, Sinfield: Yes.

Mr. MacKay: By a qualified auditor?

Mr. Sinfisld: Yes.

Mr. Hibberd: In your statistics, you refer to Yukon Tourism 1878.
Do you make allowances for Yukon residents who are travelling by
air or across borders?

Mr. Kent: If you are referrin%‘to the numbers I gave you yester-
day, they are included. If Yukon citizens go through a border
crossing or travel by a commercial airline, they are included in
those numbers.

Mr. Hibberd: So anybody who travels, whether they are hereona
commercial enterprise or as a tourist, per se, or is resident.

Mr.Kent: Yes, sir. I should say that we recognize the inadequacy
of that information. We have recently conducted, though not com-
pleted, an exit survey of tourists, which will give us a good handle
on the various proportions between government, business,
tourists, et cetera.

“T; Hibberd: Does the department itself conduct that exit sur-
vey?

Mr. Kent: It is a joint study by the Canadian Government Office
of Tourism, Yukon Government, and the Northwest Territories
Government.

Mr. Hibberd:  Is that how it is funded, Mr. Kent? I was asking who
is conducting the survey itself.

Mr. Kent: I may ask George to correct me if [ am wrur:F, but I
believe the study is bein% imﬁlemente{_i by CGOT, The study costs
something in the order ol $150,000. I think we are putting up in the
order of $10,000 towards it.

Mr. Hibberd: Who is actually managing the survey itself ?

Mr. R. Greham: The project is managed by ourselves, that is the
field work portion of the project, in conjunction with CGOT, but we
provide the on-site field supervision,

Mr. Hibberd: s that survey run during the summer or is it run on
an al] year-round basis?

Mr, R, Brahem: No, it is run from May to September.

Mr. Hibberd: May to September?

Mr. R. Braham: The study is in place during that period. May to
September of 1978 was when the field work took place for that exit
survey.

Mr. MacKay: Perhaps we could have your definition of a tourist
before we get too far into details. What do you consider a tourist?

Mr, Kent: Our definition of a tourist is that which is applied in all
other provinces of Canada. Basically, it is anybody who travels
more than 50 miles.

Mr. MacKay: So a prospector driving from Whitehorse to Dawson
City and staying there for five nights, or for two months, is consi-
dered a tourist under your statistics.

Mr.Xent: Thatiscorrect, asisthe case with all other provincesin
Canada.

. M, Hibkerd: So your exit survey would not include that kind of
information.

Mr. R. Graham: No, that is correct. An exit survey, as the word

suggests, is a survey of people as they exit the Territory, so that
anyone who drives in Yukon is not interviewed.

M1, MacKay: Would it be possible for you to produce the audited
financial statements of the YVA and KVA for 1978-797

Mr. Sinfield: I will be able to get that information, yes.

Mr. Hibkerd: Do you have an inventory of potential consultants
that you use for the variety of reports that you do?

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.
Mer. Hitberd: Do you have a list of such consuiltants?
Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.

Mr. Hibberd: What criteria do you use for the selection of these
consullants?

Mr. Kent: [ will give a very general answer and if you want more
specifics, I will give it to Mr. Graham.

Based on the expertise, the skills, the background of the consul-
tants, and the price, the quality of their progosal or methodology as
to how they plan to do a piece of work, I think those would be the
main criteria.

Mr. Hibberd: Do you ask for a variety of proposals when you are
asking for a contract to be done?

Mr.Kent: Yes, sir, we have never done astudy in the last several
years without asking for at least three proposals,

Mr.,, Hibberd: On what basis do you select the successful candi-

e’
Mr. Kent: On the basis I just described to you, sir.

Mr. Hibberd: Do you have any method by which you would have a
cost benefit analysis made of these proposals?

_Mr.Kent: No, sir. Perhaps you would like to rephrase that ques-
tion, but technically you cannot do a cost benefit analysis on a
proposal.

By this I mean, suppese you hire a consultant to do a feasibility
stu {on a certain matter. I cannot understand how you cando a
cost benefit study on his proposal. You might ask him te do a cost
benefit study on a particular idea or concept, but you cannot do a
cost benefit study on his proposal,

Mr, Hibberd: Well, then, what do Jmu do to assess the adequacy of
a proposal that you have received?

Mr. Kent: Basically, when you give an invitation to a consultant,
you tell him what you want him to do and he provides you with a
methodology as to how he proposes to do it, what skills he plans to
bring to bear on the job, hew much he is going to charge, how long it
is %omg to take, what expertise he can bring to bear on the subject
and how much he is going to charge, as I said earlier.

It is on the basis of these criteria that you generally select the one
that you feel will do the job the best.

. Mr. MacKay: Just perhaps to clarify or put it in a different light,
included in the proposal, do you ask them to show how they intend
to assess the value of their proposal, if it is implemented? For
example, if they are sugFestmg a certain marketing strateﬁy do
they include at'the end of it. say, **Okay. we, having done all this,
we will then be able to tell you what impact the implementation of
our proposal has had on the problem at hand’’? That is the kind of
cost benefit. [ think. that we are lalking about, is how you measure
how good that thing has been at the end of it and do you insist that
the g’onsultants include, in their proposal. that measurement de-
vice?

Mr. Kent: Again that will depend. For example, suppose I hired
engineers to design an information centre. There is no way that I
would ask them to evaluate the benefit or effectiveness of that
information centre.

So,itall dePends on the terms of reference, what you ask the man
and that, I think, is geing to depend on each individual study
analysis or consuitant stu y you want to do.

Mr. MacKay: I noticed that reference to the Yukon Tourist De-
velopment Strategy. In that particular instance, did you have such
a measurement included in that strategy, whereb{ they will be
able to tell you, if you implement this, how successful or unsuccess-
ful the program has been?

Mr. Kent: Iam Foing to refer this to Mr. Graham, but one thing I
should say is that tourism strategy did not identify specific, hard
programs. In order to assess cost benefits you would have to know
what the programs are, what their dimensions are and what they
are going to cost to get your cost factor in order to assess potential
benefits and measure them to get the ratio.

If you would like further elaboration on that—. I think that
answers your question.

Mr. Chairman:  Just a general question then, Mr. Kent, so, I under-
stand that Tourism Development Strategy did not have that kind of
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detail init. Did you have any idea at all, when it wasreceived, what
kind of global figures you might be talking about in terms of im-
plementing that strategy as it was outlined in that proposal?

Mr. Kent: I was not here at the time, Mr. Penikett, so 1 will refer
that question to Mr. Graham.

Mr. R. Graham: The financial cost of implementing the strategy?

Mr. Chairman: The global terms of implementing the kind of
sirategy proposed in that report.

Mr. R. Graham: We had ideas of how much each of the measures
would cost, given the fact that each one of them could be im-
Plemented on a number of levels. For example, the suggestions
hat pro[msals regarding tourist attractions, any one of those
tourist attractions could be built for $250,000, perhaps, or $2 mill-
ion.

So, with that type of latilude. yes, we knew what costs were
involved. Costs were not, of course. specifically identified in the
Strategy Report, as you know.

Mr. MacKay: The Tourist Development Strategy Report, you said
it was of a general nature and did not identify specific projects.
Does that mean that, in order to implement that particular stategy,
we will now have to hire further consultants to propose speciiic
implementation of the general suggestions?

Mr. Kent: That would depend on the kind of programs you had,
but I would think, if you followed the approach that was used in that
strategy, to carry it one step further would be to identify the
specific kind of proiects and programs required to implement that
strategy. Some could probably be done in-house, some may require
outside expertise.

Mr, MacKay: When you requested that general development
strategy, did you know that you would have to have a two stage
program or_did you expect to be able to get, from that strategy,
some specific things to do?

~ Mr. R. Graham: Yes, we did know that. That was exactly the
intention.

Mr. Hibberd: I am sorry, what was the intention?

Mr. R. Grahan:: The intention was to proceed on those two stages
as Mr. MacKay has suggested. Your first stage is a general
framework, a direction for development of the tourism industry,
which the document called **Yukon Tourism Development
Strategy’’ provides.

As you implement that general framework and as you move in
that direction, further delailed studies and assessments are re-
quired of the priorities as you work with them.

Mr, Hibberd: What have you done with the Tourism Development
Strategy?

Mr. R. Geaham: I will tackle that.

The Tourism Development Strategy. since il was completed in
October of 1978, has been used in a variety of ways, both internally,
within the department and our own planning and program fare-
casting and as a document to deal with the private sector in the
Yukon'to inform them of the direction that we see taking in tourism
development. It has been used as a working document in a variety
of things in terms of development projects.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Kent, do you still see the document as the basic
funding document for the department, at this stage?

Mr.Kant: Iseeitasoneinput. Ithink there are other inputs, other
factors. It is a useful document, but I would not say that was the
be-all and end-all of tourism.

Mr, MacKay: What did this study cost, Mr. Kent?

M. R. Graham: The total cost of that study was approximately
$70,000.

Mr, Mackay: What was the original proposal supposed to cost?

Mr. R. Graham: The original proposal by the consultant was ap-
proximately $40,000.

Mr. MacKay: That is an 80 per cent overrun. Can you give me
some explanation of the reasons for that overrun?

Mr. B. Graham: There were three reasons for that amount of cost
overrun, Number one, after the project started, the Yukon Gov-
ernment, the Commissioner’s Office at the time, announced a pol-
icy or a program of public involvement in planning, which we were
not aware of when we wrote the original contract; therefore, we
adc{ed in a public participation program, which involved additional
costs.

Mr. MacKay: Excuse me, could I just know where the initiative
for that public hearing process came from? Did you say it was from

the Commissioner's Office. or was it from the Government?

Mr. R. Graham: Well, as | understood the process, the Economic
Research and Planning Unit had developed a program or an ap-
[Jroach to public participation. It was then announced publicly by

he Yukon Government.

We took that as an indication of direction to proceed with a public
participation component for our tourism development strategy
and proceeded on that basis.

The second factor was the pipeline and the fact that the timing of
our project coincided closely with the pipeline arriving on scene. if
you will recall, in late 1977. What eventually happened was that we
set side the Development Strategy. after some work. and pro-
ceeded with a separate report on the pipeline and its effects on
tourism and then went back to the original Strategy document
which created delays in time. unforiunately, overlap in the field
work and the putting off of the original strategy.

. This, again, led to the third problem. which as the original pro-
ect wore on, we were getting close to the Yuken Visitors’ Associa-
ion Annual Convention and it necessitated an additional field trip

to attend that convention and present findings. which was not

envisioned at the original.

So, there were factors that came after the strategy was under-
way; thatt we were not aware of at the time of signing the original
contract.

Mr. Mackay: Was the entire bill presented by the consultants paid
then, or did you dispute some parts?

Mr. R. Graham: No, the entire bill presented was not paid. The
invoice that was sent by the consultant for cost overruns was in
excess of $40.000. We paid only $30.000 of it. The balance we felt was
work thal was included in the original terms of reference and was
simply a miscalculation by the consultant on the amount of time
that he might spend.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Kent, or whoever you wish to refer this to, thisis
a document that has been prepared at the be\guest of your depart-
ment by someone who is a non-resident of Yukon and there has
been some considerable work put into this.

I gather that this document has been accepled as policy by your
depariment. What has been the input of your department into
editing a document that has been prepared by someone wholivesin
another part of Canada or are you merely accepting what he is
giving you as a document. per se, without your own input of your
own department?

Mr. Kent: I think there are several questions you are asking
there. One is, it is my understanding that that document was ac-
cepted as a working paper or a working document by our Govern-
ment. It was not accepted as Government policy, that is item one.

Hem two is the man is not a resident of Yukon; however, the
expertise to undertake that kind of work was simply not available
within Yukon, on a professional basis. I think that perhaps that
inadequacy. in terms of local participation, was met through this
participation process.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps I could on on a general basis then. When
{ou do get a contractor's report, how to you go about assimilating
hat into the policies of your department?

Mr. Hibberd: Would Kou not agree that with the expertise of your
own department, it should be a major factor in any government
policies that might...?

Mr. Kent: [ beg your pardon.

Mr. Hibberd: Would you not agree that, with the expertise within
your own department, there should be major input into such a
resolution of such a document?

Mr. Nent: I am sorry, I do not understand what you mean by “‘a
resolution”,

Mr. Hibberd: Well, you are calling this a working paper towards
developing policies within the Department of Tourism. All I see is
this document. How has it been used to develop policies in your
department?

Mr. Chalrman:  Perhaps, Mr. Kent, before you get into that, I feel |
must caution the Committee and the wilnesses opposite. We may
be gettin% into an area where we are VEI?I close to a policy discus-
sion and 1 want to preclude that possibility before we get into it.

Perhaps I could ask Dr. Hibberd to consider ?erhaps rephrasing
his questions so that they would be more clear to i;t_)u and, perha?s
in the meantime, Mr. MacKay might have something he wisheslo
pursue.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps I could on on a general basis then. When
you do get a contractor’s report, how to you go about assimilating
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that into the policies of your department?

Mr. Kent: It would vary upon the type of report. Some consul-
tants’ reports may contain certain recommendations which are
immediately implemented, in terms of programs, expenditures,
legislation policy. Some may be just background papers. Some
gayhprovi e direction for further work, such as suggested by Mr.

raham.

But I do not think there is a general rule. It depends upon the
study, its terms of reference, the output.

Mr. Mackay: Mr. Kent, you may want to refer this to Mr.
Graham. I am concerned about the overrun. I think what I am
more concerned about is how do you become aware of these gver-
runs. how often did you have to authorize the work to continue,
based upon new overruns, under what basis do you monitor your
ijecls. generally, and in particular, how did you follow this one

hrough?

Mr. Kent: Can I answer that question generally, and I wili ask
Mr. Graham to deal with that particular one.

The policy of our department now, in terms of financial and
cwality control, management of consultant studies is: number one,
the terms of reference have to be tiﬁht. They cannot be loose,
general, vague. It has to specify a final product by which you can
measure whether the gpy completed his task or not. It is Lo specify
an upset. final price. ITis to specify ﬂer diems for the various types
of people who will be employed in the project and how many man
days for each of those people. It will provide a budget that esti-
mates how much each component of the work you are going todo is
§oing to cost. There will be constant management of the consul-

ant, with progress reporis on a regular basis.

So, that is today's policy.

Mr. R. Graham: Durinﬁlthe course of the project, there were a
number of checkpoints that were instituted. There was a steering
committee which directed the project and which directed the con-
sultants to carry out certain tasks and certain work and go through
the whole process of the study.

Invoices were received and processed and evaluated, during the
course of the study. Time and field work costs were assessed, as
they related to sc'Pecific tasks, such as the public participationthat I
have mentioned.

The cost overruns that you are alluding to were known early in
the process. We knew, for examfle. that the public participation
exercise would involve some cost averruns, We tried, as much as
possible, to accommodate that in other fleld work, That is. if we
were in an area, such as Dawson City, we would hold a public
Fiai'ctlicnpalt{mn meeting at that time so that we were not duplicating

eld work.

The costs were accumulated, the time was accumulated

throughout the exercise and the final figure, as I sai/. was then |
o

negotiated, if you like, so that we were not paying the total cost of
the overruns, but only those costs which we thought. which we
decided were additional work added after the contract was signed.

Mr. Cheirman; Mr. Doug Graham, you have a question for Mr.
Russ Graham?

Mr. 0. Graham: I have one question. How many of these overruns,
of the three areas that you are speaking of, came as a result of
direction provided by other than Department of Tourism officials?

By that question, I mean how much of this cost overrun could be
directly attributable to direction that you received from the
Executive Commitiee?

Mr. B. Graham:  Of the three areas that I mentioned, I suppose two
of them would fall in that category. The public participation exer-
cise was outside of our department. We understood it to be, it was
announced as a general policy of Government that that process
wouid take place.

The pipeline factor was totally outside of our department. The
decision to include the consultants and use a presentation at the
annual YVA conference was a decision of our department, with
direction from our Executive Committee Member of the day.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Chairman, I am going to excuse myself from
further questioning at this hearing, at this moment, because I was
a Member of the Executive Committee at that time and I must
directly refute what the witness has told this Committee at this
til‘_f;?. one of this evidence was ever brought to Executive Com-
mittee.

Mr. R. Braham: No, I did not say Executive Committee.

Mr. Mackay: Moving right along, could I switch the grounds a
little bit. I just want to examine some of the basis for the statistics.

My feeling is that the statistics are somewhat loose and we do wind
up making decisions based on these statistics.

+ S0, on your Annual Report from the department in 1978, there are
some curious anomalies. If you turn to page 15, Exhibit 5, in 1976,
306,000 people entering Yukon are estimated to have spent $20
million, approximately. In 1877, 300,000, 8,000 less, are estimated to
have spent §29 million, which is approximately a 50 per cent in-
crease in dollars while there was an actual decrease in numbers.

Can you explain that, because [ do not think your methodology
changed between these two years.

Mr. Kent: 1 believe it did, sir.

Mr. A. Braham: Yes, there were several factors involved there.
First was in the method of estimatingle;té)enditures. In 1976, for the
first time, we used a technique called a tourism expenditures
model, which is a computer based model provided to us by the
Canadian Government Office of Tourism. That was a different
method of estimating than up to 1975; therefore, we found that we
had been slightly over-estimating the expenditures on our previous
techniques.

The other factors were that, in 1976, if you recall, it was a year
when international travel trends were disrupted by such things as
the Qlymﬁics, it was an American election year, the first of the gas
crisis in the States, with a shortage of gas and price increases and
so on, all of which affected international travel. So we did have a
decrease in travel receipts in that year.

Mr. MacKay: I followed the difference between 1975 and 1976,
when you switched to the tourist expenditures model. You still
have not exglained to me, while usingkthe tourist expenditures
model in 1976 and in 1977, we have a marked 50 per cent increase in
expenditures while there has been a decrease in numbers. I do not
think you explained that to me satisfactorily. There did not seemto
be a change in methodology between these two years.

Mr. R. Graham: No, the methodology is identical in both years;
however, some of the other factors which influenced that were
increases in hotel occupancy, increased length of stay, increased
expenditure— that is, an increased daily expenditure by visitors,
and probably another factor is better data in 1977.

Mr. Mncl(ar: Okay. Would it not be true that in 1977, that there
was probably a very large increase in the number of people spend-
ing longer periods of time in Yukon, due to economic developments
?ﬁi erqt an straight tourism— pipeline hearings and that kind of
ng?
Mr. Kent: It could very well be a factor,

Mr. MacKay: So, given that and given the fact of the previous
answer that travel within the Territory by Yukoners, such as min-
ers and so forth, are all part and parcel of these things, I am not
trying to downgrade the volume of tourism, but I am saying how do
you separate out the real tourists from these statistics. I mean a
“real'’ tourist is somebody who comes to visit Yukon in the tradi-
tional touring sense.

Mr. Kent: 1 think I will be the first to concede that our data base is

or and I think that is a reflection of two things. It is a reflection of

he resources and the dollars and the staff to get a good data base.
and the, if you like, interference, the lpolitical difficulties of impos-
ing all kinds of questionnaires on all kinds of people.

The only information that we collect onan annual regular basisis
basic information at the tourism information centres and hotel
accommodation/occupancy surveys, That is the only information
the department collects upon which to generate statistics.

. Now, what we do, like in 1978, the exit survey was started. The
information will be available within the next month or se, the final
report. That will address some of those ratios. The questionnaire
says where do you come from, what are you doing here, what
motivated you, et cetera, and that will give us some kind of ratio of
the breakout of whether it is business, whether it is mining,
whether it is tourism.

I guess what we will do is we will apply those ratios for the next 40
or 50 years until we can do another exit survey.

But generating that kind of statistics costs money and imposes
burdens on a lot of people that people resist. So, I am the first to say
some of this information is inadequate, we recognize the problem.

Mr. Mackay: Iam glad you recognize the problem and I think that
my concern is that from these statistics that you are then going to
spend money dlrecth your tourism budget, your rifle shot at your
target groups and so forth. Do you have sufficient data, really, at
%his pOlI:l’t, to make sure you are spending that money in a meaning-

ul way?

Mr. Kent: It is a question of, the more data I had. the more
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confidence I would have. If I had twice as much data, 1 may have
twice as much confidence. But I cannot apply numbers on tothat. 1
cannof say I have 50 per cent confidence or 70 per cent confidence,
that because of the data inadequacy, which would cost a lot of
money and resources, some of the decisions we make, some of the
information that we have to deal with, is, to a large degree, by the
seat of your pants.

Mr. Chairman:  Okay, Mr. Kent, I think we are getting into the core
of the kind of issues that this Committee is concerned with.

Earlier. Dr. Hibberd asked about the question of contracts. Yes-
terday. Mr. Crosby made a reference which I have heard Mr.
Tracey also make about the horrors that would result from spend-
ing a lot of money in Japan because of the multitude of 747s that
might be landing here that we could not accommodate.

Could you. essentially for the laymen in this Committee, outline,
in the period we are talking about. or, if they have changed,
perhaps you might indicate how they have changed. the kind of

rformance indicators you use. If you are spending a lot of money
in one market. advertising, how, at the moment, other than the
things you have already indicated, if there are any other means of

assessing if you spent some advertising doilars, some information
dollars in this area you are getting any tourists in this area?

For example, there was reference made yesterday to, I think,
100,000 inquiries in writing, whether we have any follow-up method
lo find out at all how many of those 100,000 people might have
visited here. That kind of performance indicator.

Mr. Kest: One thing we do is what are called conversion studies,
Perhaps if 1 Five you an illustration it will help. We place an
advertisement{ in a travel magazine, whose circulation, let us say,
is California and in and on fhat advertisement is a coupon for
further information send off Lo Tourism and we will send you some
brochures and some maps. That coupon comes in, we send it out to
the person.

Now, what a conversion study is is sometime later, six months, a
year, you conduct a survey and you send those people a question-
naires saying, did you come to Yukon and, if so, where did you go
and what did you do and will you come to Yukon?

On the basis of that kind of information, you can measure cost
effectiveness.

Thelast one we did was in 1977, because, again, that is somethin
gou should be doing periodically because people, the impact an
enefits of different kinds of advertising media changes over time,
but that, again, is a survey that costs money. We have done themin
1977. 1 would be pleased to provide a copy of that conversion study
to this Committee.

Mr. MacKay: Could you perhaps just briefly summarize its find-
ings? How successful were we being?

Mr. Kent: Well, we did this conversion stud primari]i; on the
travel shows where JEOP]E fill in coupons and we send them the
information and media advertisement. On the basis of the conver-
sion studies, we stopped advertising in certain magazines, Certain
magadz.iéles ihowed a good rate of return on investment and certain
ones did not.

I do not know if I could make a general statement, because the
study was on each different kind of media. Some of them showed
very large rates. If you would Jike me to, I will give you one or two
illustrations?

By way of illustration, one maFazine called Holiday Magazing, for
every dollar we spent in adverfisement in that magazine, there
was approximately $48 spent in Yukon. It seems to be a reasonable
one,

Now, another example is one magazine called Backpacker, for
every dotlar that we spent in advertising, the tourist spent 70 cents
in Yokon. We terminated that advertisement very quickly.

Those are the ranges, but this is something you have to look at
each kind of media, each kind of program and it is how you evolve
your advertising program.

Mr. Chainman: Because this is the kind of informalion we are
Earlicularly interested in, let me throw out a kind of situation, a
ypothetical situation. perhaps, and ask {lpu what kind of proce-
dures you would go through in assessing this kind of situation and
how this might have an impact on your strategy?

Youhave a gear in which you have a number of indicators that in
California. which has done relatively well in all those delightful
octogenarian retired school teachers that come up in the Westour
buses and so forth, that at some point, there are indicalors that you
may have saturated that market, that they are not coming back

and their numbers do not seem to be increasing. At the same time,

the kind of services. facilities that we have here for those people.
such as hotel rooms of a certain type. Travelodge, so forth. are
packed to the limit in the summer.

How would that situation change your stralegy? Would you, in
fact, talk about changgnlg some of your goals and objectives or
would that produce a shift? How quickly could you respond in any
year to some Kind of indication that, perhaps, there was not any

room to grow in some area?’

Mr. Kent: I guess one point 1 should make, and [ will ask Mr,
Crosby, perhaﬁs, to speak in a liftle more detail, is you cannot
develop a market overnight. It is not something you say we think
there is some polential in Puerto Rico or something, so let us
launch a blitz advertising program and six months later you
evaluate it, Because, without a question, at the end of that six
months period, that short term evaluation would demenstrate that
it was a poor investmeni.

I am advised that to test a markel requires a minimum of two
years. Now, to remove yourself from a market does not take much
work. You just stop advertising there, but still, the previous work is
still going fo have animpact on that market for three or four years.

Mr. Chalrman: Let me ask i;ou a specific question, then. During
the period we are talking aboui, how Inn% are your advertising
contracts for, the kind of contracts you have with your major
advertisers?

Mr. Crosby: Perhaps a contract is a misnomer because we really
do not have a contract. We have a letter of understanding with our
advertisin a%ency which appoints our agency of record for a lwo
year period. That was undertaken in 1978. We have never had an
agreement with an advertising agency up to that point in time,

Mr. Chairman: Lel me ask you, Mr. Crosby, what is the difference
between a contract and a letter of record. isthat the term you used?

Mr. Crosby: There is a contractural process and perhaps I might
ask Mr. Sinfield to give you more detail, i it is required, but we do
not, for instance, sign a contract which is a normal type of contract
with an advertising agency.

It is based on performance. The agreement we have with our
present advertising agency can be terminated within 30 days by
either party.

_ Mr. Chairman: Based on performance, whal are the performance
indicators in assessing the advertisor’s performance?

Mr. Croshy: Primarily in the area of crealivity and design, in
meeting production deadlines and effectiveness on the mar-
ketplace when it comes to placement of media or advertising.

_Mr, Chairman: [ can understand how you assess the third of that
{lﬁst cl'f f?ur which you gave, but how do you assess the first two and
e last one,

Mr, Crosby:  To give you an example about creativity and design.
and I am speaking primarily of the requirement for our literature
preduction and ofher sales and collateral materials supporting
sales in tourism. Yukon has won three international design awards
for its literature production in North America in the last four years.
That is directly as a result of havinﬁ]an extremely compelitive
agency that has been able to produce that type of material for us

It should not be confused with the fact that we did not go out towin
designs. We went out to seli people on coming to Yukon. That wasa
bonus that we received, but it is also a sign of measurement of the
expertise and the effectiveness of the agency that we employ.

Mr. Chaleman: Thank you. The last question on the market effec-
tiveness. I think was the term you used, what are your measure-
ments there and you have got some kind of an arrangement withan
advertising agency for two years. How, in that two year period, do
Kou assess their performance in terms of their impact on Lthe mar-

et? As Mr. Kent says, Kou cannot assess the impact on the market
overnight. you cannot have an impact on the market overnight.

Mr. Crosby: Of course, in the area of advertisinF, conversion
studies are perhaps the best vehicle to assess the eflectiveness of
advertising expenditure. But we have spent very little in advertis-
ing and that only represents a small portion of our total marketing
mix.

Mr. Chairman: The conversion studies have been the principal
tool by which you have done some assessment up until new, is that
correct?

Mr. Croshy: Yes.

Mr. Cheirman:  Okay, let me ask you about the literature. What
Itcind _Pf quantities are we talking about, in terms of pieces of litera-
ure?

Mr.Crosby: We are producing, at the present time, and I stand to
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be corrected, 150,000 pieces of our main piece.

Mr. Chairman: At what kind of cost in the year in question that we
are talking about here?

Mr. Croshy: I will defer that question to our administrator at that
time, Mr. Sinfield.
Mr. Sinfield: Can [ clarify one point? In this guestion we are
;alkin aboul 1978-79. In 1978-79, the literature cost came to about
100,000.

Mr. Chairman; Is the figure of 150,000 pieces correct?
Mr. Sinfield: In that year it was 125,000, Currently, it is 150,000.

The final figure of Printing actually was about $105.000. I think.
Then, on top of that there were freight charges.

Mr. Chairman: Is it standard for the literature to include any kind
of coupon such as has been referred to in the advertising?

Mr. Sinfield: The literature itself does not, no. It includes the
address to write to for further information.

Mr. Chairman: Have you attempted to do any conversion studies
on the responses to the literature, in terms of written inquiries?

Mr. Sinfield: No.

Mr.Kent: 1should note that the literature is primarily sent out on
the basis of coupons, so that is part of the conversion process.

Mr. Chairmen: Do you dump any literature into the market on a
speculative basis with trave agents in an area where you do not
have any previous indicators of interest?

Mr.t Kent: Well, I would not say ““dump” it, I would say on re-
quest.

Mr. Chairman; I am sorry. I used the word ‘‘dump’” because of the
quantities involved. ‘Place”, I think, is the polite word.

Mr, MacKay: Just to pursue this, I thought you said yesterday.
a/[r. {‘{ent. that there were some 400.000 pieces of literature distri-
uted.

Mr. Kent: No.

Mr. Mackay: No? I wrote it down yesterday. so I had a question.
Mr. Kent: Well, I never said that, but someone says it is true.
Mr. MacKay: Perhaps it was Mr. Croshy who said that.

Mr. Crosby: Perhaps just to clarify this, we produce, at the pre-
sent time, two major %ieces for distribution to sell our tourism
products. This is what Tourism Yukon produces. One main piece,
which contains general information and specific information on
facilities, in other words, it is a sales and service piece combined.
The second piece is a map of the Yukon Territory.

We also produce and distribute a number of other items. This
ear, for instance, we will be using tour shells, something that we
ave wanted to do for some time, and that is to encourage the use of

the development of Yukon tours by providing some incentive lothe
wholesaler or tour operator to develop a brochure on our specific
products for his sales.

We also have another shell, if you will, that can be used by the
small operator in Yukoen, who normally, in the past, has not been
able to afford to produce his own brochure or sales aid, This is a
four colour blank brochure, if you will, that he merely fills in the
space with the information on his own facility. It can be used by any
small operator in the trave] industry.

We also distribute the publication which is produced by the
Yukon Visitors' Association, that booklet, under an agreement
with that trade association,

Mr. MacKay: That is where the 400,000 came frem yesterday.

Mr. Croshy: Yes, and that figure could be corrected by Mr, Sin-
field. I was trying to give you a global number, a concept of the
amount of materials that we handle.

Mr. Chairman:  Just a couple of brief questions, Mr. Kent, before
we leave this area, the letter of understanding with the advertisin
agency fascinates me. Is that a standard kind of contractura
document between a provincial government, say, and an advertis-
ing agency?

Mr. Kent: My understanding is that it is impossible for us to
specify a final product with an advertising agency, so it is impossi-
ble to s%ecif a specific price. So, basicaily, and I understand it is
applicable throughout the trade, it is on what I guess the layman
would call a retainer basis.

You have given us a proposal, we have seen the quality of your
work. we have seen your reputation, we will take you under re-
tainer {o be our exclusive advertising agent for the next X years.
But each specific activity or expenditure has to be jointly agreed

and negotiated between both parties.

Mr. Chairmam: Let me understand the process a little bit. Given
that we now have, as I understand il. a couple of agencies here in
Yukon, and there may be a number of agencies in the country that
might be interested in the Yukon Government as a clienti. espe-
cially the Department of Tourism.

What kind of tendering procedures, if 1 can use that word,
perhapsit is the wrong word, might you use to look for the advertis-
ing agency? Do youinvite proposals? I %uess you cannot do tender-
ing because You do not know the price, but do you invite proposals
from a long list or is there a short list?

_ Mr. Kent: We, within the next month, month and a hatf, will be
1nvmnF proposals from advertisers to handle our advertising ac-
count for the next period of time. In that invitation, all Yukon
companies that have any skills or expertise in that area will be
asked to submit proposals.

Mr. Chairman: How was that done in the past?

. Mr. Crosby:  The Yukon Government first employed an advertis-
nhg agent in 1968-69. At that time, I believe the total expenditure in
advertising was somelhinﬁ like $12,000 to $15,000. Although I was
not here, | was advised that it was extremely difficult to find a
competent aglgnc that would even talk to us for that amount of
expenditure. That is not a large billing. That is what you pay for a
modest priced ad, let alone a program or a campaign.

But there was an agency in Vancouver that recognized future
development.of the account and of other accounts in the Yukon
Territory and undertook to put together an advertising program
for the Yukon Department of Travel and Information, as it was
known at that time. That advertising agency was Fosters Advertis-
ing Agency in Vancouver.

From that beginning, the advertising account of the Department
of Travel and Information increased, but only in a very small way,
but was retained by that agency based on the criteria that I men-
tioned previously. The principal account executive for that
agency, in 1972, formed his own agency and we made a decision at
that time to have that particular individual retain the account.

* Mr. Chalrman:  So until this coming year, there has never been in
process before where proposals have been formally invited from a
number of firms.

Mr. Crosby: There has not been a recognized need that we have
seen to go to proposal because there have never beenlocal agencies
until just two years ago.

Mr. Kent: One point I want to make, even if there were not local
agencies, we would still be insisting that there be competitive
proposals,

Mr. D. Graham: [ have a couple of questions on the conversion
tables. Are they done on an on-going basis now?

Mr. Kent: No.
Mr. D. Grabam: Recognizing the expense, they are not.
In your opinion, how accurate were the ones that you did do?

Mr. Kent: With the exception of the timeframe, who knows? If a

uy read an advertisement today, it may not sink inte his head for
wo years, but other than that time factor, I think they are quite
accurate assessments.

_Mr. 0. Braham:  So you would say they were a useful tool, at the
time that this one was done,

Mr. Kent: A good evaluation methodology.
Mr. D. Grakam: Okay, thanks.

Ms. Chalrman: I guess this would be a good point to take a short
recess. I thank the witnesses for being with us and hope that you
can be with us at 10:45, when we will come back to order.

Thank you, gentlemen.
Recess
Mr, Chairman: Committee will come to order.

Mr. MacKay: Okay, I would just like to clean u;t) a couple of items
relating to the Tourist Development agreement.

Mr. Kent: I beg your pardon?

. Mr. MacKay: I would just like to clean up a couple of items relat-
ing to the Tourist Development Strategy Study so that we have it
very clear on the record.

First of all, can {)lvlou give us a copy of the original contract and
any amendments fhat were agreed thereto as it progressed?

Mr. Kent: I can give you a copy of the base contract.
Mr. R. Graham: The amendments to the total cost, is that what you
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mean?

Ms. MacKay: Presumably dyou entered into an agreement for
some $40,000 that they would perform this job.

Mr. R. Graham: Yes.

Mr. MacKay: On that file, as changes arose, there must be some
documentation of how these changes were agreed to.

Mr. R. Graham: Yes, that would come about in the form of steering
committee minutes, of which there are a number of volumes.
There were a number of meetings, a great deal of discussion about
these changes and the direction for the study. There are minutes
irom those meetings, of course. That is where the decisions were
made, at least in terms of directing the consultant.

Mr. MacKay: So, do I take it then the steering commitiee au-
thorized the additional work?

Mr. R. Graham: No, but that is where the documentation for pur-
poses of instructing the consultant to do certain things, subject, of
course, to our own internal authorities in Government.

Mr. MacKay: [ want to examine these internal authorities. The
problem having arisen, your steering committee having discussed
and having then made a recommendation, who then approved the
expenditure?

Mr. R. Greham: Then it would be up to tne, as chairman of the
steering committee, to take that back to the department and to my
director and hence, in most of the cases we are talking about here,
to the Member of the Executive Committee for his direction.

Me. Mackay: Mr. Crosby was then the Director to whom you
reported, is that correct?

Mr. R. Braham: Yes.

Mr. MacKay: Perhaps I could direct the next series of questions to
Mr. Croshy.

Having received the recommendations of the chairman of the
steering committee, and probably being aware then of the proh-
lems which were on-going, you were faced with the problem of
authorizing continued work at a higher price than originally con-
templated. Is that correct?

Mr. Crnshrl: That is correct and the first such consideration was
the study that was done within the study, addressing the impacts of
the proposed Alaska Highway Pipeline on tourism in Yukon.

Mr. MacKay: Before we gel into the details of what the changes
were, [ just wanted o get the administrative framework clear.

You became aware of the probability of overruns and 1 want to
know, did you then go to your Executive Committee Member and
say look, we budgeled $40.000. With the Alaska Highway Pipeline,
it looks like it is going to be $50,000 now, for example. Do you hereby
authorize the $10,000 overrun?

I am simplifying it, but please tell me how you did this?

Mr., Croshy: That is correct.

Mr. MacKay: Did you feel that you had any authority on your own
to authorize increases in that contract?

Mr. Crosby: To some extent, yes.

. Mr. MacKay: s there a dollar limit on that? De you have a dollar
limit which you can have discretion on?

i _rt. Crosby: Yes, my spending authority only goes to a certain
imit.

Mr. MacKay: What is that limit?

Mr. Crosby: It changes. I believe, at present, it is $15,000.
Mr. MacKay: At the time we are dealing with?

Mr. Crosby: [t was $10,000 at the time.

Mr. MacKay: So, you had a $10,000 spending limit. In this particu-
lar case, then, you determined that the cost was ﬁoing to go more
than $10,000, I presume, and got permission then irom the Execu-
tive Commitlee Member to proceed with the contract on the re-
commendation of the steering committee.

Mr. Croshy:  Not at that time, because these cost overruns, with
that particular study. did not become apparent until quite late in
the year and quite [ate in the contract period, as a result of the
rec‘?irement for a large number of public meetings throughout the
Yukon Territory and an appearance by the consuliant at the Yukon
Visitors' Associalion's annual convention of that year.

Mr. MacKay: I am not sure how you keep the records in these
things, but Is there a minute or a memo in the file approving the
overrun from your superior?

Mr. Crasby:  Prior to the payment of that overrun expenditure? I
believe there is a communication. but I should explain that most of

that communication was verbal communication between myself,
Mr. Graham, and our Executive Committee Member of the day.

Mr. MacKay: Is that the normal procedure? Was it the normai
procedure?

Mr. Crosby: For most of our operations, at that time, it was the
normal procedure.

Mr. MacKay: Is that now the normal l)rncedure. where you are
dealing with a cost overrun. to have all the communications. or
maost of them, in verbal form. Mr. Kenl?

Mr. Keat: Not today. sir.

Mr. Chairman:  Mr. Kent. just to summarize this point so that we
do not belabour it. could you just review for me very briefly, if
there were an identical circumslance today, what procedures
would come into place if a $40,000 contract were budgeted and then
it a%peared there were going to be substantial overruns because of,
perhaps. some additional work that may have been authorized or
some other reasons that caused the overruns.

Mr. Kent: How would I deal with it today?
Mr. Chairman: Yes.

Mr. Kent: If there was a cost overrun because of an extra thal
either the consultant identified or that we identified, what I would
do is I would discuss it with my Minister, as a matter of courlesy, if
it was a technical matter, If it was a policy matter, then I would
discuss it with him very seriously and leave it with him as to
whether he wanted to make that decision or whether he wanted to
go to the Cabinet.

If the funds were available within the budget, and the Minister
supported it and I thought it was a good thing to do, then I would
gpgrove the extra, subject to funds being available within the

udget.

Mr. Chairman: Could I just ask, just very brieflly because there is
some confusion in the previous question, how exactly that would be
documented? Would there be an Executive Council minute or some
kind of memorandum to yourself from the Minister?

Mr. Nent: No, if funds were available in the budget, 1 would
consult verbally with the Minister, because | would have the au-
thority to approve that expenditure.

Mr. Chairman:  You would. at some point. sign some kind of docu-
ment approving that overrun.

Mr. Kent: Yes.
Mr. Chairman: Okay.

Mr, D. Graham: Mr. Kent, did these dollars, the extra $35,000 or
$40,000, come as a supplement?

Mr. Kent: I believe they did, sir, yes
Mr. D. Graham: They did come as a supplement.

What I am trying to bring oul is the procedure if those dollars
were going to be found within ﬁour own budget, what would that
rocedure be, just so everyone here gets lo know just exactly what
appens. If those dollars were going to be taken from some other
area, say lapsing salaries or something like that, what would the
procedure be?

Mr. Kent: I the funds eould be accommodated within the budget
and it was a good thing to do, had no major pelicy implications,
then I would approve it and we would simply advise Finance if
there was to be any change belween primaries.

Mr. MacKay: Just to wrap this up, I will address it to you, Mr
Kent, who authorized this original contract?

Mr. Kent: The original consultant study?

Mr. Mackay: The original contract, who authorized it?

Mr. Crosby: [t was authorized by the Executive Committee
Member responsible for the department at that time.

Mr. MacKay: Was that the same Executlive Committee Member
throughout the time of the contract that they were dealing with?

Mr. Crosby: I do not believe so. We have had so many, but the
contract did cover a two year period. It was not a one year period in
which that particular work was done,

Mr. MacKay: I would just finaily say that I would like to see
whatever evidence you have on your files respecting the authoriza-
t;lon and the documentation of the overrun. We would like to have
that.

Mr. MacKay: 1 think that is the last question on that, unless there
is something here.

Mr. Chairman: Can I just ask you just one brief question while we
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are on the question of overruns? Was there in that year a substan-
tial overrun in the Tourism budget for the whole year?

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.
Mr. Chairman: Can you recall the figures?

Mr. Sinfleld: The total overrun. which was covered by two sup-
plemental votes. was $96.000. in round figures.

Mr. Chalrman: Just briefly for a moment, we do have the one
quantity which has been identified. The other amount that would
make up that $96,000, do you happen to recall what that was?

Mr.Sinfield:  Theinitial indicator that we were going to have an
averrunin 1978-79 came in August, after the period four accounting
period. By that time, we had also been getting quotations for the
printing of literature and a number of other factors beyond our
control, forcing us into volume and price increase situations.

So,in Auﬁust. I estimated then that we would be $67,000 over at

the end of the year. By the end of period nine, in December, when

the variance report was produced, on which is based the Supple-

;nenta] Vote Number 1, we reduced that estimated deficit to
56,000.

The circumstances leading to these, as factors that made up this
deficit. was $36.000. caused because the estimates were drawn up
in November of the previous year and it was December of the

revious year before we knew the printing quotes for that year.
hey had increased dramatically. So. for the 1978-79 print. they had
increased even more,

So, what we budgeted, the $72,500, was going to come in at some-
thing like $110,000 or more. There was an estimated $36,000 there.

We had had increases in demand for our literature and these
were unsolicited requests so we had no control over this. There was
a much greater increase in demand for bulk supplies by travel
agents in different markets. These bulk supplies were sent by
surface carrier and we paid the freight. Individuals who sent a
coupaon in or a letter, that goes in the mail and another department
;:ow{erl;s{ the postage, but where it is bulk shipments, we pay the

reight.

We estimated that there would be a deficit in what we budgeted
for freight charges of $5,000.

There is an increase in the amount of activity we did jointly with
the Canadian Government Office of Tourism and neighbouring
jurisdictions of Alberta, B.C., and various out-of-country offices.

At the same time, the quality of mail service had deteriorated so
that it was taking 14 days for a letter to get from Ottawa to here,
five to ten days for a letter from Vancouver or Califernia, and we
had to resort to long distance telephone calls more and more. We
are anticipating a deficit in that area of $4,000.

The increase in interest that was being exhibited by travel
agents, tour operators, outside media people, both TV, radio and
writers, the pressure being brought to bear on CGOT in Ottawa by
the Minister of DIAND, after he had representation made to him by
the local YVA to spend more money to help promote tourism to
Yukon, this produced a number of familiarization tours by travel
agents, for which we had not budgeted, but which we were honour
bound to pay part of the cost. We pay about one-third of the ground
cost and the Canadian Government Office of Tourism, the carrier
concerned, they pay the rest.

But, in these visits by media personnel and travel agents, we
foresaw a deficit of $13,980, $14,000 in round figures.

There were a number of unforeseen travel requirements. For
example, the Federal Minister of Tourism, in conjunction with the
rovincial ministers, organized a task foree of deputy ministers to
ook into what was wrong with tourism in Canada. For the first
meeting of that task force in Ottawa we were required to pay the
travel expenses of the Director to go there. We then pleaded pov-
erty to Ottawa and they paid all the other expenses for subsequent
meetings,
The Dempster Hiﬁhway Co-ordinating Committee was formed.
Some of their meetings were here, some were in Yellowknife,
which entailed travel.

It goes on.
Mr. Chairman: Perhaps we could just move on now.
Mr. Lattin: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Kent, [ would like to

get on to the planning approach. Have you defined objects that you
are trying to fulfill, would be my first question.

Mr. Kent: The objective of the department? I think, Mr. Lattin,
the paper we provided you earlier as an introduction to the de-
partment provides that answer.

This is the paper entitled “*Department of Tourism and
Ecenomic Development".

“Tourism goals: to stimulate the development of a tourism in-
dustry which will contribute to the social and economic well-being
of the residents of Yukon Territory.”

I Fuess one thing I should say, in terms of goals, because I know

erformance evaluation is important to your Committee, you have

t?‘ be able t? measure goals in order to know if you have achieved
em or not.

So, this is a general qualitative goal, in terms of measurable
ﬁ_tljals. sometimes you have to corrupt Iyom‘ goals in order to make

em measurable, do you know what I mean, because you cannot
measure that general statement I just made.

In terms of measurement, I would say to increase employment
and income oppertunities in the tourism sector, that is measure-
able and to diversify the Yukon economy, that is measurable, too.

Does that answer your question, sir?
Mr. Lattin: Partially, yes.

Mr. Maclay: Intrying to achieve these goals, you obviously must
plan certain tactics of strategy and you have outlined what was
called *‘Basic Tourism Objectives”, which I think we agreed was
your strategy.

To get into more detail, how do you identify the markets you are
trying to influence?

Mr. Kent: These are goals or strategies of 1978. Okay now, how do
you identify what, sir?

. Mr. Macay: How do you identify the markets you are trying to
influence? There is a demographic way and there is a geographic
group, you are going to Germany, you are going to Japan, or are
you going to Seattle? How do you decide where to go?

Mr. Kent: I would like to answer part of that question, but refer
the balance to Mr. Crosby.

In this tourism exit survey, which will be finalized in a month or
so, in there are a number of motivational questions which were
asked: why did you come to Yukon? What are you doing here?
What are your preferences? What services do vou demand, et
cetera? Those kind of motivational questions will form some of our
appreciation of market opportunities.

Other than that, and perhaps more general, I will turn over to
Mr. Croshy.

Mr. Crosby: We use various methods to identify principal mar-
kets or new markels for new market development activities.
Primarily, when you go offshore in Canada, it is very confusing, to
use for an example, the West German market, to identify a particu-
lar region within Canada; therefore, when we go to Europe and sell
Yukon's travel products, we identify with a region known as
Canada-West.

But, in our traditional markets, and we do have traditional mar-
kets for the Yukon Territory, and that is the Pacific westcoast of
North America. Other markets which we have identified and have
some dernographic information on are the eastern United States,
eastern Canada, and also some information within our own region.

Mr. Mackay: Excuse me, Mr. Crosbi. The question I was tryin%
to get the answer to was nat what markets you are going after, bu
how do you determine which markets to go after?

Mr. Crosby: Based on limited research, knowledge of travel
trends, information received from the Capadian Government Of-
fice of Tourism, which has a large marketing analysis branch, also
our associates within the region, but we carry out very little basic
market analysis identification ourselves.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Crosby, could I just get a supplementary? Can
I assume from your statement then that the basic strategy has
been to improve upon the existing markets?

Mr. Crosby: To this point in time, that is correct.

Mr. Macksy: Just to refer back to Mr. Kent, you are saying that
the exit surve%z_ you are doing now is an attempt to meet this lack of
hard information that we have had in the past.

Mr. Kent: It is an attempt, but those are only one or two of the
questions in the exit survey. The exit survey covers more than that,
but I should say that we think that, in the future, we have to do more
than rely on our traditional markets. We think there are new mar-
kets, more higher value markets, and those are areas that we are
looking hard at, although, I will be quite honest, in terms of hard,
quantifiable research, it is not very good.

Mr. Lattin:  Before you approach a new market, do you attempt to
establish how you will measure the impact of your efforts?
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Mr. Kent: What you generally do, that is certainly the case, but
you measure your marketing tools rather than your market.

By that, sup[mse. again in the West German market, we could do

advertisements, as we talked about eartier, then you would apply
u:sr conversion studies to that advertising campaign in that mar-
et,

So, yes. one would certainly want to evaluate whether you have
been successful in penetrating that market and if your money had
been cost effective.

Mr. Lattin: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Do you have an inventory of services available? This is a two
partkqliestion, by locality or area, and, second, by type of tourist
market.

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.
Mr. Lattin:  Would you elaborale a litile more on it, please.

Mr. Kent: That information is largely contained within the
printed material. Il identifies the services, facilities, attractions
within Yuken and within its various regions. Over and above that,
we have supplementary information for things like fishing, et cet-
era.

Mr. Lattin: Do you have a review on these inventories and when
would be your last review an that? I aminterested in your updating
of this intormation.

Mr. Keat: The inventories are basically, as I understand it, cor-
rect me if I am wrong, updaled every fall.

Mr, Chalrman: Mr. Lattin, would you like that information that
has been provided to the Commitiee appended to the records?

Mr, lattin: Yes, Mr. Chairman. [ give notice of motion that I
would like the information appended to the proceedings of the
formal hearing.

Mr. Mackay: Turning from the planning process now to the post-
evaluation process, do you maintain any statistics on tourist vol-
ume by type of tourist, those that come hy bus, those that are over
the age of 50, those that like to goon wilderness outings? Do you
have any statistics of that type?

_Mr. Kent: The exit survey will Five us that. As [ say, these exer-
cises cost $150,000 apiece and if the Legislature, in its wisdom,
wanlis to provide us that money every year, we would be more than
pleased to do an exit survey every year.,

_Mr.Mackay: The Legislature, in its wisdom, provides something
like a million dollars a year on other items and we are wondering
the yalule of that without the $150,000. I think that is what it is
coming to.

Mr. Kent: You have a point, but, on the other hand, if you gave us
a m}lll({n dollars for evaluation, then we would have no programs to
evaluate.

Mr. Chairman: It raises a provocative question, Mr. Kent. Let me
ask you a purely speculative question because it really asks a ver;
tough performance question in the tradition of zero base budget-
ing.

Have you any idea what would hapg)en to the tourist volumes
here il we spent no money on promotion and advertising what-
soever?

Mr. Kent:  One point I would like to make on evaluation, I suspect
that if one jurisdiction had a million dollar marketing program and
another jurisdiction had a 20 million dollar marketing program,
the cost of evaluating both of those grograms would probably be
pretty close to the same because you have a fixed overhead, so you
run into a problem where you have one of the smallest marketing
Pro rams in Canada, and yet the cost of evaluation is the same as

or Ontario, a trade-off between dollars becomes very difficult.

Mr. Chairman:  On the same score, of course, the proportion of the,
if you like, Provincial or Territorial budget might be just as high
here, therefore, the value for money question becomes critical
from the Legislature’s point of view.

Mr. MacKay: You have an exit survey going on. Have you con-
ducted any other kinds of surveys?

It seemns to me that I remember being in the airport a year or twe
ago and being asked guestions by somebody interested in tourism.
ave you had any other studies?

Mr. Kent: That was the exit survey. We do an accornmodation/
accupancy survey. It is voluntary by the various hotels and motels
in Yukon on a monthly basis and they comply to varying degrees.
We also have short questionnaires at the information centres.
Those are the only surveﬁs that we carry out on a regular, on-going
basis. Other thanthat, when we can corral the funds, we do specific

kind of surveys on a once-only kind of basis.

Now, there have been other ones done. For example, anumber of
years ago, there was a survey done in Dawson to ook at people’s
expenditure patterns, how much do you sgend here per day and on
what kind of goods and services. But the only one, because of
budget limitations, we do on an on-going basis are the occupancy
surveys and the information centre questionnaires.

Mr. Chairman: Let me g‘ust ask one brief question. When was the
decision made to undertake the exit survey?

Mr. R. Graham; [t was made during the course of the tourism
development strategy exercise which we discussed earlier. It be-
came apparent during that exercise that our data base wasincom-
[)lete in many areas but more specificallﬁ. the types of information

hat we would need in future to make the development decisions

that we were talking about, specifically, 1978 was the key year
because it was envisioned in 1979 that new highways, such as the
Dempster and Carcross/Skagway Road, would open and would
affect travel trends in Yukon to a considerable degree; therefore,
weldid the base data for 1978 and the decision to go ahead was made
in late 1977.

Mr, Chairman: Jusi let me understand. it sounds like the decision
to undertake this exit survey was taken at a point when you were
already over budgel. the decision was made to start this very
expensive project. Could I ask you about the authority for that?
Who made the decision about the exit survey?

Mr. B. Graham: In terms of authority and financing, it was an
internal decision because we assumed (hat there would not be a
dollar available to carry out the exit survey.

The only money that was spent in the course of the exit survey. of
Yukon Government funds, was some salary money for field staff
and that was taken out of our existing salary mone* sothere were
noadditional funds required or sought to carry out the exit survey.

Mr. Chairman: There is no way that the exit survey contributed to
any overruns at all?

Mr. R. Graham: No.

Mr. Chairman: Do any of the Members have questions on this
particular area?

Mr. MacKay: A fascinatinﬁ phrase was used yesterday in termsof
having the “‘rifle’’ approach to marketing. For a very vivid exam-
le, I am wondering if. Mr. Kent, from what we have talked about
oday, because of the lack of surveys, the lack of real knowledge of
the type of visitor you have and what he is interested in and why he
might come back, whether the rifle approach was really fired at
the’sky or was fired at particular targets.

It seems to me that we have been using traditional approaches,
we will concentrate on the existing market. but we %ave been
unable to identify, so far, £nsitively. the more lucrative markets
such as the tourists from Europe and Canada who would come to
the Yukon for the Yukon's sake. This is something that the depart-
ment is now addressing. is that correct?

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.

Mr. Chairman: Let me ask you a supplementary question to that,
Mr. Kent. It is conceivable at a certain point that our promotions
may be so successful that we will be bringing tourists here that we
cannot house. Do you have any flexibility in terms of your program
or strategy to provide or develop plans for developing incentives
for increasing the number of rooms available in the market, or the
transportation infrastructure?

Mr. Kent: Do I have a mandate in that area in terms of policy
formulation? Yes, sir.

Mr. Chalrman:  Are you doing any planning in that area?
Mr. Kent: Very intensively, sir.

Mr. Chairman: Let me ask you another planning question because
there have been several references made to the pipeline and I know
there is a strong division of opinion among experts in the field on
this question. One body of opinion in Alaska has it that the tourist
industry is very fragile, the markets are very fragile, that during
the period of pipeline boom in Alaska, many of the facilities were
filled to over-flowing and they could not accommodate the genuine,
narrowly-defined tourist during that period and they were in
danger of losing their position in the market following the pipeline
boom. Do you anticipate any similar problems here?

Mr. Kent: 1will giveaquick— M rI:ersomatlo inion would be yes,
we anticipate problems but part of the study addressed that issue.
Perhaps you would like to speak a little more on it, Mr. Graham.
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Mr. Chairman: Before you answer that question, let me be more
specific on Lthe question and just ask if that indicates to the depart-
ment thai they should, in prometing tourists for the period when we
can expect a pipeline, indicate to them that we should perhaps cut
back in promotional expenditures?

Mr. R. Graham: That is one possiblity; however, the other possi-
blity. to answer your specific question, would be that we increase
promotion to alert people to the pipeline construction activity and
ways and means of adﬂ'usting their visit to Yukon so that it does not
conflict with the pipeline.

M, Chairman: Conceivably it could be a period when we would
like the Eeople in campers much more than the people who want to
use the hotel facilities because they might not be available,

Mr. R. Graham: Or we might want to steer them to other areas
such as away from the Alaska Highway and into other com-
munities where the pipeline activiy is not an influence.

Mr. Kent: Or wilderness activities.

Mr, R, Graham: Mr. Chairman, that was the subject of the study
we al!luded lo earlier, an action plan for tourism in light of the
pipeline.

Those issues are dealt with in some detail in that report.

Mr. Chairman: Do any other Members of the Committee have any
further questions?

Mr. MacKay: Yesterday in some remarks that were made, I think
it was Mr. Crosby again, indicated that the department had de-
cided that it was more beneficial to approachtravel aEents directly
to promote the Yukon holiday rather than trying o hit the tourist
himself. I am wondering what was the basis for that decision? Was
it a cost factor, limited dollars, or is it a more effective way of
advancing into the market?

Mr. Kent: I should say that that is not a decision. It is a question
that we are intensively locking at now, what are the best
mechanisms to market Yukon, direct to the consumer, through
wholesalers. I am not sure that the question is going to be reselved
with a yes or a no but an appropriate balance or mix. That has not
P‘een a decision, sir, it is something that is under review at this

ime.

Mr. MacKay: [ guess the other area, and perbaps this would be
tied in with your previous answer, some wag has said, looking at
the department’s budget, thal it is not the Department of Tourism,
it is the Department of Tourists, when you look at the travel budget
for the department. 1 do not really go along with that but I am
wondering if you are reviewing the areasto which your ceunsellors
are travelling with a view to tying it in to the targets that you are
trying to promote and the approach of going to travel agentsrather
than going to the advertising medium and so forth. Is that under
review?

Mr. Kent: That is under review but it is part of the more general
review in the sense that our objective has not been just Lo say,
"“Let's see how we can cut down travel.” The objective has been,
“Let's see what we can do to have the most effective marketing
program possible and what is it going to cost to deliver that prog-
ram?"’

Mr, MacKay: Certainly the Commitiee on Public Accounts would
not like give the impression, I think, of suggesting that the dollars
are being wasted in promoting {ourism. I think we are concerned
about trying to determine the best way to spend them and [ am
pleased to see that you have been addressing that problem,

Mr. Kent: Very much so.

Mr. Chairman: Did i,;ou, Mr. Kent, have any remarks that you
want to conclude with today?

I should explainthat we are %oing into executive session at 11:30.
There may be some questions that we will want to pursue. picking
up from today’s discussion tomorrow. It is also possible that the
Committee might conclude that they have heard enough and are
happy with what they have heard. I cannot pre]udFe either possi-
bility. I would hope that in either event that you could. yourself and
any officials you may need, stand available for 9:30 tomorrow
morninF. We ‘will advise you early this afternoon if we will be
sitting tomorrow marning and what particular items we will be
going to go back to, if there are any.

If you so wish, you may wish to make some concluding remarks
at that time, if we sit tomorrow.

Mr. Kent: Okay.

Mr. Chairman: The Committee will stand adjourned. We will re-
convene into executive session in the caucus room.

The Committee adjourned at 11:28 o'clock a.m.
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EVIDENCE
Wednesday, February 13, 1980 - 9:37 a.m.

Mr. Chaiman: The Standing Committee on Public Accounts,
meeting six, formal hearings, will come to order.

We welcome this morning, as witnesses, again, Mr. Peter Kent,
Deputy Head; Mr. Karl Crosby, Director of Tourism Yukon; Mr.
George Sinfield, Assistant Director of Tourism Yukon; and Mr.
Russ Graham, Chief of Planning and Development. Welcome,
gentlemen.

This morning, there are two itemns which follow from the previ-
ous tw&: dtayls' hearings, which the Committee wishes to examine in
more detail.

The first of these questions is the question of cost averruns and
contracting authorities and procedures.

Mr. MacKay: Yes, Mr. Kent, I must say, on reviewing th_e tes-
timony of the last couple of days, my brain is befogged in the

rocess of how the one particular contract we were referring to, the

ourist Development Strategy, was authorized, but, also in gen-
eral, how your department and, by inference, I guess, all of the
Government makes decisions to spend money.

So, I think there are probably two parts to the question. One is
how is it done today and, the second is how does that differ from the
way it was done on the particular contract we are referring to?

Let me just get some specific questions to you aleng that line.
Each year you prepare your budget for the ensuing fiscal year. You
lay out programs that you plan to undertake. That may include the
hiring of a consultant to carry out certain studies and you then take
that to your Minister, explain it to him and get his approval of that,
is that correct so far, is this the procedure you follow?

Mr. Kent: His approval to submit the budget to Finance, Treas-
ury Board and the Subcommittee on Finance.

Mr. MacKay: So, having agreed within the department and with
the Minister that this is what you would like to be approved, you
then take it to the Subcommitiee on Finance, who presumabiy.go
through it and approve or disapprove it. It then goes to Executive
Committee, who go through it, approve or disapprove, and finally,
it winds up on the floor of the House as part of the Estimates.

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.

Mr. MacKay: So far. sogood. The House passes it and thisis where
I begin to get into a few problems. You then have spending author-
ity from the House to proceed with that budget. What are the steps
that you then take to, again narrowing it down to one thm%lhlre a
consultant? The funds are already budgeted, the price of the con-
tract maybeinthe ranﬁe of say, $50,000. What are your steps now to
hire that consultant? I am referring mostly to your authorities,
your spending limits, your channels of communication with Treas-
ury, with Subcommittee on Finance, with your Minister. Would
you describe the process for me, please?

Mr. Kent:  Stop me if I am on a slightly different area. You start

off by preparing the terms of reference, or is that an area that you
do not want me to get into?

Mr. MacKay: I have got a series of questions later, I think, about
the criteria for selecting a consultant. 1 am not too concerned about
that right now. I am more concerned about how the money au-
thorities are in place.

Mr. Kent: Okay, you select your consultant, you draw up a con-
tract and enter into that contract. At that time, it enters the **com-
mitment ledger”, if you like, as a charge against a particular
budget item.

Mr. Mackay: Excuse me, it enters that commitment ledger at
what point? When you decide which consultant you want to hire. or
when you have signed the contract? And who signs the contract?

Mr. Kent:  When the commitment is made, the contract is signed,
then that is a commitment, that is a charge against a particular
budget item.

Mr. MacKay: And you sign the contract?

Mr. Kent: It depends upon the level of authority, but yes.

Mr. MacKay: If it was a $50,000 contract.

Mr. Kent: If it was a $50,000 contract I would sign it, yes, sir.

Mr. MacKay: Do you have any limit to your spending authority?

Mr. Kent: My understanding is I have authority to sign up to the
limit of the budget.

Mr. MacKay: So once the budget is Fassed, as long as you stay
within the framework of that budget, the dollar amount, you have

authority to enter into any contract on behalf of the Government. Is
that correct?

Mr. Kent: That is my understanding of it, sir.

Mr. MacKay: There is no point at which you have to refer back to
Subcommittee on Finance or necessarily, you probably will, but
necessarily to your Minister. There is no point where you say,
okay, $50,000, you go into Subcommittee on Finance, like the
Treasury Board in Ottawa will approve expenditures for quite
small amounts. That process does not exist in your department, vis
avis the Subcommittee on Finance or any other money. Youdo not
have to go back to anyhody.

Mr. Kent: That is my understanding, sir.

Mr. MacKay: That was what I thought it all came down to. I am
glad that we have determined that.

Mr. Kent: One qualification on this, if the contract exceeded
budget authority, then I would have to take different kind of action.
Suppose I estimate it was going to cost $50,000, but when we
selected the consultant and the budget, the maximum was $30,000
and the contract ended up being $60,000, then I would have to go
through certain actions to get more funding authority.

Similarily, if I felt that the contract was contentious or that it
involved certain policy elements where I needed direction, then I
wo%!_d go to Executive Committee, but probably not Subcommittee
on Finance.

Mr. MacKay: So as long as you are following your budEet, you are
following the policy that was evolved in drawing up the budget, you
are implementing all that, you have the authority to just proceed.

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir, that is my understanding.
Mr. MacKay: And that is no different today than it was in 1977.
Mr. Kent: I will have to refer that to Mr. Crosby.

. Mr. MacKay: Mr. Crosby, I understand you were in that position
in t_tlat year. Is that the way you understand the system to work,
00?

Mr. Crasby: No, sir, it isnot. I do not mean to go back over ground
we have Lust covered particularly, but unless authorilies have
changed that I am not aware of. and also Mr. Kent isrelatively new
in this position, the procedure is correct u{) io the point, as
explained, until the amount of the contract is determined, based on,
proposals, if we are talking about consultants in this case.

The spending authority by the deputy head or a director, asit was
at that time in the department, was $10,000. I believe that has been
changed now, it is $15,000. Any amount above that figure must be
si ne};l‘3 or cleared with signature by an Executive Committee

ember.

Mr. Hibberd: Well I wanted some clarification on that particular
point and I think Mr. Crosby has clarified it, except, Mr. Crosby,
you say it requires the signature of the Executive Council Member.
Are you inferring that it goes to Executive Council if it does exceed
that amount, or does the Minister have the authority to sign for a
larger amount than what you have indicated?

Mr. Crosby: Inmy experience. the contract. in its final form, does
not go to the Executive Council. but the Executive Council Member
does have that authority. I do not know what the level of that
aglhorlty is but all contracts from my department that exceed that
director's spending authority go to the Executive Council Member,

Mr. Lattin:  Excuse me if I amn asking a frivolous question, but all
this procedure seems to be wishy-washy to me. Have you any
manual or procedure or what? I am bothered, I cannot pin'it down,
Is there a manual or something that you follow, Mr. Kent, on this?
What is your authority to go whichever way you do go?

Mr. Kent: I guess one point I should make is the guestion of
whether I have signing authority of $15,000, or whether I have
signing authority of the maximum of the budﬁet. 1 was advised by
the Degartmept of Finance two days ago that1 had signing author-
ity to the maximum of the budget. Now, if the policy has changed
%mce then, I am not aware ol it or, perhaps, 1 was misled by

inance.

'

In terms of the procedure to be followed, I believe there is a

procedure. Would you like to know just if there is a procedure? Yes,
it is documented.

Mr.Lattin:  Yes, I would like to know, because it seems to be quite

a grey area that you are existing in and I just want to see if a

situation comes up, how do you handle it? What is your reference

goint? Up until now, I cannot see what your reference point would

e. That is what I want to know. Do you have a manual or a
procedure and what is it?
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Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.

Mr, Hibberd: Mr. Kent, I understand from your direction from
Treasury in the last two days, there might have been some adjust-
ment that has not seemed to be clarified yet.

You sa& that you have the signing authority to the Jimit of your
budget. What do you mean by the limit of your budget? Do you
mean the line item you are referring to, or are you referring to a
particular establishment?

Mr. Kent: [ have authority to spend up to the maximum of the
guggel for the intent and purpose and programs specified in the
udget.

Mr. Hibher: Thank you.

Mr. MacKay: So to go from the general to particular again, Mr.
Crosby,on the Particular contract we were referring to, and we are
talking about the Tourist Development StrateEy I take it from
your answer previously that, in that inslance, the initial contract,
which was some $40,000, was siﬁned. authorized in writing by the
Executive Council Member at that time, who was in charge of the
department. Is that correct?

Mr. Croshy: Thal is correct. sir.

Mr. Mackag. That the subsequent overruns were also signed or
authorized by an Executive Council member who is in charge of
that department also. Is that correct?

Mr. Crosby: That is correct. sir, with some qualification. The cost
overruns that were incurred, respecting that particular contract.
were approved through Supplemental Estimates, which I under-
stand went through Executive Council approval, not just the
Executive Council Member.

Mr. Hibberd: Apropos to what you said, Mr. Crosby, when in rela-
tion to the recognition of the cost overrun was this supplement
proposed?

Mr. Croshy: The first identification of the cost overruns, with
respect to the Tourism Development Strategy, were identified in
May, 1978. The account was satisfied, with respect to overruns, in
March, 1979.

Mr. Kent: Well, Mr. Chairman, if I could say something, when
you talk of overruns, there are two kinds of overruns. One, you
overrun a contract. The other is you overrun a budget. They are
different things and you can have one occur without the other
occurring.

Mr. Chairman; Thank you, Mr. Kent, we may well get back into
more detail about overruns later. Perhaps we could just do some-
thing about the contract.

Mr. D, Graham:  Being as refined and as subtle as I can be here, I
am going to ask the 3uest10n that everyone in the front row here
would like to ask and none of them are quite as blunt as I am, I
guess.

. The particular contract we are talking about, did you guys blow
it or did you not? That is essentially what it is down to, everyone
would like to know.

Mr. Crasby: Mr. Graham, in reviewing the circumstances sur-
rounding this particular contract, it would appear that certain
formalities and fiscal considerations were overlooked. I genuinely
believe that this oversight was a direct result of three things:
enthusiasm to deliver a quality product on behalf of the contractor
and our urging todo so; the pressuresof valid deadlines associated
with the requirement of that contract; and the desire to involve a
broad cross section of Yukon's tourism industry for good private
sector input into that study.

The magnitude of the overruns regarding that contract were not
identified until late in the contract. I believe the blame for this
could be shared between the control procedures within the de-
partment, as well as the contractor’s tardy accounting procedures
within the company.

Mr. Chairman: Dr. Hibberd, just a second, this is fascinating to
hear Mr. Graham sounding like an opposition member and Mr.
Crosby sounding like a Cabinet minister.

Mr. Hikberd: I think for the record, and we really seem to be going
around and around on this contract, so I would i’us; like to ask some
basic questions, just for the record to get it straightened out, if 1
may.

First of all, Mr. Crosby, what criteria were used to select the
consultant in this case?

Mr. Croshy: [ refer that question to Mr. Graham.

Mr. R. Graham: In this particular project, six written proposals
were received according to the terms of reference which we distri-

buted and invited consultants to J)ropose. Of those six, we carried
out an evaluation which covered a number of different areas. It
was an evaluation of their individual methodology, which included
awareness and understanding of the problem, direction and com-
pleteness of their methodology, attention to fieldwork, originality
and so on, an assessment of their personnel, the people they prop-
osed to use in the project team, their background experience,
related work and so on.

We used a numerical assessment, that is a ranking on a scale of
100 points, so that we had a ranking of these projects in our estima-
tion. We then considered cost, what we were getting for our money,
based on each proposal, and we made our recommendations for
acceptance of one or the other consultant, on those bases.

Mr. D. Graham: I have one other question, if I may, Mr. Hibberd,
on this subject, it is my understanding, after speaking with some
people yesterday, that the person whe got the contract was not the
organif'?tion that the Tourism Department recommended. Is that
correct?

Mr. R. Graham: That is correct. It was not our first choice.
Mr. D. Graham: Would you explain that?

Mr, R. Graham: Our firsi choice was a contract with a proposal
that was valued at $86.000, which. needlesstosay, was far in excess
of oyr budgetl, We considered. al one point, requesting a
Supplementary Estimate to accept that $86.000 proposal. because
we had evaluated it and considered it the best proposal and most
complete proposal.

1t was obvious, however, that those funds would not be forthcom-
ing. We had some internal op?osition, as well, to accec‘)ting that
proposal, based on the differential in cost, and we then adopted the
second choice, which was the firm of Frank Wolman and As-
sociates, which was considerably less in price.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps I could have a turn at trying to gel some
hasic information on this, Mr. Graham. Did these consultants
submit a proposal for the work to be done to you?

Mr. R. Graham: I am sorry, [ did not hear that.

Mr. Hibberd: Did Frank Wolman submit a proposal and did the
others submit proposals for the work to be done?

Mr. R. Graham: Yes, there were written proposals received.

Mr. Hibberd: Did they submit dates thai they established re-
ported progress during the study, did they milestone it?

Mr. R. Graham: Yes, that is all part of the proposal, as we re-
quested it. We set out a format for each proposal and requested
certain information to be su ?lied to us, as part of the proposal. 5o
they would propose a schedule, a timetable of tasks.

Mr. Hibbesd: Did Wolman and Associates fulfill these milestone
criteria?

Mr. R. Graham: Yes, they did.

Mr. Hibberd: Who signed the contract?

Mr. R. Graham: Do you mean by name and position? Our Execu-
tive Council Member of the day who is the Assistant Commis-
sioner.

Mr. Hibbard: What date was that signed?

Mr. R. Graham: If [ recall correctiy, August 22, 1977,

Mr, Hitherd; When did work begin?

Mr.R.Graham; Ithad, in fact, begun the previous week. Wehad an
agreement-in-principle to sign the contract and the consultant had
been selected early in August and in order for him to get here and
physically be present at meetings and to sign the contract, we
reached an aFreement-in-princip e prior to the formal sighing of
the decument.

Mr. Hibherd: What was the date of the first billing from the con-
tractor?

Mr. R. Brabam: 1 will have to refer that to Mr. Sinfield.
Mr. Sinfield: August 31, 1977.

Mr. Hibberd: Can you tell me when the department first became
aware that there was a cost overrun?

Mr. B. Graham: The fact that there would be cost overruns was
known to me during the course of the project, simply due to the fact
that we were adding work to the consultant’s original proposal. The
magnitude of it and the dollar amounts of those overruns were
known in April of 1977, the exact dollar figures.

Mr. Hibberd: Gentlemen, you tell me -
Mc. B. Graham: I am sorry, April of 1978.
Mr. Hibberd; Then did the department take any action at that
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time to advise the person who signed the contract, your Minister at
the time, that there was likely fo be an overrun? Did you discuss
that with him?

Mr. Grosby:  Yes, sir. I discussed the possibility of those overruns
with the Assistant Commissioner and with the Department of Fi-
nance.

Mr. Hikherd: When did this occur? Was this on a continuing basis
or when did you first oprecipitate that discussion? Can you give me
an idea, Mr. Crosby?

Mr. Crosby: That was in May. 1978.

Mr. Hibberd: Did the Assistant Commissioner of the time, who
was your Minister at the time, sign the amendment to cover the
overrun?

Mr. Crashy:  There was no procedure, sir, for endorsing or signing
an authority for those overruns, that i was aware of. af the time.

The magnitude or the amount of the overrun was not known until.
to my knowledge. late April or early May.

Mr. Hibberd: But, when you became aware that, indeed, there
were going to be overruns, is there no procedure whereby the
Government has some form of procedures or controls when such
qur&ms occur, or is it just on, as you are suggesting, an ad hoc

asis?

Mr. Crosby: [ am not aware of the procedures for endorsement or
authorization for overruns, other than the variance reporting pro-
cedure that is currently in existance within the Government.

Mr. Hibberd: I canunderstand this if the overrun is of a fractional
nature, but we are talkini about a considerable overrun. Do you
think, then, that perhaps there should be some procedure whereby
there are controls directly on such an overrun.

Mr. Kent: Perhaps I can speak to that. My view is a couple of
things. In a contract with a consultant, unless it was very unusual,
there would be a fixed price on the contract and the consuitant
would be instructed and legally bound to produce a final product as
specified in the terms of reference.

I cannot think of why there would be an overrun unless you
assigned the man extra work. As a policy, at the time you assigned
him the extra work, you neﬁotiate a price for that extra work. If
that extra is consistent with Government policy, if it can be ac-
commodated within the budget, then the extra contract, if youlike,
is drawn up at that time. If it cannot be accommodated within the
budget, then you advise Subcommittee on Finance and Executive
Cotmmfltt%e whether they are prepared to provide you with the
extra funds.

So, I would say there is a policy and there is a procedure, in my
view, to deal with extras and overruns.

Mr. Hibberd: Well, 1 have one point of confusion then. From the
answers we have received so far, it became a process where you
gradually became aware that there was a cost overrun but, from
what you tell me, Mr. Kent, it was your department that instituted
the overrun. Is that not correct?

Mr. Kent: That is my understanding, sir.

Mr. MacKay: The overrun, we have had explained to us, was a
resuit of three things. One was the pipeline planning. It became
apparent afterwards, after the original contract was si%ned you
had to allow for planning around the pipeline, as well. Youhad to go
into a public hearing situation.

The third thing, I am sorry, I cannot recall.

Mr. Kent: 1 believe it was the attendance at a YVA conference.

Mr, MacKay: Right, it was the attendance at the YVA conference.

That latter one would appear to me to be a very small amount.
One person going to a YVA conference would not appear tobe of a
very large cost. Is that not correct?

Mr. Kent: It was $3,450.

Mr. MacKay: Okay, the pipeline, I noticed that in the list of
tourism contracts, there is, in fact, a separate contract for $14,000,
with Wolman and Associates to carry out a study concerning poten-
tial pipeline impacts on Yukon's tourism industry.

Mr. Kent: Could you direct that question to Mr. Croshy?

Mr. MacKay: Yes. There was, in fact, a separate contract for that,
is that not correct?
Mr. Crosby:  Yes, sir, that is correct.
Mr. Mackay: Okay. So the overrun then boils down to some
230,000, less $3,400 for the visit tothe YVA convention, leaving some
26,000 ;vhich is because of the public hearing process. Is that
correct?

Mr. R. Graham: I would have to go into a great deal more detail to
explain how those costs are arrived at.

Mr. Maclay: We have already given three reasons for the over-
run. I have covered two of them.

Mr. R. Graham: Well, you are right. It is just that there are many
divisions of work and [actors that enter into those broad areas.

For example, in the Process of Freparing the pipeline study,
which you have just reterred to, it was necessary to prepare a
summary, in advance, of the development strategy as it had
evolved to that point. See, the two were very closely connected and
it was impossible to divorce a study on pipeline efects on tourism
industry without really considering where the tourism industry
was going at the time.

Me. MacKay: Okay, if I could just stop here. At the point where
you entered into the second contract, for $14,000, did you negotiate
with Wolman, these other costs that would arise in the original
contract? Did you nail them down at that time?

Mr. R. Braham: No, we did not.

Mr. MacKay: That, essentially, is where the whole problem is
theugh. You authorized additional work without nailing down what
it was going to cost.

Mr. R. Graham: That is correct.

Mr. Hibberd: Perhaps this is not important. but it seems to me |
remember, at the time that this report was becoming public. you
mentioned that a YVA meeting was one of your cost overruns, Did
that include an audio-visual presentation that you had prepared?
Was that part of the contract?

Mr. R. Braham: No, it was not part of the cost overruns.
Mr, Hibberd: It was part of the original budget, was it?

Mr. R, Graham: As a maltter of fact, no. The total cost of that
audio-vitsual presentation was paid by CGOT, the Federal Gov-
ernment.

If I might add, Mr. Hibberd, the original cost of the contract was
asimilar arrangement, where the original cost of $48,000, I believe,
on that contract, of that amount, $18,000 was paid by the Yukon
Government, The balance was paid by CGOT and DIAND.

Mr. Hibberd: Well then, we do run into problems, do we not? We
have been talking about the costs with reference to YTG’s partici-*
gﬁih‘%b End now you are telling us that the original cost to YTG was

Mr. R. Graham: That is correct.

Mr. Hidberd: What was the final cost then?

Mr. R. Graham:  $48,000,

Mr. Hibberd: We heard a quotation yesterday of $90,000.

Mr. R. Graham: But I am referring now to the Yukon Govern-
ment's share.

The project was cost-shared with the Federal Government. It
was not entirely paid by the Yukon Government.

Mr. Mackay: Ithink that is probabl ¢ an interesting sideline, but it
does not really affect our examinafion of the procedures of how
thelset contracls are handled. It is all the taxpayers' money socner
or later.

I would like to return to the authorities here. I want to be abso-
lutely clear, so we do not have to call you back tomorrow morning
onthis, where you have a contract thai was within the budget, it has
been authorized by the Legislative Assembly. you have the author-
ity in tl:iat contract and it is within the policies that you have
proposed.

Mr. Kent: The Department of Finance has advised me that is
correct, sir.

Mr. MacKsy: There is no dollar limit. [ mean, there is a $15,000
limit we have heard about. It does not, in your opinion, presently

apply.

Mr. Kent: Well. I have heard of this, sir, and because of the
uncertainty. I talked with Finance and they advised me as such.

Now, obviously, it still a&pears_ to be a contentious issue. What I
will do is check it for the third time.

Mr, Maciay: Do other pecple in the department have other spend-
ing limits or is it just the deput¥| head that has this? If this $15,000
limit exists, is it just yourself that has this and everybody else in
the department has to have your approval or do you delegate
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spending authorities to them?

Mr. Kent: I have spending authority for $15,000 delegated to Mr.
Croshy and Mr. Sintield.

Mr. MacKay: And Mr. Sinfield. Okay.
Mr. Chairman: It is $15,000, Mr. Kent?
Mr. Kent: That is correct.

Mr. MacKay: Provided that they are operating within the budget
and the policy has been approved.

Mr. Kent: That is correct?

Mr. Chalrman:  Could [ ask you just one question about the proce-
dures here. We just heard an example of a contract which was
issued, the department had made a recommendation for a contrac-
tor and the Executive officer in charge of the department al that
point made some other decision,

. Now. it appeared to be based on a largel budgetary considera-
tion. As we were operating in the year 1978-79, or as it might reflect
on the operations of the department now, is there a procedure
whereby you. Mr. Kent, having made your judgment, would have
received a number of proposals from people who wanted todo work
for the depariment. They were within budget, you were ready to
make a choice or commitment in terms of the particular contrac-
tor you wanted. Is there an¥ procedure whereby which you would
have to obtain any kind of approval, then. from the Executive
Council or from your Minister? Or isit that the buck stops entirely
with you?

Mr. Kent: 1 believe there is no requirement, sir. Now, I would
certainly advise my Minister, as a matler of courtesy and just for
good communiciation and information flow, but [ believe that is not
mandatory.

Mr. Chaiman:  Let me ask the question from the other direction.
are there any procedures. manuals, standard instructions and so
forth which give you any parameters for choosing those contracts,
which are nrt based on your kind of normal and professional con-
siderations, cost and so forth?

Mr. Kent: There are professional management manuals on how
to evaluate consulting proposals and our own internal
mechanisms, but there Is no government policy on the kind of
criteria that will be used to evaluate proposals,

Mr. Chairman:  To give you an example of the kind of thing I am
thinking of, recently this Government made announcements ab-
out, I think. highways and public works contracts and seme prefe-
rential bid system for, in fact. local contractors. You have no
criteria or standards or guidelines like that in place, in terms of
your department.

Mr. Kent: That is correct.

Mr. Maciay:  Just a couple of clean-up questions: the exit survey,
was it part of the reason for the overrun in the Tourism Develop-
ment Strategy, or was that a completely separate project?

Mr. Kent: There is no relationship between the two, sir.

Mr. MacKay: The cost of that exit survey, I got somewhat con-
fused, I thought somebody said $150,000, at one point yesterday
and, later on, we were told it was really absorbed just in the
budgets of salaries.

Could I have some description of what that cost will be for the exit
survey?

Mr. Kent: Tam going to ask Mr. Crosby to answer that particular
question. What I said, though, is we think exit surveys are useful
tools for evaluation and data collecticns. I said generally. an exit
survey costs in the order of $120.000 - $150,000. but I did not say that
in the context of that particular one.

I believe the exit survey was actually done by CGOT and we
made a contribution toward it.

Mr. Croshy: [ would like Mr. Graham to answer this question.

_Mr. R. Graham: The total cost of the exit survey, from the begin-
ning of field work to the processing of a final report would be in the
neighbourhood of $150,000. Of that amount, we paid, initially, about
$20,000 in casual salaries and receutig an additional §6,000 for
Processmg and analysis of the final ta les and the writing of the

inal report. The balance was paid through various programs
which were approved through CGOT, the Canadian Government
Office of Tourism.

The fieldwork, for example, was carried out under a Young
Canada Works program and that was entirely funded through the
Federal Government.

The computer work was done primarily on CGOT computers, at
no charge to us. The cost of the consultant to do the final analysis

and report writing was shared between CGOT and ourselves.
Mr. MacKay: The cost out of your budget is $26,000.
Mr. R. Graham: Approximately, yes.
Mr. MacKay: That was budgeted for the 1979-80 fiscal period.
Mr. R. Graham: Yes, that is correct.
Mr. Maclay: Are you within budget?
Mr. R. Graham: Yes.
Mr. MacKay: Good.

Mr. Chairman:  Perhaps we might shift ground sl%&htlg and there
may be some other questions come up. Yesterday, Mr. Sinfield was
kind enough to give Committee a long description of the reason for
the number of other overruns in the department, many of which
were caused by the fact of a fairly rapid greater inflation during
the period we were considering.

At the end of Mr. Sinfield’s narrative on these overruns, there
was reference made to one unanticipated expenditure, which was
the Dempster Highway Co-ordinating Committee. Mr, Sinfield
mentioned that some of their meetings were here, some were in
Yellowknife which entailed travel. I wonder if I could ask, through
you, Mr. Kent, Mr. Sinfield, how man{people from the department
were involved in these committees, how many meetings they at-
tended and how many people from your department went to Yel-
lowknife, incurring these travel costs?

Mr. Kent: [ am not sure that that question should be referred to
Mr. Sinfield. I think, perhaps, in terms of money, yes, bul, Mr.
Crosby or Mr. Graham?

Mr. Crosby:  Mr. Chairman. the question was: how many staff
members participated?

Mr. Chairman:  If I may rephrase my guestion. There was refer-
ence made here yester agr. as ?a_rt of the cost overruns during the
year, approximaltely $96.000, I think was the figure we were given.
and, at the tail end of Mr. Sinfield’s description was reference to
the Dempster Highway Co-ordinating Committee, of which there
were Imeetings here and meetings in Yellowknife which entailed
travel.

I would like to know, one, how many members from your de-

artment were involved in this committee; what meetings they
attended and what costs might have been incurred here for them
attending meetings here; and. secondly. in reference to the meet-
ings in Yellowknife. how many people from the department actu-
ally attended those meetings to incur these increased costs?

Mr. Crosby: To answer your first clueslinn_ sir, myself and Mr.
Russ Graham were both involved in the Dempster Highway Com-
mittee.

I attended one meeting in Yellowknife as the only departmental
representative.

There were a number of meetings here and I do not really recall
their number.

Mr. Chairman: ‘This one trip you made to Yellowknife, Mr. Croshy,
would not have been a significant expenditure then?

Mr, Crosty: No, only a coniribution to the expenditure, but not
signilicant in itself.

Mr. Lattine Mr. Chairman,. first I would like to give notice of
motion that I would like this purchase order appended to our for-
mal hearings.

Secondly, [ would like to ask: could the Committee be provided
with a copy of proposals submitted by Wolman and Associates.

Ms, Kent: I believe that could be done, yes.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Doug Graham advises us that it is a public
document already, but if we could gel a copy. it would be useful. We
might want to append it to our proceedings.

Are there any further questions that the Members of the Com-
mittee wish to get to before our break?

I will at this time, then, declare a short recess. Let us say until
10:35 and I will ask if our witnesses could be back at that time.

Before we recess, however, there were a number of documents
that we were promised yesterday. I understand we can expect
most of them later today?

Mr. Keat: Yes, sir.
Mr. Chairman: Mr. Kent, are there any problems with providing
us with any of them that we should be aware of?

Mr.Kent: Where thereis aproblemistime, Youhave (a). (b) and
(d) I can provide for you during the intermission, but it will not be
until later today that I can give you the documentation on the
overruns, That is just a question of accumulating all the informa-
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tion.

Mr. MacKay: The tabled purchase order, would that normally be
signed by someone?

Mr. Kent: Iunderstand that a copy of this, which is not here, was
?_iFned by Woiman and sent back to the Government, which is on
ile.

!

Mr. MacKay: Noboedy in the Government signs it when issuing it.
Mr. Kent: I believe there is a signature, It is obscured.

Mr. Sinfield: Mr. Chairman, Mr. MacKay, perhaps I could exp-
lain the system as it existed at that time. A service contract, a
special fc(l)rm did not exist then. It does now. A purchase order form
was used.

In order to get a purchase order issued by the Purchasing de-
I:rartment. which has now changed name, the department, ourse-
ves, would issue a_requisition for purchase and that would be
signed by the Commissioner or the Deputy Commissioner, if it was,
inthis case, over the limit of $10,000.

_That request for purchase went forward to the Supply and Ser-
vices Purchasing Department, who then issued a purchase order
and the purchase order was signed by a purchasing officer.

,Now, this system does not exist today. There is a very definite
different form of service contract, which is signed by an authorized
officer, depending on the limit. It goes to the contractor, who also
signs it and returns the whole thing Lo the Government and then he
is given one copy and the other copies go on a file and so on.

Me. Chairman:  So it seems that we have much more formal kind of
contracts now with these kinds of people.

Mr. Sinfleld: The system now is very different and much more
formal and better controlled.

Mr, Chairman: [f it is not too inconvenient, I wonder if it would be
possible to get a copy of that new contract form.

Mr. Sinfisld: Yes, by all means.

Mr. Chairman: Could I just ask, was there, in the period we are
talking about, anK cellmF, any maximum amount for contracts
under which this kind of form was used?

Mr. Sinfield: I could not answer that, Mr. Chairman, There may
hav&a been, but it did not affect us. That form was the type that was
used.

Mr, Chalrman: It occurs to me it was a very insubstantial docu -
ment for the kind of sums of money we are, in fact, talking about.

_ Mr. Mackay: One more thing, could we get a copy alsa of Requisi-
tion No. 011481-3, which is the requistion which authorized this
purchase order, so we can follow the sequence?

Mr. Sinfield: Yes.

Mr. Chairman, while I have the floor, I would like to clarify some
erronecus information I gave Mr. MacKay yesterday. He asked,
relative to the Yukon Visitors' Association accounts, specifically
the joint marketing account, was it audited and was it audited by a
reputable, qualified accountant?

I answered in the affirmative to both questions, I have since
discovered that, in fact, it was with the accountant for a considera-
ble time. I understood it was being audited. In fact, it was onl{ a
financial statement being prepared, unaudited. I stand corrected
and copies of that unaudited statement will be provided.

Mr. Chairman: Is it the practise now to audit those?

Mr. Sinfiefd: It is now a practise to have them audited, yes. We
had not specified, in previous contracts with YVA, that their ac-
counts should be audited. We have now so specified and the current
account will be audited.

My. Chaiman: It seems like the longest adjournment debates that
we have had in a long time.
Perhaps we could recess now and reconvene at 10;40. That will
ﬁive everybody 15 minutes. We look forward to seeing you back
ere then, Thank you, gentlemen.

Recess

Mr. Chairman:

We were, when we recessed engaﬁed in the fascinating discus-
sion about contractinPg authorities. We are waiting an official from
the Department of Finance to join us as a witness, and 1 will

The Committee will come to order.

introduce that witness when he is available.

Perhaps I could just ask Mr. Kent a éeneral question to start off
with and maybe other Members of the Committee have things they
want to go back to and pick up on.

Mr. Kent, are you aware of a documnent known as the Delegation
of Authority Document, which is a document, | gather, originally
issued under the Commissioner’s authority to deputy heads in this
Government?

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir, [ am aware of it.

Mr. Chairman: Have you, lo your knowledge, been functionin
according to the authorities that are laid down in that decument?

Mr.Kent: That is my understanding, on the advice of my director
of administration, sir.

Mr. MacKay: I will leave the authority until we get to Treasury.

Perhaps I couild ask a couple of guestions on the nature of the
amounts that got to the YVA and KVA. I will try and be as disin-
terested as I can. We budget a grant to the YVA of, I think it was
$45.000 for the year ended March 31. 1979 and in addilon to that. we
have what is called a co-operative joint marketing program.

In your opinion, that joint marketing program. is it a donation to
the YVA or is it a joint effort contract. where you set out to achieve
the objective? Are we looking at straight coniributions to the YVA
or are we looking at a joint effort?

Mr. Kent: Joint effort.

Mr. MacKay:  So, as a result of that conclusion, the decision was
made to request an audited financial statement, presumably, for
March 31, 1980. Is that correct?

Mr, Kent; I believe a good overall policy, but primarily moti-
vated by the grant.

Mr. MacKay: You are requesting an audit because of the grant,
rather than because of the joint marketing effort?

In the case of the KV A, could you explain how much was givento
the KVA in the year in question, that is March 31, 1979 and what
were the conditions placed upon that?

Mr. Kent: This is the $5,000 item?

Mr, MacKay: Yes. [ do not know. I am asking.

Mr. Kent: Would you state your question again, sir?

Mr. Mackay: How much was given to the KVA and under what
conditions was it given? What were they to do with it?

Mr. Kent: At what time, sir 7
Mr. MacKay: March 31, 1979, the year ending March 31, 1978,
Mr. Crosby: There was no grant made to the KVA in that year.

Mr. MacNay: Has there ever been a grant to the KVA in the last
two or three years?

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Crosby, perhaps you could correct me if I am
wrong, but there was a continuing grant to KVA until this last year.
Is that not correct?

Mr. Crosby: There was a continuing grant to the KVA. Mr. Hib-
berd, until. T believe it was three years ago, at which time that
annual grant was discontinued. at their request. I might add.

Mr. MacKay: So there have not been any grants to the KVA in the
last two or three years? 4

Me. Crostly: No. there have been no grants.

Mr. Chalrman: Mr. Kent, as I understand this joint marketing
agreement with the YVA, there are some travel and expenditures
incurred by officers of this Government under that budget.

Mr. Kent: Yes, sir.

Mr. Chairman: [ recall last year, when we were debating the Es-
timates, there was some confusion about the rePortgn of those
amounts. Could you explain to me your rationale for, in fact, hav-
ing officers of this Government, even on that joint marketing ag-
reement, travelling under a budget of the Yukon Visitors’ Associa-
tion, which, of course from the point of view of the Legislature
makes it hard to report the actual expenditures of travel and
promotion for tourist purposes.

Mr. Kent: My understanding, sir, is this year the travel costs of
YTG employees are budgeted within the departmental budget,

Mr. Chairman: So, under theyj’f.)int marketing a%reement, there
will be no more travelling by YTG employees, under that money.

Mr. Kent: That is correct, sir.

Mr, Chairman: Is the official from Finance available, Madam
Clerk?
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Madam Clerk: I will check.

Mr. Lattin:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to give notice of motion
Lhal the delegation of authority document be attached tothe formal
earings.

Mr. Chairman: Okay, there is a notice of motion that that docu-
Tet?'t be appended to the formal proceedings. Thank you, Mr.
attin.

Mr. Hibberd: Mr. Crosby, you indicated that the grant to KVA,
which had been on a continuing basis, was discontinued some two
or three years ago and yet I note that there is a KVA grant here for
$5.000. Was that a special grant, outside of the regular grant that
had been forthcoming?

Mr. Croshy: That was not a grant, Mr. Hibberd.
Mr. Hitberd: What was it?

Mr. Creshy: It wasan aﬁreernenl for the KVA tocarry out certain
ser\_'iﬁes on behalf of the department in Dawson City for that fiscal
period.

Mr. Hibberd: There was $5,000 in the budget for the Department of
Tourism thal was given to KVA for that purpose.

Mr. Crosby: That is correct.

Mr. Hibberd: That is not a grant.
Mr. Crosty: It was not a grant, sir.
Mr. Hibherd: I see.

Mr. Mackay: That would be similar to the money given to the
Whitehorse Chamber of Commerce to run the information centre
in Whitehorse. It was that kind of service.

Mr. Kent:Yes, sir.

Mr. Mackay: Could we have a copy provided to us of the contract
with the YVA, with respect to the services that were to be rendered
under this agreement, for the year end March 31, 19797

M. Kent: Yes. sir.
Mr. MacKay: Thank you.

M. Hibberd: Mr. Kent, I think this guestion is going to run quite
alien to your department, but I think I would like to ask it anyway.

There have been statements made, not originally by myself, that
the tourism market in Yukon has a saturation point which is,
indeed, just about being reached at this time. Do you have any
ctt)tl;nme_nts on that? Certainly, I realize your efforts are directed
otherwise,

Ms. Kent: The saturation point was in what respect, sir?

Mr. Hibberd: In terms of the tourism industry, in itself, has
reached the maximum value that it can.

Mr. Kent: That is certainly not the view of our department, sir.

Mtrl. Hibberd: No, I agree it is not, but these remarks have been
made.

Mr. Kent: Our view is that there is a significant potential in
Yukon to both increase the market in terms of numbers, but
primarily in terms of value.

Mr. Hibberd: If you were to consider the major defect in enlargin
the tourist industry itself in Yukon, in what area would you say tha
the major problem was to increase the volume and value of the
tourist industry to Yukon?

Mr. Kent: [ would say it would be basically uncertainty with
respect to gl?vemment olicy and government direciion. I am not
sure that I know what that means.

Mr. Hibberd: I will put it another way. You have been describing
to us many of your efforts in terms of marketing over the years.
which you have indicated to us have been guite successful. but
there has also been an indication that the ability of Yukon to absorb
an increase in volume of tourists is quite limited.

. Howwould you view that as a problem as far as your department
is concerned?

Mr. Keat: Again, 1 may not be answering your uestion, bul I
think Yukon has the capacitg; for significant growth and develop-
ment polential in tourism. Perhaps, again, I am nol answering
your question.

Mr. Hibbesd: I do not know how many hotel rooms there are in
Dawson City, but there is certainly a limit, which prescribes how
(r;p_?ny tourists travelling who require hotel rooms can go to Dawson

ity.

In other words, I am referring to the facilities which are availa-
ble, which I would construe is a severely limiting factor in the
volume which the lourist industry can accommodate in Yukon.

Mr.Kent: Oh, okay. That is a contraint, you are right. In terms of
existing accommodations in Dawson, it is at or exceeded its sat-
uration point, but that creates an opportunity for enterprise to
invest and develop more accommodations and facilities. I do not
consider that a limiting factor, I consider it an opportunity.

Mr. Chairman:  Mr. Kent. perhaps 1 could just, at this point. inter-
vene. We are getting into a fascinating area of policy discussion,
which perhaps could keep us here for weeks. It is probably not
within the mandate of the Committee. though.

I would like to welcome now. again. as witnesses two persons,
Andy Johnston, Territorial Treasurer. who probably breathed a
sigh of relief a couple of days ago when he thought that he had left
this Commitlee for at least a year. and Janet Robson. who is
Director of Accounting Services.

Let me, by way of explanation, say the Committee, when we
broke at 10:30 this morning, was left with some confusion as to
some of the formaldprocedures regarding contracting authorities
and procedures and spending authorities and procedures.

There were also some questions as to spending authorities and
the stages by which contracts were approved.

So, havin% introduced the witnesses, perhaps I could ask Mr.
MacKay to Iead off on this question.

Mr. Mackay: The area that we are interested in examining, |
think, is the delegation of authority from the Executive Council
through Subcommittee on Finance, to the deputy heads. It is that
area that we are concerned with.

The problem, to give an example, we have suggested to Mr. Kent
that his department has a budget that he prepares, it goes through
all the normal procedures, eventually geis passed by the Assem.-
bly, and then he is authorized to proceed with that budget.

Our concern is at what point does he have to %ﬁ back to Subcom-

mittee on Finance or his Executive Council Member to obtain

?getc;fic authorization to enter into contracts. Can you explain
at?

~ Mr. Joknston:  Mr. Chairman, first of all I should lead off b sae/-

ing that we are in the Process of reviewing the si$ning authority

regulations, but we will concentrate on what is in place right now.

Secondly. I would like to apologize to Mr. Kent. in that recently
one of his staff members did come to the Department of Finance,
Janet was away on holidays and the individual filling in for her
responded toa couple of questions incorrectly to someone from Mr.
Kent's office. So, in fact. they were probably misled as o the
situation that does exist at the current time.

The signing authority regulations are pursuant to the authority
of the Financial Adminisiration Ordinance, and they are covered by,
first and foremosl, a Commissioner’s Order, which limits the
amount that specified deputy heads are allowed to sign for in
respect to requisitioning of purchases and contracts and also the

ayment of subsequent invoices coming in then on those requisi-
ions.

Mr. Chairman: Is that the Dele_galion of Authority Document to
which we have heard reference?

Mr. Johnston: It is a Commissioner’s delegation of authority or-
der, right.

We, as well, have issued a directive to departments indicating
the various signalure cards that they are to fill in and send in to the
Department of Finance, In that directive, it does refer to the limit
that is specified in the Commissioner’s Order.

The particular limit for the department involved, Tourism and
Economic Development, is $15.000. The signature cards normally
refer to full for the department, but full for the department only
goes up as far as the limit allows it to be, which is $15.000.

So, as | say, the individual coming up to Finance, I believe, gol
the information that full for the department meant total budget for
the department on any one transaction, which is, I think, where the
problem has arisen.

If you want more details on the actual procedures and the in-
terpretation, Janet is responsible for the signing authorities for the
whole Government and can certainly answer detailed questions.

Mr, Chairman;  Just let me ask before Mr. MacKay proceeds, is il
your department that lays down those limits and do you have
different levels of limits for offices of different rank within the
Government?

Mr. Johnston: The Commissioner’s Order, Mr, Chairman, puts a
limit on the specific department head and that depariment head is
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the only one that can redelegate within his department.

Mr. Chairman: He can delegate to the maximum of his own au-
thority.

Mr. Johnston:  That is correct. Now, it does vary from department
to department. I can think of one example, Highways has $100,000
for contracts, due to operational requirements it is more approp-
riate than, we will say, the $15,000 that I have as a Treasurer.

So, it does vary, depending on the operational requirements of
the depal_'tmenl. This was increased recently and normally what
happens is the Department of Finance consults with the depart-
ments involved {o come up with a reasonable amount. It is not
strictly on our advice.

Mr, MacKay: There are two kinds of expenditures, broadly. One
would be the kind where you enter into specific contracts or purch-
ase of goods or services, and the other is where you have on-going
expenditures that are generated internally, such as salaries.

So, we are only discussing the contract system here then.
Mr. Johnston: Yes.

Mr. MacKay: In the event that the coniract, after going throu%h
the Erocedures within the department of selecting who is going to
to the contract, they arrive at a decision of awarding a contract
for, say, $50,000 in the case of tourism. That authorizalion to enter
into a contract then must be signed by whom?

Mr. Johnston: At this point in time, Mr. Chairman, in Tourism's
case it would have to be signed by the Commissioner.

Mr. MacKay: Where does the Executive Council Member in
charge of that department enter into this process?

Mr, Johnston: At this point in time, the Minister responsible for
the department would initial the contract, prior to it going to the
Commissioner, but, because of the legislation and regulafions in
ﬁ{ace, tltle mtinister does not have the authority to, in fact, authorize

e contract.

Mr. MacKay: This is a system which has been in place for the past
three or four years.

Mr. Johnston: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacKay: In a specific instance then, where there was a con-
tract entered into several years ago with 4 Wolman and Associates
for a Yukon Tourism Development Strate%y, in that instance, at
that time the Deputy Commissioner was the head of the depart-
ment so, at that time, it could be possible for the head of the
department to sign the authorization for that in his other capacity
as Assistant Commissioner.

Mr. Johnston: That is correct, Mr. Chairman, in his capacity as
administrator, when the Commissioner would be out of the Territ-
ory, he would be able to sign it.

Mr. MacKay: In every other circumstance where the Minister in
charge of that department was not the Commissioner or Deputy
Commissioner, that authorily would then. for amounts above his
signing limit. go to the Commissioner.

Mr. Johnston: That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MacKay: That is the present system.
Mr. Johnston: Yes.

Mr. Chairman: Mr. Johnston, let me get this clear, because we
were, ] think, a little confused earlier today. Mr. Kent, Perhaps on
the advice of your department, had told us that he could spend to
the limit of the line itemn in his budget.

We are using a hypothetical case of a $50,000 contract. Could you
iust briefly describe for me what I]‘:»rm:eduress would come into place
rom the point at which, having had budgetary approval and been
voted by the House and so forth, Mr. Kent makes a decision that
they have invited proposals from this contract. They are now al a
point where they want to make a selection of a contractor and it is
about the $50.000 and it is right. What procedures, from your point
?'t; vggw. then come into place. in terms of getting final approval for
at?

Mr. Johnston; Mr. Chairman, the way I understand, some of it
would be informal. In other words, it would not be covered by
legislation or regulations, but the procedure I see hapgening right
now is that the deputy head would recommend to his Minister
which contract should be accepted. The Minister would then re-
commend to the Commissioner that it be signed.

Mr. D. Grabam: Just one step, maybe, if we could clarify, Mr,
Johnston, before the Commissioner signs that contract, in all cases
now that contract must first of all be approved by the Executive
Council. Is that not correct?

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, that is the way it is happening,
however, as I said, that is not enshrined in any of the regulations or
legislation that we have in place. We are looking at officially mak-
ing this the procedure to be followed.

Mr. Chalrman; Does your department have any mechanism for
vetting contracts or do you have any criteria for approving con-
tracts which are outside of your department?

Mr. Jothinston: No. We do not have any authority to sign contracts
for other departments.

Mr. Chairman: 1 am not asking about signing. 1s there any proce-
dure whereby you might. say—

Mr. Johnston: By ‘‘approval”, I thought you meant signing, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Chairmen: [ did not mean actual signing. Is there any process
by which you vet the contracts or look at them in any way or initial
them or express an opinion on them?

Mr. Johnston:  Mr. Chairman, I believe the Department of Supply
and Services reviews all purchases of the Government, with a view
to ensuring that we get value for dollar and that the proper tender-
ing procedures on certain dollar amounts have been carried outl.

Mr. Cheirman: You said in certain dollar amounts, would that be
under the same kind of financial ceilings and floors that arelaid out
in the Commissioner’s delegation of authority?

Mr. Johnston:  No, Mr. Chairman, thereisa Sl.(lipgly and Services
Manual which cutlines the procedures to be used depending on the
dollar amount and type of contract and I am not familiar with it in
detail. I do not have it with me, but it has nothing to do with the
signing authority regulations that we are talking about.

Mr. Cheirman: The problem we have now, [ guess it is maybe
getting clarified but there is somewhat at odds to some earlier
evidence we have heard about the procedures.

Mr. MacKay: I would like to look now at the procedure for handl-
ingoverruns of contracts. Arethere any spending limits a?gllcable
to overruns or is every overrun subject to going back to the Com-
missioner for approval?

Mr. Jehnstor: Mr. Chairman, 1 will let Janet Robson answer
some of these questions because we are getting to the actual proce-
dures that she is using and that she is responsible for.

Mrs, Rabson: The Commissioner’s Order states that the depart-
ments can increase a contract. Their limits, I believe, are 10 per
cent to a maximnum of $1,000, which ever is less. Beyond that, if the
cost overrun exceeds their limit, then they have to go back to the
Commissioner again lo get an approval on that cosi overrun.

Mr. MacKay: Does that involve going through another purchase
order?

Mrs. Robson: No, it is usually done as a change order to the
contract, that way we can see how much the contract is actually
costing. That would be the normal procedure.

Mr. MacKay: I presume you have a stricl policy somewhere en
shrined that you cannot enter into a new contract to look after the
problems that have arisen from an overrun in the first contract.

Mr. Johnston: Mr. Chairman, I would say that sometimes it would
be difficult to detect that that was in fact what was ha?pening. We
get copies of the contracts up in Finance and you might get several
contracts for one consultant, for example, in one year and it would
be very difficult to check, I suppose, to make sure that the work he
masft_ioitng in the second contract was not really an overrun from

e first one.

Mr. Chairman: Who is it, Mr. Johnston, whe looks at evidence of
contracts fitting in, if there is a procedure on that, whose attention
is called to that fact?

Mrs. Robsor:  All contracts are supposed to be processed through
Central Purchasing, Supply and Services and any change orders to
those contracts are suppose to be fully substantiated to Supply and
Services by copies of invoices, reasons for the cost overruns and
the necessity for a change order.

Mr. Chairman: What about a specific evidence of a contract split?
Who would be the person who would be alerted?

Mrs. Robson:  Well. I would say initially it would be Supply and
Services. If the department itselt does not identify that the contract
is for specific work or relating to & previous contract. it would be
assumed that it would be a new contract for new work.

Mr. MacKay: Is there a policy written down somewhere that you
cannot enter into a new contract to complete an old contract with-
out so specifying?
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Mr. Jobnston: Mr. Chairman, there is a polic¥ on cost overruns
which tells you how to handle cost overrun and if it tells you todo it
inthat manner, then naturally it is assumed that you cannot doit in
another manner, you cannot issue a new contract.

Mr. MacKay: No specific prohibition written down somewhere?

Mr. Jobnstan:  We would have tolook at the contract regulationsin
detail, Mr. Chairman, but. as I say. if you are told to handle a
situation in one wa'r,'. then that is the way it must be handled. I do
nol know if it specifies that you cannot handle it in any other way
but I w%uld think that if it is not there that it would certainly be
assumed.

Mr. Hibberd: We have been talking about cost overruns in con-

tracts, it does raise the question of what is the obligation of the
rson who has undertaken the contract to come in under budget.
ow do you approach that?

Mrs. Robson: Do you mean, how do we make sure that they do not
over-expend? We have a procedure within the Department of Fi-
nance, as inveices are passed for payment, they are decommitted
from the original contract to purchase order. Any time that an
invoice puts a contract over its limit, the invoice is rejected and
sent back to the department and a change order requested before
payment is made.

Mr. MacKay: s the department, at present, working on changing
its procedures with respect to these contract commitments? I'am
thinking in light of the present system, asa policy. not having to go
through Executive Council. Is that part of the changes that you
envisage in the future?

Mr. Johnston: Mr, Chairman, we are investigating, due to the
{)ollllcal evolution in the Territory, changes for the signing au-
horities. Prior to the end of March, I hope to have that to my
Minister. What happens with it once it gets there will be up to him.

We have several alternatives in mind, and also, it is in the de-
velopmental stage so certainly 1 cannot indicate whal it would be
but yes, we are looking at changes.

Mr. Mackay: I do nol want to get into policy areas. There is
obviously a catch-up situation here where political evolution has
got ahead of policy.

Wr. Johnston: That is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacKay: [ am iust interested in the relationship between the
Department of Supply and Services and line departments, Does the
Department of Supq‘ly and Services have a higher contracting
authority than say, Tourism?

_Mr. Johnstor: Mr. Chairman, the Department of Supply and Ser-
vices signs all purchase orders so in that sense, yes, they do havea
higher signing authority on that as a contract, if you like, But the
requisition must be duly authorized by either the deputy head or
the Commissioner, depending on the amount.

Mr, MacKay: So the Department of Supply and Services would
{lltlz_ver authorize a contract that was in excess of the $15,000 limit in
is case.

Mr. Johnston: No, in my opinion, their signature is only a func-
tional signaiure ensuring that all requirements have been met
prior to {he purchase order being issued. It is not autherizing a
purchase,

Mr. MacKay: There is not a control device on the spending limits.
There is no control at the Department of Supply and Services level
on the spending limits of the departments.

Mr. Johnston: No, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Robison: Well, Supply and Services is not supposed to au-
thorize the actual purchase unless the requisition has been duly
signed so there is acontrol in that respect w ereb{if they receive a
request that is beyond the limit of an individual, they should reject
:Ihat request and make sure it comes back to the proper authoriza-
ion.

Mr. MacKay: So they have the limit, they have a list of limits?
Mrs. Robsom: They have a file of the individual’s limits.

Mr. Jobnston: The point I was trying tomake, Mr. Chairman, was
that they do not control the expenditures of a department but they
do ensure that all the criteria has been met before the expenditure
is made, before the contract is entered into.

Mr. Chalrman: Are there any further questions from Committee
Members?
What I would propose to do. Mr. Kend. is invite you, to give any

closing remarks you would like to make, and since there have been
some issues come up here which concern financial controls. I

waould invite Mr. Johnston. if it would help the Committee out at all,
to make a subsequent nbservation. if he felt moved to do so.

Mr. Kent: 1 guess, briefly, what I would like to say is, if you will
excuse the over-zealous Jneople in the department, basically,
Tourism is not, and should not, be a central control agency. You
know, there are agencies in government which are dedicated and
whose sole reason for existing is to make sure certain operational,
management procedures are adhered to within government. If
that was the objective of Tourism, we would not preduce any good
for the people of Yukon, so basically we have programs that we
have to deliver, problems that have to be dealt with, opportunities,
we have an industry that we think is very important to Yukon.

Perha?s in some instances, and it was identified today, corners
were cut a bit. I do not think that that is a deliberate effort by
someone to rip the system off. I think it is people trying to do the
best job they can as fast as they can.

Mr, Johnston:  Mr. Chairman, I believe that during the discussion,
we have covered the signing authorities quite fully.

I would just like to say. once again. that if we have misled the
department, and subsequently the Committee, we apologize for the
inconvenience and time consumed.

The second. and last thing. is the fact that we are trying to catch
up the regulations with the evolution that has taken place in the last
few months and hopefully that will clarify some of the ambiguities
in the current procedures,

Mr. Chaimean: Subject {0 a decision to the contrary by the Com-
mittee in the execulive session, I would assume that this would
bring us to the end of the formal hearings of the Standing Commit-
tee on Public Accounts. [ would therefore, in anticipation of that
decision, like to thank Mr. Peter Kent. Mr. Andy Johnston again,
Mrs. Janet Robson, Mr. Crosby, Mr. Sinfield and Mr. Graham., for
being with us. It has been an education for us

Tam sure all of us will have reasonto want toread the transcripts
as soon as they become public.

We anticipate making a report to the Legislature as soon as we
can possibly write one.

_ I'think, on the whole, these Commitiee proceedings have gone on
in, as we hoped. a non-partisan, fairly positive way. and I hope that
tone and style will be reflected in our final report. I hope that rather
than being depressing, this hasbeen anelevating experience for all
concerned.

I would like to thank the witnesses for being with us. The witnes-
ses are excused.

Before we recess. [ would like to, for the record. thank our clerk
for her services on behalf of the Committee and most particularly.
sinceitis the first time we are sitting, Mr. Harold Hayes. Principal
from the Auditor General's Office, who has been with us thmu%h-
out these hearings and also. Mr. Raymond Dubois, Deputy Audifor
General of Canada, who spenl the first half of the hearings with us
and was of valuable assistance Lo the Committee.

The Committee stands adjourned.

The Committee adjourned at 11:26 o'clock a.m.
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GOVERNMENT OF YUKON - DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE .
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SUMMARY SHEET

BacKGRounD:

Purpose:

ADVANTAGES:

PossisLE OBJECTIONS:

PosSIBLE ALTERNATIVES:

BupGeT & Manpower PROVISIONS:

RECOMMENDATIONS:

IMPLEMENTATION:
Timing:
OtHer [ePTs. AFFECTED:
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gﬁﬁSH TL PROJECIS

ACTIVE PROJECTS TO BE COMPLETED IN PHASE II

Project
Financial Administration and

Accounting Control Manual

Department of Finance Operating
Manual

Transportation Policy
E D P Policies Manual

Revic.: Revenue & Recovery .
Recording and Colleciion
Procedurcs

0

PROJECTS TO BE STARTED IN PHASE 11

Project

*Internal Chargebacks

*Central Commitment System
*Asset Control

Training and Career Development
Financial Orientation Training

Account Verification and Pre Audit
Function

PAC #7

Projected

Priority Completion Date
1 March 31, 1981
2 June 1, 1980
2 June'l, 1980
2 March 31, 1981
2 March 31, 1981
Projected
Priority Starting Date
1~ A June 1, 1980
1l -8 September 1, 1980
l1 -2¢C June 1, 19B0
2 December 1, 1980
2 September 1, 1880
3 February 1, 1981



Projected

Project Priority Starting Date
Central Shipping & Receiving 3 February 1, 1981

Review Invoice Processing
Procedure-centralized,
Decentralized cr a Combination 3 February 1, 1981

*pPriority 1 projects have been rated in order of importance.
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PAC #8 1134

CHIEF AUDITOR

CLASS CONCEPT:

The employee of this class performs professional management
audit work. The:incumbent is responsible to fulfill for
the Commissioner, Executive Committee and Deputy Heads
their responsibilities for internal audit wunder legislation;
to develop and maintain comprehensive audit programs in
order that the Auditor General of Canada may examine and
test the accuracy of Territorial Statements, and to perform
the duties of a Provincial Auditor in respect of Federal/
Territorial cost-sharing agreements. The work reguires

the Chief Auditor to review legislation, policies, Yukon

- systems, regulations, manuals, agreements and contracts

to determine current, new and changing audit needs. The
work further requires the incumbent to lead an internal
audit team by participating in audits and by delegating

the responsibility and authority to carry out specific
audits to staff members and contracted audit services

on individual project basis; developing terms of reference
for individual audits or entities within Departments,
assessing reports and working papers to ensure that audit
procedures have been correctly applied, that all the
standards have been adher:<< to and that audit programs

have been followed; planning and designing a total Territorial
audit program, setting policy consistent with legislation
and requirements of external audit groups; reviewing the
work of contracted audit agents, the Auditor General's
Report with his staff, Federal/Territorial Agreements;
developing audit programs to maximize the revenues available
to the Territory; advising the Commissioner, the Executive
Committee, Deputy Heads and departmental officials on
problem areas; recommending changes in policy and procedural
accounting and audit practices for given Departments,
Branches etc; liaising with Deputy Heads and Financial

and Departmental Administrative Officers and officials

of Treasury. Work is performed with considerable
independence and is evaluated on the basis of results
obtained.

DESIRABLE EXPERIENCE AND TRAINING:

Graduate membership in a recognized Accounting Society
is mandatory in the position, plus considerable post-
graduate experience, including a thorough knowledge of

a wide variety of Federal Acts, Cost-sharing Agreements,
Ordinances and Regulations, a very good knowledge of
organizational theory, management concepts, computerized
accounting systems and current business practices.

Ability to co-ordinate a professional staff and contracted
auditor services, to resolve complex problems, and to deal
effectively with officials of client Departments, Executive
Committee Mcmbers and Deputy Heads in acting as their
financial Advisor.
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PAC #9 1133

AUDITOR II

CLASS CONCEPT

The employee of this class performs advanced professional

and supervisory audit work. The incumbent is responsible

for supervising other professional Auditors and for

developing audit programs and conducting operational,
financial and legislative audits of Government Departments
and Agencies, Municipalities and Local Improvement Districts..
Other duties entail: conducting special outside investigations
in cases where the Government may have a pecuniary interest
or where a Territorial Ordinance is involved; .compiling
‘working papers, reports, statements, and a variety of
supporting schedules following audits or investigations;
discussing matters arising .from audits with senior operating
officials; preparing and reviewing drafts of audit remarks
for further review by the Commissioner; liaising and
discussing with operating officials proposed changes in
accounting systems and procedures. Work is performed with
considerable independence and is evaluated on the basis

of results obtained.

DESIRABLE QUALIFICATIONS: G .

University graduation in Commerce, with emphasis in the
Accounting Field, and eligibility for admission to
membership as a Chartered Accountant plus considerable
experience in Government or Commercial Accounting or
Auditing; or an equivalent combination of education

and experience. .

Thorough knowledge of the principles and practices of
accounting and auditing; considerable knowledge of the
laws, ordinances and regulations governing +the receipt
and expenditure of public funds.

Ability to apply the techniques of accounting and auditing
to a variety of complex situations; ability to prepare
comprehensive statements, reports and schedules:; ability
to establish and maintain effective working relationships
with departmental officials and members of the public.

3/78
Public Service Commission
Government of Yukon
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PAC #10
SOVERNMENT OF YUKL.» b4
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02~66 CHIEF AUDITOR CHIEF AUDITOR Yacane
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Posiicion Amit
Commissioner of Yukon
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oo fwryom of wis fometen s TO fulfill for the Comm:igsioner, Executive Commitces and De:
Heads their responsibilities for internal audit under lagislation. To develo: :
maintain comprehensive audit programs in order tha:t the Auditor General of Canad
may examine and test the accuracy of Territorial statesents, ind to rerform =hu
duties of a Provincial Auditor in respect of Federal 'Territerial cost-sharing
agresments.
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L To fulfill for the Commissioner, Executive Committee and Decus=y
Heads their responsibilities for internal audit under the
Financial Administration Act, Yukon Act, Yukon Governcent Polie
Manual and other legislation, rules and regulations bv:

a} Reviewing legislation, Federal,Provincial ceost-sharing
agreements, policies, Yukon svstems, regulitions, manuals
agreements and contracts, to determine current, new and

. changing audit needs.

b} Scheduling the broad assignnent of audits besween contracted;
audit services and internal resources.

¢) Leads the internal audit team by rarticipation in audits
and by delegating the responsibility and ehe authority to
carry out specific audits to staZf members on an individual
project basis,

d) Developing terms of reference Zor individual audisable
entities within Departmonts and desiavine breoad audic
programs for the specific audits.

e} Reviewing the annual aucit assignmenc vith the Commlissioner
to ensure that the resources required te discharge assign-
ments will be available, and zZo set cricrities and allocate
resoyrces.

£f) Assessing reports and working papers =o ensure that audit
procedures have baen corregtly apzlied, that all the
standards have been adhered to and that audit programs have
bean followed and have been amended where required.

g) Maintaining a facility for performing szecial audies, not
scheduled within the annual assignments, £ meot cme-qency ;
situations or special reguests Jrom zhe Exacutive Cormitteay

(ii) To develop and maintain a compreiiensive audit vragram to srovide
the interim base necessarv for the Auditor rmengral of Cannda
to examine and test co the cxzent he can wuaaliif-, denv or
state his sxternal opinion on zhe Territmrial Statemencs bers |

i
a) Establishing and maintaining the averzll policias, standards
programs, schedulino and follow-uw for audics, ensusing :naﬁ

they are maintained affecctivelwv amd africianele. i
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The Chief Auditor prepares the annual work plan, deciding which arsas
should be reviewed and when. It is his responsibility to undertake
special reviews as and when he judges the situation to warrant such a

raviaw.
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Financial Administration Act

Yukon Act

Yukon Government Policy Manual

Yukon Government Treasury Manual

Yukon Government Personnel Administration Manual.
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By achievament of goals and performance reviews.
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The Chief Auditor makes recommendations to Senior Management in
rastect of their management and financial practices in the
execution of their programs in terms of the efficient and sconomical
disbursemant of public funds.
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Determining priorities, planning work schedules, evaluating and
approving audit plans, tests and specific areas of examination.
Certification of claims against Canada under cost-sharing agreements.
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b} Planning and designing a total Territorial audit program,
setting policy consistent with legislation and regquire-
ments of external audit groups. .

c) Reviewing the work of contracted audit agents to ensure
thaz there ig full co-ordination between professional
audit teams and governmental Departments.

d} Reviewing findings with the Auditor General and his
staff.

To develop the expertise necessary to be ahle to fulfill ehe
complete role of a Provinelal Auditar and to carry ocut these
responsibilities in respect of Federal/Territorial cost~-sharing
agreements by:

a) Reviewing Federal /Territorial agroements to establish
the miaimum requirements and developing the audit
programs to maximize the revenues available to the
Territory under such cost-sharing agreements.

b} At random reviewing with agents, working papars and
reports to determine their scope, depth, standards
and that audit objectives have been met.

c) Preparing audit summaries and holding reviews with
with Executive Committee, Directors and other audit
Jroups.

d) Testing to ensure the proper financial co-ordination

axists betweean Departments.

a} Monitoring the follow-up of cobservations made to
ensure that replies are raceived prior to the closing
of the filas,

£) i] advising the Commissioner and Executive Committee
of problem areas reaquiring co-ordination or
decisions at their level.

ii} idvising departmental officials on problems
related to the audit of accounts, suggesting
mathods for improvement etc.

iii) Recormending policy,and procedural accounting
and auditing practices for given Departments,
Branches etc. including adopting by the Govern-
ment as z whola of Branch golicy and auditing
cuidelines.

J) Liaising with Doouty Heads, Flnancial and Departmental
Administrative Officers and officials af Treasury.

kil Liaising wicgh @xternal audic agencies, firms, provincial
3udit offices and ecfficials of the Federal Auditor
General's d8fica,

The Paerson:

The persen required zc fulfill the mandate, delegated by

the Commissioner, has to be able to manage an audit program
in order to provide the Executive Committee and departmental
Hanagers with the relevant data upon which <o base decisions.
He/she must be able te institute and develop audit programs
to meagure:

(i} The Government's programs in terms of the efficient and
the econcmic use of rescurges;

(i1} as 2 means of measuring that desired results are
acirzaved;

if:i) t3 maximize revonuer to eghe Terrirory under Federal/
Terrizorial cosu-sh.ring agre-oments.
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Senior Management and Government finances: Minagement in terms of
audit observations and Government finances in terms of the
mazimization of revenues due under agreements.
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auditor General of Canada and Contract Auditors to review

audit comments, systems and audit practices, Managemant, Executive
Cotmpittee Members of Assembly dealing with audit observations and
financial management.
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Management/ Executive Committee/ Members of Assembly dealing
with audit observations due to the sometimes political or public
implications such as suspected fraud, theft or financial
mismanagement.
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Chartered Accountant, Certified General Accountant, Registered
Industrial Accountant.
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The academic training is mandatory in the work due to its specialized
nature and the lagal requirements in legislation.
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Yes. C.A., C.G.A. or R.I.A.
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The position reguires -? t:ho‘:-gugh kf?omégme. or'a wide \E?fé'é'y

of Acts, Ordinances and Regulations, a very good knowledge of
organization theory, management concepts, computerized accounting
svstems and current business practices. The work requires the
ability to co-ordinate a professicnal staff and contracted

audit services to resolve complex problems, and to deal effectively
with officials of client Departments, Executive Committee Members
etc. To plan and schedule activities required for the conduct

of audits,
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The person must be a highly qualified Accountant, posseasing
either a C.A., R.I.A. or C.G.A. professional designation
plus comprehensive audit experience at the management lavel.
It is imparative that the Governmant avail themselves of

the services of a professional with sufficient depth so

as to accommodate the expanding role of the Territorial
Auditor. The political climate is changing and with it
aspirations towards Provincial status, thus necessitating

a diffarent approach from that which has been experienced

to date.
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CONTRACTOR

AMOUNT

TOURISH
CONTRACTS
1978 - 79

DATE

DESCRIPTION OF CONTRACT COHPLETED

TOTAL PAID

YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION

MYRON BALAGNO & ASSOCIATES

BLAIR NIXON

JANE OLYNRYK
VICKIE TAIT

$45,000.00

$15,000.00

$3,224.00

1,280.00
1,280.00

To carry out services in connection with
the Yukon Tourism I[ndustry 79 03 30

To provide Marketing services for Yukon
Government, Department of Tourism, to

purchase materfals, place advertisements,

provide design layout services and

printing, and to enter into approved

agreements and contracts on hehalf of the
Department of Tourism. 79 03 31

Co-ordinate Visitor Exit Survey - 1false

with technical support in Ottawa, prepare

a report including problems encountered

and recommendations for future surveys. 78 10 24

Under direction of the project leader:
1. Londuct interviews for Exit Survey
. Undertake research for tourist
attractions
. Assist in local museum projects :
. Disseminate information to visitors 78 10 23

ety ™M

$45,000.00

$15,316.49

$3,224.00

$2,120.00

ET# Jvd



TOURISH

CONTRACTS
1977 - 78
CONTRACTOR AMOUNT DESCRIPTION OF CONTRACT TOTAL PAID

YUKON YISITORS ASSOCIATION $45,000.00 To carry out services in connection with the $45,000.00
Yukon Tourism Industry

KLONDIKE VISITORS ASSOCIATION $5,000.00 To carry out regiona) tourism services in region $5,000.00
north of 63 degrees.

KLONDIKE VISITORS ASSOCIATION $900.00 Eg carry out a visitor profile study in Dawson $900.00

ty

FRANK WOLMAN AND ASSOCIATES $14,000. 00 To carry out a study concerning potential plipeline $14,000.00
impacts on Yukon's tourism industry.

FRANK WOLMAN AND ASSOCIATES $48,113.00 To prepare Tourism Development Strategy Report $47,826.46
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TOURISH

PROFESSIONAL AND SPECIAL SERVICES

1978 - 79
SUPPLIER AMOUNT DESCRIPTION OF SERVICE TOTAL PAID
GILLIAN CANMPBELL $300.00 To provide entertainment for convention bid at the
Canadian Community Newspaper Association conference. $300.00
YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION $25,000.00 Joint Marketing Program $25,000.00
STUDENT SUMMER J0B CORPS $25,500.00 Salary top-up - Yﬁkon Yisitor Exit Survey $20,607.82
FRANK WOLMAN AND ASSOCIATES $30,000.00 To cover cost overruns in preparing the Tourism 3
Development Strategy Report $30,000.00
YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION $45,000.00 To carry out services in connection with the Yukon
Tourism Industry $45,000.00

ST# Jvd



TOURISH
PROFESS1ONAL AND SPECIAL SERVICES

1977 - 78
SUPPLIER AMOUNTY DESCRIPTION OF SERVICE TOTAL PAID

MYRON BALAGNO & ASSOCIATES $1,325.25 Design, layout and printing of 4,000 Yukon

Travel Questionafres $1,325.25

Less {343.00)

Print return envelopes 186.34

One six digit number stamp 39.41

Obtain VU.5. stamps in Capadian funds 441,04

Delivery, postage and handling 101.11 $1,750.15
B.C. RESEARCH MANAGEMENT $2,000.00 Supply computer services and reports in

conjunction with Yukon Inquiry Conversion Survey $2,000.00
YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION $26,000.00 Joint Marketing Program $24,406.42
STAR PRINTING $295.88 Reproductions for Frantic Follies $281.09
YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION $45,000,00 To carry out services in connection with the Yukon

Tourism Industry $45,000.00
KLORDIKE VISITORS ASSOCIATION $6,000.00 To carry out regional tourism services tn the region

north of 63 degrees $5,000.00
KLONDIKE VISITORS ASSOCIATION $900.00 To carry out visitor profile study in Dawson City $900.00



SUPPLIER AMOUNT DESCRIPTION OF SERVIC: TOTAL PAILD

FRANK WOLMAN AND ASSOCIATES $14,000.00 To carry out a study cuncernin§ potential pipeline
3 . {mpacts on Yukon's tourism industry $14,000.00

FRANK WOLMAN AND ASSOCIATES $48,113.00 To prepare Tourism Development Strategy ReportI $47,826.46
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YUKON TOIRISM THDISTRY (1979 PAC #17

(A COMTRIBTIGH TO ECONOHY

364,502 ;

e
DIRECT  $33,000,000

THDIRECT $ 9,100,000
TOTAL  $42,100,000

REPRESENTS 11,2% oF GROSS TERRITORIAL PRODUCT

1,906 JOBS OR 15,37 OF TOTAL EMPLOYIENT
MIHING INDUSTRY REPRESENTS 11.5% OF TOTAL EFPLOYVMEMT

PR R
3/% OF GOODS AND SERVICES IMPORTED AS CONTRASTED WITH &0% Ii
MINING IiDUSTRY,

TR
UNKNOWN BUT SUBSTANTIAL

OiE OF FEW SURPLUSES IN CANADA



® SOCIAL b0 ECRGHIC BEEELTS, OF TORIS

I DIVERSIFIES AND STABILIZES AN ECONOMY WHICH HAS BEEN LARGELY
DEPENDENT UPON THE “BOCF) AND BURST” OF LARGE IMIMERAL EXTRACTION
AD PUBLIC INVESTMENT PROJECTS,

I CONSISTS OF OVER 300 SMALL PRIMARLY LOCAL ENTERPRENEUR/FAMILY
BUSSINESSES, '

111 DIVERSIFIED THROUGHOUT YUKGN
1973 EXPENDITURES BY REGIGH

WHITEHORSE 19,7z
WATSON LAKE 17,74

KLUANE 17.0%
KLONDIKE 15,62

IV PROVIDES RECREATION BENEFITS, FACILITIES AND SERVICES BY BOTH
GOVERWENT AfD PRIVATE SECTOR WHICH COULD NOT BE JUSTIFIED OR
VIABLE ON THE BASIS OF YUKONS RESIDENT POPULATICH,



APPENDIX 10




o - P. HANSON
GOVERNMENT OF YYUKON o - Minister

: Tourism 7 Econcmic
DEPARTMENT OF TOURISM Development
FEBRUARY 1, 1980 - .~ : |
o P, Xent
Deputy Head

12 PERMANENT ADMINISTRATIVE, I
TecHnICcAL PosITioNs

. K.L., CROSBY L. HERRIN
|
G. SINFIELD

Asst. Director

I

MARlKETING . ; 'DEVEITOP.MENT
D. THOMAS (TP0 11 L. STRICHARUX (A/C I) k. GRAHAM (TPO III) .- .
I Tourism Mrktg. Officer . .| CAIL JEFFREY (CT II) Chief, Plan. & Dev. Tourism
| | ELAINE IRVING (CT I) _ |
L]
7. DENTON B DUNCAT [~ 7. KOSTELNIK (TP0 II)
Travel Cownsellor Travel Counsellor Tourism Dev, Officer

| |
Seasonal
Info, Centre
Receptionists
7.75 M.Y.

81# JVd
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PURCHASE ORDER

ST GOVERMENT OF THE YUKON I ARTORY e

b

. CENTRAL PURCHASING & STORES PURCHASE ORDER NO.
POST OFFICE BOX 2703 1 801 8.702
PR * . WHITEHORSE, YUKON - Y1A 2C6 4
To::- Froank Wolman & Assoclates REQUISITION NO
390 Bay St. $2609 » IMPOATANT » - 011481-3 .
Toronto, Catario COMPLETE SHIPPING ADDRESS AND P.O. NUM- DATE .
d BER MUST BE SHOWN ON ALL INVOICES, PACKXING | September 2, 1977
nsz m SLIPS, BILLS OF LADING, AND SHIPPING CON-
h R PIECES. E' AEVERSE
R
SHIP TO: GOVERNMENT OF YUKON TERRITORY :sma:mchs‘ Jgn:rr oF THE v ‘e - "-3
VER UKON TERRITORY =
Departzent of Tourisa & Inforaation : : =
Bex 2703 Tonriom & Information i
Yhitahorse, Y. T. BOX 2703 i

WHITEHORSE YUKON Y1A 2C8

3HIP VIA: MAIL DUPLICATE INVOICES WITH ORIGINAL
TRANSPORTATION PREPAID RECEIPTS ATTACHED

7ERICD GF COMTRACT: iMarch 31, 1578.

SHIPMENT DUE AT DESTINATION ] F.O.B. TERMS F.5.T. QUOTATION ND.
Mazch 31, 1978 HfA Het exenpt
wem] ar | uwir LN AT R — ; CODENO. | UNIT PRICE AMOUNT

o | | | ]
CORIRACT FOR SERVICE OR WX !
i |

'
- s

] ! i

» CENERAL DESCRIPTION: | Yokon Tou::l:n-hervelorp::en:
Strategy report. ; |
I/¥%a herody offer to supply the materials apd
perfom the work or service raferred to hore-
wder en the covenants and agroements contained
and per attached terms of mvicaozwrkcontm .

DETATLS OF SEXVICE OR WORK: | I
Yukon Tourism Deovelopment Stratezy: To prepm a
report accoxding to t:ha projact tems of mfermc

. LOCATION: Yukoo | ;
!

attached,
Cootract Amount: Tha am:mt of th:!.a cmtrnct slall
not exceadr $48,113 which is comprised of ths
followlag costs: Ian days on project — | 39,045.0D -
i . - 9’058.".'.'"’-’*‘—-‘
48,113.00
e g
MRYECD OF PAYMENT: ?amntaha]lbaaadnm basis of
monthly iuvoices following completion of work,
amomnt equal to 257 of tha total contract amomnt] ghall be
witheld untll 'acceptance of the f£insl report.
TIE GOODS JOVERSO BY THIS ORDEA ARE FOR THE USE OF THE GOVERNMENT OF THE VOTE EST. PRI Loc. UNTNO. | Ner P.HI’CE
TURON TERFTORY AND INVOLVE THE USE OF CROWN FUNDS, ARE NOT FOR RE-SALE,
AND AS bUC-'LAﬂE EXEMPT FAOM SALES AND EXCISE TAX. IF SALES AND EXCISE TAX 07 702 20 75? W
3‘!:‘:?'{.‘0 A- x CIZD. PAYMENT OF YOUH ACCOUNT WILL BE WITHHELD UNTIL ADJUST.
SP| DATERECD [PACKING SLIPNO]  CARRIER COLL or PPD W/B NO. REMARKS REC'D BY
1 a
2
3
4 -
5 1]
= e 2eyth

7 - ORIGINATING DEPT. COPY



TERMS OF RETERENCE

TOURISM DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY

A. OBJECTIVES

1. To prepare a tourism development strategy for areas adjacent to
Yukon highways capable of guiding private and public sector
development over the next $-10 years, which will:

- reflect the overall tourism objectives of the Yukon Government;

- integrate all components (accomnodation, attractions, events,
transportation, recreation, travel trade etc.) of the industry
in Yukon; '

- optimize use of the Territory's natural, historical, cultural
and man-made resources;

~ identify development opportunities, primarily for the private
sector and present preliminary economic evaluations of these
opportunities;

- Ssuggest implementation procedures and phasing, and describe
costs;

- consider briefly the 10-20 year outlook.

2. To prepare a general "checklist" of locational requirements that will
be used in evaluating future service commercial development proposals
that may require disposition of Federal and/or Yukon Territory
Government controlled land adjacent to the highways in Yukon.

3. To identify areas within Yukon that are presently undeveloped but are
considered economically viable areas for integrated service centers.

B. PROJECT OUTLINE

The project should be considered in two concurrent parts:

I. preparation of a general towrism development strategy based on
Objective #1 above.

II. preparation of specific policies and guidelines for tourism developrent
adjacent to Yukon higlways, based on Objectives #2 and 3. :

STAGE I

The methods to be used by the consultant should include an inventory of
relevant data, an analysis including presentation of alternative strategies,
and formulation of a final strategy. Tasks would include carrying out the
following:

INVENTORY - the development opportunities and constraints involved in
Yukon's tourism resource base; the services, facilities and
infrastructure; the specific problems such as manpower
capital availability, seasonality, distance from major markets
and potential develornent conflicts.

e /2



SO

- market opportunities and constraints afforded by the
consumption patterns, needs and preferences of both
existing and potential tourist traffic.

~ the relationships between these supply and demand factors
(Note: 1little data collection is required here; the
majority of this inventory material is available from the
Division of Tourism.} -

ANALYSIS - matching available resources to tourist demands

- what types of development are best suited to Yukon's environment

~ what are the implications of various visitor needs on plant
development and promotional strategies?

- evaluation of industry goals and objectives

- presentation of altermate development concepts

STRATEGY - detailed description of a development/marketing strategy

based on the concepts considered most appropriate by
industry and government

- emphasis should be placed on material of use to the investor,
including identification of potential investment opportunities

- components should be organized to reflect industry sectors,
government and private enterprise involvement, and the
integration between development and marketing activities

- the final strategy would take two forms: a detailed working
docurent for the agencies most directly involved, and a more
general, illustrated edition for public information purposes.

STAGE 11

This stage will involve preparation of site selection criteria for highway
service centers. The consultant should consider the following factors:

1.

Inventory of existing situation to identify deficiencies in service
levels offered to travelling public.

Spacing requirements (i.e. distance between service ceniers) based
upon:

a) Volume of traffic on highways
i) moderate use
(define for Yukon highways)
ii) heavy use

Lland area requirements to include the following considerations:
1) potential nuclei of new communities (e.g. junction of

Klondike and Denpster Highways)
ii) physical qualities of land necessary for development

iii) hnighway gecreirics in accessing proposed areas

iv) wvisual qualities of site needed to cater to travelling public

o3
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Role of existing communities in providing necessary services catering
to traevelling public. —_

Policy of oil companies in developing sites in Yukon and the criteria
they use for evaluating locations. .

Failure rate of poorly located facilities in Yukon. .

From conclusions develcped by the consideration of the above factors, it
is expected that the consultant shall provide recommendations in the following
areas:

1.

2.

The necessity for additional commercial facilities outside existing
comunities.

Future policy for land disposal as it affects commercial development
(i.e. fee simple, title or lease, restriction from competition for
a period of years).

Future government involvement in the provision of tourist related
cormercial services (i.e. restaurant and automobile service facilities

in conjunction with, for example, a Department of Public Works maintenance
camp; or capital development of facilities and subsequent leasing on a
franchise basis of restaurant, automobile service facilities and/or
lodging facilities to private operators. e.g. Dempster Highway offers
this apprecach.

Need for eligibility criteria for potential operators; government managemen’
assistance, buying associations (co-operation), native involvement.

SCOPE

All components of the Yukon travel induslry must be considered in this
development strategy: accormodation, hospitality, transportation, events
and attractions, outdoor recreation, and the travel trade. While strategies
can only be applied geographically to Yukon, consideration must be given to
regional tourism comnections with northern B.C. and Alaska. In addition,
the fact that Yukon's small population (22,000) is spread over a large area
(207,000 square miles) must be considered.

REPORT

High emphasis is placed on preparation of a report which is well-presented,
readable, concise, illustrated where possible, and factually supported.

Twelve copies of a "final draft" report will be presented by the consultant
for review by the Steering Committee. Three copies of a final report
(including original) would then be submitted, for printing by the client.

PROJECT ADMINISTRATION

The project will be cc-ordinated by the YIG Divicion of Tourism and
administered by a Steering Comnittee composed of representatives from:

e
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Division of Tourism, YTG .
Land Resources, DINA Northern Operatlons Branch
Renewable Resources, YTG

Economic Research & Planning, YIG

Department of local Governmert, YTG

Yukon Visitors Association

Canadian Government Office of Tourism

Yukon Native Brotherhood

Yukon Association of Non-Status Indians

Parks Canada, Prairie Region

This committee will provide guidance and contacts for the consultant, but
is not intended to be a substitute for necessary field work.
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REQUEST FOR PURCHASE: PAC #22
_ DATE GUODS REQUIRED
ATE OF REQUEST 1978 03 - 29 '
YEAR MONTH 1% o BE SPECIFIC
[ 4P GOODS TO 'MAIL INVOICES IN DUPLICATE TO
* Department of Tourdism
* Box 2703
- +  Vhithhorse, Yukon
ss'| arv. | uniT DESCRIPTION PRICE TOTAL SUGGESTED VEN
Lo DOONFTRMATTON ONTY™
Additional msj:s_mmd_in_cmyleﬁng X
-the TOURTISM TEVELOPMENT STRATEGY.. $30,000.00 see belog
®_see attached
Frank Volman Assoclates Inc,
112 St. Clair Averme West
Toronto,. ntarioc
MY 2v3 @E_E qug F_R
Bk Eude
SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS
Sn— A -
REQUESTEDBY DEPARTMENT APPROVES BY. .7/
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., {7 ?_'t:// - n? N9 on 2co 22 QN
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GOVERNMENT OF YUKON
CANADA

WoodAlts A 2

CONTRACT NO.

PAC #23

SERVICE CONTRACT 5 . o 8

| GENERAL CESCRIPTION

| .OCATION:

CONTRACTOR'S NAME AND ADDAESS:

=k e DETAILS OF TEAMS OF CONTRACT gD %":g:_ TOTAL
. - =X e m— : A - = = .:
- A ; N e .
¥ ' ¢ ) -~
THIS CONTRACT SHALL: oTAL
COMMENCE ON: TEAMINATES ON:

I/WE AGREE TO SUPPLY THE EQUIPMENT AND/OR PERFORM THE
VISIONS AS DETAILED ON THE REVERSE SIDE HEREQF,

WORK OR SERVICES AS STIPULATED IN THIS CONTRACT AND PRO-

SifNATUNL OF CONTRACTOR

DATE

CONTRACTOR

ACCEPTED ON BEHALF OF THE GOVERNMENT OF YU
EXPENDITURES UNDER THIS CONTRACT,

T L U RUED T TLE BIGRETURE

KON AND | CERTIFY UNENCUMBERED FUNDS ARE AVAILABLE TO COVER

DATE DATE APFRAOVEDTITLE(RIGNATURE
CODING AMOUNT INVOICING: CONTRACTOR TO SUBMIT INVOICES
| T T T e T e e = IN -eeCOPIES TO:
THE MAXEAUM AMOUNT PAYADLE UNDERT TOTAL T e e
THIS CONTRACT SHALL NOT EXCEED. PRI P

———— el
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PAC #24

YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
" (UNAUDITED) -

MARCH 31, 1979

Accountants' Comments

Statement 1 - Revenues and Expenditures
Statement 2 -~ Members' Capital Deficiency
Statement 3 -~ Balance Sheet

Notes to the Financial Statements

Schedule 1 - Revenues and Expenditures
Co-op Promotional Tours



ACCOUNTANTS' COMMENTS

We have prepared the accompanying balance sheet as at
March 31, 1979 and the statements of revenues and expenditures
and members' capital deficiency for the year then ended from the
records of Yukon Visitors Association and from other information
supplied to us by the Association. In order to prepare these fin-
ancial statements, we made a review consisting primarily of enquiry,
comparison and discussion of such information. However, in.accordance
with the terms of our engagement, we have not performed an audit and
consequently do not express an opinion on these financial statements.

Moo g Ramcbagg .

Whitehorse, Yukon
May 14, 1979 CRARTERED ACCOUNTANTS



YUKON VISITORS ASSOC1ATION

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1979
{(UNAUDITED - SEE ACCOUNTANTS' COMMENTS)

1. SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING POLICIES
A, Membership Revenues

Membership revenues are recognized for accounting purposes on the
basis of the fiscal year end of the Association. Any 1979 dues
collected prior to March 31, 1979 are therefore recorded as deferred
revenues at March 31, 1979.

2. CORVENTION

Revenues S 7,924
Expenditures 7,045

$ 879




YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION STATEMENT 1

REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1979
(UNAUDITED — SEE ACCOUNTANTS' COMMENTS)

ACTUAL BUDGET
REVENUES
Yukon Territorial Government Grant $ 45,000 $ 45,000
Membership dues 10,163 : 12,000
Yukon Host 1,872 2,000
Convention {Note 2) : 879 1,000
Transferred from co-op promotional tours
(Schedule 1) e 3,000
Bank interest and exchange 154 L
Newsletter 75 500
58,409 65,500
EXPENDITURES
Wages and employee benefits 27,724 37,806
Yukon Host 8,098 5,500
Newsletter 3,553 5,200
Directors' expenses 3,505 2,750
Travel 4,136 8,000
Office and supplies 2,803 3,000
Telephone 1,845 1,400
Rent 1,686 1,500
Advertising and promotion 536 1,500
Professional fees 520 500
Postage 394 750
Membership affiliations — 500
54,800 68,406
EXCESS OF REVENUES OVER EXPENDITURES (Statement 2) $ 3,609 $ (2,906)



YURON VISITORS ASSOCIATION

MEMBERS' CAPITAL DEFICIENCY
FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1979
(UNAUDITED - SEE ACCOUNTANTS' COMMENTS)

1979
BALANCE, OPENING $ 3,631

Excess of expenditures over revenues

(Statement 1) _ (3,609)
BALANCE, CLOSING (Statement 3) § 22

STATEMENT 2

1978

$ 1,145

2,486

$ 3,631



) YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION

BALANCE SHEET
AS AT MARCR 31, 1979
(UNAUDITED - SEE ACCOUNTANTS' COMMENTS)

1979
ASSETS
CURRENT
Cash $§ 5,099
Accounts receivable 15,194
Prepaid expenses 1,210
$ 21,503
LIABILITIES
CURRENT
Due to bank $ _—
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 16,425
Deferred revenue 5,100
21,525
MEMBERS' CAPITAL DEFICIENCY
BALANRCE (Statement 2) (22)

§$ 21,503

APPROVED BY THE DIRECTORS:

Director

Director

STATEMENT 3

1978

$ 100

4,216
1,878
$ 6,194

$ 2,538
1,812

__ 5,475
9,825

(3,631)

$ 6,194



YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION SCHEDULE 1

CO-0P PROMOTICNAL TOURS

REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES

FOR THE YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1979
(UNAUDLTED - SEE ACCOUNTANTS' COMMENTS)

REVENUES

Travel guide $ 39,125

Yukon Territorial Government 31,385

Klondike Visitors Association 15,939

Overseas marketing : 351 $ 86,800
EXPENDITURES

Travel guide 29,686

World of Alaska Tour 20,649

Overseas marketing 7,834

Toronto show 3,442

Chicago show ' 7,142

Minneapolis show 5,861

San Francisco show 5,100

Anaheim show 4,943

Edmonton show 2,664

Miscellaneous 294

87,615

EXPENDITURES RECOVEERED {1,081) 86,534
EXCESS OF REVENUES OVER EXPENDITURES 266
TRANSFERRED T{O ADMINISTRATION (Statement 1) {266)

$ NIL
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I FORARD

The 1977 Inquiry Conversion Survey is an analys:.s of people inquiring
about Yukon travel in 1977, either from sending in an advertising coupon/
reader service card, or fmm visiting a Yukon booth at a travel show. The
survey had three Obj ectives:

1. to measure the effectiveness of various media as advertising
mediums;

2. to gather information about people who inquired about, but
did not visit Yukon in 1977;

3. to gather information about people who inquired about and
visited Yukon in 1977.

A total of 14,735 inquiries (coupons) were received from all sources, and
of these, 2980 were sent questicnnaires. Sample ratios ranged from 10%
to 100% for each mgaz:x.ne, depe.nd:.ng on the actual number of inquiries.
The return rate for questionnaires was 44%, which is qu::.te geod for a
mail-out survey. The offer of a free travel poster for returned
questionnaires was undoubtedly a factor in getting this response.

Results from the questionnaires were tallied by means of a standard SPSS
camputer program, and full prmtou‘t:s are available in the Department of
Tourism office. This report is a summary of the highlights from those
computer printouts.



IT 1977 ADVERTISIN

The table entitled 1977 Advertising Conversion Analysis" presents a
numerical summary of the effectivenss of each magazine in producing visitors
to Yukon. In cases where the number of conversions (visitors) is less than
10, the individual magazine results must be used with discretion. Hence,
the most useful measure of a magazine's effectiveness is prohably the
"Direct Advertising Dollar Retwrm", although certainly other facturs must
be tazken into account as well.

From these data, we can draw the following cbnclusions regarding media
selection:

~ A. BEST BUYS

1. ALASKA Magazine is clearly the best buy in the group: a direct dollar
return more than twice that of any other magazine; the single highest
number of conversions; second highest conversion ratio; and so on. ‘The
cost per coupon is fairly high (over $7.00), but this is more than
offset by the high conversion ratio.

2. HOLIDAY turned in a solid performance even though its conversion ratio
is only half the group average. This is offset by the lowest cost per
coupcn ($2.06) among all media, and by the highest-spending visitors
among the "Best Buys'. Finally, the magazine's projected dollar return
is the highest in the group.

3. B.C. OUTDOORS shows an extremely high cost per coupen ($23.24), but
this pays off because the magazine shows the highest conversion ratio
in the group, and a good advertising dollar return. The magazine's
visitors also stayed in Yukon longer than the average, although they
spent less money per day.

4. OUTDOOR CANADA shows a relatively strong performance despite its 7%

conversion ratio: the direct dollar return is above average, as are
the length of stay and daily expenditures of its conversions.

B. MARGINAL BUYS

1. TRAVEL Magazine deserves a close look as a futire media buy on the

strength of its low cost per coupon and long length of stay of its'
conversions. Other ratios tend to be mediocre.

2. NATTONAL GEOGRAPHIC has been a consistent performer in the past, but
slips badly in this 1977 campaign. The length of stay of conversions
is the magazine's strongest point, and its' conversion percentage is
respectable, but the dollar returns are poor.

3. AIASKA SUPPLEMENT presents a paradox as a media buy: the ad received
tremendous exposure (through the "supplement” or insert in SUNSET,
TRAVEL & LEISURE, TRAVEL, SOUTHERN LIVING and AUDUBON) and pulled over
half the total coupons at a cost of $2.90 each. This one ad, on the



other hand, used over 40% of the advertising budget and produced only
16% of the campaign's direct revenue. This revenue did not even pay
the cost of the ad, which is usually encugh reason to drop that medium.
Furthermore, its' conversions' length of stay in Yukecn is half the
group average. What keeps the Supplement in the "marginal" category is
its average conversion ratio (14%) which gives it a projected dollar
return among the top four. The $22,000 would probably be better spent,
however, in the "best buy™ media.

NEVER BUYS

There is nothing to indicate that we should place future advertiserents
in any of these media:

1) BACKPACKER .

2) B.C. WILDLIFE FEDERATION NEWS
3) SIGNATURE

4) TRAVEL & LEISURE

5) SEATITIE TIMES



1T INQUIRERS ¥HO DID NOT VISIT YIKQN

Of the 1315 people who inquired about Yukon travel, 1134 did not visit
the territory in 1977. A profile of a typical person in this group
would be:
. He is male (75%)
. He is 35-43 years old (26.8%) or 50-64 years old (25..9%)
. He lives in the eastern United States (46%)
. He earns over $20,000 (u4%) .
. His occupation is "professional" (28%) or he is retired (15%)
He would take a pleasure trip north to see both Yukon and Alaska (7u4%)

. He is mainly attracted by the "natural beauty" of Yukon (57%) and
only partially (8%) by the Klondike Gold Rush.



va

Of the 1315 people who inquired about Yukon travel, 181 visited Yukon in
1977. The breakdown by magazine of these "conversions" is presented in
the table, "1977 Advertising Conversion Analysis"_.

DEMOGRAPHICS

"A demographic profile of a typical visitor in this group would be:
. He is male (73%)
. He is 18-34 years old (3u4%) or 50-64 years old (33%)

. He lives in eastern United States (33%) or in Washington/Oregon/
California (27%)

. He earms over $20,000 per year (50%)
. His occupation is "professional™ (27%) or he is retired (2u%)

TRIP CHARACTERISTICS

In addition to this demographic information, the questionnaire asked for
a variety of information on the trips taken to Yukon in 1977 by these
respondents. Following is a summary of the results.

1. The main attraction was "natural beauty" (46%) although Klondike Gold
Rush was significant as well (19%). It is imteresting to note the rise
in attractiveness of the Klondike Gold Rush for visitors as opposed to
non~visitors.

2. The average party consisted of 2.46 persons; they spent 7.2 days in Yulon
campared to 12.5 days in Alaska and 32.4 days on their entire trip; they
spent an average of $720 (or $41 per person/day) in Yukon during their
stay.

3. The majority of people (58%) thought Yukon and Alaska were about the same

in price comparis-os or had no opinion; 20% thought Alaska was more
ive; 17% t&. - zht Yukon was more expensive.

4. Based on a GOOD/AVERAGE/POOR rating system, food and accommodation received
over 50% GOOD ratings; attractions were rated 81% GOOD; roads were rated
25% GOOD, 46% AVERAGE and 29% POOR. Other items listed by respondents
received mainly GOOD ratings (i.e. people, campgrounds, scenery),
indicating a high degree of satisfaction with their trip.

S. Things enjoyed most by respondents were scenery (22%), atmosphere (10%),
and specific points of interest (24%). Things enjoyed least were roads




(20%), mosquitoes, costs and driving (each 8%). Significantly, 15%
said they did not have a "least enjoyed" item.

Visitors travelled to Yukon by car (15%), car and trailer or camper
(27%), air (16%), and bus (11%). 15% used the ferry or a boat, and
13% took the railroad. Of these, the air travellers spent by far
the most time in Yukon: 7 nights for "plane only" travellers, 13
nights for "plane and other" (fly/drive). These groups spent 7 and
10 nights respectively in Alaska. By comparison, those travelling
by treiler or camper spent 9 nights in Yukon and 17 nights in Alaska.
The air travellers spent an average of $80 per day; the trailer/
camper users spent $24 per day.




1977 AVERTISING CONVERSICN AALYSIS

AINIRTISING

COUPRIS

QUESTICUNATRES| HO. OF PARTIIS| CONVERSION |NO. OF MIGHTS | AVERAGE DX, TOTAL DIRLCT PROJICTED FROJLCTED
$ SPONT RETURIED RCTURNED W10 VISITED PERCENTACE | IH YUKON PERSOH/DAY PARTY EXP. | ADVERT. § RTW.|TOTAL DFRMD, |AVERT, 6 RTM.
[ ]
Alaska $ 3120 %49 179 55 N 4 5.9 5§ uo $ 39,7177 $§ 13,35 $ 100,665 $ 31,36
Hatjonal Guopraphic 8685 06 16 14 12 1.4 31 12,748 3,47 34,529 3,98
Backpacker 1275 [ 28 1 4 10.0 16 349 .21 893 .70
Outdoor Canada 1785 277 100 7 7 8.7 45 5,851 3.84 15,209 8,52
B.C. Ourduors 1650 71 k) 12 39 10.4 21 8,327 5.05 19,715 11.65
Wildlife Federation 552 6 17 2 12 12.0 1 1,625 2.94 2,535 4.59
Moliday 420 2138 2 16 7 6,1 75 22,610 5,12 211,563 u7.86
N
Siganure 2090 262 69 2 3 2.0, - N1 627 .22 9,008 3,13
Trawe]l 1620 T 77 5 [ 11.0 24 3,459 F AL 32,127 19.83
Travel § lsisure 4080 1087 61 3 s 5.7 120 3,36] 2 0,990 14,92
Alaska Supplement 22070 7622 331 us U] 3.8 40 18,627 .84 432,100 19.58
Scattle Times 1053 L'k | 0 1]
5 o 7
SUB-TOTAL 53,300 13T 1223 163 13 118,369 2.22 1,300,330 24.40
1
Touring [ Trawl a 155 26 E] 12, 1.0 ki 5,275 / 32,705
Quklard Sou 0 558 37 6 15 11.5 35 5,365 479,548
Ebonton Show ] 250 29 -] k43 3. kL) 9,770 79,825
. B 7

TOTAL . 51,300 b UFEH 1315 181 14 7.2 y1 130,279 / 1,576,000 / 7 4

¢ Because of rounding and averaging, Lreakdouns by magazing are understatod




4.0 REGIONS

For purposes of the TEM, Yukon was divided
into four regions: Southeast, Whitehorse,
Kluane and Klondike. Boundaries are shown
on the adjacent map, and a profile of
establishments and rooms/sites is given
below. The various TEM reports presented
here give results on the basis of these
four regions, and for Yukon as a whole.
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1976 TOURISM EXPENDITURES MODEL (YUKON)
REGIONAL PROFILE

(Establishments/Rooms or Sites)

1 2 3 Yy TOTAL

Hotels 7/114 15/ 551 47154 ] 11/ 194} 37/1013
Motels 9/110 8/ 171 13/144 | 10/ 144 | 40/ 569
Hostels B 1/ 120 ] 1/ 40 2/ 160
Cabins 2/ 3 ) b/ 11; 3/ 13 9/ 27
Campgrounds
(Serviced) 5/ 72 3/ 151 5/ 66| 1/ 100] 14/ 389
Campgrounds
(Unserviced)| 17/366 7/ 126 11/232{ 23/ 635| 58/1359
TOTAL

40/665 34/1119 37/607{ 49/1126| 160/3517
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AGREEHMENT

Between

YUKON VISITORS ASSOCILATION

and

GOVERNMENT OF THE YURON TERRITORY

Coverlns the perﬂod

April 1, 1978 to March 31, 1979

Bigned this 29th day of April, 1978

at Watson Lake, Yukon Territory

/

2 g e;rg of Yukon:

For the Yukon Visitors Association:

Atiol ﬁzﬁqylack Prgsident _ Doug Bell, Deputg Commissioner
a9y = 77 { 5
H /)qg,dﬁfhyers/'Eyncwblve—DlrecLo* harl Y. Crosby, OF “3~“o“ of

Tourlsn



II1.

I11.

Terms of Reference

An Agreement Between

YUKON VISITORS ASSOCIATION AND GOVERNMENT OF YUKON

GENERAL DESCRIPTION

Tourism Industry development by Yukon Visitors Association (YVA).

BACKGROUND

While tourism in Yukon can be traced to the Klondike Gold Rush,
the industry had its modern beginnings in the 1950's in the
hands of local volunteer groups such as the Yukon' Tourist
Association and the Klondike Visitors Association. The Yukon
government formally entered the picture in 1962 with the
formation of the (then) Travel and Publicity Branch. For a
decade, the private sector remained largely unorganized,

but in 1973 the Yukon Visitors Association was re-activated
as a Territory-wide industry association. In 1976, YVA hired
jts first full-time Executive Director to carry out the goals
of the Association. In April of 1977, YVA and the Yukon
Government signed an agreement which covered the year ending
March 31, 1978.

OBJECTIVES

The objectives of YVA are clearly stated in its constitution:

1. to foster and promote travel to and within the Yukon,

2. to encourage the increase and improvement of visitor
facilities, services, and attractions throughout the
Yukon, and

3. to enhance and stimulate the business climate in the visitor
jndustry in and around the Yukon in order to attain the
greatest possible degree of prosperity for all.

These objectives parallel and complement those of the Yukon

Territorial Government in the area of tourism. The purpose of
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this agreement is to provide a framework within which both YVA

and YTG may achieve their objectives of improving Yukon's

tourism industry.

Specifically, the objectives of this agreement are as follows:

1. to continue development of a unified, Territory-wide
association which represents the private sector of Yukon's
tourism industry; '

2. to increase communications and co-ordination with the
industry; _

3. to develop and present certain projécts involving industry
training, education and awareness:

4. to develop co-operative industry/government programs in the
areas of marketing and tourism establishment standards.

RATIONALE :

Tourism presents many unique opportunities for industry/government
co-operation. In fact, such co-operation is essential if the _
industry is to be healthy and progressive. '

The Yukon Government has long recognized that successful co-operation
hinges on the growth of an effective industry association, and has
therefore actively encouraged the development of YVA. Private and
public sector roles in tourism development should be compiementary.
While government can best undertake tasks involving }esearch,
planning and elements of marketing, private enterprise can do much
to help itself in such areas as employee training, group purchasing,
operating techniques and standards, advertising and so on. YVA js
now capable, with some financial assistance from government, of
undertaking many such projects. Current economic and political
realities in Yukon indicate that YTG cannot and will not underwrite
the total cost of developing and maintaining a tourism industry.

New ways must be found to involve the private sector in tourism
development, and the YVA is an obvious vehicle for achieving such -
involvement.



PROJECTS

In fulfilling the objectives of this agreement, YVA should
undertake the projects described below. Many of these tasks

will require close co-ordination with the Department of Tourism,
particularly thaese involving development of new programs; however,
YVA is expected to take an active part in seeing each project
through to completion. '

1. Industry Communication

Prepare a monthly newsletter (12 issues during the agreement period)
containing tourism-related news and features; distribute copies to
interested individuals in Yukon #nd to selected parties outside the
Territory. This does not precly - a charge being made to subscribers,
but any charges levied should inciude only the costs of mailing and
handling the newsletter. '

2. Yukon Host

Prepare and present the Yukon Host program for 1978. The program
developed should contain basic information in the areas of tourism
industry awareness, hospitality training, and Jocal facilities and
points of interest. '

Presentations should be made in Whitehorse, Watson Lake; Haines
Junction and Dawson City as a minimum, and in other communities
which express an interest in the program. The course should be
presented in the spring prior to the peak tourism season. YVA will
be responsible for preparing the program content, scheduling and
organizing presentations, and preparing an assessment report.

The Department of Tourism.will provide technical assistance for
production of the presentation, and a staff member to assist at
presentations.



3. Services to Industry

YVA should offer the following services to members of the tourism
industry: _

a) Training - act as sponsor for industry training courses
required by the industry and arranged through Canada Manpower,
Federal Business Development Bank, Department of Education or
other agencies. As a minimum, YVA should offer two appropriate
courses during the contract period.

b) Managerant Assistancs - offar basic information and msgiztanss
to managers of tourist establishments in such areas as marketing,
accounting, legal services, training aids, staffing and so on.

4. Marketing
a) Co-ordinate industry participation on the Yukon Tourism

Marketing Council. This would include carrying out the private
sector's part in all co-operative projects approved by Council,
and providing input to the Department of Tourism annual tourism
marketing plan. It is understood that the YTMC will adhere to
this marketing plan when co-operative projects are determined.

A total of $25,000 will be made available for co-operative marketing
projects, on the condition that this amount by YTG is matched
-dollar for dollar by the private sector.

b) Publish and distribute a travel guide or circular for Yukon
visitors for the purpose of extending their stay in the Territory.
This publication should be printed in several editions throughout
the tourist season, and should include articles describing current
attractions, communities and things to see and do around Yukon.

It is understood that YVA will sell advertising space in this
publication, but advertisements should not exceed 50% of the space
available in any edition. The retail sale price of this circular
should not exceed 25¢ per copy. The Department of Tourism will
assist with distribution of the publication through its visitor
information centers.



VI.

. - 5 -

5. Tourist Establishment Standards AL,

Under the 1977/78 Agreement, YVA developed a draft proposal for -
implementation of a program of voluntary standards within the
tourism industry. Work should continue on this proposal so that.
a decision can be made regarding implementation of a program for
the 1979 tourist season. The objective of this project, as
described in the 1977/78 Agreement, is to develop standards of
construction and operation for Yukon tourist establishments which
will present a positive and acceptable image in {he eyes of tha
travelling public. This system of standards should meet the
following criteria: _ _
a) it should acknowledge acceptable levels of comfort, courtesy, and
cleantiness, as well as other appropriate measures of services

available;

b) it must recognize Yukon's unique tourism product, which often
includes basic, "rustic" facilities;

c) it must be acceptable to the majority of the private sector, and
should be enforceable through means other than new or direct

Tegislation. .
d) standards must be communicated to the travelling public in order

to be effective.

AGREEMENT ADMINISTRATION

It is expected that there will be an ongoing liaison between YVA
and the Department of Tourism throughout the period of this
agreement (April 1, 1978 to March 31, 1979). Regular meetings will

‘take place at jeast ‘once per month to allow for YVA and Departmenfa1

representatives to review progress, discuss problems and determine
future direction of projects described under this agreement.

In addition to these monthly status meetings, YVA will submit

a written annual report to the Director of Tourism descri?ing the
activities, problems, results and recommendations pertaining to the
projects described under Section V. |



VII. COST

The amount of this agreement is $45,000 payable as follows:

$15,000 on signature of the agreement

$10,000 on August 1

$10,000 on November 1

$10,000 on presentation of a final report as described
in Section VI above.
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‘PAC # 31

YUKON 'TERRITORY

caANADA

Whitehorsse, Yukon

ORDER~IN-COUNCIL 1979/

PINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION: ORDINANCE

Pursuant to the instructions given to him by
the Minister of Indian Affairs and Northern Development
under Section 4 of the Yukon Act, the Commissionexr in
Executive Council is pleased tc and doth hereby order as
followsi

1. Section 2, page 5, of the xegulations

established by Commissioner's Order
1979/71 is hereby revoked.

2. The annexed section 2, page 5 is
hereby made and established.

GIVEN under my hand and Seal of the Yukon Territory, at
Whitehorse, in the sald Territory, this YA day of
s A, ALD., 1879, -

G

Adminiﬁtrabo; of Yu' "a




Person or Qfficer

Yukon Liquor Corporation
General Manager

Horker's Compensation Board
Executive Secratary

Director of Government Services
or Director of Supply Services

Mechanical Superintendent

Director of Supply Services

-5 =

4

Raquisition
to Purchasa

Servica
Contracts

Area of Construction
Responsibility Contracts
For Corporation Only Nil
For Board Only Nil
Central Stores
Revolving Fund Nil
Por Garage Operations
Revolving Fund Nil

For all departments
full authority to
sign Purchase Orders
and Air Charter
Contracts

Total for
Purchase
Contracts

$ 15,000

Total

Total

§ 15,000

15,9000

Nil

Nil
100,000

Leases

Nil

$ 25,000

Nil

Nil

100,000
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OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONER
YUKON TERRITORY
CANADRA

Whitehorsa, Ylnkon

COMMISSIONER'S ORDER 1979/71

FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION ORDINANCE

Pursuant to the provisions of the Financial
Administration Ordinances, ths Commissioner of the Yukon
Tarritory is pleased to and doth hersby order as follows:

1. The regulations established by Commissicnar's
Order 1978/300 are hercby revokaed.

2. The annexed regulations are hereby made and
established. (on and from the lst day of April,
A.D. 1979).

Dated at Whitehorse, in the Yuken Territory, this 32 day

of April , A.D., 1879.

.
commissicher of the Yukon Territory

e T s e

T ——




Finaneigl Adminigtrasion Ordincncs
' €.0. 1979/

REGULATIONS RESPECTING SIGNING AUTHORITIES

Made pursuant to Commissioner's Order 1979/N
pated the 12 aay of April , 1979 .

1. To make requisitions and give certificates requirad by the
rinancial Administration Ordinance but limited to the maximum
of approved appropriations for which thay are responsible.

Maka requisitions and
give the certificate requirasd

Position or Officer under section 19 and 20
Yukon Lagislative Assembly

Clark of the Assembly Full for the Dept.
Dapartment of Administrative
Sarvices

Secretary to the Exacutive

Commi ttae Full for the Dept.

Department of Education
Superintendent of Education Full for the Dept.
Director of Vocational
Training Full for the Branch

Department of Consumer and
Corporate Affiars
pDiractor, Consumay and
Corporate Affairs Full for the Dept.

Department of Human Rasources
Director of llutan Resources full for the Dept.

Department of Municipal &
Community Affairs
Dirsctor of Municipal &
Community Affairs Full for the Dept.

papartment of Tourism &
Economic Development
Director of Tourism &
Economic Developmant Full for the Dept.

Department of Justice
Diractor of Justice Ful. for the Dept.

Department of Highways §
Public Works
Director of Highways &
Public Works Full for the Dept.
Machanical Superintendent Full for Garage Operations
Revolving Fund

Public Service Commission
Publie Servige Commissioner Full for the Dept.

Office of the Pipeline
Co-Ordination
Egrecto: Pipeline Coordina- Ffull for the Dept.
on
Department of Finance
Territorial Treasurct Full for the Dept.



Financial Administration Ordinance

-2-

Position oz 0!!1:3:1

Department of

Library &

Information Resources

Dirsctor of
Information

Department of

Resources
pirsctor of
Rasources

Department of
Dixector of

Dapartment of

Services
Director of
Sarvices

Yukon Housing

Librazy &
Regourcas

Renewable
Ranawable
Health
Health
Gavernment

Government

Corporation

Ganaral Manager

Chairman of

the Board

Worker's Compensation Board
Executive Secratary

¥ukon Liquor Corporation
Genaral Manager

Make requisitions ana
give the certificate reguired
under saction 18 and 20

Full for the

Full for the

Full for the

Full for the

Full for the
Full for the

Full for the

Full for the

Dept.

Dapt.

Dept.

Dept.

.

Corporation -
Corporation

Board

Corporation
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rarcial Adrinistration Ordinance -3=

r
.

otwithstanding the authority under Section 1, no single contract, requisition, lease or purchase may exceed the
follewing limits:

Area of Construction Requisition Service

Eerson oy Officer Responsibility - —Contracts  to Purchasa Contracts Leases
Yukon Legislative Assembly For Dept. Only Nidl $ 15,000 § 15,000 Nil

Clerk of the Assembly
Departrent of Administrative Services

Sccrotary to the Executive

Comnittee For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Hil
Departrent of Education g

Superintendent of Education For Dept. Only Nil 40,000 30,000 Nil

Director, Vocational Training For Branch Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Nil
Department of Consumer and
Corporate Affairs

irector, Consumer and

Corpeoracte Affairs For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Hil
Department of Human Resources

Diroctor of Human Resources For Dept. Only Nil 30,000 30,000 Ni)
Department of Municipal & Communi ty
hifairs

Director of Municipal & Community

Affairs For Dept. Only Nil 35,000 25,000 Nil

Department of Tourism g
Econosic Pevelopment
Dircceor of Tourism §

Econonic Developrent For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 ; 15,000 Nil

Departrent of Justice :
Director of Justice For Dept. Only NiY 15,000 15,000 Nil



Yoneicl Adeinistration Ordinance

Povrson or Officer

Department of Highways &
'ublic Works
Director of Highways &

Public Yorks

Public Service Commission
Public Service Commissioner

Office of the Pipeling
Co-Oxdinacion
Director Pipeline Coordination

Department of Finance
Territorial Treasurer

Department of Library ¢

Informacion Resourcas
Director of Library &
Information Resources

Departement
Director

Department
Direceor

Department
Director

of
of

of
of

cf
of

Yukon Housing
General Manager

Renpewable Resources
Renewable Resources

Health
Health

Government Services
Government Services

Corporation

Board of Directors

Area of Construction Requisition Service
Responsibility Contracts to Purchase Contracts Leases
For all pepts, §40,000 §100,000 $100,000 $ 50,000
For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Nil
For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Nil
For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Nil
For Dept. Only Nidl 15,000 15,000 Nil
For Dept. Only Nl 15,000 15,000 Nil
For Dept. Only Nil 15,000 15,000 Nil
For Dept. only Nil 15,000 50,000 Nil

For Corporation &
Staff hccommodation 540,000 - 100,000 . 100,000 25,000 acco.
) ' 10,000 other

For Corporation &
Staff Accommodation ALl approved expenditures in axcess of the Manager®s limit.

)



bargon or Officer

vukon Liguor Corporation
General Manager

Vlorker's Compensation Board
Executive Secretary 3

Director of Government Sexvices
or Dircctor of Supply Services

techanical Svperintendent

Director of Supply Services

Area of
Respongibility

For Corporation Only

For Board Only
Central Stores
Revolving Fund

For Garage Operations
Revolving Fund

€.0. 1979/
0.1.c. 19?9/41

-5
Construction Requisition Sexvice
Contracts to Purchase Contracts Leases
Nil Total for
Purchase
Contracts § 15,000 Nil
Hil § 15,000 15,000 $ 25,000
Nil Total Nil Hil
Nil- Total Hil nil
100,000 100,000

For all departments
£ull authority to
sign Purchase Oxrders
and Air Charter
Contracts
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Finanetal Administration Ordinance
3. Notwithstanding Section 2, the following are authorized to:

(a) Director of Library and Information Resourcas

Authority to purchase all books for main and regional
libraries, also items for Archives and historical items,
processed film or slides and sound recordings,

(b) Dizector of Human Resourcas

Pull authoirty for purchase contracts, or Authorization
Orders only, C e

(e} Director of Supply and Services

The Director may delegate, in writing, the authority to
Dapartments to purchase specific goods and servicas as
requirad for the efficient oparation of a departmant.,

{2) Mechanical Superintendent

Purchasing authority for Garage Revolving Fund amendad to
zead “Authority to purchase 'Numbered' or ‘will fit!
parts used in the repair or ovarhaul of equipment either
at the repair shops or work sitos. This also covers
small repair parts and accessorias not already on
authorized purchase orders that are required stock or
field repairs, These purchases subject to reviaw by
Director of Supply and Sarvices".

4. To increase amount payable under contracts:
{a) Contracts entered into by Deputy Head:

As provided in Sections 7, 10, and 14 of the Covernment
Contract Regulations but subject to the respective limits
of authority granted in 2 above may be incrcased by 10%
to a maximum of $5,000.

(bl Contract entersd into by Commissioner:

Deputy Heads subject to the respective limits of authority
granted in 2 above may increase by 103 to a maximum of
$10,000.

S. To sign contracts and change orders. approved by Federal
Departments under Engineering Services Agrecment or Alaska
Highway Maintenance Agroement or Ministry of Transport

Agreements.
Director of llighways and Public Works All Contracts

6. To sigu reports of surplus for disposal of both equipment
and buildings based on original asset value:
Deputy Heads All

7. Delegation of Authority
beleg

A Deputy Head may delagate his authority to make raquisitions
and give the certificate required under Scction 19 to 20 of
the Fipancial Administration Ordinance by completion of a
“herlegation of Authority” form which should clearly cutline
the limitations of authority delegated.

When the deputy head redelagates signing authority all such
redclegations must be submitted to the Treasurer on the
appropriate Delegation of Authority form accompanied by the
appropriate Specimen Signature Cards.
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Finaneial Admntistration Ordinance

Signing of Lease, Reguisition or Contract

The approprists signature required by these Regulations
ahall be deemed as certificaticon that funds are
immediately available to meet the payment that may aven—
tually be required, pursuant to Section 18 (1) of the
Pinancial Adpinistration Ordinance.

For the purposes of these regulations, Deputy Head shall
inelude all positions and officers named in Section 1 of

these Regulations.
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